Pecyn Dogfen Cyhoeddus sir ddinbych denbighshire

At: Aelodau'r Pwyllgor Llywodraethu

ac Archwilio

Dyddiad: 21 Mai 2022

Rhif Union: 01824706204

ebost: democrataidd@sirddinbych.gov.uk

Annwyl Gynghorydd

Fe'ch gwahoddir i fynychu cyfarfod y PWYLLGOR LLYWODRAETHU AC ARCHWILIO, DYDD MERCHER, 8 MEHEFIN 2022 am 9.30 am YN SIAMBR Y CYNGOR, NEUADD Y SIR, RHUTHUN A THRWY GYNHADLEDD FIDEO.

Yn gywir iawn

G Williams

Pennaeth Gwasanaethau Cyfreithiol, AD a Democrataidd

AGENDA

1 YMDDIHEURIADAU

2 PENODI CADEIRYDD

Penodi Cadeirydd y Pwyllgor Llywodraethu ac Archwilio ar gyfer y flwyddyn nesaf.

3 PENODI IS-GADEIRYDD

Penodi Is-gadeirydd y Pwyllgor Llywodraethu ac Archwilio ar gyfer y flwyddyn nesaf.

4 DATGANIADAU O FUDDIANT (Tudalennau 5 - 6)

Dylai'r Aelodau ddatgan unrhyw gysylltiad personol neu gysylltiad sy'n rhagfarnu ag unrhyw fater a nodwyd fel un i'w ystyried yn y cyfarfod hwn.

5 MATERION BRYS

Rhybudd o eitemau y dylid, ym marn y Cadeirydd, eu hystyried yn y yfarfod fel materion brys yn unol ag Adran 100B(4) Deddf Llywodraeth Leol 1972.

6 COFNODION (Tudalennau 7 - 16)

Derbyn cofnodion cyfarfod y Pwyllgor Llywodraethu ac Archwilio a gynhaliwyd ar 16 Mawrth 2022 (copi wedi'i amgáu).

7 HUNANASESIAD PERFFORMIAD Y CYNGOR 2021 - 2022 (Tudalennau 17 - 152)

Derbyn adroddiad ar Hunanasesiad Perfformiad y Cyngor 2021 i 2022 (amgaeir copi).

- 8 ADRODDIAD ARCHWILIO MEWNOL (Tudalennau 153 184)
 I dderbyn Adroddiad Archwilio Mewnol 2021-22 (amgaeir copi).
- 9 DATGANIAD LLYWODRAETHU BLYNYDDOL (Tudalennau 185 216)
 I dderbyn Adroddiad Archwilio Mewnol 2021-22 (amgaeir copi).
- 10 STRATEGAETH ARCHWILIO MEWNOL 2022/23 (Tudalennau 217 246)
 I dderbyn Siarter Archwilio Mewnol a Strategaeth 2022-23 (amgaeir copi).
- 11 CYNLLUN BLYNYDDOL 2022 (Tudalennau 247 266)
 Derbyn Cynllun Archwilio Archwilio Cymru ar gyfer 2022-23 (Amgaeir copi).
- 12 RHAGLEN GWAITH I'R DYFODOL Y PWYLLGOR LLYWODRAETHU AC ARCHWILIO (Tudalennau 267 270)

Ystyried blaenraglen waith y pwyllgor (amgaeir copi).

- 13 CYFLAWNI ADRODDIAD GWELLA PARHAUS (Tudalennau 271 282)

 Derbyn adroddiad Archwilio Cymru Ysgogi Gwelliant Parhaus mewn Perfformiad (amgaeir copi).
- 14 LLAMU YMLAEN (Tudalennau 283 300)Derbyn adroddiad Archwilio Cymru Llamu Ymlaen (amgaeir copi).

AELODAETH

Y Cynghorwyr

Ellie Chard Carol Holliday
Hugh Evans Merfyn Parry
Justine Evans Elfed Williams

Aelod Lleyg

Nigel Rudd David Stewart

Paul Whitham

COPIAU I'R:

Holl Gynghorwyr er gwybodaeth Y Wasg a'r Llyfrgelloedd Cynghorau Tref a Chymuned



Eitem Agenda 4



DEDDF LLYWODRAETH LEOL 2000

Cod Ymddygiad Aelodau

DATGELU A CHOFRESTRU BUDDIANNAU

Rwyf i, (enw)	
*Aelod /Aelod cyfetholedig o (*dileuer un)	Cyngor Sir Ddinbych
	di datgan buddiant *personol / personol a yd eisoes yn ôl darpariaeth Rhan III cod dau am y canlynol:-
Dyddiad Datgelu:	
Pwyllgor (nodwch):	
Agenda eitem	
Pwnc:	
Natur y Buddiant:	
(Gweler y nodyn isod)*	
Llofnod	
Dyddiad	

Noder: Rhowch ddigon o fanylion os gwelwch yn dda, e.e. 'Fi yw perchennog y tir sy'n gyfagos i'r cais ar gyfer caniatâd cynllunio a wnaed gan Mr Jones', neu 'Mae fy ngŵr / ngwraig yn un o weithwyr y cwmni sydd wedi gwneud cais am gymorth ariannol'.

Tudalen 5



Pecyn Dogfen Cyhoedd Eitem Agenda 6

PWYLLGOR LLYWODRAETHU AC ARCHWILIO

Cofnodion cyfarfod o'r Pwyllgor Llywodraethu ac Archwilio a gynhaliwyd yn trwy gynhadledd fideo, Dydd Mercher, 16 Mawrth 2022 am 9.30 am.

YN BRESENNOL

Y Cynghorwyr Ellie Chard, Tony Flynn, Martyn Holland (Is-Gadeirydd), Barry Mellor (Cadeirydd) a/ac Rhys Thomas

Aelod Lleyg - Paul Whitham

Aelodau Cabinet - Y Cynghorydd Bobby Feeley, Aelod Arweiniol Lles ac Annibyniaeth

Arsyllwyr - Cynghorydd Meirick Lloyd Davies ac Gwyneth Kensler

HEFYD YN BRESENNOL

Pennaeth y Gyfraith, Gwasanaethau AD a Democrataidd - Swyddog Monitro (GW), Pennaeth Cyllid a Gwasanaethau Eiddo (Swyddog Adran 151) (SG), Prif Archwilydd Mewnol (LL), Cyfarwyddwr Corfforaethol:Cymunedau (NS), Pannaeth Dros Dro Gwasanaethau Cymorth Cymunedol (DS), Prifathro Rheolwr – Gwasanaethau Cefnogi (AL), Swyddog Cwynion Statudol a Chorfforaethol (KR), Prif Swyddog Digidol (BE) a Gweinyddwyr Pwyllgorau (SJ a SLW).

Roedd Cynrychiolwyr Swyddfa Archwilio Cymru David Wilson a David Williams hefyn yn bresennol.

1 YMDDIHEURIADAU

Derbyniwyd ymddiheuriadau gan y Cynghorydd Huw Hilditch-Roberts Aelod Arweiniol dros Addysg, Gwasanaethau Plant ac Ymgysylltu â'r Cyhoedd.

2 DATGANIADAU O FUDDIANT

Datganodd yr Aelod Lleyg Paul Whitham gysylltiad personol yn eitem 8 ar y rhaglen - Aelodau Lleyg y Pwyllgor Llywodraethu ac Archwilio, gan ei fod yn gwasanaethu fel Aelod Lleyg ar y pwyllgor ar hyn o bryd.

3 MATERION BRYS

Ni chodwyd unrhyw fater brys.

4 COFNODION

Cyflwynwyd cofnodion y Pwyllgor Llywodraethu ac Archwilio a gynhaliwyd ar 26 Ionawr 2022.

Materion Cywirdeb – Dim

Materion yn codi – Gofynnodd yr aelod lleyg Paul Whitham – Cofnodion – Tudalen 8 – a fyddai unrhyw faterion a godwyd mewn perthynas â'r Rheolau Gweithdrefn Contract gan cET yn cael eu cyflwyno'n ôl i'r pwyllgor. Cadarnhaodd y Swyddog Monitro y byddai unrhyw drafodaethau a godwyd yn y CET yn cael eu cynnwys mewn adroddiadau Archwilio Mewnol dilynol a gyflwynir i'r Pwyllgor Llywodraethu ac Archwilio.

Tudalen 12 - Gwaith Dilynol Archwilio Mewnol - Rheoli Prosiect Adeilad y Frenhines – Gofynnodd yr Aelodau a oedd yr adroddiad a gyflwynwyd i'r Cabinet ar adeilad y Frenhines neu wrth gefn. Cadarnhaodd y Swyddog Monitro fod adroddiad wedi'i gyflwyno i'r Cabinet ym mis Chwefror ynghylch y prosiect y mae angen cyllid ychwanegol arno. Clywodd yr Aelodau hefyd fod adroddiad wedi'i gyflwyno i'r cabinet y diwrnod blaenorol i ofyn i awdurdod dirprwyedig ymrwymo i'r contract adeiladu.

Gofynnodd y Cynghorydd Martyn Holland - Tudalen 12 – Rheoli Prosiect Adeilad y Frenhines – am eglurder bod y contract ar gyfer Verto wedi'i lofnodi. Cadarnhaodd y Prif Archwilydd Mewnol fod gwelliannau wedi'u cytuno i'r system Verto a bod gwaith yn parhau ar y system a'i gyflwyno i swyddogion ei fabwysiadu. Byddai'n darparu gwell cyfleusterau adrodd a gwell systemau ar gyfer rheoli prosiectau.

PENDERFYNWYD, yn amodol ar yr uchod, bod cofnodion y pwyllgor Llywodraethu ac Archwilio a gynhaliwyd ar 26 Ionawr 2022 yn cael eu derbyn a'u cymeradwyo fel cofnod cywir.

5 ADOLYGIAD O GOMISIYNU LLEOLIADAU CARTREFI GOFAL POBL HYN

Cyflwynodd David Wilson - cynrychiolydd Archwilio Cymru, yr adroddiad rhanbarthol (a ddosbarthwyd yn flaenorol) i'r aelodau. Dywedodd wrth yr aelodau fod y gwaith rhanbarthol wedi'i wneud i asesu sut roedd partneriaid yn gweithio gyda'i gilydd ac ar wahân wrth gomisiynu lleoliadau cartrefi gofal i bobl hŷn. Cynhaliwyd y gwaith maes ym mis Chwefror/ Mawrth 2021. Dywedodd wrth yr aelodau mai Cynghorau a byrddau iechyd oedd yn gyfrifol am gomisiynu lleoliadau mewn cartrefi ceir y maent yn gwneud hynny o fewn fframweithiau deddfwriaethol a pholisi a nodwyd gan Lywodraeth Cymru. Tynnwyd negeseuon allweddol o'r ymchwil at ei gilydd a dangoswyd bod y fframwaith yn annog ffordd o weithio a oedd yn effeithio ar weithwyr iechyd a gofal cymdeithasol proffesiynol a'r bobl yr oeddent yn eu gwasanaethu. O'r ymchwil hwn, cynhaliodd Archwilio Cymru ddau adroddiad - un ar gyfer Llywodraeth Cymru a'r ail ar gyfer Cynghorau Gogledd Cymru a Bwrdd lechyd Prifysgol Betsi Cadwaladr.

Cafodd yr Aelodau eu harwain drwy'r prif bryderon a godwyd gan Archwilio Cymru yn ystod yr adolygiad. Pwysleisiwyd bod Archwilio Cymru wedi herio Llywodraeth Cymru i edrych ar rai o'r gofynion deddfwriaethol allweddol wrth iddynt gynnal adolygiad o'r polisi presennol i ddatrys rhai o'r pryderon a godwyd yn adroddiad Archwilio Cymru. I gloi, pwysleisiodd cynrychiolydd Archwilio Cymru ei bod yn bwysig i bartneriaid adolygu'r rôl y maent yn ei chwarae yn y broses. Mae angen i Aelodau fod yn sicr bod arian cyhoeddus yn cael ei wario'n ddoeth a gweithio tuag at weithio tuag at adeiladu sector gofal mwy cynaliadwy gyda darpariaeth ar gyfer y math o ofal sydd ei angen.

Clywodd yr Aelodau fod 5 argymhelliad wedi'u cyflwyno i Gynghorau a Byrddau lechyd. Cafodd yr Aelodau eu harwain drwy'r argymhellion fel y'u nodir yn yr adroddiad eglurhaol. Roedd yr holl adroddiadau a gynhyrchwyd gan Archwilio Cymru a Swyddogion wedi'u hatodi i'r agenda er gwybodaeth i'r aelodau.

Arweiniodd Pennaeth Dros Dro y Gwasanaethau Cymorth Cymunedol aelodau drwy'r ymateb rheoli i'r argymhellion arfaethedig a nodir yn yr adroddiadau. Bu'n tywys yr aelodau drwy'r cynigion a'r swyddogion sy'n gyfrifol. Dywedwyd y byddai'r adolygiad o'r cytundebau a osodwyd ymlaen llaw yn cymryd peth amser, gyda'r cyfyngiadau'n deillio o waith Covid yn cymryd ychydig yn hirach. Atgoffwyd yr Aelodau bod nifer o ddewisiadau eraill yn lle gofal preswyl a gofal nyrsio i'r preswylwyr.

Diolchodd yr Aelod Arweiniol dros Les ac Annibyniaeth i Archwilio Cymru am yr adroddiad. Pwysleisiodd wrth yr aelodau y pwysau lleol ar lefelau staffio yn y sector gofal.

Diolchodd y Cadeirydd i'r holl swyddogion am yr adroddiad manwl a'r atodiadau. Roedd yn fanwl iawn ac yn rhoi llawer o wybodaeth i'r aelodau.

Trafodwyd y pwyntiau canlynol yn fanylach:

- Cynhaliwyd nifer o brosesau i lunio canfyddiadau'r adroddiad. Roedd cyfathrebu ag awdurdodau yn hanfodol er mwyn sicrhau canlyniad ac argymhellion y cytunwyd arnynt. Pwysleisiwyd pwyslais ar rôl polisi a deddfwriaeth Llywodraeth Cymru yn yr adroddiad.
- Nodwyd yn yr adroddiad nifer o feysydd cadarnhaol, arfer da. Fel rhanbarth. roedd nifer o feysydd yn dangos arfer da ac o bosibl yn arwain y sector mewn ardaloedd. Roedd y berthynas â darparwyr ar draws ardal ddaearyddol fawr a system gymhleth yn dda iawn. Teimlai swyddogion fod yr ail ddrafft yn fwy amlwg o'r agweddau cadarnhaol ac yn fwy o adolygiad Roedd adroddiad blaenorol wedi'i gyflwyno i'r pwyllgor ar drefniadau cronfeydd cyfun. Roedd trefniant wedi'i sefydlu a oedd yn cael ei weinyddu gan Sir Ddinbych. Bob chwarter, cwblhaodd yr awdurdodau lleol a'r bwrdd iechyd eraill drosglwyddiad am y swm o arian yr oeddent wedi'i wario ar ofal preswyl a nyrsio. Yna anfonwyd yr arian yn ôl i bob plaid o Sir Ddinbych. Derbyniodd Sir Ddinbych arian i dalu am weinyddu costau. Mae'r trefniant yn gymhleth iawn ac yn anodd ei esbonio i aelod o'r cyhoedd. Dywedodd cynrychiolydd Archwilio Cymru ei fod wedi bod yn her yn yr adroddiad i Lywodraeth Cymru i'w gwneud yn glir i'r sector cyhoeddus fanteision trefniadau o'r fath. Pwysleisiodd y Cyfarwyddwr Corfforaethol gymhlethdodau ac agweddau cadarnhaol cyllidebau cyfun.
- Nododd yr Aelodau y cymhlethdod o amgylch y siart strwythur sy'n cyd-fynd â gweithrediad y BCA. Roedd rhan o'r cymhlethdod oherwydd bod Gogledd Cymru yn un o'r BCA mwyaf gyda 6 awdurdod lleol a bwrdd iechyd. Mae lleoliadau mewn awdurdodau cyfagos a Lloegr yn digwydd, a'r nod bob amser yw lleoli unigolion yn agos at y teulu os oes lleoliadau ar gael. Pwysleisiodd swyddogion bwysigrwydd cyfathrebu rhwng y teulu, yr unigolyn a'r ymarferydd ac ystyried pob barn.
- Roedd adroddiad ar ddatblygu'r asesiad newydd o anghenion y boblogaeth wedi'i gyflwyno i'r Pwyllgor Craffu ac yna'n cael ei adrodd i'r Cabinet. Rhoi cyfle i aelodau roi sylwadau ar yr asesiad.

 Mae'r gofrestr risg yn adlewyrchu'r materion a godwyd yn yr adroddiad. Teimlwyd bod y materion a godwyd yn faterion wedi'u lleoli'n dda o ran comisiynu, y gweithlu a chael adnoddau. Hysbyswyd yr Aelodau yn ogystal â'r gofrestr risg gorfforaethol bod cofrestr risg gwasanaeth a adolygwyd gan Bennaeth Dros Dro'r Gwasanaethau Cymorth Cymunedol yn rheolaidd.

Diolchodd y Cadeirydd i'r holl swyddogion am yr ymateb manwl i bryderon yr aelodau. Nodwyd bod llawer o waith wedi'i wneud gyda'r adroddiadau i Lywodraeth Cymru a Chynghorau a phartneriaid Gogledd Cymru.

PENDERFYNWYD bod yr aelodau'n nodi'r argymhellion a wnaed gan Archwilio Cymru yn yr adroddiad. Gofynnodd yr Aelodau am i'r wybodaeth ddiweddaraf gael ei chyflwyno'n rheolaidd i'r Pwyllgor pan fydd diweddariad manwl ar gael.

6 DIWEDDARIAD AR Y CYFANSODDIAD

Cyflwynodd y Swyddog Monitro adroddiad Diweddaru'r Cyfansoddiad (a ddosbarthwyd yn flaenorol) i'r pwyllgor.

Clywodd yr Aelodau fod yr adroddiad yn nodi'r sefyllfa gyfreithiol sy'n ofynnol o dan Ddeddf Llywodraeth Leol 2000 i bob awdurdod lleol feddu ar gyfansoddiad. Roedd Deddf Llywodraeth Leol ac Etholiadau Cymru wedi gwneud nifer o newidiadau i'r gyfraith mewn perthynas ag awdurdodau lleol, a oedd yn gofyn am nifer o newidiadau i'r cyfansoddiad presennol. Fe'i cadarnhawyd o dan delerau'r cyfansoddiad; roedd y Swyddog Monitro wedi dirprwyo awdurdod i wneud newidiadau sy'n ofynnol i gydymffurfio â darpariaethau cyfreithiol a phenderfyniadau'r Cabinet/Cyngor. Rhestrwyd y prif newidiadau yn 4.4 o'r adroddiad eglurhaol gyda manylion pellach wedi'u rhestru yn yr atodiadau. Cafodd yr Aelodau eu harwain drwy'r atodiadau a oedd yn manylu ar yr holl newidiadau i'r cyfansoddiad a gynigiwyd.

Diolchodd yr Aelodau i'r swyddog Monitro neu'r esboniad manwl o'r holl newidiadau. Yn ystod y drafodaeth, ymhelaethwyd ar y pwyntiau canlynol:

- Roedd y cynllun deisebau i fod i gael ei ddrafftio a'i gyflwyno i'r Cyngor ym mis Mai 2022. Byddai ar gael ar-lein i bawb.
- Cadarnhaodd y Swyddog Monitro mai rhan o rôl y Pwyllgor Safonau oedd arsylwi cyfarfodydd. Roedd Pwyllgor Safonau Sir Ddinbych wedi canolbwyntio ar ymweld â Chynghorau Dinas, Tref a Chymuned. Ni fyddai hawl i siarad yn y cyfarfodydd hynny oni bai eu bod yn cael eu gwahodd i wneud hynny.
- Bydd presenoldeb aelodau mewn cyfarfodydd yn dal i gael ei gofnodi a'i gyhoeddi bob blwyddyn. Roedd yr aelodau a oedd yn bresennol yn y cyfarfod yn bersonol yn dal i holi'r aelodau a oedd yn llofnodi i mewn i'r adeilad.
- Gellid ychwanegu diffiniad ychwanegol at yr adran i nodi, pan nodir 'Arweinydd' yn yr adroddiad, ei fod yn cynnwys Arweinydd unigol neu Arweinydd rhannu swydd.

Diolchodd y Cadeirydd i'r Swyddog Monitro am yr adroddiad a'r newidiadau arfaethedig hawdd eu gweld i'r cyfansoddiad.

PENDERFYNWYD bod aelodau'n nodi'r newidiadau sy'n ofynnol i'r Cyfansoddiad fel y nodir yn yr atodiadau i'r adroddiad.

7 CANLLAW CYFANSODDIAD

Arweiniodd y Swyddog Monitro (SM) aelodau drwy'r adroddiad (a ddosbarthwyd yn flaenorol). Clywodd yr Aelodau Ddeddf Llywodraeth Leol ac Etholiadau (Cymru) 2021 yn ei gwneud yn ofynnol i awdurdod lleol gyhoeddi canllaw iaith cyffredin i'r Cyfansoddiad. Byddai'r canllaw yn ei gwneud yn haws i swyddogion, aelodau a'r cyhoedd ddeall y cyfansoddiad. Mae'r canllaw arfaethedig yn rhoi disgrifiad byr i ddarllenwyr gan gyfeirio at yr adran berthnasol o'r cyfansoddiad. Nododd y Ddeddf ran y canllawiau statudol mewn perthynas â'r canllaw i'r cyfansoddiad, clywodd yr aelodau nad oedd canllawiau wedi'u cyhoeddi eto ond bod angen iddynt fod ar waith erbyn mis Mai 2022. Roedd swyddogion wedi gweld y canllawiau statudol drafft ac wedi hysbysu'r pwyllgor; dylai awdurdodau ddefnyddio'r canllaw enghreifftiol i'r cyfansoddiad a baratowyd gan Gymdeithas Llywodraeth Leol Cymru yn unol â Chyfreithwyr mewn Llywodraeth Leol.

Diolchodd y Swyddog Monitro i'r Is-gadeirydd am roi gwybod iddo am ychydig o fân wallau yn yr adroddiad. cadarnhaodd y byddai'r newidiadau'n cael eu diwygio. Tynnwyd sylw hefyd at y ffaith bod angen ychwanegu diagram strwythur at y canllaw.

Byddai'r adroddiad yn cael ei gyflwyno i'r Cyngor ym mis Mai 2022 i'w gymeradwyo.

Cadarnhaodd y Swyddog Monitro y byddai'n darllen drwodd ac yn canfod a fyddai diffiniad o 'aelod' o fudd i'r darllenydd. Pe bai angen, cadarnhaodd y Swyddog Monitro y byddai'n cynnwys.

Rhoddwyd esboniad ar rôl hyrwyddwr aelodau yn y Cyngor.

Cytunodd y Swyddog Monitro y byddai'r copi Cymraeg yn cael ei adolygu felly roedd fersiwn cywir yn adlewyrchu'r fersiwn Saesneg ar gael.

PENDERFYNWYD, bod y Pwyllgor yn nodi cynnwys y Canllaw i'r Cyfansoddiad sydd ynghlwm fel Atodiad 1 ac yn argymell i'r Cyngor ei fod yn cael ei fabwysiadu.

8 AELODAU LLEYG O'R PWYLLGOR LLYWODRAETHU AC ARCHWILIO

Cyflwynodd y Swyddog Monitro adroddiad i'r aelodau ar yr angen i recriwtio personau lleyg i eistedd ar y Pwyllgor yn dilyn yr etholiad llywodraeth leol ym mis Mai 2022 (a ddosbarthwyd yn flaenorol).

Atgoffwyd yr Aelodau bod y gyfraith yn mynnu ei bod yn ofynnol i draean o'r Llywodraeth a'r Pwyllgor Archwilio fod yn bersonau lleyg. Roedd diffiniad o berson lleyg wedi'i gynnwys yn yr adroddiad. Clywodd yr Aelodau fod yr awdurdod wedi cymryd rhan mewn ymgyrch hysbysebu genedlaethol, gyda chymorth Cymdeithas Llywodraeth Leol Cymru. Rhyddhawyd yr hysbysebion mewn papurau newydd Cenedlaethol. Cadarnhaodd y Swyddog Monitro fod yr awdurdod wedi derbyn ymgeiswyr mewn ymateb i'r hysbyseb honno. Y cam nesaf oedd llunio rhestr fer a chyfweld darpar ymgeiswyr. Roedd yn ofynnol i banel gan y pwyllgor gyfweld

ymgeiswyr am argymhellion i'r Cyngor ym mis Mai i'w penodi. Roedd yn ofynnol i gyfanswm o 3 pherson lleyg eistedd ar y pwyllgor. Roedd yr aelod Lleyg presennol Paul Whitham wedi nodi ei fod yn parhau â'i aelodaeth ar y pwyllgor felly byddai panel y pwyllgor yn cyfweld i benodi 2 berson lleyg arall.

Awgrymwyd y dylai o leiaf 3 aelod eistedd ar y panel recriwtio.

PENDERFYNWYD bod y pwyllgor yn penodi panel o'i aelodaeth i llunio rhestr fer a chyfweld ymgeiswyr ar gyfer rôl y person lleyg ar y Pwyllgor. Byddai dyddiadau'n cael eu ceisio a'u dosbarthu er mwyn i'r aelodau fod ar gael i eistedd ar y panel.

9 Y WYBODAETH DDIWEDDARAF AM ARCHWILIO MEWNOL

Cyflwynodd y Prif Archwilydd Mewnol (PAM) yr adroddiad (a ddosbarthwyd yn flaenorol) yn rhoi'r wybodaeth ddiweddaraf i'r aelodau am gynnydd y Tîm Archwilio Mewnol o ran darparu gwasanaethau, darparu sicrwydd, adolygiadau a gwblhawyd, perfformiad ac effeithiolrwydd wrth ysgogi gwelliant.

Darparodd yr adroddiad wybodaeth am waith a wnaed gan yr Archwiliad Mewnol ers cyfarfod diwethaf y pwyllgor. Roedd yn caniatáu i'r pwyllgor fonitro perfformiad a chynnydd yr Archwiliad Mewnol yn ogystal â darparu crynodebau o adroddiadau Archwilio Mewnol. Cynhwyswyd hefyd grynodeb o'r newidiadau i strwythur yr Archwiliad Mewnol er mwyn i'r aelodau gyfeirio atynt.

Cadarnhad bod 5 Archwiliad ac 1 adolygiad dilynol wedi'u cwblhau ers cyfarfod diwethaf y pwyllgor. Roedd yr archwiliadau a gwblhawyd i gyd wedi cael sicrwydd uchel neu ganolig. Roedd yr adolygiad dilynol wedi cael sicrwydd isel, clywodd yr aelodau'r adroddiad ac roedd swyddogion perthnasol wedi mynychu Gwaith Craffu ar Bartneriaethau ym mis Rhagfyr 2021 i'w trafod.

Atgoffwyd yr Aelodau bod manylion pob un o'r archwiliadau wedi'u cynnwys fel atodiad 1 i'r adroddiad. Cyflwynwyd cefndir byr o bob archwiliad i'r pwyllgor gyda phwyntiau allweddol yn cael eu pwysleisio i'r aelodau. Clywodd yr Aelodau fod y ddau adolygiad o ysgolion wedi'u cynnal o bell gan ddefnyddio hunanasesiad a chafodd y ddau sgôr sicrwydd uchel. Nid oedd modd cwblhau rhai gwiriadau megis adolygiadau ariannol. Clywodd yr Aelodau fod ysgolion wedi ymateb yn dda i'r pwysau yn dilyn y pandemig.

Hysbyswyd yr Aelodau bod 3 mater cymedrol ac 1 o bwys wedi'u codi gyda'r archwiliad Atgyweiriadau Tai a Chynnal a Chadw, a dyfarnwyd sgôr sicrwydd canolig yn gyffredinol. Roedd adolygiad dilynol wedi'i drefnu ar gyfer mis Medi 2022.

Cafodd yr Aelodau eu harwain at y wybodaeth a ddarparwyd am y cynnydd o ran sicrhau'r archwiliad. Trafodwyd rhai newidiadau allweddol i'r Archwiliad Mewnol gan gynnwys newidiadau i drefniadau staffio a threfniadau dros dro yn dilyn ymddeoliad y Pennaeth Busnes, Gwella a Moderneiddio presennol. Byddai'r Siarter Archwilio Mewnol yn mynd i'r afael â'r newidiadau hyn.

Clywodd yr Aelodau fod rôl prif archwilydd wedi'i chreu o fewn y tîm. Roedd y swydd yn uwch i'r uwch archwilydd.

Dywedodd y PAM wrth yr aelodau ei bod hefyd yn gadael yr awdurdod ym mis Ebrill 2022. Roedd cyfarfodydd wedi'u trefnu i drosglwyddo'r gwaith Archwilio Mewnol. Roedd rôl y PAM yn cael ei hysbysebu ar hyn o bryd.

Yn ystod y drafodaeth –

- Diolchodd yr Aelodau i'r PAM am ei holl gefnogaeth a'i harweiniad gyda'r adroddiadau a'r cyfarfodydd.
- Byddai llawlyfr y tenant yn cael ei ddosbarthu i'r aelodau er gwybodaeth.
- Dylid codi tâl am rai atgyweiriadau mewn eiddo nad yw'n cael ei wneud ar hyn o bryd. Clywodd yr Aelodau fod yr adran yn mynd i gynnal asesiad i ganfod a gollir refeniw o beidio ag ailwefru tenantiaid.
- Cadarnhawyd y byddai diweddariadau rheolaidd ar y Ddarpariaeth ar gyfer Digartrefedd yn cael eu cynnwys yn y diweddariadau rheolaidd a gyflwynir i'r pwyllgor hwn. Sicrhawyd bod yr Aelodau'n cael sicrwydd bod cynnydd da yn cael ei wneud.
- Roedd adnoddau pellach mewn Gwasanaethau Democrataidd wedi'u cymeradwyo'n llwyddiannus. Roedd y broses recriwtio ar gyfer y staff ychwanegol wedi dechrau.

PENDERFYNWYD bod yr aelodau'n nodi cynnydd a pherfformiad yr Archwiliad Mewnol.

Gohiriwyd y cyfarfod am doriad cysur (11.50 a.m.).

Ailymgynnull y cyfarfod am 12.05 p.m.

10 ADRODDIAD CWYNION BLYNYDDOL 2020-21

Arweiniodd y Prif Archwilydd Mewnol (PAM) aelodau drwy'r adroddiad (a ddosbarthwyd yn flaenorol). Clywodd yr Aelodau fod yr adroddiad yn rhoi sicrwydd i'r aelodau ar y broses o ymdrin â chwynion. Roedd y newid yn y cyfansoddiad, yn dilyn gweithredu Deddf Llywodraeth Leol ac Etholiadau Cymru, yn ei gwneud yn ofynnol i'r Pwyllgor Llywodraethu ac Archwilio oruchwylio'r broses o ymdrin â chwynion.

Rhoddwyd gwybod i'r Aelodau am y wybodaeth am gwynion a gyflwynwyd i'r Pwyllgor Craffu ar Berfformiad yn rheolaidd. Eglurwyd bod Craffu ar Berfformiad yn adolygu perfformiad yn fanwl a gofynnodd y Pwyllgor Llywodraethu ac Archwilio am sicrwydd bod y broses yn gadarn ac yn effeithiol.

Yn yr adroddiad, tynnodd y PAM sylw at Egwyddorion Gweinyddu Da a Rheoli Cofnodion Da yr Ombwdsmon a'r chwe phennaeth.

Rhoddodd y Swyddog Cwynion Statudol a Chorfforaethol drosolwg byr o'r broses sydd gan yr awdurdod ar waith. Mae'r broses a fabwysiadwyd gan y Cyngor yn gadarn ac yn effeithiol. Cadarnhaodd fod ymyriad ysgafn iawn gan yr Ombwdsmon, ynglŷn â chwynion a dderbyniwyd. Ymchwilir i'r rhan fwyaf o'r cwynion a dderbynnir a'u datrys yng ngham 1. Ychydig iawn o gwynion a glywyd gan yr Aelodau a symudodd ymlaen i ymchwiliadau cam 2 arwydd arall o weithdrefnau cadarn.

Teimlai'r Aelodau ei bod yn bwysig fel awdurdod ei bod yn hanfodol dysgu o gwynion a gwneud gwelliannau ac roedd newidiadau'n bosibl. Roedd yr Aelodau'n falch o nodi bod y rhan fwyaf o'r cwynion wedi'u datrys yng ngham 1. Clywodd yr Aelodau fod rheolwyr wedi rhoi'r gorau i fethiant i'r adran er mwyn mynd i'r afael ag unrhyw dueddiadau mewn cwynion. Cyflwynwyd canfyddiadau'r adroddiadau hynny i Craffu ar Berfformiad. Clywodd yr Aelodau dros y 5 mlynedd diwethaf fod nifer y cwynion wedi gostwng.

PENDERFYNWYD bod yr aelodau'n nodi Adroddiad Cwynion Blynyddol 2020-21.

11 CRYNODEB ARCHWILIO BLYNYDDOL

Cyflwynodd cynrychiolydd Swyddfa Archwilio Cymru, David Williams yr adroddiad (a ddosbarthwyd yn flaenorol) i aelodau. Rhoddodd wybod i'r aelodau fod yr adroddiad yn dangos y gwaith a gwblhaodd Archwilio Cymru dros y 12 mis ddiwethaf. Roedd yr adroddiad yn crynhoi gwaith a adroddwyd ac a gyflwynwyd i'r pwyllgor yn flaenorol. Roedd y grynodeb yn ffurfio rhan o ddyletswyddau Archwilydd Cyffredinol Cymru a fanylwyd yn y pecyn.

Roedd y crynodeb yn darparu gwybodaeth ychwanegol ar Archwiliad o Gyfrifon Cyngor Sir Ddinbych 2020-21. Roedd adroddiad blaenorol wedi cael ei gyflwyno i'r pwyllgor ym mis Tachwedd 2021.

Eglurodd David Wilson - Archwilio Cymru fod astudiaethau llywodraeth leol wedi cael ei gynnwys yn yr adroddiad a gyhoeddwyd yn y 12 mis diwethaf. Asesodd swyddogion yr astudiaethau ac roedd disgwyl iddynt godi unrhyw bryderon yn gysylltiedig â Chyngor Sir Ddinbych a'u cyflwyno i aelodau.

Cadarnhawyd fod nifer o waith perfformiad yn weddill. Roedd y gwaith mewn perthynas â gwaith asesu risg a sicrwydd blynyddol. Roedd 2 adolygiad eto i'w hadrodd a byddent yn cael eu cyflwyno i'r pwyllgor unwaith iddynt gael eu cwblhau.

Diolchodd y Cadeirydd i gynrychiolwyr Archwilio Cymru am y gwaith a gwblhawyd dros y flwyddyn.

PENDERFYNWYD, fod aelodau'n nodi Crynodeb Archwilio Blynyddol Archwilio Cymru ar gyfer Cyngor Sir Ddinbych.

12 RHAGLEN GWAITH I'R DYFODOL Y PWYLLGOR LLYWODRAETHU AC ARCHWILIO

Cyflwynwyd Blaenraglen Waith y Pwyllgor Llywodraethu ac Archwilio i'w hystyried (a ddosbarthwyd yn flaenorol).

Awgrymodd y Prif Archwilydd Mewnol y dylid cynnwys llinell ychwanegol ar gyfer diweddariadau rheolaidd ar Gomisiynu Lleoliadau Cartrefi Gofal Pobl Hŷn fel diweddariad parhaus ar y Flaenraglen Waith.

Hysbysodd y swyddog monitro'r aelodau fod yr adroddiad Chwythu'r Chwiban Blynyddol i fod i gael ei gyflwyno i'r aelodau, cytunwyd i gynnwys ar y Flaenraglen Waith ar gyfer Mehefin 2022.

PENDERFYNWYD, yn amodol ar gynnwys yr ychwanegiad uchod, y dylid nodi blaenraglen waith y Pwyllgor Llywodraethu ac Archwilio.

13 ER GWYBODAETH - ADRODDIAD ARCHWILIO CYMRU

Hysbysodd y Prif Archwilydd Mewnol yr aelodau fod ymateb cynllun gweithredu gan y gwasanaeth wedi'i drefnu ar gyfer y cyfarfod ym mis Mehefin. Roedd yr adroddiad ynghlwm (rhannwyd yn flaenorol) er gwybodaeth.

PENDERFYNWYD fod aelodau yn nodi cynnwys yr adroddiad gwybodaeth

14 DIWEDDARIAD SEIBERDDIOGELWCH

GWAHARDD Y WASG A'R CYHOEDD

Er mwyn derbyn a thrafod yr adroddiad Seiberddiogelwch cyfrinachol -

PENDERFYNWYD, dan ddarpariaethau Adran 100A Deddf Llywodraeth Leol 1972, gwahardd y Wasg a'r Cyhoedd o'r cyfarfod ar y sail y byddai gwybodaeth eithriedig yn debygol o gael ei datgelu fel y'i diffinnir ym Mharagraff 18 Rhan 4 Atodlen 12A y Ddeddf.

Roedd adroddiad cyfrinachol gan y Prif Swyddog Digidol (rhannwyd yn flaenorol), yn darparu gwybodaeth ddiweddaraf ar y sefyllfa bresennol o ran mesurau Seiberddiogelwch

oedd gan yr awdurdod mewn lle. Cafodd yr aelodau sicrwydd fod swyddogion yn gweithio er mwyn sicrhau fod systemau yn gadarn. Roedd monitro rheolaidd yn digwydd.

Nodwyd pryderon aelodau ar y nifer o sgamiau a phroblemau posibl, yn arbennig gyda'r dibynadwyedd cynyddol ar T.G. yn dilyn y pandemig.

Felly,

PENDERFYNWYD fod aelodau yn nodi cynnwys yr adroddiad cyfrinachol.

Diolchodd y Cadeirydd i aelodau'r pwyllgor am eu cymorth a gwaith caled yn ystod ei amser fel Cadeirydd. Mynegodd ei ddiolchiadau i'r swyddogion, yn arbennig i Gary Williams (Swyddog Monitro) a Lisa Lovegrove (Prif Archwilydd Mewnol) am yr holl arweiniad a chymorth yn ystod ei gyfnod fel Cadeirydd.

Rhoddwyd diolch arbennig i gynrychiolwyr Archwilio Cymru am eu cyfraniad i'r pwyllgor a'u hadroddiadau manwl.

Diolchodd y Cynghorydd Martyn Holland (Is-Gadeirydd), i'r Cynghorydd Barry Mellor am Gadeirio'r pwyllgor. Canmolodd ei ymroddiad i sicrhau fod yr holl gyfarfodydd yn cael eu cynnal mewn modd proffesiynol ac esmwyth. Diolchodd ar ran holl aelodau'r pwyllgor.

Daeth y cyfarfod i ben am 12.35pm.

Mae tudalen hwn yn fwriadol wag

Eitem Agenda 7

Cyngor Sir Ddinbych (2021)

Adroddiad i'r Pwyllgor Llywodraethu ac Archwilio

Dyddiad y cyfarfod 8 Mehefin, 2022

Aelod / Swyddog Arweiniol Nicola Kneale, Pennaeth Gwella Busnes a Moderneiddio

Dros Dro

Awdur yr adroddiad Iolo McGregor, Arweinydd Tîm Cynllunio Strategol a

Pherfformiad

Teitl Hunanasesiad Perfformiad y Cyngor 2021 - 2022

1. Am beth mae'r adroddiad yn sôn?

Mae'r adroddiad hwn yn cyd-fynd â Hunanasesiad Perfformiad y Cyngor ar gyfer 2021 - 2022, ac yn darparu dadansoddiad diwedd blwyddyn o'r cynnydd a'r heriau mewn perthynas â'n hamcanion perfformiad allweddol (hynny ydi, Blaenoriaethau ein Cynllun Corfforaethol) ac ym mhob un o'r saith maes llywodraethu. Mae'r adroddiad hwn hefyd yn adrodd ar weithgarwch y Cyngor i gefnogi Cydraddoldeb ac Amrywiaeth.

2. Beth yw'r rheswm dros lunio'r adroddiad hwn?

- 2.1 Er iddo gael ei beilota y llynedd, yr adroddiad hwn yw'r ddogfen ofynnol statudol angenrheidiol gyntaf i gael ei hysgrifennu mewn ymateb i Ddeddf Llywodraeth Leol ac Etholiadau (Cymru) 2021, sy'n ei gwneud yn ofynnol i'r Cyngor gynhyrchu Hunanasesiad o'i berfformiad yn erbyn ei swyddogaethau. Mae hefyd yn ymateb i'n dyletswydd mewn perthynas â monitro cydraddoldeb (dan Ddeddf Cydraddoldeb 2010 a Mesur Cymru 2011, sy'n cynnwys y Ddyletswydd Economaiddgymdeithasol), a'n cyfraniadau i Ddeddf Llesiant Cenedlaethau'r Dyfodol (Cymru) 2015.
- 2.2 Mae adroddiadau rheolaidd yn un o ofynion monitro hanfodol fframwaith rheoli perfformiad y Cyngor. Rydym yn monitro ein perfformiad yn rheolaidd ac yn cyflwyno adroddiadau bob chwarter blwyddyn i gyfarfodydd y Pwyllgor Craffu a'r

Cabinet. Mae ein Crynodeb Gweithredol, a gyflwynwyd ynghyd â'r adroddiad hwn, yn darparu datganiad gwerthusol o'n cynnydd.

2.3 Mae'n rhaid cael adborth ar gynnwys yr adroddiad hwn, sydd ynghlwm fel atodiad I, II ac III, gan y Pwyllgor Llywodraethu ac Archwilio dan Ddeddf Llywodraeth Leol ac Etholiadau (Cymru) 2021, cyn i'r dogfennau terfynol gael eu cymeradwyo gan y Cyngor ym mis Gorffennaf.

3. Beth yw'r Argymhellion?

- 3.1. Argymhellir bod y pwyllgor yn adolygu ac yn cymeradwyo'r adroddiad drafft, gan ystyried unrhyw newidiadau sydd angen eu gwneud i gasgliadau neu gamau gweithredu y mae'r Cyngor yn bwriadu eu cymryd.
- 3.2. Os bydd y pwyllgor yn cynnig argymhellion ar gyfer newid, bydd yn rhaid diwygio'r adroddiad cyn ei gyflwyno i'r Cyngor. Os nad yw'r newid yn cael ei fabwysiadu, rhaid i'r adroddiad terfynol esbonio'r rheswm am hynny.

4. Manylion yr adroddiad

- 4.1 Mae Cynllun Corfforaethol y Cyngor 2017-2022 yn gosod y cyfeiriad strategol i'r cyngor a'i flaenoriaethau dros y cyfnod o bum mlynedd. Nodir y manylion ynglŷn â'r hyn y mae'r cyngor yn bwriadu ei wneud bob blwyddyn i helpu i gyflawni'r blaenoriaethau hyn yn y cynlluniau gwasanaeth blynyddol. Mae'r prosiectau yn deillio o Gynlluniau Gwasanaethau a Rhaglenni. Mae cynnydd wedi cael ei adrodd i'r Pwyllgor Craffu Perfformiad, y Cabinet a'r Uwch Dîm Arweinyddiaeth drwy ein Hadroddiadau Perfformiad Chwarterol.
- 4.2 Ynghyd â'r adroddiad hwn, cyflwynir tair dogfen.
 - Mae Atodiad I yn cyflwyno ein Crynodeb Gweithredol, sy'n ceisio nodi
 uchafbwyntiau ein perfformiad yn erbyn ein hamcanion (hynny ydi, ein
 Blaenoriaethau Corfforaethol sef ein Hamcanion Lles a Chydraddoldeb) a'r
 saith maes llywodraethu (a ragnodwyd gan Ddeddf Llesiant Cenedlaethau'r
 Dyfodol (Cymru) 2015). Mae'r paragraffau byr o fewn y ddogfen hon yn

datgan ein perfformiad yn erbyn ein swyddogaethau, ac yn ystyried yr heriau i'r dyfodol a meysydd i'w gwella.

- Atodiad II yw ein hadroddiad chwarterol sy'n rhoi'r Wybodaeth Ddiweddaraf ar Berfformiad, sef ein proses ar gyfer hunanasesu parhaus sy'n ymgorffori tystiolaeth (mewnol ac allanol) a gwaith dadansoddol er mwyn ceisio ateb y cwestiynau 'Pa mor dda ydym yn gwneud', 'Sut ydym ni'n gwybod', a 'Sut allwn ni wneud yn well'? Y darlun diweddaraf o'r cyfnod rhwng mis Ionawr a mis Mawrth 2022 yn unig a geir yn yr adroddiad hwn, ond drwy ddarllen yr adroddiad ar y cyd â'r Datganiad Gweithredol a'r tri Adroddiad Diweddaru blaenorol, ceir Hunanasesiad llawn ar gyfer y cyfnod rhwng 2021 a 2022.
 Drwy adolygu'r pedwar Adroddiad sy'n darparu'r Wybodaeth Ddiweddaraf ar Berfformiad gyda'i gilydd, mae modd i'r darllenwr weld y gwelliant a nodwyd drwy gydol y flwyddyn i gefnogi perfformiad.
- Mae Adroddiad III yn adroddiad 'untro' sy'n ceisio crynhoi perfformiad ein Cynllun Corfforaethol 2017 - 2022 dros y cyfnod o bum mlynedd, gan ein bod bellach wedi cyrraedd y flwyddyn olaf.
- 4.3 Ym mhob is-adran blaenoriaeth corfforaethol, mae adrannau Lles a Chydraddoldeb hefyd sy'n sôn am ein cyfraniadau i Ddeddf Llesiant Cenedlaethau'r Dyfodol (Cymru) 2015; a Deddf Cydraddoldeb 2010 a Mesur Cymru 2011 (sy'n cynnwys y ddyletswydd economaidd-gymdeithasol). Rydym hefyd yn cynnwys pennod Cydraddoldeb ac Amrywiaeth ar wahân, sy'n crynhoi'r mentrau corfforaethol i gefnogi'r rhaglen hon.

5. Sut mae'r penderfyniad yn cyfrannu at y Blaenoriaethau Corfforaethol?

5.1 Mae'r Hunanasesiad Perfformiad Blynyddol yn cynnwys gwerthusiad o lwyddiant y Cyngor i gyflenwi yn erbyn ei flaenoriaethau corfforaethol.

6. Faint fydd hyn yn ei gostio a sut y bydd yn effeithio ar wasanaethau eraill?

6.1 Nid oes unrhyw gostau ychwanegol yn gysylltiedig â'r adroddiad hwn.

7. Beth yw prif gasgliadau'r Asesiad o'r Effaith ar Les?

7.1. Nid oes angen Asesiad o Effaith ar Les ar gyfer yr adroddiad hwn. Cynhaliwyd Asesiad o Effaith ar Les ar y Cynllun Corfforaethol ei hun, a chafodd ei gyflwyno i'r Cyngor Sir pan gymeradwywyd y cynllun ym mis Hydref 2017. Bydd prosiectau unigol / rhaglenni gwaith o fewn y Cynllun Corfforaethol yn cael eu hasesu'n unigol wedyn, yn yr un modd ag unrhyw gamau newydd i'r dyfodol.

8. Pa ymgynghoriadau sydd wedi'u cynnal gyda Chraffu ac eraill?

8.1 Mae'r adroddiad wedi'i ddatblygu gan y Tîm Cynllunio Strategol, mewn ymgynghoriad â gwasanaethau eraill y cyngor. Mae adborth eisoes wedi'i geisio ar yr adroddiad gan yr Uwch Dîm Arweinyddiaeth a'r Cabinet. Ar ôl ei gyflwyno i'r Pwyllgor Llywodraethu ac Archwilio, bydd yr adroddiad yn mynd i'r Pwyllgor Craffu Perfformiad (9 Mehefin) ac i'r Cyngor Sir i'w gymeradwyo'n derfynol ym mis Gorffennaf.

9. Datganiad y Prif Swyddog Cyllid

9.1 Nid oes angen datganiad â'r adroddiad hwn.

10. Pa risgiau sydd ac a oes unrhyw beth y gallwn ei wneud i'w lleihau?

10.1 Byddai peidio â chyhoeddi'r Hunanasesiad yn debygol o arwain at argymhellion statudol gan Archwilio Cymru, gyda goblygiadau sylweddol i enw da'r Cyngor.

11. Pŵer i wneud y penderfyniad

- 11.1 Rhan 6 yn Neddf Llywodraeth Leol ac Etholiadau (Cymru) 2021 (pennod 1, adran 89).
- 11.2 Rhan 2 Deddf Llesiant Cenedlaethau'r Dyfodol (Cymru) 2015 (adran 13).
- 11.3 Rheoliadau Deddf Cydraddoldeb 2010 (Dyletswyddau Statudol) (Cymru) (adran 16)

	wodraethu.		

11.4 Mae Adrannau 9 ac 13 yng Nghyfansoddiad y Cyngor yn amlinellu pwerau'r





Appendix 1 – Executive Summary: Self-Assessment of Performance, 2021 to 2022

Together with our four quarterly update reports for 2022 to 2023 that have functioned as our ongoing assessment throughout the year, this document makes up our Self-Assessment of Performance required under the new Local Government and Elections (Wales) Act 2021. It presents an accessible end-of-year summary of our performance against key functions, specifically our Well-Being Objectives (otherwise referred to as our Corporate Priorities), the seven governance areas, and the Public Sector Equality Duty (which includes the new Socio-Economic Duty).

To review the evidence behind the conclusions in this document, please refer to the Performance Update Reports, published on our <u>website</u>.

Contents

Our Approach to Self-Assessment	4
Equality and Diversity	5
Performance Objectives – Corporate Plan 2017 to 2022	5
Housing:	5
Connected:	6
Resilient Communities:	6
Environment:	6
Young People:	7
Governance Functions – The Council's Corporate Health	7
Corporate Planning:	7
Financial Planning:	8
Performance Management:	8
Risk Management:	9
Workforce Planning:	10
Assets:	10
Procurement:	11

For more information, or to let us know what you think about anything in this report, contact us:

By EMAIL: strategicplanningteam@denbighshire.gov.uk

By TELEPHONE: 01824 706291

Rydym yn croesawu galwadau ffôn yn Gymraeg / We welcome telephone calls in Welsh.

By POST:

Strategic Planning and Performance Team,

Denbighshire County Council,

PO Box 62,

Ruthin,

LL15 9AZ

We welcome correspondence in Welsh. There will be no delay in responding to correspondence received in Welsh.

To keep up-to-date:

Like us on Facebook

Follow us on Twitter

Visit www.denbighshire.gov.uk/corporateplan

Visit the County Conversation Portal and sign up for Y Panel!

Subscribe to the County Voice Newsletter

Our Approach to Self-Assessment

It is worthwhile in this document that we briefly explain our approach to Self-Assessment, as this is the first year that one is legally required.

At the end of 2021 to 2022, the council trialled a new style of Annual Performance Report that would respond to the performance requirements of the Local Government and Elections (Wales) Act 2021, broadening our existing approach to also reflect on the Corporate Health of the organisation. Based on advice from an independent auditor commissioned by the WLGA, this would satisfy the need to report on 'council functions'. Our report involved an analysis of the seven governance areas recommended by the Act's statutory guidance, as well as a more concerted effort to catalogue the activity of our principle meetings (Council, Cabinet, Scrutiny, and Governance and Audit), key news items, and reports by our internal audit and external regulators.

What we learned from last year's report (which was some one hundred pages long) is that we have a great body of evidence around how we are performing, but that it is difficult to make such a large document accessible. This document seeks to address that issue by providing only very high level summary statements that assess our performance, taking into account the wealth of quality information that has been comprehensively catalogued in our quarterly Performance Update reports (which utilised the same self-assessment template that we developed for our last Annual Performance Report). In this way we have achieved ongoing self-assessment throughout the year.

It is a requirement that the council, through its self-assessment process, identify improvement actions, and in subsequent self-assessments reports provide an update on our progress against them. We have achieved this through our quarterly Performance Update reports (supporting the principle of ongoing assessment), which have not only identified improvement actions during their production, but also captured improvement actions identified from the council's Service Performance Challenge programme, which ran during the summer of 2021. Service Performance Challenges are an opportunity for senior managers, Cabinet and Scrutiny members to be assured as to the performance of our services and the challenges that they are facing.

Finally, in addition to reviewing internal and external bodies of evidence to inform our self-assessment, there are new requirements around annually engaging with a comprehensive

list of stakeholders around the performance of our functions (objectives and governance). During 2021 the council updated its Resident's Survey (now referred to as our 'Stakeholder Survey') to ask specific questions now required under the Act. An analysis of the results is provided in our Performance Update reports, and the council will now look forward to running similar engagement exercises annually as part of its approach to Self-Assessment.

Equality and Diversity

The council continues to deliver a number of great initiatives in support of those with protected characteristics and living in socio-economic deprivation. In this year we have renewed our commitment to equality, published in our Interim Strategic Equality Plan; Council pledged to being a diverse council, supporting accessibility and diversity in local democracy; through our quarterly performance update reports we have enhanced our reporting around equality and diversity activity; and improvements to our Well-being Impact Assessments and their publication will better inform and support the transparency of decision making. We acknowledge, however, that more needs to be done to support officers and members with the completion and scrutiny of impact assessments. There will also be further opportunity to capture benefits delivered in support of protected characteristics and the Socio-Economic Duty as we develop our new Corporate Plan in 2022 to 2023. Although our engagement work on the development of the new Corporate Plan themes has been comprehensive, we know that engagement with seldom heard groups or those with protected characteristics needs to improve, and we are working internally and with regional colleagues to develop solutions to this.

Performance Objectives - Corporate Plan 2017 to 2022

Housing: There have been significant achievements within our housing priority that have directly benefited residents and alleviated inequality. Many of our ambitious targets for the supply of housing are either making good progress (additional), or have in some cases been exceeded (affordable and empty). We have also done good work to improve standards in the private sector, and made improvements within our processes and policies for housing and homelessness support, including the Strategic Housing and Homeless Group, and the Housing and Homelessness Strategy. However, homelessness prevention remains a key challenge for the council. Although we have successfully delivered a new

Extra Care facility in Denbigh, more work is needed to progress the facility in Ruthin, which has faced significant delays. There also remain of course significant challenges with the availability, affordability and standard of housing within the county, and we acknowledge there is still a lot of work to do to address these.

Connected: A number of projects have made good progress within this priority, including our investment in libraries, which has supported those at a socio-economic disadvantage and at risk of digital exclusion (not least during the pandemic). Our investment in zero emission technology and demand responsive travel has also helped remove barriers to travel, benefitting those with the protected characteristics of age and disability. However, many of the challenges that we faced five years ago remain. Despite overall improvement in road condition data over the last five years, the ongoing investment required to maintain our large rural network is significant, and we know improvements are needed in terms of the timeliness of repairs. Internet connectivity too, though much improved over the last five years, remains below the UK average, and though we have used our position to influence and lobby, progress has been extremely slow despite our best efforts. Delivery of our plans for sustainable and active travel, and the replacement of Llannerch Bridge are also key challenges ahead for the council.

Resilient Communities: There has been some really important work carried out within our Resilient Communities priority, especially in the context of the pandemic, demonstrating particularly how well the council works in partnership to protect and support our residents and community initiatives. Highlights have included our work around mental health, becoming a Dementia Friendly Council, our support for carers, and assistance to community development projects more broadly. We have also made good progress with regards to raising awareness of domestic abuse; but like all these areas, acknowledge that there is always more to be done and increasing demand and challenges to be met. The council continues to protect and deliver vital and valued services for the most vulnerable in its communities, receiving positive feedback and accolades for its provision in a number of areas, including care and libraries. However, we face significant challenges with the cost of care, and the recruitment and retention of care staff. We also acknowledge that we have more work to do to complete our involvement project for shaping and improving services.

Environment: The council has made excellent progress with its Environment projects over the last five years, not only through its extensive tree planting, varied biodiversity

work, protection of green open spaces, flood prevention work, and raising awareness about the important assets that we have in the county; but also with its Climate and Ecological Change Strategy. However, becoming a Net Carbon Zero authority by 2030 remains a significant corporate risk, and as funding for a number of key projects ends, the council must look ahead to further opportunities to absorb and reduce carbon, particularly as it exhausts the 'quick-win' options. Greater stakeholder engagement and training will help. The council also has challenges ahead of it with the achievement of energy efficient council homes, embedding revised waste management arrangements, and delivering two further significant coastal defence schemes. It is also important that the council continues its work to ensure equal access to our countryside and historic assets, particularly for those at a socio-economic disadvantage, to benefit the health and well-being of residents and visitors alike.

Young People: The council has made good progress with its Young People projects over the last five years, particularly in support of well-being, skills and work placements. However, there remain significant challenges arising from the impact of Covid-19, impacting the development of young people and the delivery of some projects; but particularly timetabling and attendance in schools, which has made educational inequality more acute. There are challenges arising from the implementation of the new curriculum too, not least in terms of the monitoring of school standards, with pupil attainment, on the whole, remaining just below the Wales average. A combination of Covid-19 and market instability is also causing delays and rising costs within capital projects, which is a significant risk to our Sustainable Communities for Learning Programme (formerly the 21st Century Schools Programme).

Governance Functions – The Council's Corporate Health

Corporate Planning: In addition to closing down programmes of work from its Corporate Plan 2017 to 2022, which has delivered many tangible benefits for residents, the council has undertaken considerable work to ensure that it meets upcoming legislative requirements. This has included the new Local Government and Elections (Wales) Act 2021; the need to develop Well-being Objectives (every five years) under the Well-being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015; and the publication of our Strategic Equality Plan 2021 to 2022 under the Equality Act (Wales) Regulations 2011. The council has tackled these key strategic strands of work well, whilst in the same year appointing a new Chief

Executive; continuing to respond to the pandemic; and implementing arrangements for two European Union replacement funds and the Levelling-Up Fund. Key challenges ahead will include the Chief Executive's review of the Senior Leadership Team; rolling out our New Ways of Working arrangements; inducting and training new councillors from May; and better understanding our relationship with the new North Wales Corporate Joint Committee. Improvement actions identified over the last year have on the whole progressed well, but we recognise that there is scope for us to learn from the pandemic in relation to transparent decision making. We also acknowledge that overall customer satisfaction with the council and its long-term plans is not where we would like it to be. It is proposed that the next Corporate Plan has a clear focus on how the council works, including customer service, engagement, and our performance. We have seen good engagement between members and officers over the last two years of the pandemic, and there has been particularly strong research and public engagement work carried out in support of potential themes for the next Corporate Plan, 2022 to 2027. There is a clear plan to further develop our Corporate Plan proposals with the new Council, seeking their final approval in early October.

Financial Planning: The council's financial planning arrangements have proven robust and the council is well placed to maintain its financial sustainability over the medium term. The council holds a stable reserve and has strong monitoring and planning mechanisms in place to actively manage pressures, such as the Medium Term Financial Plan, Treasury Management and Capital strategies, and a new Budget Setting process that moves towards a 3 to 5-year process. There are of course some significant budget variations, but we work to resolve those, and we have a good record of delivering savings. We have also introduced revised policies and procedures for countering fraud and corruption. The delays with the draft Statement of Accounts remains a challenge due to the timescales effecting other areas of work for the Finance Team, and therefore impacting service delivery going forward. The most significant risk and issue facing councils and the wider public sector in most recent times has been the Covid-19 pandemic, as well as rising costs globally. It is welcome that the Covid-19 Financial Recovery Strategy has provided a robust plan for the council's response. Another area of work will be looking ahead to the transition of revenues and benefits services to the council.

Performance Management: The council has effective performance management arrangements in place that help it monitor, report and scrutinise performance in key areas,

as well as identify areas for improvement. These arrangements have recently been strengthened by the council's approach to self-assessment through enhanced quarterly performance reports, and annual stakeholder engagement. There are minor improvements that can now be taken forward with regards to Verto, our performance management system, which were not possible prior to the recent retender of the software. The new Corporate Plan from October will also bring with it the opportunity to enhance the performance framework that the council reports on corporately. The timing of Service Performance Challenges needs to be considered in the coming months as the position with the review of the Senior Leadership Team becomes clearer. It is important that these go ahead to comply with our Performance Management Framework, but also to meet recent recommendations from Audit Wales on the publication of performance information on non-priority areas. The council must look ahead to training opportunities for councillors after the election, as well as for new or interested staff. The council has identified actions that it is taking forward to improve Project Management and Contract Management, and is working with Care Inspectorate Wales on identified actions to improve the delivery of some aspects within Children's Social Services.

Risk Management: Internal Audit previously highlighted some areas of weakness in the management of risks, which the council has sought to address during 2021 to 2022 to ensure governance and controls are robust. For example, we have been clearer about how risk appetite methodology is applied and we have clarified controls that should have a direct impact on risk management, setting out the expected direction of travel for each of our corporate risks. We have identified internal and external assurance to ensure risks are appropriately managed and scrutinised. Our Corporate Executive Team has started interrogating risks that sit beyond our risk appetite in risk focus sessions with risk owners. Broadly, we have found that engagement with our risk management process has been good by both officers and members. However, as global events have grown in significance for our council and our community over the last two years, so too have the number of active risks on our corporate risk register. Events such as the Covid-19 pandemic, Brexit, and more recently the conflict in Ukraine, have had consequences for the global (and local) economy and our communities. For this reason, a summary of our corporate risk register has been developed to improve internal communications. A full update report will be presented to Performance Scrutiny's meeting in June 2022.

Workforce Planning: Workforce planning has grown in significance as the consequences of Covid-19 have heightened challenges in relation to recruitment and retention across the council. We have proactively put measures in place to address these issues. We have also improved the data that we hold about our own workforce for equality purposes, and taken steps to address the back-log caused by Covid-19 of Disclosure and Barring Service (DBS) checks. We have implemented a stronger approach to workforce planning and participated in an Audit Wales study, which is expected to highlight some further areas to strengthen. There have been a number of recent changes in senior leadership, and this will be a particular priority for the coming year. During the year, we have supported managers and staff with the new ways of working, particularly home working, which has become our predominant working style since the start of Covid-19. We have engaged with staff using a questionnaire to determine managers' training and development requirements. The feedback from the survey has informed our new training strategy, and an induction programme, policies and guidance have been developed. Dedicated training sessions for employees and managers will be rolled out from July. At the same time, we have focused on mental health and well-being and agreed a new mental health policy that has resulted in awareness sessions, training and online support. The focus for the year ahead will be to work with our Staff Council to support us in recruiting Mental Health Champions. Supporting the New Ways of Working Project and supporting managers and staff as we begin to return to the office will also present challenges and opportunities.

Assets: The council faces significant challenges with regards to its assets. We have a perennially deteriorating and very large network of roads and bridges; a large portfolio of buildings to align with our Net Carbon Zero ambition; and growing pressures on our ICT infrastructure. However, we have made improvements. We have adopted minimum standards for in-use and embodied carbon that all council non-domestic construction projects must adhere to, and we are looking ahead to adopting a new Asset Management Strategy this summer. We have made significant investments in our roads and bridges, including a £3m commitment to improve roads during 2021 to 2022. We have introduced new frameworks in support of our maintenance of schools, non-schools and housing. We have good health and safety and fire safety procedures in place. In partnership with Dŵr Cymru and Natural Resources Wales, we have also taken forward improvement actions to alleviate flooding. The council also has increased investment to ensure the safe

management of its data, and better support for home working. Looking ahead, an immediate challenge will be preparing our offices for New Ways of Working, accommodating increased staff numbers, hybrid meetings, and different workstyles.

Procurement: The Procurement Team has made some improvements this year to the advice and support available to services to encourage good procurement practice and adherence of the procurement policy across the organisation. However, progress across a range of actions to improve and decarbonise procurement have been hampered due to continuing challenges in recruiting to the Procurement Manager post. This has resulted in existing team members taking on more responsibility on top of existing portfolios. We lack specific expertise in relation to ecology and decarbonisation, but we hope to secure the budget for a new post during 2022 to 2023. We have seen some positive progress in relation to collaborative procurements, and we are getting better at working with services to identify opportunities where collaborative procurement may be possible. These remain challenging and sometimes partners' timescales are inconsistent with our own, leading to missed opportunities beyond our control. The Community Benefits Hub is making connections between businesses and community initiatives, and has seen positive outcomes for individuals securing full-time employment as a result of their work placements. Securing a sustainable future for the Hub remains a key challenge. The development and adoption of a new Procurement Strategy by the end of the summer is also an important area of work for us to get right.





Appendix 2 – Corporate Plan Performance Update: January to March 2022

This document presents the council's performance against its priorities and governance areas between January to March 2022, including our application of the Sustainable Development principle, the Public Sector Equality Duty, and Socio-Economic Duty.

Contents

Summary position for our Corporate Plan	4
Housing: Everyone is supported to live in homes that meet their needs	6
Well-being and Equality	10
Connected Communities: Communities are connected and have access to goods ar	nd
services locally, online and through good transport links	12
Well-being and Equality	17
Resilient Communities: The council works with people and communities to build	
ndependence and resilience	21
Well-being and Equality	26
Environment: Attractive and protected, supporting well-being and economic prosper	ity32
Well-being and Equality	38
Young People: A place where younger people will want to live and work and have th	ne
skills to do so	44
Well-being and Equality	49
Corporate Health: The council is efficient, well-managed and environmentally sustai	
Improvement Actions	
Equality and Diversity	85

For more information, or to let us know what you think about anything in this report, contact us:

By EMAIL: strategicplanningteam@denbighshire.gov.uk

By TELEPHONE: 01824 706291

Rydym yn croesawu galwadau ffôn yn Gymraeg / We welcome telephone calls in Welsh.

By POST:

Strategic Planning and Performance Team,

Denbighshire County Council,

PO Box 62,

Ruthin,

LL15 9AZ

We welcome correspondence in Welsh. There will be no delay in responding to correspondence received in Welsh.

To keep up-to-date:

Like us on Facebook

Follow us on Twitter

Visit www.denbighshire.gov.uk/corporateplan

Visit the County Conversation Portal and sign up for Y Panel!

Subscribe to the County Voice Newsletter

Summary position

The measures evaluation for each priority has been determined through the performance management framework that we have in place. The projects evaluation has been determined by the status of our projects.

Housing: Everyone is supported to live in homes that meet their needs

Measures: Good Projects: Good

Connected Communities: Communities are connected and have access to goods and services locally, online and through good transport links

Measures: Priority for improvement

Projects: Good

Resilient Communities: The council works with people and communities to build independence and resilience

Measures: Acceptable Projects: Excellent

Environment: Attractive and protected, supporting well-being and economic prosperity

Measures: Good

Projects: Excellent

Young People: A place where younger people will want to live and work and have the skills to do so

Measures: Priority for improvement

Projects: Good

Corporate Health: The council is efficient, well-managed and environmentally sustainable

Measures: Acceptable

Projects: Good

A Note on Measuring Performance

In Denbighshire, our default approach to setting performance thresholds is to take the upper-quartile (best performing) from nationally comparable information as the point where performance is considered 'Excellent'. The 'Priority for Improvement' threshold is usually the median. Midway between these two values determines the threshold between 'Acceptable' and 'Good' performance.

If no data is available that we can compare ourselves with (either nationally or by comparable grouping), then we will take a local view on what we feel reasonably determines 'Excellent' and 'Priority for Improvement' performance. This should represent our ambition.

For more information on how we manage performance, view the <u>Performance</u> Management Guide on our website.

Housing: Everyone is supported to live in homes that meet their needs

Measures: Good Projects: Good

Corporate Plan Performance Framework: Measures Update

As at the end of March 2022, there were 2,050 people on the Single Route to Housing (SARTH) waiting list, which is a decrease from the last period, October to December (2,378). Our second SARTH measure considers the number of people housed from the register into either council stock or a Denbighshire Registered Social Landlord property. During 2021 to 2022 a total of 261 people were housed, down from 328 the previous year.

We have delivered 422 additional homes during 2021 to 2022. This is slightly down from 435 the previous year. In terms of the additional supply of council houses provided, 13 units were successfully added to our stock and all of these were 'buy backs' with no new builds completed in this period. There have been 222 additional affordable housing, including social housing, provided during the year. This is an exceptional return and the highest since we began recording figures in 2006, bringing our total since 2017 to 586. The increase is because:

- The council has taken on 43 homelessness leases this year. Performance is normally around 10 annually, but there has been additional funding provided for long-term leases with the private sector.
- Grŵp Cynefin completed the Extra Care scheme in Denbigh, bringing forward 74 dwellings.
- Adra have substantially completed the development in Meliden, and did complete the development in Trefnant, which has added 38 dwellings so far.

Another area of success within this priority includes the Empty Homes project. 196 Empty Homes have been brought back into use during 2021 to 2022, bringing the total to 695 since 2017, exceeding the target of 500 homes.

Our measure around the number of private sector homes improved in standard and quality has fallen significantly below our usual standard due to Covid-19 restrictions on work. 325 homes were improved during 2021 to 2022, down from 415 the previous year.

The percentage of households successfully prevented from homelessness (Section 66 duty) has fallen from 52% to 42% during 2021 to 2023. This equates to 31 successful outcomes out of a total of 81. The percentage of households successfully relieved from homelessness (Section 73 duty) has also seen a decline since the same period last year, from 31% to 22%, which equates to 108 successful outcomes out of a total of 501.

Our previous report overlooked two new data items from our 2021 Stakeholder Survey. There were two satisfaction measures pertinent to this outcome, covering:

- The percentage of residents reporting they felt satisfied with the availability of housing in their area (30%, down from 42% in 2018).
- The percentage of residents reporting they are satisfied with the standard of housing in their area (40%, down from 52% in 2018).

Corporate Plan Performance Framework: Project Update

Closed: Denbigh Extra Care Housing

Following some delays with the handover date at the beginning of this period, we are now pleased to report that the scheme is fully open and the provider, Abacare, are on site.

Experiencing Obstacles: Ruthin Extra Care Housing

We are still waiting on Grŵp Cynefin to set a firm date to start works on site. Preparatory works were due to begin during April, 2022, but there is slight delay due to bats. A construction programme is being drawn-up and an overall scheme programme is being developed. Grŵp Cynefin are anticipating demolition works to begin in full around June and we are currently working to a construction end date of February 2024.

Experiencing Obstacles: Additional Council Homes

The delivery confidence for delivering additional council housing developments has improved as progress has been made on various sites.

- The former <u>Prestatyn Library</u> will be demolished and the site will be redeveloped to create a new commercial space and apartments available for social rent, providing 14 older persons' apartments. Energy in the apartments will be generated by ground source heat pumps and solar panels on the roof to create improved energy efficient living for future residents.
- At its <u>meeting in March</u>, Cabinet approved tenders for the renovation of a terrace of eight properties in Aquarium Street in Rhyl. A contract notice with an estimated value of £2 million was published on the Sell2Wales procurement portal in December. Four tender submissions were received, and following an evaluation exercise a preferred contractor has been selected.
- The purchase of three former council houses in Rhyl has been completed.

The application for planning permission for a residential development on land adjacent to Ysgol Pendref in Denbigh was refused, which would have included 22 affordable units for social rent to be offered to the council. Despite this and the schedule over-run that has been caused by the pandemic, the programme is still confident of successful delivery.

Closed: Affordable Housing

As described above, delivery of our Corporate Plan target for an additional 260 affordable homes has been exceeded, with 222 delivered during 2021 to 2022. Since the start of the Corporate Plan in 2017 we have delivered a total of 586 affordable homes. The affordable housing delivery action is now being taken forward within the Service Plan for Planning, Public Protection and Countryside Services.

Closed: Empty Homes Back into Use

Again, the Empty Homes project has met and exceeded the Corporate Priority target of bringing 500 empty homes back into use, with 695 empty properties having been brought back into use since 2017. The Empty Homes delivery action will now be taken forward within the Service Plan for Planning, Public Protection and Countryside Services.

Annual or Biennial Measures

Measure	2020 to 2021	2021 to 2022	Status
The number of people who were on the Complex Disabilities Specialist Housing Needs Register for whom supported housing has been secured – Benchmarked Locally	5	13	Excellent
The additional supply of council houses provided	14	13	Does not apply Count only
Number of additional homes provided in Denbighshire – Benchmarked Locally	435	422	Excellent
Number of empty properties brought back into use (old definition) – Benchmarked Locally	184	196	Excellent
The number of private sector homes improved in standard and quality due to intervention from the council – Benchmarked Locally	415	325	Priority for improvement
The additional supply of affordable housing, including social housing, provided during the year – Benchmarked Locally	154	222	Excellent
Percentage of households successfully prevented from homelessness (Section 66 duty) – Benchmarked Nationally	52	42	Priority for improvement
Percentage of households successfully relieved from homelessness (Section 73 duty) – Benchmarked Nationally	31	22	Priority for improvement
Number of additional Extra Care Homes supported by the council	0	74	Does not apply
			Count only

Measure	2018 to 2019	2021 to 2022	Status
The percentage of residents reporting they felt satisfied with the availability of housing in their area – Benchmarked Locally	42	30	Priority for improvement

Measure	2018 to 2019	2021 to 2022	Status
The percentage of residents reporting they are satisfied with the standard of housing in their area – Benchmarked Locally	52	40	Priority for improvement

Quarterly or Biannual Measures

Measure	Quarter 4 2020 to 2021	Quarter 1 2021 to 2022	Quarter 2 2021 to 2022	Quarter 3 2021 to 2022	Quarter 4 2021 to 2022	Status
Number of people on SARTH waiting list – Benchmarked Locally	2,139	2,297	2,283	2,378	2,050	Priority for improvement
Cumulative number of people housed from the SARTH register	328	67	153	209	261	Does not apply Count only

Well-being and Equality

This priority applies the five ways of working and directly supports Wales' Well-being Goals around propserity, environmental resilience, health, equality, cohesive communities, and a globally responsible Wales with a vibrant culture and thriving Welsh language. Below are some further highlights from the last year of work that we have undertaken in support of the Well-being Goals and the Sustainable Development Principle; but also benefiting those with protected characteristics or who are at a socioeconomic disadvantage.

Accommodation Provision for the Homeless

In November, Internal Audit completed a follow-up review of homelessness accommodation, giving again a low assurance rating. The report was presented for information to the Governance and Audit Committee at its meeting in March. The review found that overall the council is taking a more strategic approach to homelessness, involving a number of key services in decision making. Operationally there have been restructures to help better meet demand and comply with the Welsh Government's rapid

rehousing model, but there remain a number of vacancies in the team that are putting pressure on capacity. Diary notes were not always kept up-to-date, and housing plans were not always in place. There was limited documented guidance, and while some quality assurance checks were initially put in place, these stopped when the administrator left their post. However, an accommodation officer has recently been recruited and they will be responsible for carrying out document checks going forward.

We have found that **collaborating** and **integrating** across services in strategic decisions around homelessness prevention is having a positive impact on effective decision making. It is now important that the council addresses any remaining issues around capacity to provide a service that meets growing demands, and **involves** individuals in ways in which we can meet their **long-term** well-being needs and **prevent** homelessness. This will particularly benefit those at a **socio-economic disadvantage**.

Delivery of Housing and Homelessness Strategy

Denbighshire's Housing and Homelessness Strategy was adopted by Council in December 2020. Since its adoption there have been many key areas of progress within the Action Plan, which is being monitored by the Strategic Housing and Homelessness Group. Of the 40 actions identified, 9 have been embedded in operational delivery as 'business as usual', and 23 actions are on track to be delivered within the set time scales. There are some minor delays on 8 actions in accordance with the original deadlines set, which is due to the impact of Covid-19. The first three themes of the strategy have been reviewed. Theme four, which deals with homelessness in Denbighshire, will be reviewed in detail at the group's meeting in March, however, some actions are already well on the way to completion, including the acquisition of a building to provide temporary homelessness accommodation for families in Denbighshire; the review of the Housing Support Grant to ensure different levels of support are available for a variety of needs; and integrating the Housing First programme into the Homelessness Support Pathway. Theme five, 'Homes and support for vulnerable people', and Theme six, 'Promoting and supporting communities', will be reviewed in June.

This Strategy supports those at a **socio-economic disadvantage** and those who have protected characteristics such as **Age**, **Disability**, **Religion and Belief**, and **Race**. The Strategy and the action plan take a **long-term** approach to **prevent** and end homelessness within Denbighshire, promoting **collaboration** and **integration** with

partners, and **involving** communities to address issues and encourage community cohesion.

Housing Support Programme Strategy

At Cabinet's <u>meeting in February</u>, approval was given for the vision outlined within the new Housing Support Programme Strategy. The Strategy is required of local authorities in Wales by the Welsh Government to outline their strategic direction for housing support and homelessness prevention. It has been aligned to the existing Housing and Homelessness Strategy, which is monitored by the Strategic Housing and Homelessness Group.

This work **integrates** with the Welsh Government's ambition for housing and homelessness. A thorough needs assessment was undertaken in **collaboration** with a range of stakeholders, also **involving** citizens who have experienced homelessness and accessed services, and providers delivering support services (including Third Sector organisations and other statutory partners such as BCUHB, Police and Probation Services). A draft action plan has been produced to support the delivery of the Strategy, which will be reviewed annually. The next stage is to add **long-term** actions with agreed timeframes prior to publishing the Strategy, which will seek to benefit those at **socioeconomic disadvantage** and **prevent** homelessness.

Housing Maintenance Materials Supply Contract

Approval was given by Cabinet at its <u>meeting in January</u> on the direct award of the council's next materials supply contract to Travis Perkins through the Adra All Wales Materials Framework. In recent years, the supply of building materials to the council's council house repairs and maintenance team had been provided by Jewson's, who were awarded their current contract back in 2017, and was due to expire in early 2022.

A major benefit of the All Wales Framework is Travis Perkins' commitment and ability to support the **long-term** provision of renewable technologies, as well as carbon conscious materials for the construction of dwellings, including modular and timber frame solutions. It also offers opportunities across Wales for **collaboration** with other authorities and housing providers, offering potential material cost savings through economies of scale. Bulk transport and local storage solutions will also **prevent** and reduce carbon emissions through our supply chain.

Connected Communities: Communities are connected and have access to goods and services locally, online and through good transport links

Measures: Priority for improvement

Projects: Good

Corporate Plan Performance Framework: Measures Update

Data for the condition of A, B and C roads for 2021 to 2022 is now available, though we do not yet have the national comparative data. There has been improvement in all measures, with the condition of A roads now at only 2.6% in poor condition, improved from 3.5%; B roads at 3.8%, improved from 5%; and C roads at 7.5%, improved slightly from 7.6%. The overall score is 5.7% for A, B & C combined, the third consecutive year of improvement in condition.

At March 2022, the coverage of superfast broadband in Denbighshire was at 93.9%, a very small increase of 0.53% since January. 3.95% of premises had broadband of 10mbps or below. This is a 0.23% decrease since January 2022. The picture is still one where Denbighshire's constituencies are among those with the poorest superfast broadband coverage when compared to the rest of the UK.

53% of public transactions with the council were undertaken through its website during January to March 2022, compared to the total number of transactions undertaken using all access channels. This is a 2% increase on October to December's figure.

During January to March 2022, 43% of damaged roads and pavements were made safe within target time. This remains a priority for improvement and a concern for the council. Essentially there is an identified reporting issue between two systems that is showing performance to be worse than it actually is, exacerbated by capacity issues and staff absence. These issues are being actively addressed by the Service with the expectation of improvement from the first quarter.

Corporate Plan Programme Board: Project Update

Closed: Superfast Broadband and Mobile Networks

Despite significant efforts by the community and the council, we are yet to receive a quote from Openreach for the Nantglyn (and surrounding villages) project. This has taken considerably longer than we had anticipated, and as part of the closure of the project it has been agreed that the pilot has been taken as far as it can. A webpage has been created on the council's website to help communities and local business find out about internet connectivity options; this includes ADSL broadband, Wi-Fi boosters and satellite broadband. All enquiries and communication between potential 'white properties' and the council have gone through the Digital Support Officer for the past two years, and that post will continue until at least September 2023.

The project has mapped current connectivity in Social Housing (both council and RSL owned), and our planning service has included advice about connectivity in relevant guidance notes and commentary for applicants. Following discussion with mobile providers, we have established a principle contact to encourage the extension of coverage across the county. It was decided that a written protocol was not needed. Lessons learned from the project have been recorded and a closure report is being prepared to offer recommendations as to how best to allocate the remaining budget.

Closed: Digital Exclusion

Although this project has come to an end, Community Navigators and the Edge of Care Team will continue to support people to increase their digital inclusion. We are planning intergenerational activity in collaboration with the Denbighshire Voluntary Services Council, Social Care Volunteers, Working Denbighshire, Book of You and Age Connects, linking with plans to create an Age Friendly Community. Virtual events between Cysgod y Gaer and the local school, and digital surveys of council housing tenants will also take place following formal closure of the project. We are working on digital inclusion webpages on our council's website with some simple pointers on how to get help; for example, from the digital buddies or through the support and resources available in libraries, all established by the project. This and additional information and signposting to support will also be available from DataMapWales, as part of the Centre for Digital Public Services' review of digital inclusion.

Although there was a delay in the delivery of IT equipment for the Virtual Reality workstream, this is now being progressed and service leads will take this forward as business as usual. A group has been established to evaluate the benefits of introducing Virtual Reality technology into care homes and the community. The council is also revisiting discussions with Llandrillo Menai College to explore how robotics could be integrated into Bangor University's degree programme. We are looking at ways to develop the assistive technology suite at the Rhos-On-Sea campus in-line with current and future technologies.

Closed: Infrastructure for Events

All mobile equipment for our inventory has been purchased and delivered. The terms and conditions, process and booking system for the hire scheme are in development, but have been delayed due to staffing and flooding at the Rhyl Pavilion. We expect these systems to be in place by the end of May 2022. We are still waiting to take delivery of the van and trailer to support the scheme, but are hoping to launch the service this summer. Meanwhile, £121,249 has been awarded to groups across the county (including town councils, village halls and a community centre) to improve local events infrastructure. Examples of improvements include digital enhancements at Llangollen Town Hall to enable live streaming; a stair lift in Neuadd Eleanor, Llanfair Dyffryn Clwyd; kitchen upgrade at Carrog Village Hall; and external electrical points for event purposes at Parliament Street car park, Rhuddlan. It is expected that this workstream will be complete by November, 2023. Interviews with promoters are also now complete, and the Market Research report has been produced and shared with the council. A work programme needs to be produced based on the report, and this was discussed at the Project Board's meeting in March to agree a way forward. All outstanding aspects of this project will be managed through service business upon closure of the project.

Project Brief: Travel to Work, Education and Services

As reported previously, a business case for a 'Sustainable Transport Plan' is not yet available, but a report on the development of a Sustainable Transport Plan was presented to Performance Scrutiny at its meeting in November. During the meeting members made observations in relation to the electric vehicle charging infrastructure; the need to include the views and needs of disabled people; the importance of linking with regional and national transport strategy; and the need to involve and engage users and communities.

Annual or Biennial Measures

Measure	2020 to 2021	2021 to 2022	Status
The percentage of principle A roads that are in overall poor condition – Benchmarked Nationally	3.5	2.6	Excellent
The percentage of non-principal/classified B roads that are in overall poor condition – Benchmarked Nationally	5	3.8	Excellent
The percentage of non-principal/classified C roads that are in overall poor condition – Benchmarked Nationally	7.6	7.5	Excellent
The percentage of adults (aged 16 or over) who have used the internet within the last 3 months (Conwy and Denbighshire) – Benchmarked Locally	89.8	Data pending	Priority for improvement
The percentage of mobile 4G road signal (all operators) – Benchmarked Locally	49.8	50.63	Priority for improvement

Measure	2014	2019	Status
Percentage of Lower Super Output Areas (LSOAs) in Denbighshire in the 10% most deprived in Wales in terms of Access to Services (Wales Index of Multiple Deprivation - WIMD)	14	14	Does not apply Count only

Quarterly or Biannual Measures

Measure	Quarter 4 2020 to 2021	Quarter 1 2021 to 2022	Quarter 2 2021 to 2022	Quarter 3 2021 to 2022	Quarter 4 2021 to 2022	Status
The percentage of Superfast Coverage in Denbighshire (>30 Mbps) – Benchmarked Locally	92.23	92.63	92.75	93.37	93.92	Priority for improvement

Measure	Quarter 4 2020 to 2021	Quarter 1 2021 to 2022	Quarter 2 2021 to 2022	Quarter 3 2021 to 2022	Quarter 4 2021 to 2022	Status
The percentage of premises with Broadband of 10 Mbps or below – Benchmarked Locally	4.45	4.34	4.33	4.18	3.95	Priority for improvement
The percentage of transactions undertaken via the web, compared to the total number of transactions undertaken using all access channels – Benchmarked Locally	50	56	48	51	53	Good
Percentage of damaged roads and pavements made safe within target time (CAT1 - Category 1 defects dealt within timescale) – Benchmarked Locally	87	67	64	51	43	Priority for improvement

Well-being and Equality

This priority applies the five ways of working and directly supports Wales' Well-being Goals around **prosperity**, environmental **resilience**, **health**, **equality**, **cohesiveness**, **global responsibility**, and a **vibrant culture with a thriving Welsh language**. Below are some further highlights from the last three months that we have undertaken in support of the Well-being Goals and the Sustainable Development Principle; but also benefiting those with protected characteristics or who are at a socio-economic disadvantage.

Llannerch Bridge

Following Cabinet's commitment to support the principle of replacing Llannerch Bridge, made in December 2021, we are funding the initial cost of ground surveys and other specialist work that will inform a business case and bid for external funding to design and construct a replacement bridge. In January, we published a press release informing residents of signs of activity at the Llannerch Bridge site as the specialist surveying and mapping work commences. The council will be publishing quarterly newsletters to keep residents informed of the latest activity and, subject to Covid-19 restrictions, public meetings will be held to give residents the chance to discuss any concerns.

Any project to replace the bridge will apply the five ways of working under the sustainable development principle, looking for a **long-term** solution that **prevents** further harm, **integrating** and **collaborating** with stakeholders and partners to seek a solution, whilst of course **involving** local residents in the development of an option for any replacement structure. Such a project would also benefit local residents at a **socio-economic disadvantage**.

Public safety and the Rhyl Vision

During this period, work was undertaken to stabilise and prepare for the demolition of buildings at 123-125 High Street, Rhyl, deemed unsafe by structural engineers. The works were necessary in the interests of public safety, and the council communicated with surrounding businesses to offer support where possible throughout the period of the regrettable but necessary road closure. Although no formal plans have been drawn up or adopted for the site, we will work with the community to carry out a full consultation on any plans as they develop. Demolition was completed in early April, with the lower high street again being opened to traffic.

These works also support the council's vision for Rhyl, which focuses on key areas of regeneration, including improving the appearance of the town centre and linking it with the promenade. It has support from the Welsh Government's Transforming Towns project, and will complement the Queen's Market development and those developments that have already been completed on the waterfront.

The project to make safe, demolish and subsequently regenerate the site will apply the five ways of working under the sustainable development principle, looking for a **long-term** solution that **prevents** further safety issues and disruption to businesses and the public, **integrating** and **collaborating** with stakeholders and partners, whilst of course **involving** local residents during the demolition and to determine a future plan for the site. Our vision for Rhyl will also benefit those at a **socio-economic disadvantage**.

Liangollen 2020 Castle Street Improvements

The Llangollen 2020 Castle Street Improvement project, which started in October and is due to be completed in May, is being undertaken by Denbighshire County Council in partnership with Welsh Government and Transport for Wales. Phase one will involve resurfacing Castle Street between its junction with the A5 and the Market Street junction. Phase two, which will involve surfacing Castle Street between the Market Street junction and the Mill Street / Abbey Road junctions, will commence in early May.

This **collaborative** project has engaged extensively to **involve** and **integrate** with partners, local residents, business and stakeholders; and where possible a number of changes have been accommodated that complement the overall scheme. These improvements provide **long-term** benefits for residents and visitors, giving more space for pedestrians to walk around the town centre, improved crossing facilities, and upgraded traffic signals to improve the flow of vehicles. Enhancements to access will also benefit the protected characteristics of **Age** and **Disability**, improving safety and **preventing** any harm to individuals and congestion in the town.

Decarbonising Travel

Since its launch in September 2021, the zero emission Green Taxi scheme, funded by the Welsh Government, has (up until January) covered 15,501 zero emission miles across the county, providing an average of 969 zero emission miles each week, mainly on home to school journeys. Denbighshire is hosting the only North Wales pilot of the zero emission Green Taxi scheme as part of a wider national pilot to support the Welsh Government's goal to de-carbonise the taxi fleet entirely by 2028. Twenty-eight taxi drivers have stepped behind the wheel of four wheelchair-accessible Nissan Dynamo E-NV200 taxis to use as part of the 'try before you buy scheme'. The taxis have operated across Prestatyn, Rhyl, Bodelwyddan, St Asaph, Denbigh, Ruthin and Corwen. In response to feedback from the

drivers, the council is exploring the potential to extend the scheme with the offer of a vehicle capable of delivering 300 plus miles on a single charge.

Separate to this project, the council has secured a total of £57,400 grant funding from the UK Government's Office for Zero Emission Vehicles, supported by the Energy Saving Trust, to support the delivery of an Electric Vehicle Public Charging Pilot. The pilot will provide fast charging points in eight public car parks across Denbighshire for use by the public. Work on the pilot is expected to be completed by early summer. The chargers will be in place to support residents to transition to an electric vehicle where they didn't previously have access to a charging facility.

Finally, the council, together with Transport for Wales, launched a pioneering demand responsive public transport scheme in March for residents in and around the Ruthin area, joining pilots in Denbigh and Prestatyn. Ruthin's Fflecsi service will be available within the town of Ruthin itself, being able to travel around most of Ruthin's urban housing cul-desacs. This will introduce a bus service for many people in Ruthin for the first time, thanks to support from the Welsh Government and the Welsh Government Energy Service.

Fflecsi will also serve a number of villages and hamlets, notably Bontuchel,

Clawddnewydd, Clocaenog, Cyffylliog, Derwen, Graigfechan, Llanelidan, Pentrecelyn and Rhydymeudwy. The Fflecsi bus is Wales's first-ever zero emission, 100 per cent battery-operated, 16-seat minibus. Intending passengers can book their demand responsive transport one hour ahead either through the Fflecsi app (available from the Fflecsi Wales website), or by phoning a dedicated call centre on 0300 234 0300. Where Fflecsi has previously been introduced in rural areas, it has seen an increase in passenger demand over the previous timetabled bus services.

These examples of zero emission travel and demand responsive travel apply the five ways of working under the sustainable development principle. They seek to **integrate** objectives at a national and local level, **collaborate** with partners, and **involve** users in **long-term** solutions that **prevent** further harm and damage to the environment. By improving access in and around our key settlements, the Fflecsi service will benefit those with the protected characteristics of **Disability** and **Age**, as well as those who are at a **socio economic disadvantage**.

Resilient Communities: The council works with people and communities to build independence and resilience

Measures: Acceptable Projects: Excellent

Corporate Plan Performance Framework: Measures Update

Denbighshire saw a 23% increase in the number of repeat victims of domestic crime during 2021 to 2022, rising from 551 to 678 by March 2022. This is slightly higher than the North Wales figure for the year, where there has been a 17.7% increase in repeat victims of domestic violence. The number of repeat offenders of domestic abuse in Denbighshire has decreased 28% from 115 to 83. In North Wales there has been a 27% decrease overall.

Within the national Dewis Cymru website the number of resources for Denbighshire stands at 533. This is consistent with the figure we saw for October to December, but is a decrease of 15% on the same period the previous year. There are currently 10,970 resources for Wales on Dewis Cymru, and 2,675 for North Wales.

390 carer assessments took place between January to March. This is 56% decrease on the same period last year (reduced by 488 from 878). Support for carers has continued and community support has been available regardless of whether carers have received an assessment.

Data for the average length of time adults (aged 65 years or over) are supported in residential care homes has reduced slightly from 1,044 (October to December) to 1,028 days for the period covering January to March.

To align with our interim Strategic Equality Plan, an additional measure has now been included in our Resilient Communities framework concerning the number of families resettled within Denbighshire under UK Resettlement Project. During 2021 to 2022 there were 6 families settled in Denbighshire, one more than the previous year. This brings our total to date under the scheme to 28 families (although two families have subsequently moved out of the county). The council has also pledged to support 10 families under the Afghan Relocation and Assistance Policy project, and we are well on our way to achieving this. We are also now working with the Homes to Ukraine Scheme and working with hosts.

Our previous report overlooked two new data items from our 2021 Stakeholder Survey. There were two satisfaction measures pertinent to this outcome, covering:

- The percentage of people who agree "my local area is a place where people will pull together to improve the local area" (63%, up from 59% in 2018).
- The percentage of people who feel able to influence decisions affecting their local area (20%, down from 27% in 2018).

Corporate Plan Programme Board: Project Update

Experiencing Obstacles: Involvement in shaping and improving services

Due to the elections it was agreed to postpone our year 3 research until the summer, as the engagement policy will need to be agreed by the new council. The policy document has been drafted, but further work is needed to take account of the new Local Government and Elections Act (Wales) 2021 to support the development of a Participation Strategy (in addition to the existing draft engagement policy, supporting framework, templates and toolkits already developed). This, however, would take the work beyond the scope of the project and more into 'business as usual', therefore it is proposed to close this project and streamline the remaining project objectives into the Communities and Customers general communications and engagement workstream.

Closed: Supporting Carers

Although this project is now closed, representatives at the final project team meeting in February agreed that they wish to continue working together to identify and support carers of all ages in Denbighshire. The local action plans and progress update for the North Wales Regional Strategy were discussed, and it was decided that future meetings should be held quarterly to coincide with the North Wales Regional Carers Operational Group's work programme. It was also suggested that a carer's representative should be invited to join the group. The group recognised that there is more need than ever to ensure unpaid carers are identified as soon as possible, and have better information and support to ensure that they are able to continue with their caring role. The aim is that the joint approach, including working closely with Third Sector organisations, will be maintained, prioritising early intervention and prevention and developing supportive communities.

Community Support Services have also started to develop a plan to address issues highlighted in the State of Caring survey report 2021.

Closed: Reduce Domestic Abuse

This project has now been formally closed, with the last project board meeting held in February. Remaining workstreams will now be absorbed into the usual business of services, including Ask and Act training, Caring Dad's awareness training, and Sbectrum training in schools. An additional children's support worker is also to be recruited within the Domestic Abuse Service Unit. One outstanding piece of work is to look at a domestic abuse housing tenancy policy; this will be taken forward by our Community Housing Team.

On Target: County-wide Community Development

The Community Development Team have continued to oversee and monitor the delivery of the 14 UK Community Renewal Fund (UKCRF) projects in Denbighshire, and all are progressing well. The UKCRF project period has now been extended until December 2022.

The latest round of Open Space Commuted Sums fund applications were recently assessed by the team, with a total of £204,929 being awarded to 13 projects. £17,888 of Welsh Government Funding was also distributed to support 16 food initiatives across the county, including all known foodbank and foodshare schemes.

The team have offered guidance to at least 23 different community initiatives during this quarter, including offering support to one group who subsequently secured £65,000 of grant funding for their project. The Digital Officer continues to support several communities to explore broadband connectivity improvement options, with one community recently celebrating the completion of their Openreach fibre broadband upgrade.

On Target: Assistive Technology

This project was identified in our interim Strategic Equality Plan, and is being reported here for the first time. It is aimed at helping dementia patients and citizens experiencing loneliness and low mood. Additional innovative dementia equipment has been purchased and installed within the council's care facilities, and training has been provided. For example, PARO, therapeutic robot baby harp seals that have a calming effect, have been

introduced at Dolwen and Nant-Y-Môr, and have been well received by residents and staff. Reminiscence Interactive Therapy Activities (RITA) have also been used in both Extra Care facilities during weekly group sessions and one-to-one sessions. The Welsh Language content on RITA has also been positively received. We are now waiting for the installation of the Reminiscence Pods (Rempods), which are unique pop-up therapy tools that turn any space into a calming environment for people living with dementia. Links have also been re-established with Llandrillo Menai College to look at how a robotics project there can be resurrected with Bangor University's degree programme. Discussions have also been had to develop the assistive technology suite at the Rhos-On-Sea campus, in line with current and future technologies being deployed.

On Target: Digital Information, Advice and Assistance

As with Assistive Technology above, this action was identified in our interim Strategic Equality Plan to help people better access our services. The council has launched web pages for sensory loss, and updated our carers web pages to include links to internal and external sources of information, advice and support. We have also launched webpages to aid workforce development, giving access to relevant training opportunities for external providers and unpaid carers to support them in their roles; and web pages to give information about autism. We are working on moving financial assessment forms online. Information about dementia that had been developed for staff on our intranet is now being adapted for the public and moved onto our website. We are aiming to publish this in time for Dementia Action Week, May 16 to 22.

Annual or Biennial Measures

Measure	2018 to 2019	2021 to 2022	Status
The percentage of people reporting they have received the right information or advice when they needed it – Benchmarked Locally	88	No data No survey	Acceptable
The percentage of carers reporting they feel supported to continue in their caring role – Benchmarked Locally	55	No data No survey	Priority for improvement

Measure	2018 to 2019	2021 to 2022	Status
The percentage of people reporting that they know who to contact about their care and support – Benchmarked Locally	84	No data No survey	Acceptable
The percentage of people who agree "my local area is a place where people will pull together to improve the local area" – Benchmarked Locally	59	63	Good
The percentage of people who feel able to influence decisions affecting their local area – Benchmarked Locally	27	20	Priority for improvement

Measure	2020 to 2021	2021 to 2022	Status
The number of families resettled within Denbighshire under UK Resettlement Project – Benchmarked Locally	5	6	NA

Quarterly or Biannual Measures

Measure	Quarter 4 2020 to 2021	Quarter 1 2021 to 2022	Quarter 2 2021 to 2022	Quarter 3 2021 to 2022	Quarter 4 2021 to 2022	Status
The cumulative (year to date) number of repeat victims of Domestic Abuse including noncrime occurrences (3 or more in 12 months, measured as year to date)	555	148	332	509	678	Does not apply Count only
The cumulative (year to date) number of repeat offenders of Domestic Abuse	108	18	35	60	83	Does not apply Count only

(3 or more in 12 months)						
The number of live resources on the Dewis Cymru Platform – Benchmarked Locally	623	565	620	532	533	Acceptable
The number of assessments of need for support for carers undertaken during the year	878	114	221	302	390	Does not apply Count only
The average length of time (measured in days) adults (aged 65 or over) are supported in residential care homes – Benchmarked Nationally	1,053	1,053	1,050	1,044	1,028	Priority for improvement

Well-being and Equality

This priority applies the five ways of working and directly supports Wales' Well-being Goals around prosperity, health, equality, cohesiveness, global responsibility, and a vibrant culture with a thriving Welsh language. Below are some further highlights from October to December that we have undertaken in support of the Well-being Goals and the Sustainable Development Principle, and benefiting those with protected characteristics or who are at a socio-economic disadvantage.

Vulnerable friends and relatives

The council has maintained efforts to protect vulnerable individuals from harm, encouraging residents to look out for their neighbours, friends and family during the ongoing pandemic, particularly those who may be lonely and their usual visitors may be self-isolating. As Covid-19 cases rose due to the Omicron variant, the council reminded the public about the need for good hand hygiene, ventilation, social distancing and face

coverings. People were also urged to help support the vaccination effort and book online or attend designated drop in clinics to get their first, second or booster jabs.

Working **collaboratively** with our partners and **integrating** our common desire to keep everyone safe and **prevent** any harm, the council continues to work to keep residents informed and help protect the most vulnerable (we know Covid-19 can be particularly adverse on those with a **Disability**, or from Black and Asian backgrounds. Those at a **socio-economic disadvantage** are also most likely to present with cases).

Regional Memory Support Assessment Service

North Wales has secured additional and recurring funding of £672k per annum from Welsh Government for developing an enhanced regional approach to supporting individuals who have memory issues / concerns or dementia at the pre-assessment and post-diagnosis stages. At its meeting in November, Cabinet agreed that the council would act as the lead commissioner on behalf of the Regional Collaboration Team. At its meeting in February, Cabinet awarded three contracts following the completion of a tendering exercise. With a combined potential value of up to £3.36m over 5 years, these three contracts will support the implementation of the North Wales Dementia Strategy.

Integrating and **collaborating** with partners, the service will directly support the protected characteristic of **Age** and **Disability**; it will encourage **involvement** and will bring new support to improve health for those living with dementia, **prevent** harm and meet unrealised needs in the **long-term**.

Council Tax Reduction Scheme 2022 to 2023

Council approved the adoption of the all Wales Council Tax Reduction Schemes (and prescribed requirements) at its <u>meeting in January</u>. This was in respect of the 2022 to 2023 financial year. Amendments within the regulations include an increase in line with the cost-of-living for personal allowances in relation to working age, carer and disabled premiums. Pensioner rates have been aligned with Housing Benefit and uprated by different mechanisms. Income bands and deductions made in relation non-dependents have been uprated. Additional amendments have also been made to support Afghan Nationals and UK nationals from Afghanistan; to provide redress for survivors of historical child abuse; and a higher rate of personal allowance for pensioners in Wales. Council also

agreed to three discretionary elements concerning the administration of the scheme, including to disregard 100% of the War Disablement pensions and War Widows Pensions when calculating income.

Integrating and **collaborating** with the Welsh Government and other local authorities on this scheme will benefit those at a **socio-economic disadvantage** and hopefully prevent greater hardship. Specific amendments will also benefit the protected characteristics of **Age** and **Race**.

Library Standards and Performance

At its meeting in January, Performance Scrutiny reviewed the performance of Denbighshire's Library Service against the 6th Framework of Welsh Public Library Standards, and its progress in developing libraries as places of individual and community well-being and resilience. The performance data for 2020 to 2021 included twelve core entitlements that Denbighshire continued to meet, together with six quality indicators, for which a self-assessment has been carried out and included in the report. It was noted that, in line with general levels of town centre footfall, library visits had not yet recovered to prepandemic levels, and that this situation was being mirrored across Wales. Levels of use is slowly increasing, however, and work is being carried out to re-engage with schools and welcome back partner service provision and group activities in libraries to increase attendance. Libraries are also now being used in different ways of course, seeing more people using digital means to access the service, including Order and Collect. It was acknowledged in the meeting that the partnership with Rhuddlan Town Council and St Asaph City Council had worked well for the libraries in those localities; and also that reductions in staffing levels had been carried out in such a way as to minimise any impact on library users and that there had been no negative feedback as a result.

Our libraries are critical hubs within our communities, directly benefiting those who are at a **socio-economic disadvantage**, and offer **long-term** solutions that **prevent** isolation, exclusion, and information poverty by **integrating** and **collaborating** with partners, whilst **involving** users.

Community Catalysts

The council is directing entrepreneurs to a new initiative that is now up and running across Denbighshire, providing professional advice to help individuals work for themselves to offer quality care and support. Many people in Denbighshire need some extra help to live the way they want to, perhaps because they are older, disabled or have a long-term health condition. The project, funded by the council, is being run by social enterprise Community Catalysts.

Integrating and working collaboratively, this initiative directly benefits the protected characteristics of **Age** and **Disability**. It encourages **involvement** and will hopefully help grow our care offer in the county, **prevent** harm, and meet individual needs in the **long-term**.

Winter Fuel Support Scheme

The council administered the Welsh Government Winter Fuel Support Scheme, which offered eligible households to claim a one-off £200 payment to provide support towards paying winter fuel bills. 5604 applications were received, with 4608 being approved. Applications closed in February. The scheme was open to households where one member is in receipt of Income Support, Income Based Job Seekers Allowance, Income Based Employment and Support Allowance, Universal Credit or Working Tax Credits.

Integrating our mutual ambition to prevent hardship, at least in the short-term, this collaborative initiative between Welsh Government and the council directly benefits those living within socio-economic disadvantage. Due to the nature of eligibility for this funding, this should support those with protected characteristics, such as Age, Disability, Marriage and Civil Partnership (particularly in supporting unpaid Carers looking after family members).

Supporting Democracy

In the run-up to the County Council and Community Council elections in May, the council reminded residents of the importance of registering to vote. Voting ensures residents have a say on the issues of the day, and being on the electoral register can maintain people's credit rating. Everyone is responsible for registering themselves, and can do so at any time online: www.gov.uk/register-to-vote.

In March, the council held an information event aimed at the county's residents who were thinking of becoming a county councillor. Council representatives were on hand to provide information on the role of the county councillor, how the council works, the issues county councillors will face after the elections, the nomination and election process, and the support available to councillors once elected.

It is important that our democracy is accessible to all residents, and that they are supported to be **involved** in it. In September, Council committed to being a diverse council that represents its residents. Equal representation will benefit our communities in the **long-term**, removing any barriers that **prevent** those with protected characteristics from being heard, including **socio-economic disadvantage**.

Armed forces support

At Council's <u>meeting in February</u>, Air Commodore Adrian Williams OBE and Tony Fish, Regional Employer Engagement Director (North), presented the Chairman with the Silver Employer Recognition Scheme (ERS) Award. The council is one of 24 Welsh organisations and private sector employers to have received a Defence ERS Silver Award in 2021 from the Ministry of Defence. The ERS encourages employers to support defence and is open to employer organisations that pledge, demonstrate or advocate support to defence and the armed forces community, and align their values with the Armed Forces Covenant. Denbighshire County Council signed the Armed Forced Covenant in 2019.

The Covenant and our work in Denbighshire will directly benefit the protected characteristics of **Age**, **Disability**, **Marriage and Civil Partnership** and those at a **socioeconomic disadvantage**. This work shows **collaborative** working, **long-term** thinking and an **integration** of ideals to support and protect veterans. It also seeks to **involve** interested stakeholders and **prevent** loneliness and isolation.

National Awards

The Social Care Accolades recognise, celebrate and share notable work of groups, teams and organisations in social care and childcare, play and early years in Wales, as well as individual care workers from across the public, private, voluntary and co-operative sectors in Wales. Two members of staff have been shortlisted in the Caring in Welsh category. This category honours individuals who make a positive difference to people's lives by

providing high-quality care through the medium of Welsh. Alaw Pierce, Service Manager, was nominated on behalf of Denbighshire's operational management team for her work in championing people's rights to use Welsh, and for being a role model for staff. Catherine Roberts, Assistant Manager at Cysgod y Gaer, was nominated in the same category for regularly going above and beyond the call of duty in her role, for being a dedicated carer, and for leading the team with exceptional examples of good practice. Sheila Mullins, a care assistant at Dolwen, has been shortlisted in another category to celebrate individual care workers in Wales who have a positive impact on people's lives. The North Wales Together Learning Disability Transformation programme, a partnership involving the social care departments of the six local authorities in North Wales and Betsi Cadwaladr University Health Board, has also been shortlisted in the promoting equality, diversity and inclusion category. The award winners will be announced at a ceremony in Cardiff in April.

We are proud of the commitment and dedication shown by our social care teams, collaborating and integrating across organisations to deliver high quality services every day with care, compassion and empathy. We involve people in deciding the right care solutions for their situation in the long-term, preventing harm to the most vulnerable (particularly those with the protected characteristics of Age and Disability).

Ukrainian Refugees

The council has processes in place and is making preparations to extend and accelerate the offer of resettling families from Ukraine. The council has a long history of accommodating and supporting refugees and has pledged to welcome families every year. As always, the council has received many kind offers of help from residents of Denbighshire. If anyone has any enquiries, they should email ukresettlement@denbighshire.gov.uk.

We will work **collaboratively** and **integrate** with national governments and volunteers to resettle refugees in Denbighshire, **involving** the refugees themselves in determining the best ways to support their **long-term** integration and **prevent** further hardship. This will benefit the protected characteristics of **Race**, **Religion and Belief**, **Age**, **Pregnancy and Maternity**, as well as helping those who are likely to be at a **socio-economic disadvantage**.

Environment: Attractive and protected, supporting well-being and economic prosperity

Measures:

Good

Projects:

Excellent

Corporate Plan Performance Framework: Measures Update

During 2021 to 2022, the council planted 3,500 trees, achieving our ambition of planting

18,000 trees during the term of the Corporate Plan.

The completion of our East Rhyl Coastal Defence project means that we can now report

that 1,650 properties have a reduced risk of flooding.

Final data for the percentage of council housing stock achieving an EPC (Energy) rating of

C or above saw an increase from 46 to 53% during 2021 to 2022.

Data is currently pending for the four measures pertaining to the Climate and Ecological

Change Programme for 2021 to 2022 (covering the species richness of council land, and

carbon emitted through staff commuting, business travel and supply chains). This data is

anticipated to be included in this report prior to publication.

We also have no information as yet for the total economic impact of tourism (£ million) for

2021 to 2022, for which data is normally published in October.

Corporate Plan Programme Board: Project Update

Experiencing Obstacles: Climate and Ecological Change

At its meeting in February, Council was presented with an update on year 1 of its Climate

and Ecological Change Strategy. Although the in-year delivery confidence for the

programme is reported as experiencing obstacles, progress thus far has been progressive

and commendable. The first ever analysis of local councils' climate action plans reveals

that Denbighshire is the only authority in the region to score above the Welsh national

average (47% against an average of 31%), and came second only to Cardiff City Council

(who scored 70%). It was during this meeting that Council supported the creation of a

dedicated Cabinet Lead Member for Climate and Ecological Change.

32

In December 2020 to June 2021, Audit Wales undertook a review of the council's ability to deliver on its environmental ambitions, which was presented to the Governance and Audit Committee at its meeting in January. It concluded that the council is making excellent progress in embedding its environmental ambitions, having moved quickly to make changes to its strategic planning frameworks, and allocating significant resources. The council has communicated well with citizens, trying to inform, influence and change behaviours; but more comprehensive stakeholder mapping would further strengthen engagement. Good work has been undertaken to train both councillors and staff, and though understanding is developing well, more detail is needed on what 'ecologically positive' means to the council, and how the ambitions influence the daily work of staff. Finally, the council has put baseline measures in place using an established performance framework, and reporting over the next year will help the environmental ambitions to embed and the measures to evolve.

At its <u>meeting in February</u>, Cabinet approved the introduction of the new scheme of delegated decision making for land acquisition (freehold and leasehold) for carbon sequestration and ecological improvement purposes. This will increase the number of hectares of council owned and operated land in the highest species richness categories and the amount of carbon tonnage sequestered. However, at its <u>meeting in March</u>, Communities Scrutiny requested that the decision be reconsidered by Cabinet at the first available meeting after the election, making recommendations for speeding-up the decision making process for land purchases; requesting that farming unions are again consulted with now that Covid-19 restrictions have eased; that local members are consulted about prospective purchases; the staffing levels within Countryside Services are reviewed to ensure adequate capacity to deliver; and that clarity is given with regards to land grading.

Closed: Living Assets

Our understanding of Denbighshire's 'living assets' is now much clearer. Survey work and inspections have been carried out in several locations across the county to develop a dataset containing information on species, condition, location, management requirements, etc. The project has now been closed; however, activity to maintain, enhance, protect and preserve Denbighshire's living assets for future generations will continue as usual business within Countryside Services.

Closed: Improving Biodiversity

Throughout Denbighshire there are now around 100 wildflower meadow project sites, including highway verges, footpath edges, cycleways and amenity grasslands. Along with the 11 roadside nature reserves, these sites are equivalent to nearly 35 football pitches worth of grassland managed as native wildflower meadows, boosting the welfare of native insects in Denbighshire. This project has now been closed, but further activity will be taken forward through the Service Plan for Planning, Public Protection and Countryside Services.

At the request of Partnerships Scrutiny, a report was presented at their <u>meeting in</u>

February about the council's policy with respect to verge and hedge maintenance and pesticide application. The main principle underpinning the policy is that verges must be managed to ensure the safety of all road users. However, verges are also increasingly recognised as important habitats for maintaining biodiversity, to the benefit of pollinating insects, wild flowers and other wildlife; as well as acting as vital wildlife corridors connecting habitats together. The council's policy therefore aims to address these desirable outcomes in a realistic and economic way. The policy can be found on the council's website.

Closed: Tree Planting

Utilising funding from Welsh Government and administered by Natural Resources Wales, since 2017 the council has supported the planting of 18,000 trees at Glan Morfa in Rhyl and available sites in and around Denbigh. Overall, the completion of the PLANT project has resulted in the creation of an additional 80 acres of quality green open space strategically located adjacent to some of the more disadvantaged wards in Wales.

Additional benefits from this project include new access routes across the Glan Morfa site, along with picnic benches and seating. The site has been historically blighted by unauthorised motorbike activity and fly-tipping. As part of the project, site security has been improved with access barriers and boundary fencing installed. Trespass on the site has reduced significantly and Countryside Services will continue to work in partnership with North Wales Police to ensure that the site remains secure and fulfils its function as a safe and attractive green open space. Community engagement has been an important part of the project and has included a 'Wild Rhyl' celebratory event, numerous school tree

planting events, practical volunteer sessions through the 'Out and About' volunteer programme, and regular sessions under the 'Nature for Health' programme. Going forward Countryside Services will continue to maintain the tree stock and the Glan Morfa site, and to ensure future sustainability, engage with local organisations and groups, as well as schools and volunteers.

In addition to the above project, nearly 5,000 further new trees have been planted across Denbighshire through The Woodland Creation Project, which will help the council achieve its net carbon zero goal. By the end of March 2022, volunteers and council staff have planted 800 trees at Llanrhydd, 2,500 at Maes Gwilym, 1,500 at Cae Ddol, and 150 trees at Maes Esgob. Schools have been involved in planting in Ruthin and Rhyl.

Through Welsh Government funding, the Local Nature Partnerships Cymru ENRaW project, and the Local Places for Nature grant, a new site at Green Gates farm on the edge of St Asaph has been developed for a local provenance tree nursery. This new site aims to produce 5,000 trees and 5,000 native wildflower plants a year, with the hope to expand in the future. As the work at the tree nursery increases the council is keen to involve local people as volunteers. Volunteer work would include potting and maintaining the plants, surveying the surrounding fields as they develop, and potentially assisting in planting activities. If you would like to get involved, please get in touch through biodiversity@denbighshire.gov.uk.

On Target: Nature Corridor

Project funding is now coming to an end and focus has been on ensuring that all budgets are spent. For the most part this has been achieved, apart from a couple of areas that were set back by Covid-19 and other reasons. This has been discussed with Welsh Government, and they are happy with the progress of the project, and budgets have been amended where possible to ensure we were able to use it where needed. Several aspects of the project have been completed or at near completion, including the tree planting, the Sustainable Drainage Systems (SuDS) project, and school ground improvements. Volunteer sessions and public engagement continue weekly, and we have engaged with many schools through tree planting on school grounds. Staff salaries continue until July to finish the project, and the calendar remains full until then with school engagement, site maintenance and improvement, volunteer sessions, and the well-being and walking sessions.

On Target: Moorland Management

The hyrdro-seeding of 5 hectares of Moel Y Faen in October 2021 has shown some success with the germination of the upland grass seed in areas. It is hoped that as we move into the spring that the effects of the seeding will become more evident. Heather cutting on Llantysilio Mountain and Llandegla Moor will be undertaken during March 2022, funded by the Natural Resources Wales Biodiversity Ecosystem Resilience Fund (BERF).

The wildfire risk assessment process is being developed and will generate thematic mapping using MapInfo GIS software, which will enable the monitoring of changes in wildfire risk on moorland areas over time. This project is ongoing with a completion date of October 2023.

Closed: East Rhyl Coastal Defence

This East Rhyl Coastal Defence project was completed ahead of schedule and within budget in February 2022. The successful placement of 128,000 tonnes of rock armour in front of the existing sea defences and the newly added 600 metres of sea defence wall and promenade will reduce the risk of flooding to 1,650 properties.

A public exhibition on proposals for a central Rhyl coastal defence scheme was held at Rhyl Town Hall between January 12 and February 9. It is anticipated that existing defences there could fail within the next 10 to 15 years, putting 550 residential and 45 non-residential properties at risk. If the council successfully obtains planning consents for the scheme, we expect construction to start in the autumn or winter periods of 2022, and take approximately two and a half years to complete. For more information on the scheme, visit our website.

A further planning application for the Central Prestatyn Coastal Defence Scheme is also under development, comprising of the formation of flood embankments, ramps, outfall structures and rock armour, including landscaping, habitat enhancements, and works to existing culverts. This is currently being consulted upon and it is anticipated that a decision will be made in July. For more information, <u>visit our website</u>.

Working in partnership with Natural Resources Wales and Dŵr Cymru, the council has also been exploring flood risk from inland watercourses and riparian land ownership. A report was taken to the Communities Scrutiny Committee <u>meeting in March</u>, which

recommended potential methods for strengthening communication channels and building effective working relationships between all parties and organisations that have responsibilities for managing flood risk. It was agreed that a Flood Risk working group, comprising of the flood risk management authorities and land owner representatives, continue to meet on an annual basis and report on progress to Communities Scrutiny; that the Local Flood Risk Management Strategy page be re-launched, including links to Natural Resources Wales and Dŵr Cymru, and an explanation of the responsibilities of flood risk authorities and riparian land owners; that information on the responsibilities of riparian land owners is distributed to properties adjacent Rhyl Cut and Prestatyn Gutter; and finally, that the report is circulated to and Town, City and Community Councils.

At Risk: Energy Efficient Council Homes

Although delivery confidence has been impacted by Covid-19, a number of works contracts have now been re-established since the pandemic, with more projects planned during 2022 to 2023. These still mainly relate to external works, including insulation measures and heating installation works that are generally easier to deliver to the housing stock in this current time. We are also still waiting for further information from the Welsh Government with regards to the new Welsh Housing Quality Standard, which has been delayed due to the pandemic. We have been informed that consultation will be commencing in the summer, with a draft document expected by the end of the year. We believe the new policy will heavily impact targets on a national level, and may potentially influence future programmes of work and key asset management decisions for our housing stock.

Annual or Biennial Measures

Measure	2020 to 2021	2021 to 2022	Status
Total carbon tonnage emitted through staff commuting – Benchmarked Locally	1,719	TBC	Good
Total carbon tonnage emitted through business travel – Benchmarked Locally	126	TBC	Excellent
Total carbon tonnage emitted through supply chains – Benchmarked Locally	22,206	TBC	Good

Measure	2020 to 2021	2021 to 2022	Status
Percentage of council owned and operated land in the highest categories of species richness – Benchmarked Locally	38.1	TBC	Acceptable
STEAM - Total Economic Impact of Tourism (£ million) – Benchmarked Locally	213.00	Data pending	Priority for improvement
The percentage of existing and acquired council housing stock (1st April 2017 baseline) achieving an EPC (Energy) rating of C or above – Benchmarked Locally	46	53	Priority for improvement
The annual number of trees planted to increase canopy cover in Rhyl and Denbigh – Benchmarked Locally	4400	3,500	Excellent
The number of properties with a reduced risk of flooding – Benchmarked Locally	No data	1,650	Excellent

Measure	2018 to 2019	2021 to 2022	Status
How satisfied are people with their local open spaces? – Countryside – Benchmarked Locally	87	85	Excellent
How satisfied are people with their local open spaces? – Beaches – Benchmarked Locally	70	69	Good
How satisfied are people with their local open spaces? – Parks – Benchmarked Locally	64	59	Acceptable

Quarterly or Biannual Measures

Our measure on the percentage of all new build council housing achieving an EPC (Energy) rating of A for 2021 to 2022 is not applicable as none were completed during this period. However, it is anticipated that 40 new builds will achieve an EPC (Energy) rating of A when completed in 2022 to 2023.

Well-being and Equality

This priority applies the five ways of working and directly supports Wales' Well-being Goals around environmental **resilience**, **prosperity**, **health**, **equality**, **cohesiveness**,

global responsibility, and a vibrant culture with a thriving Welsh language. Below are some further highlights from the last year of work that we have undertaken in support of the Well-being Goals and the Sustainable Development Principle; but also benefiting those with protected characteristics or who are at a socio-economic disadvantage.

Tidal Lagoon Project

A notice of motion presented to Council at its <u>meeting in February</u> acknowledged proposals for a large scale tidal lagoon project off the coast of Denbighshire. Councillors supported in principle of the development of this energy project off the Denbighshire coastline, and agreed to set-up a member and officer group to represent Denbighshire, and to monitor and evaluate progress. With the potential for over 5000 construction jobs, in addition to the environmental benefits, the project has the potential to significantly benefit those at a **socio-economic disadvantage** and boost the region's economy.

Non-Recyclable Goods in School Catering

Following a recommendation from Performance Scrutiny's <u>meeting in January</u>, Cabinet resolved at its <u>meeting in March</u> that it writes to the Welsh Local Government Association to seek their support in lobbying the Welsh Government to progress the measures set out below:

- Work with local authorities across Wales in a bid to reduce and eradicate the practice of using single use plastics and non-recyclable goods in the supply, preparation, and serving of school meals.
- Provide sufficient financial resources to all local authorities to enable them to realise
 the above objectives and facilitate carbon reduction measures within their School
 Catering Services, whilst securing the delivery of a sustainable school meals
 service.

This activity demonstrates the council's commitment to **prevent** harm to the Environment. Only through working **collaboratively** and **integrating** with the ambitions of others will it be possible for us to achieve this key, **long-term** ambition, which has been articulated clearly to us through our **involvement** of young people.

Diseased Larch Trees

Between January and March, Natural Resources Wales began to fell diseased larch trees at Moel Famau in Denbighshire to help slow the spread of *Phytophthora ramorum*, commonly known as larch disease. They covered around 26 hectares, or the size of 30 football pitches. A popular destination, felling work was carefully managed to keep disruption to a minimum and to keep people safe. The 4,500 tonnes of trees removed will be put to use for house building, fencing and wood fuel, and Natural Resources Wales will replant the forest areas with alternative trees for timber production. Areas surrounding the car park, road and trails will be planted with a mix of broadleaf species to help wildlife.

This was a major, but essential operation where we **collaborated** with Natural Resources Wales to **prevent** the rapid spread of this disease. We also kept the public informed at every stage. We will support the replanting of trees on this site for the **long-term** benefit of the environment. Further information on tree health in Wales is available on the <u>Natural</u> Resources Wales website.

Dark Skies

Currently only 2% of the UK's population receives a truly dark sky, but Wales has the highest percentage of protected dark skies in the world. On average 95% of the three national parks and five Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty (AONB) of Wales fall within the highest two categories of dark skies, including our very own Clwydian Range and Dee Valley Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty (AONB). During the very first Welsh Dark Sky Week in February, the Clwydian Range and Dee Valley AONB hosted activities and events to celebrate our protected dark skies, and to help our communities learn, discover and be inspired by the night sky.

Involving people and raising awareness about the importance of our dark skies will help **prevent** harm and protect them for the **long-term** benefit of future generations, whilst also positively impacting biodiversity (60% of which relies on darkness to survive), and gives the local economy a boost during the quieter season. It will also reduce light pollution and CO2 emissions of course.

Clwydian Range and Dee Valley Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty (AONB) Management Plan

A consultation was launched in March for members of the public to have their say on a draft management plan for the Clwydian Range and Dee Valley Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty (AONB). The Clwydian Range and Dee Valley AONB covers approximately 390 square kilometres, stretching from the coastal hills near Prestatyn to the north, and extending as far south as the Pontcysyllte Aqueduct and the Berwyn Mountains. It includes land in Denbighshire, Flintshire and Wrexham and is managed by the three county councils, with Denbighshire County Council as the lead authority for the joint AONB committee.

Developed in **collaboration** and **integrating** with partners, this draft management plan seeks to **prevent** harm to the natural environment and maintain its beauty for the **long-term** benefit of future generations. This consultation now seeks to **involve** stakeholders more broadly in our plans. Improved access to our countryside for the benefit of recreation, health and well-being is also an important strand within the plan, supporting **Disability** and **Age**, as well as those at a **socio-economic disadvantage**.

February Storms

Denbighshire faced two significant storms in February, Eunice and Franklin, which the council proactively shared communications about and made some changes to services in the interests of safety. This included the closure of libraries; the County Hall One Stop Shop; and schools, moving all pupils to remote learning. Additionally, due to the temporary closure of the composting site, the council did not operate its garden waste recycling service. We initiated our Severe Weather Emergency Protocol to provide emergency accommodation for rough sleepers. We monitored the situation hour by hour and had teams on stand-by to deal with any issues caused by the storm and to try and keep our roads clear from debris. The main impact in Denbighshire was expected to be the wind, so we called for people to stay away from coastal promenades during the storm for their own safety. We also closed key areas such as Central Car Park in Rhyl, The Nova Centre, Prestatyn, and all of our coastal public conveniences. There were also a number of flood alerts in place in Denbighshire, and crews were in attendance where we knew of surface water and flooding on roads to advise motorists to be aware and drive with caution. Storm

Franklin caused some damage to the roof of SC2, and Denbighshire Leisure closed the facility until repairs could be undertaken.

By working in **collaboration** and **integrating** with our partners, emergency services and Natural Resources Wales to gather as much information as possible to track the storms and their effects, we were able to take **preventative** measures to keep residents safe. By initiating the Severe Weather Emergency Protocol, we also benefited those who were at a **socio-economic disadvantage**.

Ambassador Scheme

A scheme providing people with training and knowledge about tourism in North Wales is proving popular, with over 2,000 people signed up, and over 1,350 who have become Ambassadors, including Denbighshire Tourism Ambassadors. Denbighshire was the first to launch an online scheme of this kind in Wales. The Denbighshire scheme offers 12 online training modules on a variety of themes, including walking, cycling, towns, history, arts, coast, Welsh Language and food tourism. There are 3 levels of awards – bronze, silver and gold – depending on the number of modules completed. The scheme will deepen people's knowledge and understanding of the area as well as giving them the opportunity to attend events and visit some of our key sites across the county. It's totally free and open to everyone. For more information on the scheme and to sign-up please visit www.ambassador.wales.

Working **collaboratively** with partners, **integrating** with them and local businesses, and **involving** people in this kind of scheme showcases our fantastic attractions here in Denbighshire, and will benefit our tourism in the **long-term**, and **prevent** the stagnation of our economy. The scheme also seeks to improve people's access to our unique historic and natural assets, which, combined with a thriving economy and more local work opportunities, will benefit those at a **socio-economic disadvantage**.

Waste and Recycling Update

From April the three main sites in Denbigh, Ruthin and Rhyl will be managed by social enterprise Bryson Recycling, as part of a joint contract with Conwy County Borough Council. The new contract will increase recycling rates, introduce more reuse activities, and implement a local circular economy approach to recycling. It will also see earlier

opening times, improved access, a wider range of items accepted at the Ruthin and Denbigh sites, free compost to site users, a new 'Choose to Reuse' area at each site, access to two Conwy recycling and waste parks at Abergele and Mochdre for Denbighshire residents, a charity run re-use shop at the Rhyl site, and more support of reuse projects within our communities.

As part of the changes, a small charge will apply from April 1 for residents choosing to bring in non-household waste, such as DIY and construction waste from works or improvements. This waste is classified as industrial waste, not household waste, and Council Tax only covers the cost of collecting, recycling and disposing of household waste.

Integrating and working **collaboratively** with Conwy County Borough Council to appoint a single operator will enable us to provide more **long-term** value to our residents and encourage responsible recycling, **preventing** harm to the environment. It will in particular benefit the protected characteristics of **Age** and **Disability**, as Bryson is pledging £1 be donated to St Kentigern Hospice for every tonne of waste recycled.

New Moorland Path

Early in 2022, contractors working for the Clwydian Range and Dee Valley Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty busily repaired a key section of the Offa's Dyke Path National Trail as it crosses Ruabon Moor, having secured funding through Natural Resources Wales. Small sections of the Trail have been upgraded each year since 2016, but with this additional funding over 850 metres of path has been resurfaced to complete the 1.4km of path across the moor. Sleepers, which made up the majority of this section of the National Trail, have been replaced by 250 tonnes of stone flags airlifted onto the moor to prevent vehicle damage to fragile habitats. This provides a more sustainable surface that will protect the moorlands fragile soils, which are important for the absorption and storing of carbon.

Working **collaboratively** with Natural Resources Wales and **integrating** our ambition for the National Trail and the moorland has helped to sensitively deliver this key milestone for the trail, which will benefit future generations in the **long-term**, whilst also **preventing** harm to the moor's delicate habitats. These access improvements will also benefit the protected characteristics of **Age** and **Disability**, as well as those at a **socio-economic disadvantage**, and allow for greater **involvement** in our natural environment.

Young People: A place where younger people will want to live and work and have the skills to do so

Measures: Priority for improvement

Projects: Good

Corporate Plan Performance Framework: Measures Update

There are two new data items to report on from our framework for this period. We have reintroduced our measure around the success of the Employment Bursary Project, as we are now able to provide data for this. During 2021 to 2022, there has been a 16% increase in the salaries of those enrolled on the scheme, which is consistent with the 17% increase recorded the year before. Since the project started in 2018, there has been an average increase of 20% in the salaries of those enrolled.

The second measure relates to the 18 to 24 claimant count. In line with national trends, data for January to March reveals that the fall seen previously in Denbighshire's claimant count continues to slow as it returns to pre-pandemic levels (6.5%), resting now at 6.4% (down from 6.9% in December). We remain behind the Wales average, which is now at 4.8%. It is worth noting that prior to the pandemic, Denbighshire was 2% behind the Wales average, but are now 1.6% behind. The UK claimant count has not yet recovered its pre-pandemic levels (which were historically lower than Wales), remaining just above the Welsh average, now at 5.0%.

There continues to be no published data in relation to school attainment and attendance due to the impact of the pandemic. However, through dialogue with colleagues in other local authorities, we are assured that Denbighshire's performance in terms of attendance is consistent with that of all Wales school attendance, with high levels of Covid-19 and illness unfortunately impacting absence across the year.

We can also share some positive data around our Supporting Parents in Denbighshire project that closed in September, but is continuing as usual business within Education and Children's Services. Since the initiation of the project in 2018, 130 practitioners and 48 settings in Denbighshire have benefitted from training opportunities offered through the Solihull Approach. Before and after Covid-19 restrictions, 139 parents received face-to-face training, but most significantly 2,362 have registered online.

Corporate Plan Programme Board: Project Update

Experiencing Obstacles: Modernising Education

Consulting with the school and stakeholders, good progress has been made on the development of plans for Ysgol Plas Brondyffryn in Denbigh, which caters for pupils with Autism Spectrum Condition from the ages of 3 to 19. The proposal is to bring three of the school's four sites together in one brand new building, which will be built on the playing field next to Denbigh Leisure Centre. The initial outline concept proposal has been completed and will now be developed further for wider consultation. Options continue to be explored for Ysgol Pendref, and the options developed for the Ysgol Bryn Collen / Ysgol Gwernant scheme by the external architects are being assessed. Initial dialogue has also commenced with Denbigh High School regarding investment at the site.

At Council's <u>meeting in January</u>, a Notice of Motion was raised concerning the condition of Prestatyn High School, and it was agreed to task the Modernising Education Board to review the condition surveys of all schools to see whether they would call into question the current priority order of schools within the Sustainable Communities for Learning Programme (formerly the 21st Century Schools Programme). The outcome of this review will be reported to Cabinet, together with any recommendations the Board may have as a result.

Another Notice of Motion was raised at Council's <u>meeting in February</u>, concerning funds for a hydrotherapy pool at Ysgol Tir Morfa. It was again agreed that options would be considered by the Modernising Education Board and recommendations taken forward as appropriate.

Experiencing Obstacles: Childcare Settings

Although our start was delayed by two planning conditions, construction on the Oaktree Centre's extension finally started in February, with completion now expected in autumn, 2022. This represents a £1 million investment and will create three new childcare rooms, increasing overall capacity and supporting both English and Welsh language provision. The project is funded by the Welsh Government's Childcare Offer Capital Grant Programme and forms part of an overall investment of more than £3million in improving childcare facilities in Denbighshire.

Both childcare projects at Ysgolion Twm o'r Nant and Dewi Sant have unfortunately seen increases in their anticipated costs, and have consequently been paused until additional funding can be secured from the Welsh Government.

Closed: Welsh Language Centre

The building having been fully delivered and now in use, the final account has been settled and retention released. This project is now closed.

Experiencing Obstacles: School Nutrition Project

With the easing of Covid-19 restrictions, it is steadily becoming easier to arrange training sessions. Year 1 schools are starting to pick up where they left off, and despite three postponements owing to increased Covid-19 cases in schools, 6 trainees from our year 2 tranche finally received the Come and Cook 'bolt-on' training. Five schools have been recruited for Year 3 of the project, and two have completed their Level 2 training and await a date for their 'bolt-on' day. All trainees have also been signed up for their food safety course online. It is hoped by the next report that some of the Come and Cook lessons will have been cascaded to pupils. Across the three years of the project, 21 schools have engaged in the programme, with 25 members of staff trained.

Closed: The Employee Training Grant

It was agreed at the last Corporate Plan Programme Board meeting that the bursary project would now close, it being acknowledged that full spend would not be achieved. However, the project has successfully supported 20 individuals (with one application still pending), and as reported above, has led to a 24% increase in the salaries of applicants accumulatively.

On Target: Work Start

The project has secured agreement from the Corporate Plan Programme Board and the Budget Board to bridge upcoming funding gaps until December 2022, looking ahead to opportunities provided through the Shared Prosperity Fund. A total of 110 placements have been sourced and advertised by the Work Start Team to date, with work underway to secure 30 further placements internally and with local businesses between April and

December. We have seen a decline in uptake, but we are reviewing our communications to help address this.

Closed: Working Denbighshire Ready for Work

Careers Events scheduled for April were unfortunately cancelled after 70% of schools were no longer able to attend due to staffing pressures. The conclusion is that it is not practical to arrange meaningful career fairs for students while Covid-19 rates remain high. An alternative was offered in that all schools were invited to attend the Skills Olympics Event at Rhyl College, organised by Grŵp Llandrillo Menai. The event offered an alternative platform for students to engage with the various college departments and employers to help inform future career options. Unfortunately, only three schools attended, but feedback was positive.

The project will now move into the closure stage as its funding comes to an end. Learning from the project will inform the needs outlined in the Shared Prosperity Fund Investment Plan.

On Target: Volunteering

We still hope to recruit service representatives to the Internal Volunteers Network where gaps have been identified. Work will be undertaken alongside HR to promote the benefits of services engaging with volunteers and they will be encouraged to promote their opportunities. We are hopeful of reviewing and updating all opportunities in time for Volunteers Week (June 1 to 7), at which time we will also run an active social media campaign. In the same week the council hopes to have a presence at the Denbighshire Voluntary Services Council's volunteer drop-in session in Llangollen to promote our opportunities.

Annual or Biennial Measures

Measure	2020 to 2021	2021 to 2022	Status
Percentage of pupil attendance in primary schools – Benchmarked Nationally	No data due to Covid- 19	No data due to Covid- 19	Excellent (Based on 2019 to 2020)

Percentage of pupil attendance in secondary schools – Benchmarked Nationally	No data due to Covid- 19	No data due to Covid- 19	Priority for improvement (Based on 2019 to 2020)
The percentage of children aged 4-5 years who are a healthy weight or underweight (reported one year in arrears) – Benchmarked Nationally	71.8	Data pending	Priority for improvement
Local Authority Points Score Average - KS4 Welsh Baccalaureate Skills Challenge Certificate Indicator – Benchmarked Nationally	No data due to Covid- 19	No data due to Covid- 19	Excellent (Based on 2019 to 2020)
The percentage of children achieving 5 GSCEs A*-C (Level 2, Key Stage 4), including English or Welsh (1st language), Maths and English Literature, by the end of secondary school, against the percentage that achieved the expected standard at the end of primary school (Level 4, Key Stage 2) – Benchmarked Nationally	No data due to Covid- 19	No data due to Covid- 19	Acceptable (Based on 2019 to 2020)
The number of schools providing education through suitability and condition categories C and D – Benchmarked Locally	27	27	Priority for improvement
The percentage of pupils (using Pupil Attitudes to Self and School - PASS) who respond positively against pupils' feelings about school – Benchmarked Locally	87.2	No data No survey	Good
The percentage increase in the salaries of young people enrolled in the Employment Bursary Project – Benchmarked Locally	17	16	Excellent

Measure	2018 to 2019	2021 to 2022	Status
The percentage of residents that are satisfied that there are job opportunities for young people at the start of their career – Benchmarked Locally	19	19	Priority for improvement
The percentage of residents that are satisfied that there are opportunities for young people to develop their skills – Benchmarked Locally	28	26	Priority for improvement

Measure	2018 to 2019	2021 to 2022	Status
The percentage of residents that are satisfied that there are leisure opportunities that appeal to young people – Benchmarked Locally	50	29	Priority for improvement

Quarterly or Biannual Measures

Measure	Quarter 4 2020 to 2021	Quarter 1 2021 to 2022	Quarter 2 2021 to 2022	Quarter 3 2021 to 2022	Quarter 4 2021 to 2022	Status
Percentage of the population aged 18 to 24 claiming Job Seekers Allowance – Benchmarked Nationally	12.4	10.0	7.5	6.9	6.4	Priority for improvement

Well-being and Equality

This priority applies the five ways of working and directly supports Wales' Well-being Goals around prosperity, health, equality, cohesiveness, global responsibility, and a vibrant culture with a thriving Welsh language. Below are some further highlights from the last year of work that we have undertaken in support of the Well-being Goals and the Sustainable Development Principle; but also benefiting those with protected characteristics or who are at a socio-economic disadvantage.

Keeping Our Schools Safe

As schools returned for the spring term, the council reminded pupils and staff of the importance of taking regular lateral flow tests to help stop the spread of Covid-19, and to not attend school if they were displaying any symptoms. School staff were asked to wear a face covering in all indoor areas where physical distancing could not be maintained with secondary learners, and also asked to wear face coverings in classrooms. Both staff and pupils were encouraged to practice good hygiene, which includes regular handwashing and sanitising. Parents and carers were also advised to be aware of disruption to school transport at short notice, and to make contingency plans where possible. Where possible

though the council worked to make alternative arrangements and to keep those affected informed.

The rapid spread of the Omicron variant put significant pressure on schools, and unfortunately difficult decisions had to be made by schools to close classes or year groups due to the impact on staffing levels. The council is grateful to all of our school staff for their continued dedication and hard work, and to parents and pupils for their support for helping control the virus. Working **collaboratively** with schools at this time remains as important as ever, **integrating** our common desire to keep everyone safe and **prevent** any harm, particularly to the most vulnerable (we know Covid-19 can be particularly adverse on those with a **Disability**, or from Black and Asian backgrounds. Those at a **socio-economic disadvantage** are also most likely to present with cases).

Supporting the Economy

Residents have been reminded that if they are struggling to secure work, they can apply for free support through the council's Working Denbighshire Team. The service aims to support individuals by providing access to a network of services that can help with career opportunities. Over 300 participants have already secured a job through the scheme, and over 100 have already completed a placement of their choice. For more information, visit our Working Denbighshire webpages.

Businesses impacted by the pandemic were encouraged to apply for additional funding available through the Welsh Government's Emergency Business Fund, which was administered by the council. The funding was available for retail, hospitality, leisure and tourism business, and their supply chains, affected by the move to alert level 2. Applications for the fund closed in February. Support is also available from the council through an extended Welsh Government scheme where occupiers of properties wholly or mainly being used as retail, hospitality and leisure businesses may be eligible for a 50% rate relief. For more information, visit our Business Rates pages.

Working **collaboratively** with the Welsh Government and **integrating** our shared ambition to support business and to help individuals out of **socio-economic deprivation** will **prevent** stagnation of our local economy and help it grow. By **involving** small businesses and individuals through our work, we are hopefully supporting their **long-term** stability and prosperity, and removing barriers to their success.

Winter of Well-being

Denbighshire County Council provided a range of free sporting, cultural and play based bilingual activities as part of the Welsh Government's Winter of Wellbeing Programme. Events took place throughout the county for a wide range of ages, creating plenty of safe places for free play and physical activity to encourage children and young people to come together and have fun while also strengthening their social, emotional, and physical wellbeing. The council launched its Winter of Well-being programme through its libraries, urging Children and Young people to nominate the books that made a positive difference to how they feel. Public libraries across Wales teamed up with The Reading Agency on this campaign, and the seasonal celebration of reading continued through to the end of March with a programme of activities and events delivered online and in libraries.

This work, delivered **collaboratively**, **integrating** with other organisations and **involving** children and young people, will **prevent** social isolation and skill deprivation, and benefit well-being in the **long-term**. It directly benefits the protected characteristic of **Age**, and those at a **socio-economic disadvantage**.

Ending Period Poverty

Denbighshire County Council, through the Welsh Government Period Dignity Grant, has been running a subscription service for young people in Denbighshire where period poverty could be a barrier to their education. So far 220 education-based subscriptions have been provided, but now the scheme is to be expanded to a further 520 community subscriptions for those on low incomes from March. The free service, run in conjunction with social enterprise Hey Girls, will run until March 2023, providing either a one off delivery of re-usable period products, or a monthly delivery of eco-friendly disposable products directly to subscribers' homes. This is in addition to disposable 'In Case of Emergency' (ICE) single-use products that are available from schools, libraries, One Stop Shops, leisure centres, youth centres, Citizens Advice Denbighshire offices, foodbanks, and other organisations that have registered to receive products, provided by TOTM – an eco-friendly company. Sign up by visiting our website, or contact DCCHG@denbighshire.gov.uk.

This **collaborative** and **integrated** approach seeks to **prevent** barriers to education, encourage participation, and support good health in the **long-term**. It directly supports the protected characteristics of **Age**, **Sex**, and those at a **socio-economic disadvantage**.

Protecting Safety

The decision was made to close Ysgol Brynhyfryd on Friday, March 18, after and electrical fault in the Ruthin area affected both the school and the neighbouring leisure centre. A contractor was brought in to carry out an investigation into the cause of the fault, in partnership with Scottish Power, also carrying out additional safety checks for health and safety reasons.

This action was unfortunate but necessary to guarantee the safety of pupils, staff and residents on the site. Working **collaboratively** and in an **integrated** way with Scottish power and the school, we were able to ensure that the school could reopen as soon as possible, **preventing** further incident or disruption. Although perhaps causing short-term negative impacts, this directly benefitted the protected characteristic of **Age** in the **long-term**.

Corporate Health: The council is efficient, well-managed and environmentally sustainable

Measures: Acceptable

Governance: Good

Corporate Health Performance Framework: Measures Update

With this report, 47% of our Corporate Plan measures currently present as a priority for improvement, up from 43% in the last report. One of our corporate projects is currently presenting as 'compromised' (Denbighshire and Flintshire Joint Archive Project), with 100% of projects being regularly updated by project managers. The status of the Archive Project reflects the fact that a large proportion of the funding has yet to be secured, and a site interface issue has emerged with the Theatr Clwyd redevelopment, which will delay access for at least a year. In the meantime, the project is looking at opportunities to progress the collaborative service in advance of the building, to both develop the service and improve resilience.

64% of our Corporate Risks are currently inconsistent with our risk appetite, but these are being addressed by senior managers and Cabinet, and justify their inclusion in our Corporate Risk Register as the most serious risks faced by the council. We have received no formal recommendations for improvement from external regulators (Estyn, Care Inspectorate Wales and Audit Wales). There has been one further low assurance follow-up report in this period from internal audit, covering Accommodation Provision for the Homeless (see Housing above). This was presented to the Governance and Audit Committee at its meeting in March.

Although our measure on the mean hourly rate of pay for women showed that women were being paid more than men during both 2019 to 2020 and 2020 to 2021, the difference in pay has now swung back to favour men by 6.7% in 2021 to 2022. 79% of the lowest paid jobs that the council offers continue to be occupied by women (down only 0.6% on the previous year).

We have seen a decline in our measure for equal appointments. This is a complex measure and looks at the protected characteristics for which we readily have data (based on what people have declared). The protected characteristics that we particularly look at

here are Race, Disability, Sexuality and Gender Reassignment. Based on recently published data for 2020 to 2021, we see a decline in appointments from 15% to 4%. This compares to 11% when looking at those that do not have these characteristics and were appointed.

Member attendance at meetings (where they were expected to attend) has fallen slightly to 84% for 2021 to 2022, down from 89% the previous year. This remains up from before the pandemic when attendance was at 79%.

Our measure on budget variance (i.e. what we have and receive versus what we are spending) has decreased from 2,731k in December 2021 to -2,399k in March 2022. The council's reserves remain at £7.135m.

The percentage of negative news stories about the council (taken as a proportion of all news stories about the council) has risen by 1% between January to March, to 9%. This represents 19 negative stories out of a total of 216. The percentage of external complaints upheld or partly upheld over the last quarter has increased from 52% to 60%. This represents 38 of 63 complaints upheld or partly upheld. This number is slightly higher (57%) for the same period the previous year, and the rate upheld is consistent with our annual average for 2021 to 2022 (60%).

As at March 2022, sickness absence stood at 9.57 days, up from 9.03 in the last period. This compares to 6.47 days in March 2021. As at March 2022, the percentage of staff who have had at least 3 one-to-one meetings in the last 12 months stood at 43%.

By the end of March, 36% of the council's spend from between April 2021 to March 2022 was with local suppliers (£62,126,180). 88% of contracts (over £25k and under £1,000k) contained community benefits. One collaborative procurement activity (Denbighshire Music Collaborative between Denbighshire, Flintshire and Wrexham Councils) was undertaken during the period, and one collaborative procurement opportunity was missed due to timing (Phase II Road Resurfacing Programme between Denbighshire and Flintshire). There are 16 potential collaborative procurements on the horizon and these will be explored and developed in the coming months.

Our final measure considers the council's efforts to support residents into work through placements that we ourselves offer within the council. During January to March we successfully supported 9 additional placements, bringing our annual cumulative total to

143. This is a sharp increase on our performance in the previous year, aided of course by the lifting of Covid-19 restrictions.

Data is currently pending for our Net Carbon Zero measure, but is anticipated to be included in this report as soon as it is available. We are also waiting on confirmation of data for our two finance measures, pending the final Statement of Accounts.

Corporate Health Self-Assessment: Governance Areas

The following is our self-assessment against the seven key governance areas and seeks to paint a picture of how well the council is performing, how we know that (linking to evidence where it is available), and what we can do to improve.

Corporate Planning

Below are improvement actions that have been identified in support of Corporate Health in this area of governance.

Senior Leadership Team

A <u>special meeting</u> of Council was held in March where the Chief Executive sought approval to proceed with a review of the Senior Leadership Team, which is to be tackled in two phases. Initially the Chief Executive wishes to address capacity issues at the Corporate Executive Team level by introducing a new Director of Governance and Business, increasing from two directors to three. This post, plus the current vacant director post (Director of Economy and Environment) are to be appointed by the new Council following the election. Following these appointments, the review will then look at the leadership structure at the Head of Service level. In the meantime, interim arrangements are in place with four middle managers acting up to cover the two heads of service roles recently vacated through retirement (Head of Business Improvement and Modernisation, and the Head of Community Support Services).

Agree and implement a whole council approach to New Ways of Working.

The New Ways of Working Project is now being led by the Corporate Director for Communities following the retirement of the Head of Business Improvement and Modernisation. The project team continues to meet monthly and minutes are published on the council's internal website. A position statement was issued in March following the

move to 'alert level 0' and the removal of most restrictions. Following a review of office spaces for what is needed (especially as desks, chairs and IT equipment may have been moved) and completed risk assessments, from April the council is managing a phased return to the office, with the option of one day a week initially, increasing to two days from May. Those who wish to come in more frequently must discuss this with their manager. Workplace controls will also remain in place, including adequate ventilation, sufficient cleaning, and good hand hygiene. All arrangements will continue to be under review, and feedback on how it is working is welcomed.

Another development is that the ground floor of the Caledfryn office building in Denbigh is being shared with NHS staff, following a request to set-up a call centre. This is for approximately 30 staff, 7 days a week. This has resulted in some Denbighshire teams being relocated within the building, but there is sufficient space to accommodate these moves.

Develop a new Corporate Plan by October 2022.

In this period, the Strategic Planning and Performance Team have pressed on with work to develop the next Corporate Plan, with phase 2 of our County Conversation running from January 28 to March 11. Responses received confirmed the themes that were consulted upon, namely:

- **Housing:** Provide sufficient and affordable good quality housing, particularly addressing the provision of was affordable to young people in the area.
- **Economy:** Support post-pandemic economic recovery, including identifying and capitalising on opportunities to upskill residents and enable them to access decent employment and income.
- Young People: Support schools to provide excellent standards of education, through the provision of support and care for all learner preservation of mental health and well-being.
- **Connected Communities:** Maintain a good quality road infrastructure with good transport links and broadband connectivity.
- Environment and Climate: Protect our natural assets and defend communities against climate change

- Addressing Deprivation: Tackle entrenched deprivation and its associated challenges that some of our communities face.
- A well-run, high-performing council: To be a council that is fair, transparent, performs well, represents value for money, and responds to its customers.

Following the consultation, however, one additional theme has been identified as a gap and will be included in the draft proposal going forward:

• **Ageing Well:** Strong community networks enable people to live safely, happily and independently, but receive good support when needed.

Staff workshops are to be held in late April and May to gather more detailed professional input around our 'pledges' and possible actions to take forward under each of the themes proposed in the next Corporate Plan. The draft document will then be put forward for the consideration of the new Council during a workshop planned for July.

This period also saw the closure of the consultation on the content of the Conwy and Denbighshire Well-being Assessment in March. Feedback on the assessment has been positive with only very minor amendments or additions to make. The final version is being updated online.

Respond to the requirements of the Local Government and Elections (Wales) Act 2021.

With the publication of this report (plus the three quarterly update reports before it) and the accompanying Executive Summary, the council has met statutory requirements in relation to the Self-Assessment of performance against its functions. Arrangements for a Panel Assessment will be discussed with the new council following the elections.

The Local Government and Elections (Wales) Act also required a number of changes to be made to the council's Constitution, as well as the introduction of a Constitution Guide to help members of the public understand its provisions. The changes and the Guide were reviewed by the Governance and Audit Committee at its meeting in March. At the same meeting, members agreed the process for appointing lay members to the committee (including a chair) from May, which again is a requirement of the Act. The law also

requires that the council has in place a Petition Scheme. This will be the subject of a report to Council in May.

Service Challenge Action: Ensure a question is asked at each Service Performance Challenge regarding commitment to customer service.

This action has not progressed as intended in this period as consideration needs to be given to the senior management restructure. Nonetheless, a paper summarising lessons learned and proposals for the 2022 to 2023 Service Challenge Programme has been prepared. It is felt that the format of the challenges during last summer worked well for its condensed timetable and reduced paperwork. Consideration does need to be given, however, to how service level data is reviewed, as this is an important part of our Performance Management Framework. Following a recent Audit Wales review of Performance Management (see below), proposals will also include a recommendation for the publishing of service level performance data.

Other developments in the last period

Governance and Decision Making

Of relevance to this chapter, an Internal Audit Report on Governance and Decision Making was completed in February, and presented within the Internal Audit Update to the Governance and Audit Committee at its meeting in March. The review gave a medium assurance rating and broadly found that existing governance arrangements worked well, with good levels of engagement between members and officers. However, there could be an opportunity to learn from the Covid-19 pandemic to balance quicker decision making with maintaining transparency and accountability. It was felt that roles and responsibilities could also be clearer (an issue that may be addressed by the council's new Constitution Guide); and there is a lack of awareness in relation to the Chief Officer delegated decision process, and a lack of evidence or clear audit trail to delegated decisions generally, making them difficult to scrutinise. Concerns were also raised around the capacity within scrutiny and democratic functions, but these have since been addressed following agreement to recruit additional support staff.

Annual Governance Statement Update

An update on the council's progress against improvement actions identified within the Annual Governance Statement for 2020 to 2021 was provided to the Governance and Audit Committee at its <u>meeting in January</u>. Overall it was reported that the council was making good progress on all actions.

Local Government Elections and Member Training

The council has made significant preparations for the Local Government elections in May, and arrangements are in place for the induction and training of councillors. This includes ICT handover and induction, code of conduct, holding effective hybrid meetings, equality and diversity, information on how the council works, and specific committee training and procedures.

Financial Planning

Below are improvement actions that have been identified in support of Corporate Health in this area of governance.

Budget and Council Tax

A report presented to <u>Cabinet</u> and <u>Council</u> meetings in January set out the implications of the Local Government Settlement and proposals for the finalisation of the budget for 2022 to 2023. The council is legally required to set a balanced and deliverable budget before the start of each financial year, and to set the resulting level of Council Tax to allow bills to be sent to residents. The final proposals to balance the 2022 to 2023 budget are shown in the Medium Term Financial Plan. The main areas of growth and pressures totalled £17.628m. A draft settlement of around 11% would have been required in order to fund all these pressures. The net +9.2% settlement generates £15.005m additional revenue, leaving a funding gap of £2.623m. The following items were included in the proposals in order to bridge that gap:

 Income budgets have been inflated in-line with the agreed Fees and Charges policy, which increases external income by £0.120m.

- Operational efficiencies amounting to £634k have been identified, which are within Head of Service delegated responsibility in consultation with Lead Members. No savings have been requested from Community Support Services or Schools.
- Council Tax increases by 2.95%, which, along with minor changes to the Council Tax Base, will generate £1.869m additional revenue. This compares to last year's increase of 3.8%, and 4.3% the year before that.

The budget for the 2022 to 2023 financial year has now been approved. The increase in funding comes with a number of new responsibilities the council will be required to fund, including pay increases, ensuring the Real Living Wage for social care workers, and mitigation for the end of the Covid-19 Hardship Fund.

Finance Update Reports

The Head of Finance presented updates on the council's finances for 2021 to 2022 to Cabinet in <u>January</u> and <u>February</u>. The council's net revenue budget was £216.818m. There was a forecast overspend of £1.553m as of February 2022 (down from £1.641m in the month before). The 2021 to 2022 budget required service savings and efficiencies of £2.666m to be identified. Operational savings and fees and charges increases are assumed to have been achieved, and the school savings are delegated to governing bodies to monitor and deliver.

Capital Plan 2021 to 2022

A report went to Council's <u>meeting in February</u> to update members on the 2021 to 2022 element of the Capital Plan, whilst also attaching the recommendations of the Strategic Investment Group of capital bids recommended for inclusion in the Capital Plan. The Estimated Capital Plan is now £41.16m. Major projects include:

- Sustainable Communities for Learning Programme (formerly the 21st Century Schools Programme) – Ysgol Llanfair; Rhos Street School and Ysgol Pen Barras; Christ the Word, Rhyl.
- Rhyl Queens Market Redevelopment.
- New Waste Services Remodelling.
- East Rhyl Coastal Defence.

The Capital Plan is dependent for part of its funding on capital receipts generated by the sale of council assets. The table below shows those gross receipts achieved in 2021 to 2022. In addition, a number of potential disposals are also currently in development.

Property (2021 to 2022)	£000
Bodelwyddan Castle	500
Land at Meliden	544
Geufron Farm, Corwen	470
Land at Rhos Street, Ruthin	70
Total	1,584

The Strategic Investment Group, which includes representatives from the three scrutiny committees, has met to consider block allocation capital bids received for inclusion in the 2022 to 2023 Capital Plan, prepared by each service. The recommendations of the Strategic Investment Group for the inclusion in the 2022 to 2023 Capital Plan were supported and agreed by Cabinet at its meeting in February.

Treasury Management Strategy Statement 2022 to 2023, and Prudential Indicators 2022 to 2025

A report presented to Council's <u>meeting in February</u> outlined how the council will manage its investments and its borrowing for the coming year, and sets the policies within which the Treasury Management function operates. The Chartered Institute of Public Finance and Accountancy's Code of Practice on Treasury Management (the "CIPFA TM Code") requires the council to approve the statement and Prudential Indicators annually. The Capital Strategy Report is intended to give a high level, concise and comprehensible overview to all elected members of how capital expenditure, capital financing and treasury management activity contribute to the provision of the council's services.

Planning for the Statement of Accounts 2021 to 2022

The council has a statutory duty to produce a statement of accounts that complies with approved accounting standards. A report presented to Corporate Governance

Committee's meeting in January provided an update on the planning and timing of the Statement of Accounts 2021 to 2022. Last year the Welsh Government again issued guidance that clarified that, due to the ongoing impact of Covid-19, the statutory deadlines for the completion of the draft and audited accounts would be extended. The council took the early decision to issue a notice to say that we would not be aiming for the statutory early deadline, but the revised deadlines would be achieved. This decision was taken in consultation with Audit Wales and informed by their assessment of their ability to complete the required audit work. There was recognition that this would be a challenging year for all concerned to ensure all the information was available on time.

Firstly, the delay has meant that we have not had time to correct misstatements that we would normally have – these corrections will be made for next year's accounts. Secondly, in a usual year the focus and energy of the Capital and Technical team from September turn to strategic capital planning, budget setting, addressing Internal Audit recommendations, and planning for next year's closure of accounts processes. All these activities have been put on hold for 3 additional months and will have an impact on service delivery going forward.

Housing Rent Setting and Housing Revenue Budget

At its <u>meeting in January</u>, Cabinet approved the Housing Revenue Account Budget for 2022 to 2023 and the Housing Stock Business Plan. It is a statutory requirement to set budgets and rent levels before the start of the new financial year. The budget must be consistent with the assumptions within the Housing Stock Business Plan, which has been designed to maintain Welsh Housing Quality Standard throughout the 30-year business plan. The budget has been calculated to ensure we can deliver our revenue services; the capital investment programme to maintain the quality standard of our homes; and to develop our new build programme. We are anticipating significant additional costs in future years due to likely new decarbonisation standards for our existing stock.

Cabinet also approved the decision for rents for council dwellings to be increased in accordance with the Welsh Government Policy for Social Housing Rents to an average weekly rent of £97.27, which is an increase of £2.92 with effect from April 4, 2022. As part of the Welsh Government rent policy the council will be required to ensure that any rent increase considers affordability for tenants, value for money, and an assessment of cost

efficiencies. Whilst 2021 has been a difficult year for household finances – and this will continue into 2022 – we are satisfied as to the affordability of our weekly rents.

Performance Management

Below are improvement actions that have been identified in support of Corporate Health in this area of governance.

Implement annual process for stakeholder engagement on council performance.

Lessons learned from the first year of the Stakeholder Survey (2021) have been evaluated and the project team are currently exploring options for ongoing annual stakeholder engagement. Future surveys will likely focus only on statutory questions required under the Local Government and Elections (Wales) Act 2021, covering the performance of our corporate objectives and governance. It will be promoted through a targeted communications campaign.

Provide clarity to the Senior Leadership Team on the role of the Project Management Team.

A report was taken to the Corporate Executive Team in March to provide an update on progress with the review of the Corporate Programme Office. This included:

- Progress on the reconfiguration of Verto (our project management system) and its expected development up to the end of June 2022.
- The development of a Corporate Programme Office Guide that describes the roles and responsibilities of the team and what support they can offer. A draft will be presented to the Corporate Executive Team at the end of May.
- Two project support officer roles now in place in the team in response to organisational need.

Other developments in the last period

Embed interim Strategic Equality Plan

We have ensured that this report captures all outstanding actions towards the delivery of our interim Strategic Equality Plan (which covers October 2021 to October 2022). Actions

already completed will have been captured in the preceding quarterly update reports that accompany this document (published on <u>our website</u>) and make up the set that form our Self-Assessment of performance.

Annual Complaints Report

The first Annual Complaints Report, required under the Local Government and Elections (Wales) Act, was presented to the Governance and Audit Committee at its meeting in March. Broadly it was felt that the council's complaints processes were robust, with its response rate to stage 1 and stage 2 complaints during 2021 to 2022 being generally excellent, with only two stage 2 complaints extending beyond the target response time (out of 25). The number of complaints received is also down from 262 the previous year to 237. Attached to the report is a letter from the Public Service Ombudsman for Wales, which reveals that 32 complaints relating to Denbighshire County Council were referred to them, split quite evenly over a number of areas, but the larger number relating to Children's Social Services (six), Complaints Handling (five), and Environment and Environmental Health (four). It was noted that it is very rare for the Ombudsman to intervene and challenge complaints decided on by the council, which should give further assurance as to our processes. However, compared with other local authorities in Wales and as a proportion of residents, the Ombudsman did receive the third highest number of complaints about Denbighshire County Council.

Queen's Buildings

An internal Audit follow-up report on the Queen's Buildings project, a key part of the council's wider programme to regenerate Rhyl, was presented to the Governance and Audit Committee at its <u>meeting in January</u>. The original report, received a year before this, had given the project a low assurance rating. However, this follow-up identified that progress had been made, with eight of the twelve identified actions being fully implemented, providing instead a medium assurance rating. A further follow-up report will be needed in July to establish the progress against outstanding actions that were delayed due to the project management system undergoing tendering and the current <u>review of project management</u> mentioned above.

An update on Queen's Building project was also given to Cabinet at its <u>meeting in</u>

February, where unforeseen rising costs were discussed. Additional funding was required

to deliver phase one of the project due to a number of factors, including a 25% rise in the cost of construction, due to the availability of labour and materials globally. The ground floor level of the new development also needs to rise by 740mm to protect against flooding. The Welsh Government's Transforming Towns programme has part funded the project to date.

With construction due to start in April, but the letting of the construction contract falling after the last Cabinet <u>meeting in March</u>, Cabinet agreed that approval of the construction contract through a Delegated Decision by the Chief Executive was required to ensure that the tight timescale for project delivery was achieved. All of the outputs need to be delivered and funding drawn down by the end of February 2023 or the council could face a significant claw-back of the grant funding. Cabinet further agreed, to stay ahead of long lead-in times for some items, to underwrite £500k of construction costs (covering groundworks, steel, and specialist piling) to ensure that the contractor can start in time and deliver the outputs required by the deadlines set by the funding bodies.

Planning Compliance

A report presented to <u>Communities Scrutiny in March</u> examined the effectiveness of the council's Planning Compliance Charter. The purpose of the Charter is to streamline the process of remedying alleged planning breaches by helping complainants, alleged contraveners, and other interested parties understand how the council's planning compliance function operates. The Charter has broadly been seen by officers and members as an effective tool for advising stakeholders how the council investigates and remedies alleged breaches of planning control. However, some minor amendments have been made to improve the process further and help better manage expectations. In response to feedback from elected members, further information will also be included about how stakeholders are updated on the progress of cases. Combined with the recent recruitment of a second compliance officer, performance in this area should continue to improve.

Audit Wales

Audit Wales presented their <u>Annual Audit Summary</u> for Denbighshire County Council at the Governance and Audit meeting <u>held in March</u>. It confirmed:

- An unqualified true and fair opinion on the council's financial statements, and no significant issues with grant claims and returns.
- The council met its remaining Local Government (Wales) Measure 2009 duties to secure continuous improvement.
- The council is well placed to maintain its financial sustainability over the medium term.
- In recovering from the impact of the pandemic, the council benefited from proactive engagement regionally and locally, showing strong collective leadership in planning and decision-making.
- The council is making excellent progress in embedding its environmental ambitions, though more comprehensive stakeholder mapping would further strengthen engagement, and reporting over the next year will help the environmental ambitions to embed and the measures to evolve.
- In reviewing Older People's Care Home Placements there are complex national processes that result in a significant focus on costs, which causes division amongst partners and has the potential to impact adversely on services users. Strengthening accountability and developing a regional strategy and delivery plan have the potential to drive positive change and better partnership working, especially in relation to complex and more specialist care. Audit Wales have reported locally to councils, and nationally to the Welsh Government recommending actions that should be taken.

Delivering Sustained Improvement

Audit Wales have published a <u>review of the council's performance management</u> <u>arrangements</u>, seeking assurance that they are robust and likely to support continuous and sustainable improvement. It concluded that the council's Performance Management Framework and arrangements for measuring and reporting performance are effective, with some opportunities to improve the use of the performance management software. The council could also look to improve performance reporting of non-priority areas, how finance and performance information are considered simultaneously, and that staff 1:1s are recorded in an accurate and timely manner.

Care Inspectorate Wales

The Care Inspectorate for Wales issued a <u>letter in November</u> that summarised its findings of an assurance check (undertaken during June and July) of whether social services continue to help and support adults and children, with a focus on safety and well-being. The letter highlights a number of positive areas of practice across both adults and children's social services, as well as areas requiring improvement within children's services. Agreed actions are being taken forward within relevant services, and the progress of these will be reviewed through performance evaluation review meetings between Care Inspectorate Wales, relevant heads of service, and the Director for Communities.

Care Inspectorate Wales issued a <u>letter in February</u> after a follow-up review on the safety and well-being of children and families. This included the local authority's practice of reviewing, analysing and making decisions in relation to risk, and whether the local authority was meeting its statutory responsibilities under the Social Services and Well Being (Wales) Act 2014. Again, the review identified some strengths and areas for improvement, and agreed actions will be monitored through the service's Service Plan and routine performance evaluation review meetings going forward.

Risk Management

Below are improvement actions that have been identified in support of Corporate Health in this area of governance.

Understanding Risk Appetite

During the last two years we have seen a growing number of corporate risks that are beyond our risk appetite. This feels consistent with the global challenges we have been facing and continue to face. Our February review continued conversations about those risks, and we have identified assurance work (internal and external) that is planned or has already taken place to help us understand the effectiveness of our controls. For example, our review took account of a recent Audit Wales Review of Commissioning Older People's Care Home Placements by North Wales Councils and the Betsi Cadwaladr University Health Board. A report about this review was also presented to Governance and Audit Committee at its meeting in March.

As was reported previously, following the May elections, training will be provided to councillors to ensure that they understand the council's risk management methodology.

Service Challenge Action: Consider the provisions of the Local Government and Elections (Wales) Act 2021, particularly in regard to Corporate Joint Committee and any associated risks for the council.

Our review of this risk in February 2022 found the risk to be static. The North Wales Corporate Joint Committee (CJC) set its budget in January 2022. Its functions (strategic development planning; regional transport planning; and regional economic development) must be operational from June 2022. Scrutiny arrangements have yet to be confirmed. The CJC offers opportunities to establish a strategic and regional approach to these three functions to develop Denbighshire's economy and communities. However, there is a risk that there is insufficient clarity, time and engagement to capitalise on these opportunities. Conversely, there is a risk that the council puts in a lot of effort but doesn't receive a proportionate return on investment.

Other developments in the last period

Measuring our controls

We have specified relevant recent or planned internal and external audit work that gives risk owners assurance around the effectiveness of our controls, and furthered conversations around performance measures that can be used to better understand the success. Any relevant measures have now been identified in the register.

Communicating our Risks

As global events have grown in significance for our council and our community over the last two years, so too have the number of active risks on our corporate risk register. For this reason, a summary of our corporate risk register has been developed and approved for use in internal communications. A full update report will be presented to Performance Scrutiny at its <u>meeting in June</u>.

Recruitment and Retention

Our February review highlighted the controls that are being implemented to manage this risk:

- Some services are taking specific actions. Highways and Environmental Services, for example, are working with Working Denbighshire; and Community Support Services are working with the Communications Team to deliver a targeted recruitment programme.
- A new group has been established looking at recruitment issues in care, chaired by the council's Corporate Director for Communities.
- HR has completed workforce planning with all services in November, and included discussion about recruitment and retention. The subsequent Corporate Workforce Plan has been discussed and recruitment and retention has been identified as a corporate concern with a number of actions being agreed in the delivery plan.
- Alongside services, HR are exploring a range of different strategies that could be
 put in place to support recruitment activities and help with retention, such as
 upskilling our own employees; working with partners; job redesign; and market
 supplement payments.

Updates to the Corporate Risk Register (February 2022 review)

Our February review resulted in a number of changes to the corporate risk register. The most significant changes included:

- Risk 14: The risk of a health and safety incident resulting in serious injury or the loss of life. The risk score was downgraded and is now within our risk appetite.
- Risk 16: The risk that the impact of welfare reform (Universal Credit) is more significant than anticipated by the council. This was successfully managed and is no longer a risk.
- Risk 18: The risk that programme and project benefits are not fully realised. The risk score was increased to reflect the economic challenges we are facing and is no longer within our risk appetite.
- Two new risks were introduced. The first about future funding to support the most vulnerable learners and disengaged young people; and the second regarding placements for Looked After Children.

Workforce Planning

Below are improvement actions that have been identified in support of Corporate Health in this area of governance.

Complementing New Ways of Working, we will review training, development and mental-health needs for staff.

Following the development of the induction programme, policies and guidance, dedicated training sessions for employees and managers are being developed to support the new ways of working. These sessions will commence, subject to approval being obtained, from July 2022.

We have asked the Staff Council to support us in recruiting Mental Health Champions. HR Business Partners are also working with services to support this. A Well-being Survey will also be launched in June.

Improve the information we have about our workforce, including equality information, to support more detailed analyses in future Public Sector Duty Reports.

The Public Sector Duty report has been published, but despite the continued effort to capture increased amounts of equality information we still have a large proportion of staff (around 50 per cent), who choose not to complete equality information. Many of these are not office-based. We are working on new, more accessible ways to enable these staff to update their information more easily.

Improve our workforce planning programme and consider how best to plan for posts requiring a specific level of Welsh above Level 1.

Following consultations with our Corporate Executive and Senior Leader Leadership Teams, the new council-wide plan for workforce planning is in place.

The proposal for how best to plan for posts requiring above level 1 Welsh will be presented to our Senior Leadership Team between April and June 2022.

At Council's <u>meeting in January</u>, councillors raised urgent questions with regards to recruitment and retention issues experienced in the care sector. This was acknowledged to be an issue that pre-dated the pandemic, and was not of course unique to

Denbighshire. Assurance was given that a range of measures and initiatives have been agreed and were being monitored by a new Denbighshire County Council Social Care Recruitment and Retention Group, chaired by the Corporate Director for Communities. This will include looking at pay rates for all roles across adult and children social care and promoting our benefits. Additional dedicated HR resource has also been put in place to support social care recruitment and retention. We have accessed additional Covid-19 recovery funding to support recruitment to care for both external care providers and our internal services. Providers are also taking up initiatives to boost recruitment and retention.

Performance Scrutiny also examined staff absences, turnover and workforce planning as part of its meeting in March. There has been an increase in staff absences during 2021 to 2022, with the three main reasons being muscular / skeletal; depression / anxiety and personal stress; and of course, Covid-19. Staff turnover is below the Wales average, however, there are some services where there are known issues, particularly within Highways and Environmental Services; Planning, Public Protection and Countryside Services; and, as previously covered, social care. Grades seeing the largest churn were Grade 4 and below, where people generally leave for personal reasons, or Grade 10 and above where people have re-evaluated and are looking more towards retirement. Again it was acknowledged that the council, like public sector organisations, are facing recruitment and retention issues in a number of areas for different reasons. The workforce was praised for its excellent resilience over the last two years, dealing with the worst possible circumstances that anyone in local government has faced within living memory. Services have continued to deliver despite everything without significant impact on provision.

Service Challenge Action: Consider the staff resource requirements associated with the additional burden of managing / supporting virtual meetings, and the increasing number of Member Task and Finish Group meetings, and consider what, if any, actions are required.

We have recruited to the new post of Senior Committee Administrator to support democratic governance activities. It was an internal appointment; therefore, we now need to recruit to the vacant post, as well as that of a new Scrutiny Officer.

Service Challenge Action: Establish the latest position and level of risk associated with DBS / risk assessment indicators that are, or have been, a priority for improvement / acceptable.

Work to address the issue of compliance with Disclosure and Barring Service (DBS) checks and risk assessment (except for employees under Social Care Wales or CSIW) is ongoing. Compliance continues to be over 90% across DCC.

Revise one-to-one measures for Highways and Environment Services and Planning, Public Protection and Countryside Services.

Our previous performance update report identified the need to revise our one-to-one measures for Highways and Environmental Services, and for Planning, Public Protection and Countryside Services. From April 2022, we will only measure the completion of one-to-one meetings with staff who are expected to undertake at least three meetings within a 12-month period.

Other developments in the last period

Audit Wales Study

During December 2021 to February 2022, Audit Wales conducted a local study of Denbighshire's asset management and workforce planning. The draft report is now being considered. The final report is expected during May to July 2022.

Business Improvement and Modernisation

Following the retirement of the Head of Business Improvement and Modernisation, two new interim posts have been created and appointed to oversee the work of the service. The Strategic Planning Team Manager will oversee Strategy and Performance, Projects, Climate Change, Community Development, and Internal Audit; while the Chief Digital Officer will oversee Digital and ICT Services, Corporate Business Continuity, Digital Records and Archives.

Assets

Below are improvement actions that have been identified in support of Corporate Health in this area of governance.

Asset Management strategy

A five-year Asset Management Strategy has been drafted and will be presented to the council's Asset Management Group in June. This will include new terms of reference that will reflect the impending restructure of the Senior Leadership Team, and any changes to Lead Member responsibilities following the election.

Highways Maintenance Policies for Unclassified Roads

At its <u>meeting in January</u>, Communities Scrutiny examined the council's policy for maintaining unclassified roads, along with the criteria and formula that will be applied for spending additional funding allocated for highways in the county. Maintaining the roads is a Statutory Duty laid down by the Highways Act, 1980, but there is interpretation between highway authorities as to the minimum standard, constrained by budgetary limitations, resources, the use (and type of use) its network gets, and a few other considerations. For this reason, each local authority lays down its minimum standards in a Code of Practice, which was ratified in Denbighshire by Cabinet in January 2020.

It was reported that it is much harder to evaluate the condition of unclassified roads. Since 2011 we have used a points system based on visual appearance, with high scores meaning the surface is visually poor e.g. potholed and requiring patching or resurfacing. Unfortunately, due to Covid-19, this method was suspended for quite some months, so a recent evaluation is unavailable. The most recent trend showed that (after an improvement from 2011 to 2016) these roads were worsening, and we expect that new figures will show the roads to be back to, or worse than, the 2011 position.

Measures introduced to stop vandalism at public toilets

The council has taken action following incidents of vandalism at a number of public conveniences in Rhyl, Prestatyn and Corwen. The vast majority of the vandalism was happening between the hours of 6pm and 9pm, and the decision was taken to bring forward the closure time from 9pm to 6pm. The new closing time will be kept under review, but it is unfortunately needed at present to take action to try and prevent these issues, as they undermine the sustainability of the service and result in facilities being out of use completely for periods of time whilst we repair them.

Service Challenge Action: Develop proposal to improve ICT provision, fibre security, business continuity, school ICT provision, and digital Denbighshire

The proposal has been accepted by the Corporate Executive Team and the budget board to begin the process of rebuilding capacity within ICT to deal with the issues raised. 85% of schools have signed up to support contracts with Denbighshire ICT, and the other 15% have been advised. There is a rolling program in place to ensure the council's Digital Perimeter Security is up-to-date and operating at optimum levels. This activity has now been completed.

Service Challenge Action: Create hubs in areas across Denbighshire where there is poor broadband connection, to assist and enable remote meetings

We are awaiting confirmation from the North Wales Economic Ambition Board (NWEAB) with regards to what is happening with the LFFN project, as the project extension officially expired in September 2021.

Across Denbighshire sites there have been six PSBA routers installed and circuits activated. 18 further sites have fibre fully complete and they are ready for PSBA circuits to be activated. Denbighshire router equipment has been ordered and will be provided. The roll-out for all of these will commence from April, 2022. There have been 22 sites removed from the current project scope, although there are current negotiations ongoing to secure funding for a 'Phase 3' roll-out. Unfortunately, no further details have been released to date.

Service Challenge Action: Work to enable translation provision with Microsoft Teams software

This activity is experiencing obstacles, but work continues nationally to make progress towards enabling the translation provision within Microsoft Teams. However, this action is dependent on intervention from Microsoft.

Service Challenge Action: Create a plan to support external partners and businesses to take forward the climate and ecological change programme

The plan was originally proposed to be complete by the end of April 2022; however, this has not been possible due to staff changes. It is proposed to be developed by the end of

October 2022, for wider behaviour change initiatives to be taken forward from 2022 to 2023 onwards. This will be supported by the 1.5 FTE new dedicated roles within the corporate communication team to work on this agenda.

Service Challenge Action: Ensure lessons learnt are captured from previous purchases of buildings

This action is now closed as it is business as usual. We will in future ask for any asbestos reports at acquisition stage. In addition to this, we will endeavour to ensure that we will still be assuming asbestos removal costs if we're demolishing or remodelling a property.

Procurement

Below are improvement actions that have been identified in support of Corporate Health in this area of governance.

Integrate biodiversity protection and improvement into our procurement processes and drive through community benefits that improve the environment. We will work with businesses and suppliers in Denbighshire to encourage lower carbon practice. We will also develop a new procurement strategy.

The Legal Services Manager continues to provide interim managerial support to the Procurement Team, in the absence of a Procurement Manager being in post. There continue to be capacity issues and these are still affecting the pace of progress in relation to these actions. Despite these challenges, during the period a joint task and finish group was convened to develop a new procurement strategy. The new strategy is intended to be presented for adoption between June and September 2022.

A paper, 'De-Carbonisation in Procurement', was presented to the Climate Change Board in February and will be presented to Cabinet following the May elections.

A new action that will be delivered from April 2022 will hopefully secure agreement for more specialist experience within the team to progress decarbonisation in our procurement. For example, we need to develop a bank of specific carbon-related questions that could be used as part of the tender evaluation process. These will need to be scored and weighted appropriately as part of the quality assessment of tenders. We are awaiting training and guidance from Welsh Government. Progress in this area will

undoubtedly help us to progress our aims to decarbonise our procurement and the supply chain.

We recognise we need to have a clearer vison for the type of benefits that have the potential to contribute to ecological improvement and carbon reduction, e.g. energy efficiency measures that can be accepted as contributing to Denbighshire's carbon emissions, as well as those indicators expected by Welsh Government. We will be using a tender currently in the pipeline to pilot ways to encourage and measure carbon reduction in the contract, using a Welsh Government template to support our approach and calculations.

During the period, Brenig Construction has been committed to delivering carbon reduction through their supply chain. Creating Enterprise, a social enterprise part of Cartrefi Conwy, were responsible for manufacturing the timber for the council's Passivhaus developments in Denbigh, creating one full-time job, and are now manufacturing timber in a new factory in Rhyl. In establishing this relationship, we've connected Creating Enterprise with our Community Resilience Team to explore additional areas of potential co-working; and also to secure more community involvement in landscape management, by introducing the Community Resilience Team to Denbigh in Bloom (one of the recipient organisations of Llwyn Eirin Community Benefits).

Review Contract Procedure Rules to ensure compliance with new procurement regulations and the Socio-Economic Duty

We have not yet progressed this review due to the difficulties we have faced in recruiting to the management role.

Service Challenge Action: Promote adherence to the Procurement Policy across the council

As reported previously, we have training slides about contract procedure rules and procurement generally, which our procurement business partners will present to their client departments in the coming months.

Ensure staff involved with managing contracts are suitably trained. Training will be rolled out across the council to all staff who are involved in contract management

A new Contract Management Officer came into post during the period, to progress with rolling out the Contract Management Framework across services. The post holder is responsible for facilitating and co-ordinating contract management best practice amongst staff. In the interim period, before the appointment was made, the Contract Management Framework and initial training was undertaken by the Chair of the Contract Management Forum and the Performance and Contract Manager.

Internal Audit Action: Procurement forward work plans to be compiled by each Service to include existing and horizon scanning of projects and activities

Procurement Business Partners attend service management teams for Denbighshire and Flintshire Councils. They have begun collating a list of existing contracts on Proactis and active tenders for each service in each county, and have started to ask management teams about other procurement needs that may be on the horizon. These are useful discussions for identifying opportunities for collaborative procurements.

Service Challenge Action: Explore long-term options for sustaining the Community Benefits Hub

The tender for the Bwthyn y Ddol Child Assessment Centre, being built by Conwy and Denbighshire Councils, includes some promising community benefits and we hope to secure monies from this contract to contribute funding for the Hub. Contract finalisation has been delayed, but project meetings are planned from May 2022 to gain pace.

The Community Renewal Fund has secured two fixed-term contracts, with one post holder being in post since March 2022 to deliver the economic empowerment project. One of its aims is to align community benefits with community need and ensure work placements are those that have a future; with skills in sectors predicted to grow. This will involve deeper engagement with the North Wales Economic Ambition Board. We are also building evidence to demonstrate the positive outcomes of the Hub.

Other developments in the last period

Denbighshire Leisure Limited

At its <u>meeting in January</u>, Cabinet agreed to grant an extension for a period of twelve months to the term of the leisure services contract made between Denbighshire County Council and Denbighshire Leisure Limited. The rationale for the recommended contract extension was to reflect a lost year of operation due to Covid-19, which severely disrupted the company's ability to deliver services, obtain grants and grow future new business.

Revenues and Benefits

At the same <u>meeting in January</u>, Cabinet agreed to progress the recommendation of bringing the revenues and benefits service back into the council in an effective transformation from Civica, with no adverse impact on service delivery or additional cost, and would in fact generate savings. The decision was necessary because Civica, for commercial reasons, wished to refocus their strategic direction and end all partnership arrangements with local authorities at the earliest opportunity. It was noted that the partnership had otherwise been an effective one, but that this was also an opportunity to provide a more efficient service.

Annual or Biennial Measures

Title	2019 to 2020	2020 to 2021	Status
The percentage of new appointees from applications where it was disclosed that they are either from a racial or religious minority group, have a disability, are gay or bi-sexual, or had their gender reassigned	15	4	Does not apply Count only

Title	2020 to 2021	2021 to 2022	Status
The percentage difference in the mean hourly rate of pay for women – Benchmarked Locally	-13.5	6.7	Acceptable
The percentage of the lowest paid salaries (bottom quarter) that are women – Benchmarked Locally	79.9	79.3	Priority for Improvement
Member attendance (expected and present), year to date – Benchmarked Locally	89	84	Good
Net Carbon Zero – Total carbon tonnage emitted and absorbed by the council (excluding supply chain) – Benchmarked Locally	10,277	TBC	Excellent

Title	2018 to 2019	2021 to 2022	Status
Overall satisfaction with the council (%) – Benchmarked Locally	40	32	Priority for Improvement
Partners that agree the council works well with them (%) – Benchmarked Locally	New to 2021	62	Good
Councillors and council employees who agree that there is a good working relationship between political leaders and senior management (%) – Benchmarked Locally	New to 2021	60	Acceptable
Stakeholders who agree that the council manages its performance well (%) – Benchmarked Locally	New to 2021	28	Priority for Improvement

Stakeholders who agree that the council manages	New to	30	Priority for
it risks and challenges well (%) – Benchmarked Locally	2021		Improvement
-			
Stakeholders who agree that the council manages	New to	26	Priority for
its finances well (%) – Benchmarked Locally	2021		Improvement
Stakeholders who agree that the council has long-	New to	31	Priority for
term plans in place (%) – Benchmarked Locally	2021		Improvement
Stakeholders who agree that the council treats it	New to	35	Priority for
workforce well (%) – Benchmarked Locally	2021		Improvement
Stakeholders who agree that the council makes	New to	20	Priority for
best use of its assets and resources (%) –	2021		Improvement
Benchmarked Locally			
Stakeholders who agree that the council purchases	New to	25	Priority for
its goods and services in a fair and efficient way	2021		Improvement
(%) – Benchmarked Locally			

Quarterly or Biannual Measures

Title	Quarter 4 2020 to 2021	Quarter 1 2021 to 2022	Quarter 2 2021 to 2022	Quarter 3 2021 to 2022	Quarter 4 2021 to 2022	Status
The percentage of Corporate Plan Measures showing as 'Priority for Improvement' – Benchmarked Locally	49	41	45	43	47	Acceptable

Title	Quarter 4 2020 to 2021	Quarter 1 2021 to 2022	Quarter 2 2021 to 2022	Quarter 3 2021 to 2022	Quarter 4 2021 to 2022	Status
The number of projects on the project register showing as 'compromised' – Benchmarked Locally	1	2	2	2	1	Good
The percentage of projects whose delivery confidence was updated in the last three months – Benchmarked Locally	94	96	90	84	100	Excellent
The percentage of corporate risks inconsistent with the council's risk appetite statement – Benchmarked Locally	55	No data Six- monthly	62	No data Six- monthly	64	Priority for Improvement
The cumulative number of negative reports	0	0	0	0	0	Excellent

Title	Quarter 4 2020 to 2021	Quarter 1 2021 to 2022	Quarter 2 2021 to 2022	Quarter 3 2021 to 2022	Quarter 4 2021 to 2022	Status
from external regulators – Benchmarked Locally						
The cumulative number of Internal Audit low assurance reports, financial year to date – Benchmarked Locally	4	0	1	3	4	Acceptable
Corporate and Service Budget Variance (£k)	-718	708	2,445	2,731	-2,399	Does not apply Count only
Council reserves (£k)	7,135	7,135	7,135	7,135	7,135	Does not apply Count only
Negative news stories as a percentage of all news stories about the council –	24	10	6	8	9	Priority for Improvement

Title	Quarter 4 2020 to 2021	Quarter 1 2021 to 2022	Quarter 2 2021 to 2022	Quarter 3 2021 to 2022	Quarter 4 2021 to 2022	Status
Benchmarked						
Locally						
The percentage of external complaints upheld or partly upheld over the last quarter – Benchmarked Locally	57	62	67	52	60	Acceptable
The rolling average number of working days / shifts per full time equivalent (FTE) local authority employee lost due to sickness absence – Benchmarked Locally	6.47	7.12	7.54	9.03	9.57	Priority for improvement
The percentage of staff who have had at least 3 one-to-one meetings in the last 12 months	45	44	42	36	43	Priority for Improvement

Title	Quarter 4 2020 to 2021	Quarter 1 2021 to 2022	Quarter 2 2021 to 2022	Quarter 3 2021 to 2022	Quarter 4 2021 to 2022	Status
- Benchmarked Locally						
The percentage of spend with suppliers based within Denbighshire – Benchmarked Locally	36	33	38	40	36	Good
The cumulative percentage of Denbighshire contracts over £25k and under £1m containing community benefits – Benchmarked Locally	No data New to quarter 1 2021 to 2022	75	88	88	88	Excellent
The cumulative number of work experience placements offered within the council	36	64	110	134	143	Does not apply Count only

Improvement Actions

Below are new improvement actions that have been identified through this report:

 Secure specialist experience within the council to progress decarbonisation in procurement.

Equality and Diversity

Equality and Diversity Campaigns

In support of the Interim Strategic Equality Plan, the council will regularly promote campaigns in support of people with protected characteristics or living at a socio-economic disadvantage. Since November (when the Strategic Equality Plan was adopted), the council has supported:

- White Ribbon Day (25 November 2021) for the Eradication of Violence against Women.
- Carers Rights Day (also 25 November 2021), to help people understand their rights, and to ensure that they are able to access support that is available to them.
- Holocaust Memorial Day (January 27 2022), to pay tribute to those persecuted and killed during the Holocaust and other genocides throughout the world.
- LGBTQ+ History month (February), marking the 50th anniversary of the very first Pride March in the United Kingdom in 1972.
- Time to Talk Day (February 3), in support of mental health.

On March 8 the council also celebrated International Women's Day by recognising the contribution and commitment of women working right across the organisation. There are a number of great examples of women that have progressed in their careers within the council, there being four women on our Senior Leadership Team. That sends out a clear message that women have the skills and ability to achieve their dreams and goals and to reach senior management positions within the authority. This also demonstrates the inclusive approach to employment, and the council has worked hard to ensure gender equality in the workplace. Women's careers are too easily derailed by life events and it's important that organisations have a full understanding of their impact.

Additional Learning Needs Implementation

In February, Internal Audit conducted a review of the council's arrangements to implement the requirements of the Additional Learning Needs (Wales) and Education Tribunal (Wales) Act 2018 and subsequent 2021 regulations, which came into force in September 2021. The report gave a high assurance rating, and its findings were presented within the Internal Audit Update to the Governance and Audit committee at its meeting in March.

Overall the report gave assurance that the council is working effectively to implement the statutory guidance. Due to the delay with the roll-out of clear guidance nationally, Education and Children's Service colleagues have endeavoured to ensure that it complies with the Act through regular engagement with Legal and documenting the rationale and information available at the time for key decisions taken. An action plan has been developed to monitor performance across the various workstreams, which is regularly monitored. Dedicated resources are in place, and there are designated leads for each workstream. Local authorities are working regionally with the aim of adopting a consistent approach to implementation. The council and schools have also been supported by the Additional Learning Need Regional Transformation Lead for North Wales who has provided self-assessments to prepare for implementation, along with advice and templates. Training and engagement with schools has been extensive, and schools have been collaboratively working in clusters to prepare for the Act.

The Internal Audit review did highlight some areas that need to be developed further, including an Additional Learning Needs Strategy, provision mapping, and data retention periods, etc. These have been discussed with the relevant officers who are aware of the further work required.

Standards of Behaviour

At Council's <u>meeting in January</u>, a Notice of Motion was put forward to ask for a review of the council's current grievance policy and process to ensure that councillors, officers and others are held to account for their behaviour, to include bullying and harassment. It was agreed that a member group be established to work with the Monitoring Officer and the Standards Committee to review the current resolution process and make recommendations in respect of any changes to be adopted. It was acknowledged that the council was establishing a new Strategic Equality and Diversity Group, and that it would be

useful for that group to take into account the overlap between equalities and the ethical framework. It was also agreed that the council would provide training, support and guidance to Town and Community Councils within the context of the ethical framework and the recent <u>Independent Review of the Ethical Standards Framework for Wales</u>, but that it had no direct role in resolving disputes within those councils.

Young Person's Champion

In <u>December</u>, the Council approved the creation of the role of Young Persons' Champion. This role will play an important part in acting as a strong strategic leader on raising and promoting young people's issues; arguing, supporting and defending the concerns, issues and needs of young people in the county. At its <u>meeting in January</u>, Council considered the role description that had been created and elected Cllr Cheryl Williams to be the Young Person's Champion.

Diversity Champion

In <u>December</u>, a Notice of Motion was accepted by the Council to create the role of Diversity Champion. At its <u>meeting in February</u>, Council agreed the role description, which has been recommended by the Democratic Services Committee. The role will act as the council's conscience and advocate for diversity issues, including encouraging those from diverse communities to stand for elections.

Safeguarding Welsh Place Names

There is a legal duty on local authorities in Wales to have due regard for Welsh heritage and language in the naming of places in the county. However, there is no specific duty to have strict Welsh Language naming. Nonetheless, at the Communities Scrutiny Committee meeting in January, it was confirmed that the council had recently adopted a policy for street naming and numbering that went beyond the legal duty, requiring any new street named in the authority to be in the Welsh Language. At the time we were one of only two counties in Wales to adopt a Welsh only policy in this regard. Scrutiny confirmed that they were satisfied that the council was utilising all its powers to safeguard Welsh and historical names in both the natural and built environment, but put forward a request that the Cabinet Lead Member remove the prefix / suffix 'Dreif' / 'Drive' from the New Street

Names list within the policy, as it is not a word that is found in the Welsh Language apart from perhaps verbally.

Gypsy and Traveller Accommodation Assessment

The council's Gypsy and Traveller Accommodation Assessment has now been submitted to Welsh Government. However, the project is experiencing a technical obstacle that it is seeking clarity on from Welsh Government. The Project Board met in March to discuss the initial response from Welsh Government, which unfortunately gave no advice on the issue. The council will again write to Welsh Government and outline the steps that we intend to take. There is a risk that if this issue is not resolved, it will impact on our deadline for the Local Development Plan, as the Gypsy and Traveller Accommodation Assessment needs to be agreed first for it to progress.

Well-being Impact Assessments and Decision Making

Well-being impact assessments are the council's integrated screening tool to assess the likely impact that a proposal will have on the social, economic, environmental and cultural well-being of Denbighshire, Wales and the world. These well-being impact assessments include consideration of the likely impact, over the longer term, on equality, Welsh Language and the environment. Our process has recently been updated to include the new Socio-Economic Duty, which in turn is incorporated into the council's reporting templates. Sessions were also held with elected members to raise awareness about the new Socio-Economic Duty. The council has also improved the publication of well-being impact assessments on its websites, so that they may be accessible and readily available for public scrutiny. However, more work is needed to ensure that officers diligently complete Well-being Impact Assessments, and training will also be given to the new council on their effective scrutiny. The Scrutiny Coordinator has also reviewed the Scrutiny aspects of the Socio-economic Duty in order to inform committee proceedings.

A further activity identified in our Interim Strategic Equality Plan was to review the well-being impact assessments of all HR policies and procedures to ensure compliance with the Socio-Economic Duty. This will be done as each policy reaches its review date.

Employability Support

The council has been delivering employability support through specialist mentors for council housing tenants, homelessness citizens, veterans and refugees. Through these areas we have seen a large number of referrals and support activity. The work is likely to be extended, with the exception of veteran support where the demand has been smaller than expected and the dedicated funds are coming to an end. Employability has also recently been embedded in Youth Service as part of the new Community Renewal Fund Project, Barod / Ready. We are exploring further employability support that may be offered through Children's Services.





Appendix 3 – Performance Summary for Corporate Plan 2017 to 2022

This document gives a summary of performance data and project achievements across the five years of the council's 2017 to 2022 Corporate Plan.

Contents

Summary position	4
Housing	5
Connected Communities	9
Resilient Communities	14
Environment	19
Young People	24

For more information, or to let us know what you think about anything in this report, contact us:

By EMAIL: strategicplanningteam@denbighshire.gov.uk

By TELEPHONE: 01824 706291

Rydym yn croesawu galwadau ffôn yn Gymraeg / We welcome telephone calls in Welsh.

By POST:

Strategic Planning and Performance Team,

Denbighshire County Council,

PO Box 62,

Ruthin,

LL15 9AZ

We welcome correspondence in Welsh. There will be no delay in responding to correspondence received in Welsh.

To keep up-to-date:

Like us on Facebook

Follow us on Twitter

Visit www.denbighshire.gov.uk/corporateplan

Visit the County Conversation Portal and sign up for Y Panel!

Subscribe to the County Voice Newsletter

Summary position

The measures evaluation for each priority has been determined through the performance management framework that we have in place. The projects evaluation has been determined by the status of our projects.

Housing: Everyone is supported to live in homes that meet their needs

Measures: Good Projects: Good

Connected Communities: Communities are connected and have access to goods and services locally, online and through good transport links

Measures: Priority for improvement

Projects: Good

Resilient Communities: The council works with people and communities to build independence and resilience

Measures: Acceptable Projects: Excellent

Environment: Attractive and protected, supporting well-being and economic prosperity

Measures: Good

Projects: Excellent

Young People: A place where younger people will want to live and work and have the skills to do so

Measures: Priority for improvement

Projects: Good

Housing: Everyone is supported to live in homes that meet their needs

Measure	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021	2022	Status	Improved
The additional supply of affordable housing, including social housing, provided during the year – Benchmarked Locally	67	45	26	139	154	222	Excellent	Yes
The percentage of residents reporting they felt satisfied with the availability of housing in their area (Residents Survey) – Benchmarked Locally	No data	42	No data	No data	30	No data	Priority for improvement	No
The percentage of residents reporting they are satisfied with the standard of housing in their area (Residents Survey) – Benchmarked Locally	No data	52	No data	No data	40	No data	Priority for improvement	No
Number of additional homes provided in Denbighshire – Benchmarked Locally	No data	196	124	242	435	422	Excellent	Yes

Measure	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021	2022	Status	Improved
The additional supply of council houses provided	2	4	4	10	14	13	Does not apply Count only	Yes
Number of additional Extra Care Homes supported by the council – Benchmarked Locally	0	0	0	0	0	74	Does not apply Count only	Yes
Number of empty properties brought back into use (old definition) – Benchmarked Locally	?	151	181	179	184	196	Excellent	Yes
Number of people on SARTH waiting list – Benchmarked Locally	No data	1289	1148	1152	2139	2050	Priority for improvement	No
Cumulative number of people housed from the SARTH register	N/A	N/A	N/A	328	67	261	Does not apply Count only	No
The number of private sector homes improved in standard and quality due to intervention from the council — Benchmarked Locally	No data	No data	819	810	415	325	Priority for improvement	No
The number of people who	No data	7	10	9	5	13	Excellent	Yes

Measure	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021	2022	Status	Improved
were on the Complex Disabilities Specialist Housing Needs Register for whom supported housing has been secured – Benchmarked Locally								
Percentage of households successfully prevented from homelessness (Section 66 duty) – Benchmarked Nationally	54	65	58	57	52	42	Priority for improvement	No
Percentage of households successfully relieved from homelessness (Section 73 duty) – Benchmarked Nationally	31	38	38	30	31	22	Priority for improvement	No

Ambition	Project	Achievement
There will be 1,000 more homes available within Denbighshire, including:	Additional Council Housing Developments	Project ongoing, but delayed. By the end of the corporate plan period 170 units had either
170 additional council homes;		been completed or purchased, contracts had been awarded for
260 additional affordable homes provided by private developers and RSLs.		their construction, or they were at the developed design stage. To date we have completed 9 units, purchased a total of 41, construction contracts had been awarded for a further 90 and 30

Ambition	Project	Achievement
		were at the developed design stage.
	Work with RSLs and the private sector to deliver additional affordable homes	Project Closed. Delivery of an additional 260 affordable homes has now been achieved and exceeded. The affordable housing delivery action is now being taken forward in Planning and Public Protection Service Plan.
There will be fewer people in residential care through mechanisms including:	Denbigh Extra Care Housing	74 apartments have been made available in Denbigh. With a further 35 units in Ruthin
Over 90 additional Extra Care Homes will be available for residents across Denbighshire (63 in Denbigh and approximately 30 in Ruthin)	Ruthin Extra Care Housing (Phase 2)	planned to commence in 2022. Ruthin Extra Care Housing is still ongoing due to delays and we are currently working to a construction end date of February 2024.
There will be more people living in their own homes for longer (including people with support needs) through mechanisms including: An additional eight Supported Housing Units in central Denbighshire to support adults with low level support needs.	Denbigh Extra Care Housing	66 apartments have been provided in Denbigh for people over 60, with an additional 8 units to support adults with physical and learning disabilities, totalling 74 extra care units. Additional work around specialist housing is managed as business as usual.
More young people (up to the age of 35) will be able to afford housing through mechanisms including: Mortgage deposit loan schemes; Supporting young people into stable tenancies.	Work with RSLs and the private sector to deliver additional affordable homes	Affordable housing for Young People will continue to be progressed through the Strategic Housing and Homelessness Action Plan.
500 empty dwellings have been returned to occupation and used for housing needs in the area.	Bring 500 Empty Homes back into use	The project has exceeded the target of bringing 500 empty homes back into use, with 695 empty properties having been brought back into use since 2017. The Empty Homes delivery action will be taken forward in the Service Plan.

Connected Communities: Communities are connected and have access to goods and services locally, online and through good transport links

Measure	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021	2022	Status	Improved
The percentage of transactions undertaken via the web, compared to the total number of transactions undertaken using all access channels – Benchmarked Locally	31	31	0	46	50	53	Good	Yes
The percentage of principle A roads that are in overall poor condition – Benchmarked Nationally	2.7	2.7	3.4	3.6	3.5	2.6	Excellent	Yes
The percentage of non-principal classified B roads that are in overall poor condition – Benchmarked Nationally	5.8	5.1	4.7	5.2	4.9	3.8	Excellent	Yes
The percentage of non-principal classified C roads that are in overall poor condition – Benchmarked Nationally	10.5	10.2	8.2	8.3	7.5	7.5	Excellent	Yes
The percentage of Superfast Coverage in	83	90.5	91.2	91.2	92.2	93.9	Priority for improvement	Yes

Measure	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021	2022	Status	Improved
Denbighshire (>30 Mbps) – Benchmarked Locally								
The percentage of premises with Broadband of 10 Mbps or below – Benchmarked Locally	10.1	7.1	6.6	4.9	4.4	3.95	Priority for improvement	Yes
The percentage of mobile 4G road signal (all operators) – Benchmarked Locally	3.5	14.7	48.0	45.6	49.8	50.6	Priority for improvement	Yes
Percentage of Lower Super Output Areas (LSOAs) in Denbighshire in the 10% most deprived in Wales in terms of Access to Services (Wales Index of Multiple Deprivation No data WIMD)	No data	No data	14	No data	No data	No data	Priority for improvement	No
The percentage of adults (aged 16 or over) who have used the internet (Conwy and Denbighshire) – Benchmarked Locally	76.9	86.8	87.7	89.8	No data	No data	Priority for improvement	Yes
Year to date average for the percentage of damaged roads and pavements	99.7	97	97.5	92	87	43	Priority for improvement	No

Measure	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021	2022	Status	Improved
made safe within target time (Category 1 defects dealt within timescale) – Benchmarked Locally								

Ambition	Project	Achievement
Improved travel connectivity across the county.	Better enable people to travel to	This project was cancelled at business case stage. A new
Those with no access problems will consider private travel less and active travel/public transport more;	work, education and services	Project Brief is being developed for the production of a Sustainable Transport Plan for Denbighshire.
There is help with mobility issues for those who don't have or who cannot drive;		
A public travel network has been established that is underpinned by active travel;		
Improved travel to key areas where transport can support the Growth Bid (Abergele, Prestatyn, St Asaph and Deeside);		
Non-emergency patient transport, community car schemes, and a third tier model will be more flexible and provide more bespoke solutions;		
Residents can use smart phones to access responsive and bespoke non-emergency patient transport;		
There will be more effective traffic flow, park and pedestrianised areas in town centres to support regeneration.		
Improved travel connectivity across the county.	Invest in roads and bridges to maintain a viable,	This project was closed in 2017, but road and bridge maintenance is managed as

Ambition	Project	Achievement		
Our road and bridge infrastructure continues to be viable because we have continued to invest in it.	sustainable infrastructure	business as usual activity within the Highways and Environmental Services.		
County-wide superfast broadband and mobile networks (4G). Mechanisms include: Using public service assets to address gaps in coverage, where possible.	Make superfast broadband and mobile networks available to everyone	Project closed. Whilst the availability of superfast broadband and 4G has improved greatly since 2017, availability remains below the UK average and we have been unable to achieve our ambition.		
Our ambition is to have, by 2022: 100% superfast coverage in		We have been able to put in place better internal processes to support digital infrastructure.		
Denbighshire (at least 30 Mbps) Zero premises with broadband		However, despite our lobbying, we have not secured any faster roll-out of provision in the		
of 10 Mbps or below		county, and significant challenges and barriers remain.		
80% mobile 4G road signal		We have also been unable to secure information or commitment from Openreach for the Nant Glyn (and surrounding villages) project.		
There will be an increasing proportion of information and services with an online option and more council transactions taking place on line.	Ensure Council Information and Services are Accessible Online	The percentage of transactions undertaken through the council's website increased from 31% (2017) to 53%. The new Denbighshire County Council website meets accessibility standards and aims to make information and transactions as simple as possible.		
All residents skilled and confident in accessing goods and services online. Those most likely to be digitally excluded are offered training and support to improve their	Target those most likely to be digitally excluded so they have the skills and means to use digital services	Project completed. Training has been delivered; digital buddies have been recruited; and hardware has been installed in libraries and residential care homes. Solo digital spaces have been implemented and		
digital access skills. Digital literacy in financial products and services is a priority area for support.		are now open to the public for use along with professionals. A new virtual reality workshop will continue beyond the project, and aims to capitalise on the		

Ambition	Project	Achievement
		desire for meaningful virtual reality experiences and the dearth of skills in this area.
	Digital Access Points	Closed at business case stage (2018).
An increased number of events will be staged in the county. Improved infrastructure will be in	Improve infrastructure to make it easier to stage events	Project closed. Notwithstanding the delays to the project due to the social distancing measures imposed, the project has
place that will make it cheaper and easier to hold events, such as installing better fixed solutions (pop up power, etc.).		established a mobile inventory of equipment, which will be launched in the summer of 2022. Recent approval for
Improved Wi-Fi/mobile coverage, charging points or travel connectivity will help communities organise events.		investment to local infrastructure across the county will help local communities to plan and stage their own events more cheaply and easily.

Resilient Communities: The council works with people and communities to build independence and resilience

Measure	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021	2022	Status	Improved
The average length of time adults (aged 65 or over) are supported in residential care homes – Benchmarked Nationally	1184	1195	993	970	1053	1028	Priority for improvement	Yes
The percentage of people reporting they have received the right information or advice when they needed it – Benchmarked Locally	95	81.7	88	No data	No data	No data	Acceptable	No
The percentage of carers reporting they feel supported to continue in their caring role – Benchmarked	89	56.5	55	No data	No data	No data	Priority for improvement	No
Locally								
The percentage of people reporting that they know who to contact about their care and support – Benchmarked Locally	92	86.7	84	No data	No data	No data	Acceptable	No
Number of assessments of need for support	No data	525	234	1224	878	390	NA	NA

Measure	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021	2022	Status	Improved
for carers undertaken during the year								
The percentage of people who agree "my local area is a place where people will pull together to improve the local area" – Benchmarked Locally	No data	59	No data	No data	63	No data	Good	Yes
The number of live resources on the Dewis Cymru Platform – Benchmarked Locally	453	454	508	536	623	533	Acceptable	Yes
The percentage of people who feel able to influence decisions affecting their local area – Benchmarked Locally	No data	27	No data	No data	20	No data	Priority for improvement	No
The cumulative (year to date) number of repeat victims of Domestic Abuse including noncrime occurrences (3 or more in 12 months, measured as year to date)	399	424	110	517	551	678	Does not apply Count only	No
The cumulative (year to date) number of	145	93	14	97	115	83	Does not apply	Yes

Measure	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021	2022	Status	Improved
repeat offenders of Domestic Abuse (3 or more in 12 months)							Count only	
The number of families resettled within Denbighshire under UK Resettlement Project – Benchmarked Locally	No data	No data	No data	17	5	6	Does not apply Count only	Does not apply

Ambition	Project	Achievement	
Community groups will be thriving, with practical advice and support available to help them be effective. The Community Planning website will be available to support good practise in terms of planning, engagement, alignment with public sector strategic objectives, etc.	Community Planning and Development Resource	Project completed. A free online resource for use by communities was created as a directory of information and provided guidance on the setting up of community plans. The project also offered officer time and support to communities who wished to create their own plans and bid for funding, signposting to an appropriate grant provider. Work continues as business as usual through our Community Development Team.	
	Community Development Windfarms	The project started in September 2019 and was completed in March 2021. During this time the Community Development Team provided support to 253 groups. Work continues as business as usual	
	Rhyl Community Development Project	The council supported West Rhyl residents to become Community Champions and work with us on our Safer Streets Programme. In partnership with North Wales	

Ambition	Project	Achievement
		Police and Clwyd Alyn Housing, a new community food garden was delivered; and 105 stainless steel bollards were installed along pavement edgings to alleviate concerns over vehicle parking around Gerddi Heulwen.
People will be more resilient and independent because they have access to good information that will help them. Dewis Cymru will be developed to support this aim.	Provide easily accessible information that supports people's independence and resilience	By February 2020 the content and activity for this project had been incorporated into business as usual for Library Services and the project was closed. Library Services continue to provide easily accessible information that supports people's independence and resilience.
	Working towards becoming a Dementia Friendly Denbighshire County Council.	Since the recognition from the Alzheimer's Society we have completed the majority of our action plan activities; shared good practice with staff through the staff intranet; promoted training to increase awareness of dementia throughout the council; extended and consolidated our connections with dementia friendly communities and groups across Denbighshire and the wider North Wales region. This project has now been closed, but further work will be undertaken within the council's usual business.
Residents will feel informed and empowered to influence services. In place will be: A citizen's panel; An engagement portal to manage new pieces of consultation, make consultation feedback mandatory, and	People are involved in shaping and improving services	Valuable customer information has been gathered through the lifespan of this project. Year 3 research has been delayed until the summer. A draft engagement policy, supporting framework, templates and toolkits have been developed for approval by the new council.

Ambition	Project	Achievement
enable residents to express preferences according to consultations they'd be interested in;		Further work is needed on a Participation Strategy.
An engagement toolkit to support best practice.		
Everyone will feel safer in their communities, particularly those suffering the consequences of domestic abuse.	Act to reduce Domestic Abuse	The project closed with many bespoke pieces of work completed. For example, Denbighshire County Council's Domestic Abuse Policy and mandatory training for staff to recognise the signs of abuse and what to do. Further activity around reducing domestic abuse will carry on as business as usual throughout services.
People will be able to live in their own homes for longer. There will be: Greater support for carers to enable them to sustain their carer roles; More flexible housing that is able to accommodate to people's changing needs; Measures to help prevent loneliness and isolation that can lead to greater care demands.	Supporting Carers in Denbighshire	Project closed. Valuable multi- agency working has been established through this project, and our project group has agreed to continue with meetings and to monitor the action plans that have been developed.
Vulnerable people receive more effective support from public sector organisations.	Community Resource Teams / Ensure Adults and Older People who need health and social care in Denbighshire will experience a seamless service.	Project closed. Community Resource Teams have been collocated in Rhyl, Prestatyn, Denbigh and Ruthin.

Environment: Attractive and protected, supporting well-being and economic prosperity

Measure	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021	2022	Status	Improved
STEAM No data Total Economic Impact of Tourism (£ million) – Benchmarked Locally	479	490	509	552	213	No data	Priority for improvement	No
% of existing and acquired council housing stock (1st April 2017 baseline) achieving an EPC (Energy) rating of C or above – Benchmarked Locally	No data	28	33	40	46	53	Priority for improvement	Yes
Annual cumulative No. of trees planted to increase canopy cover in Rhyl and Denbigh – Benchmarked Locally	No data	2500	5800	1010	1450 0	1800	Excellent	Yes
No. of properties with reduced risk of flooding (1,000s) – Benchmarked Locally	No data	No data	No data	No data	No data	1650	Excellent	Yes
How satisfied are people with their local open spaces? No data Countryside –	No data	87	No data	No data	85	No data	Excellent	No

Measure	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021	2022	Status	Improved
Benchmarked Locally								
How satisfied are people with their local open spaces? No data Beaches – Benchmarked Locally	No data	70	No data	No data	69	No data	Good	No
How satisfied are people with their local open spaces? No data Parks – Benchmarked Locally	No data	64	No data	No data	59	No data	Acceptable	No
Total carbon tonnage emitted (Corporately) through supply chains – Benchmarked Locally	No data	No data	No data	2271	2220	TBC		
Total carbon tonnage emitted (Corporately) through business travel – Benchmarked Locally	No data	No data	No data	550	126	TBC		
Total carbon tonnage emitted (Corporately) through staff commuting – Benchmarked Locally	No data	No data	No data	1848	1719	TBC		
Percentage of DCC owned and operated land in highest categories of	No data	No data	No data	37.5 6	38.1 4	TBC		

Measure	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021	2022	Status	Improved
species richness – Benchmarked Locally								

Ambition	Project	Achievement
70% of existing and acquired council homes will have at least a 'C' energy efficiency rating.	Improving Energy Efficiency in Council Houses	As at March 2022, 53% of certificated properties achieved, up 5.8%.
All our new council housing built will achieve an 'Excellent' energy rating.	Additional Council Housing Developments	No new council builds have yet been completed. This work is ongoing.
There will be growing numbers of black grouse, little terns, adders, sand lizards and bees.	Improving biodiversity in Denbighshire	This project has grown to now include over 100 bee friendly sites (including 11 roadside nature reserves). These sites are equivalent to nearly 35 football pitches worth of grassland managed as native wildflower meadows. Further actions to improve biodiversity will continue as business as usual, and most recently a tree nursery was opened with the aim of producing 5,000 native wildflower plants and 5,000 native trees per year.
	Moorland Management and Wildfire Prevention	In response to the summer 2018 Llantysilio fire, Communities Scrutiny Committee produced a comprehensive report into all aspects of the fire. It found the need for better communication between all stakeholders, improved management of the moorland and a proactive approach to prevent further wildfires. A Moorland Officer was appointed and continues to coordinate activity and help landowners and graziers to manage the moorland to improve its general health. This

Ambition	Project	Achievement
		has included restoration works at Llantysilio; condition surveys; fire risk assessments; and joint training with North Wales Fire and Rescue.
There will be 18,000 more trees across Rhyl and Denbigh	PLANT Project: Urban Tree Planting	Project completed. Completion of the PLANT project has resulted in the creation of an additional 80 acres of quality green open space strategically located adjacent to some of the more disadvantaged wards in Wales.
	To maintain, enhance, protect and preserve Denbighshire's living assets for future generations	Project closed. We now have a much clearer understanding of Denbighshire's tree assets. Survey work and inspections have been carried out across the county along key routes to develop a dataset containing information on species, condition, location, and management requirements. This information will inform out strategy going forward and how we react to issues such as Climate Change and Ash Dieback.
500 properties will have benefitted from a reduced risk of flooding through the Rhyl East scheme.	East Rhyl Coastal Defence Scheme	The project was completed in February 2022 ahead of schedule and under budget, and will give protection to 1,650 properties.
Renewable energy provision across the county has increased.	None	It is difficult for the council to exert any control in this area, but we have seen an increase in renewable schemes coming forward in the last 5 years, including further offshore windfarms, and one development on the Brenig. There is potentially a scheme for a solar farm near St. Asaph, and Awel y Môr off-shore windfarm (near Conwy) is

Ambition	Project	Achievement
		linking through to Denbighshire for its sub-station. Council also supported in principle the development of a tidal lagoon energy project off the Denbighshire coastline. We are also looking at what can be encouraged through the LDP.
Carbon emissions from council assets have reduced by at least 15% by 2022	Reducing carbon emissions from council assets	2019 to 2020 energy figures show that we reduced our carbon emissions by 15.69% from our 2017 baseline. During 2020 to 2021 the council further reduced its Net Carbon total by 27% on the previous year (although this was an exceptional year). Ongoing work to reduce our carbon emissions will continue through the Climate and Ecological Change Programme.
	County Hall Improved Utilisation – upgraded Building Management System	Ongoing action within the Climate and Ecological Change Programme.
The county has a higher profile as a location to visit, so that we can capitalise on Denbighshire's economic potential. Tourism spend in the county has increased.	Develop a Tourism Strategy to raise the profile of Denbighshire.	Project complete. Tourism Strategy developed for 2019 to 2022. STEAM data shows the economic impact of tourism rose from £490m in 2017 to £552 in 2019. 2020 saw a 61.4% decrease to £213m.
Addition in support of the Environment Priority	Develop options to reduce plastics use within Denbighshire County Council (Phase 1 and Phase 2)	Phase 1, covering plastics used by the council, has been completed. Phase 2, covering plastics used by schools, is to be progressed through the Climate and Ecological Change Strategy.

Young People: A place where younger people will want to live and work and have the skills to do so

Measure	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021	2022	Status	Improved
Percentage of pupil attendance in primary schools – Benchmarked Nationally	95.1	94.9	94.5	94.9	No data	No data	Excellent	No
Percentage of pupil attendance in secondary schools – Benchmarked Nationally	93.8	93.7	93.5	93.4	No data	No data	Priority for improvement	No
% of the population aged 18 to 24 claiming JSA – Benchmarked Nationally	4.4	4.2	6	6.2	12.4	6.4	Priority for improvement	No
The percentage of children aged 4 to 5 years who are a healthy weight or underweight – Benchmarked Nationally	73.1	71	70.4	67.7	71.8	No data	Priority for improvement	No
Local Authority Points Score Average KS4 Welsh Baccalaureate Skills Challenge Certificate Indicator – Benchmarked Nationally	No data	25	30	33	No data	No data	Excellent	Yes
The percentage of pupils (using Pupil Attitudes	No data	86.2	85.9	86.1	87.2	No data	Good	Yes

Measure	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021	2022	Status	Improved
to Self and School (PASS) who respond positively against pupils' feelings about school – Benchmarked Locally								
The % of children achieving 5 GSCEs A* to C (Level 2, Key Stage 4), including English or Welsh (1st language), Maths and English Literature, by the end of secondary school, against the % that achieved the expected standard at the end of primary school (Level 4, Key Stage 2) – Benchmarked Nationally	61	54	52	55	No data	No data	Acceptable	No
The percentage of residents that are satisfied that there are job opportunities for young people at the start of their career – Benchmarked Locally	No data	19	No data	No data	19	No data	Priority for improvement	No
The percentage of residents that	No data	28	No data	No data	26	No data	Priority for improvement	No

Measure	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021	2022	Status	Improved
are satisfied that there are opportunities for young people to develop their skills – Benchmarked Locally								
The percentage of residents that are satisfied that there are leisure opportunities that appeal to young people – Benchmarked Locally	No data	50	No data	No data	29	No data	Priority for improvement	No
The number of schools providing education through suitability and condition categories C and D – Benchmarked Locally	No data	36	34	30	27	27	Priority for improvement	Yes
The percentage increase in the salaries of young people enrolled in the Employment Bursary Project – Benchmarked Locally	No data	No data	17	26	17	16	Excellent	Yes

Ambition	Project	Achievement
All young people are being supported to achieve their potential. We would expect to see a reduction in the number of	Monitoring and supporting positive	Project closed.87 % of pupils respond positively as to their feelings about school. The impact of Covid-19 and

Ambition	Project	Achievement
pupils not achieving the expected standard at the end of secondary where they did achieve the expected standard at the end of primary.	pupil attitudes to self and school	changes to the curriculum pose significant challenges for the measurement of attainment. The council works closely with GwE to monitor school standards on an ongoing basis.
Review education provision in Denbigh, Rhyl and Llangollen under the Sustainable Communities for Learning Programme (formerly the 21st Century Schools Programme).	Modernising Education	Completion of Band A, including within this Corporate Plan, four new primary schools on three sites, a new 3-16 through school, a Welsh Language Centre, and extensions / improvement to Ysgol Bro Cinmeirch. Work has also started on the extension of the Oaktree Childcare provision in Rhyl. Work started and ongoing for Band B, following acceptance of programme proposal by Welsh Government.
Young people are resilient and have the right skills to thrive, including practical, financial and emotional skills.	Monitoring and supporting positive pupil attitudes to self and school/well-being	Project closed. 87% of pupils respond positively as to their feelings about school.
	Health and Wellbeing - Nutrition and Cooking Skills	Project funding will end in July. 21 schools have engaged in the programme, with 25 members of staff trained in Come and Cook.
Parents have access to the right support so that they can give their children the best start in life.	Supporting Parents in Denbighshire	Project closed and now business as usual. 130 practitioners and 48 settings in Denbighshire benefitted from training opportunities. Before and after Covid-19 restrictions, 139 parents received face-to-face training, but most significantly 2,362 have registered online.
Help and advice is available so that young people make the right choices to prepare them for	Ready for Work	Project closed. Prior to Covid- 19, successful career events were held with good regularity

Ambition	Project	Achievement
the work that they want to do, and feel confident and well- supported to enter employment.		throughout the county with strong attendance by schools / pupils and employers. It has not
Quality mentoring and work opportunities are available to young people to help them develop their skills.		been possible to deliver face-to- face events during the pandemic.
	The Denbighshire Working Start Scheme	Project ongoing (on target). A total of 110 placements have been sourced and advertised by the Work Start Team to date. Funding of this project has been extended until December 2022.
	Young Person Employment Bursary	Project closed. 20 applications supported, leading to a 20% average increase in the salaries of applicants.
Young people can find employment that appeals to them and matches their skills.	TechZone / Parth Dechnoleg: Growth Sector Move-on Accommodation	Project closed at business case stage – no funding.
	Develop a co- working space for new enterprises at the former Costigans, Rhyl	Project completed (May 2021). New space for entrepreneurs delivered.
	Community Benefits Hub	Project ongoing (on target). Community Benefits now embedded within the council's work, delivering tangible benefits, including work placements. Hub has also helped secure collaborative procurement opportunities.

Eitem Agenda 8



Adroddiad i'r Pwyllgor Llywodraethu ac Archwilio

Dyddiad y cyfarfod: 8 Mehefin 2022

Aelod Arweiniol / Swyddog: Nicola Kneale, Pennaeth Dros Dro Gwella Busnes a

Moderneiddio

Awdur yr Adroddiad: Bob Chowdhury, Prif Archwilydd Mewnol

Teitl Adroddiad Archwilio Mewnol 2021-22

1. Am beth mae'r adroddiad yn sôn?

1.1. Mae'r adroddiad hwn yn cyflwyno Adroddiad Blynyddol Archwilio Mewnol 2021-22 i'r Pwyllgor, sy'n darparu barn gyffredinol y Pennaeth Archwilio Mewnol ar ddigonolrwydd ac effeithiolrwydd fframwaith llywodraethu, risg a rheolaeth y Cyngor yn ystod y flwyddyn sy'n llywio'r 'datganiad llywodraethu blynyddol'.

2. Beth yw'r rheswm dros lunio'r adroddiad hwn?

- 2.1. Mae Safonau Archwilio Mewnol y Sector Cyhoeddus (PSIAS) yn ei gwneud yn ofynnol i'r 'prif weithredwr archwilio' ddarparu barn archwilio mewnol blynyddol ac adroddiad y gall y sefydliad ei ddefnyddio i lywio ei ddatganiad llywodraethu blynyddol. Mae cylch gorchwyl y Pwyllgor hwn yn ei gwneud yn ofynnol iddo ystyried adroddiad blynyddol yr archwilwyr mewnol.
- 2.2. Mae Rheoliadau Cyfrifon ac Archwilio (Cymru) 2014 yn ei gwneud yn ofynnol bod adolygiad o drefniadau llywodraethu yn cael eu hadrodd o fewn yr awdurdod, yn achos y Cyngor, y Pwyllgor Llywodraethu ac Archwilio, ac yn allanol gyda chyfrifon a gyhoeddir gan yr awdurdod. Mae'r Datganiad Llywodraethu Blynyddol yn adolygiad blynyddol o'r systemau rheolaeth fewnol ac yn casglu sicrwydd o amryw o ffynonellau i'w gefnogi. Mae Archwilydd Mewnol yn gyfrannwr allweddol, a dylai'r Pennaeth Archwilio Mewnol ddarparu adroddiad blynyddol ysgrifenedig i'r rhai â chyfrifoldeb dros lywodraethu i gefnogi'r Datganiad Llywodraethu Blynyddol.

3. Beth yw'r Argymhellion?

3.1. Bod y Pwyllgor yn ystyried ac yn gwneud sylwadau ynglŷn ag adroddiad blynyddol a barn gyffredinol y Pennaeth Archwilio Mewnol.

4. Manylion yr Adroddiad

- 4.1. Mae Strategaeth Archwilio Mewnol 2022-23 yn cael ei gyflwyno i'r Pwyllgor Llywodraethu ac Archwilio ei gymeradwyo ar 8 Mehefin 2022. Mae Atodiad 1 yn manylu ar sefyllfa'r archwiliadau yn Strategaeth Archwilio 2022/23 a'r rheiny sydd wedi'u dwyn ymlaen o 2021/22. Mae gan Archwilio Mewnol gynllun hyblyg er mwyn adolygu'r meysydd sy'n peri'r risgiau mwyaf yn gyntaf. Rhoddir gwybod i'r Pwyllgor Llywodraethu ac Archwilio am unrhyw newid yn ystod y flwyddyn fel rhan o Adroddiad Diweddaru'r Adain Archwilio Mewnol.
- 4.2. Eleni mae'n rhaid i'r farn flynyddol ystyried nifer o ffactorau allweddol: Mae aseiniadau archwilio mewnol wedi'u tarfu eto'r llynedd wrth i wasanaethau ddargyfeirio adnoddau i fynd i'r afael â'r argyfwng a sicrhau bod modd darparu gwasanaethau hanfodol. Yn ystod y cyfnod hwn canolbwyntiodd Archwilio Mewnol ar ddarparu cyngor a chefnogaeth i'r meysydd o'r flaenoriaeth uchaf i'r Cyngor gyda llai o adnoddau ar gael i Archwilio Mewnol oherwydd secondiad i'r Gwasanaeth Profi, Olrhain a Diogelu. Mae Archwilio Mewnol wedi llwyddo i gynnal archwiliadau o bell ar 1 Ebrill 2022, ond mae hynny wedi arwain at heriau newydd.
- 4.3. Mae fy marn yn bennaf yn seiliedig ar gwblhau'r cynllun mewnol sy'n seiliedig ar risg, gwelwch Atodiad 1 ar gyfer rhestr o ganlyniadau archwilio a diffiniadau o'r sgôr sicrwydd. Cafodd dau archwiliad yn ystod y flwyddyn sgôr sicrwydd 'Isel', gyda'r lleill yn derbyn sgôr sicrwydd 'Uchel' neu 'Canolig'. Pan nodir materion arwyddocaol, ar y cyfan mae'r rhain wedi derbyn sylw priodol, sy'n cadarnhau bod rheolwyr yn ymateb i'n gwaith.
- 4.4. Mae Archwilio Mewnol wedi cwblhau tri darn o waith cynghori yn ystod y flwyddyn sy'n dangos bod rheolwyr yn fodlon ymgysylltu ag Archwilio Mewnol i greu amgylchedd risg a rheoli da.
- 4.5. Mae ein gwaith wedi amlygu rhai gwendidau wrth reoli risg a/neu reolaethau a all olygu ein bod ni'n methu â chyflawni amcanion. Mae angen gwelliannau i fynd i'r

- afael â meysydd o'r fath er mwyn i'r fframwaith llywodraethu a rheoli risg fod yn ddigonol.
- 4.6. Mae barn Archwilio Mewnol yn Atodiad 1 ac yn dod i'r casgliad y gellir rhoi sicrwydd rhesymol ar ddigonolrwydd ac effeithiolrwydd fframwaith llywodraethu a rheoli risg y Cyngor.

5. Mae barn Archwilio Mewnol yn Atodiad 1 ac yn dod i'r casgliad y gellir rhoi sicrwydd rhesymol ar ddigonolrwydd ac effeithiolrwydd fframwaith llywodraethu a rheoli risg y Cyngor. Sut mae'r penderfyniad yn cyfrannu at y Blaenoriaethau Corfforaethol?

5.1. Rôl archwilio mewnol yw rhoi sicrwydd ynglŷn â digonolrwydd ac effeithiolrwydd fframwaith llywodraethu, rheoli risg a rheolaeth fewnol y Cyngor. Mae pob un o'r meysydd yma yn helpu i sicrhau y gall y Cyngor gyflawni'r holl flaenoriaethau corfforaethol fel y nodir yn ei gynllun corfforaethol.

6. Faint fydd hyn yn ei gostio a sut y bydd yn effeithio ar wasanaethau eraill?

6.1. Nid oes unrhyw gostau ychwanegol yn gysylltiedig â'r adroddiad hwn. Mae'r gweithredoedd er mwyn sicrhau cydymffurfiaeth â deddfwriaethau perthnasol a pholisïau'r Cyngor yn cael eu gwneud o fewn y cyllidebau presennol.

7. Beth yw prif gasgliadau'r Asesiad o'r Effaith ar Les?

7.1. Amherthnasol – nid oes angen gwneud unrhyw benderfyniad gyda'r adroddiad hwn.

8. Pa ymgynghoriadau sydd wedi'u cynnal gyda Chraffu ac eraill?

8.1. Cynhaliwyd ymgynghoriad gyda swyddogion ac Archwilio Cymru wrth ddrafftio'r Strategaeth Archwilio Mewnol.

9. Datganiad y Prif Swyddog Cyllid

9.1. Amherthnasol – nid oes angen gwneud unrhyw benderfyniad gyda'r adroddiad hwn.

10. Pa risgiau sydd ac a oes unrhyw beth y gallwn ei wneud i'w lleihau?

- 10.1. Gall system rheolaeth fewnol annigonol ac aneffeithlon gael effaith andwyol ar brosesau rheoli risg y Cyngor a llywodraethu corfforaethol ehangach, ac felly, ansawdd y gwasanaeth a ddarperir.
- 10.2. Mae Safonau Archwilio Mewnol y Sector Cyhoeddus yn ei gwneud yn ofynnol i Archwilio Mewnol werthuso effeithiolrwydd rheoli risg a chyfrannu tuag at wella prosesau rheoli risg. Pan fydd risgiau'n cael eu nodi fel rhan o'r broses Archwilio Mewnol, fe gytunir ar gamau gweithredu a chânt eu monitro er mwyn lliniaru'r risgiau yma.

11. Pŵer i wneud y Penderfyniad

11.1. Amherthnasol – nid oes angen gwneud unrhyw benderfyniad gyda'r adroddiad hwn.



Contents

Contents	2
Introduction and background	4
Internal Audit Opinion 2021-22	5
Summary of audit work 2021/22	7
Counter fraud summary	9
National Fraud Initiative (NFI)	9
Irregularities	9
Proactive exercises	10
Other counter fraud activity	10
Added value	11
Corporate Governance Working Group	11
Collaborative Working	11
Assurance Advisory Support	11
Summary Reports	Error! Bookmark not defined.
Agile Auditing	122
Data Analysis	122
Assurance Mapping	122
Internal Audit performance	133
Conformance with Public Sector Internal Audit Standards	155
Quality Assessment	155

Improvement Programme	166
Appendix 1- Summary of Internal Audit Work 2021-22	17
2021-22 Audits – Reporting stage	189
2021-22 Audits Cancelled or Deferred	1920
Appendix 2 – Audit Coverage by Corporate Risk	211
Appendix 3 – Definitions	244
Definitions of assurance ratings	244
Definition of risk ratings	244
Appendix 4 – Quality Assurance Improvement Programme	255

Introduction and background

This report outlines the internal audit work that Internal Audit has been carried out for the financial year 1 April 2021 to 31 March 2022.

The Accounts and Audit (Wales) Regulations 2014 require the review of governance arrangements to be reported within the authority, in the Council's case the Governance & Audit Committee, and externally with the published accounts of the authority. The Annual Governance Statement (AGS) is an annual review of the systems of internal control and gathers assurance from various sources to support it. Internal Audit is a key contributor and the Chief Internal Auditor (CIA) should provide a written annual report to those charged with governance to support the AGS.

The Public Sector Internal Audit Standards (PSIAS) require the 'chief audit executive', in the Council's case the Chief Internal Auditor (CIA), to deliver an annual internal audit opinion and report that the organisation can use to inform its Annual Governance Statement.

This is achieved through a risk-based plan of work, agreed with management and the Governance & Audit Committee. The opinion does not imply that Internal Audit has reviewed all risks relating to the Council.

Internal Audit Opinion 2021-22

The CIA has based his 2021-22 opinion on the following:

- 1. The scope and outcome of Internal Audit's work during the year;
- 2. Any follow up action taken in respect of audits from previous periods;
- 3. Internal Audit report opinions and assurance ratings;
- 4. The issues and risks that Internal Audit has raised during the year;
- 5. The effectiveness of management's response to the issues and risks that Internal Audit has raised:
- 6. Assurances received from external regulators and other sources;
- 7. The outcome of the Council's review of its Corporate Governance Framework and governance arrangements 2021-22.

This year's annual opinion needs to consider a number of key factors: The coronavirus pandemic has again disrupted the delivery of the Internal Audit Plan for 2021-22, prompting a refocusing of the plan on areas of greatest priority to the council which can be delivered within the resources available to Internal Audit.

The last year has seen internal audit assignments disrupted again as services directed resources to attend to the crisis and ensured that vital services could be delivered. During this time, Internal Audit focused on providing advice and support and one member of staff was redeployed to directly support Denbighshire County Council's TTP service. Internal Audit has been able to remotely, carry out audits from 1st April 2021, but this has come with new challenges.

My opinion is largely based on the completion of the risk based internal plan, see Appendix 1 for a list of audit results and assurance ratings definitions. Two audit during the year received 'Low' assurance, the others being awarded 'High' or 'Medium' Assurance ratings. Where significant issues have been identified, overall these have been appropriately addressed, which confirms that management is responsive to our work.

Internal Audit has completed three items of advisory work during the year which demonstrates that management is willing to engage with Internal Audit to establish good risk and control environments. Although an assurance rating is not given for this work, the

outcome is used to inform our overall opinion on the adequacy of governance, risk management and control arrangements.

Our work has highlighted some areas of weakness in management of risks and/or controls which may put achievement of objectives at risk. Improvements are required to address such areas so that the framework of governance, risk management and control is adequate.

For the purpose of this Annual Report, sufficient audit work was carried out, including the assignments that have been concluded but not yet finalised, which has enabled me to form the Annual Internal Audit Opinion for 2021/22. In reaching my opinion, I have considered the balance of the results of our audit work against this environment and concluded that the major risk issues and low assurance opinions are not significant in aggregate to the system of internal control. When considering the balance of audit work carried out in 2021/22 and the assurance ratings given, regard is also placed on the response from senior management. Internal Audit has not reviewed all risks and assurances relating to Denbighshire County Council and, therefore, I cannot provide absolute assurance on the internal control environment.

Summary of audit work 2021/22

The Internal Audit Strategy is produced to concentrate on key risks facing the Council. The Internal Audit Strategy 2021-22 was agreed with the Governance & Audit Committee on the 28 April 2021 and it has been updated throughout the year to ensure that Internal Audit focuses its resources in areas of greatest priority and risk at the time and provides assurance in the areas where it is most needed. Progress and changes are reported to the Governance & Audit Committee as part of the Internal Audit Update Report.

The Schedule in Appendix 1 contains a list of all audits agreed in the Audit Strategy 2021/22 and the final outturn for the financial year. The table below shows a summary of the audit opinions provided during the year, categorised as follows:

Assurance Rating	2017-18	2018-19	2019-20	2020-21	2021-22
High Assurance •	14	8	12	5	8
Medium Assurance	13	17	9	10	14
Low Assurance •	4	5	7	1	2
No Assurance •	0	0	0	0	0
Advisory •	0	2	4	6	2
	31	30	32	22	26

The majority of assurance opinions were either 'high' or 'medium' this year (92.3%).

All low assurance reviews are reported to the Governance & Audit Committee with a representative from the service attending to confirm that the agreed improvements will be implemented and responding to any challenge from members. The two low assurance reports that featured in 2021-22 Internal Audit Annual Opinion were reported to Governance & Audit Committee during the financial year.

The first was a follow up report and after the 2nd follow up, the status has been changed to a medium assurance rating. The second review has not been followed up as the service is currently being restructured and after discussion with the Head of Service (HoS), it has been agreed to roll this follow up into quarter 2 in 2022/23.

Projects which are at draft stage but are yet to be finalised are listed in Appendix 1. There are two assurance reports with a provisional assurance rating of medium or high.

Additionally, 18 audits from the Audit Strategy 2021-22 were either cancelled or deferred to 2022-23 (shown in Appendix 1). This was due to the reduced capacity of the Internal Audit team during the year, but also the focus of internal audit activity on changing priorities such as Covid-19 grants.

As in previous years, there were no reports with 'No Assurance' rating issued during the year.

The Internal Audit Opinion considers the number of no and low assurance reports, particularly the issues raised and the overall impact on the control environment. Where no or low assurance review have been followed up during the year, consideration is given to the management response and progress made with implementing the agreed action plan.

The last year has seen no Government enforced lockdown, and there were no known impairments or restrictions to internal audit's scope affecting the projects undertaken during the year. Internal Audit has worked remotely during the last year and the team are now fully adjusted to the new way of working. Unfortunately, there have been instances where site visits could not be carried out, and this has meant some testing could not be carried out as conventionally it would have been. Where this is the case, the scope limitation is made clear in the internal audit report.

Counter fraud summary

Counter-fraud arrangements are vital to the Council with the aim of protecting public funds and accountability. The responsibility for managing the risk of fraud lies with management; however, Internal Audit is involved in evaluating the risk of fraud and the manner in which it is managed by the council.

National Fraud Initiative (NFI)

Work on the 2020/21 exercise has been completed and the table below summarises the main results achieved in recent exercises:

NFI Results	2016/17	2018/19	2020/21
Housing Benefit	£17,663	£24,989	£12,830
VAT	£85	-	-
Council Tax Single Persons Discount	£9,771	£665,027	£18,307
Council Tax rising 18s	£964	£3,039	£9,913
Council Tax Reduction Scheme	£3,302	£8,118	£74,289
Total	£31,784	£701,173	£115,339

Over the years the number of Housing Benefit (HB) matches have reduced significantly due to the roll out of Universal Credit and the number of Council Tax Reduction (CTR) have increased, which has resulted in the Council processing far more CTR matches this time resulting in a higher percentage of overpayments being recorded against the CTR matches.

Irregularities

During the 2021/22 financial year, Internal Audit has been informed of two allegations of fraud. Internal Audit carried out, or assisted with two investigations. A summary of the outcomes is shown in the table below. One allegation of fraud has resulted in a dismissal

and the second is showing as no further action, but in both cases suggestions for improvements to existing controls were made.

Outcome of Investigations	2021/22
Dismissal / contract terminations	1
Resignations accepted after investigation	0
Written warnings issued	0
No further action	1
Investigations pending outcomes	0
Prosecutions	0

Proactive exercises

The Internal Audit team has undertaken proactive exercises which were included in the Internal Audit Strategy. This includes reviewing direct payments and the Covid related grants which the Council administered on behalf of Welsh Government e.g. Business Rates Grants, Discretionary Business Support Grants, Social Care Bonus Payments.

Outcomes and updates are regularly reported to Governance & Audit Committee as part of the Internal Audit Update Report.

Other counter fraud activity

A revised Strategy for the Prevention and Detection of Fraud, Corruption & Bribery has been drafted to align with the Fighting Fraud and Corruption Locally Strategy for Local Government. The Fraud Response Plan has also been updated as part of this exercise and was presented/approved at the Governance & Audit Committee in July 2021.

Audit Wales performed a review of Local Government's fraud arrangements for the Public Accounts Committee, and a separate review of the council's local arrangements. The latter concluded that the council has good arrangements in place and recommended areas for improvements. During the last year the Counter Fraud Strategy has been revised and taken to Governance and Audit Committee in July 2021 and approved by Cabinet Committee in September 2021. A Senior Auditor has been awarded the accredited counter

fraud investigator qualification, but unfortunately the case management system to track fraud has not been set up.

Added value

In addition to providing risk-rated assurance reports, Internal Audit has strived to add value wherever possible i.e. going beyond the standard expected and providing something "more" without any added costs.

Corporate Governance Working Group

Internal Audit is a lead participant in the Corporate Governance Working Group to review governance arrangements and update the Corporate Governance Framework and the Annual Governance Statement.

Collaborative Working

The North and Mid-Wales Internal Audit Partnership meetings attended by Chief Audit Executives from all North Wales councils and Betsi Cadwaladr Health Board facilitates collaboration, sharing ideas and improving efficiency and effectiveness of our services. The Chief Internal Auditor also attends the Welsh Chief Auditors Group (WCAG) that coordinates a peer review of conformance against the Public Sector Internal Audit Standards.

Assurance Advisory Support

Internal Audit has provided advisory support on a number of Boards, projects and other requests, including:

- 1. Information Governance Group
- 2. Business Rates Support Grants

Summary reports and presentations are provided to Schools to highlight improvement areas identified during thematic reviews which helps them to identify potential areas of risk or opportunities. Also, we assist the Governing Body to better understand the need for

appropriate oversight; and feedback to the Council with the level of support and guidance required for schools where concerns have been identified.

Agile Auditing

The concept of 'Agile Auditing' during the pandemic has been difficult to carry out as access to department ICT systems has been time consuming. With increased collaboration and a joint commitment with the service under review, it is possible to complete audits faster and more efficiently. While it was difficult to apply this approach the team have considered the approach on a few audits at the end of the year and have had positive feedback from the senior managers working with us on these reviews.

Data Analysis

We continue to apply Computer Assisted Auditing Techniques to analyse data as part of our auditing wherever possible. This allows us the opportunity to test whole populations of data, or where this is not possible or appropriate, to target our testing in a more effective manner. We have provided demonstrations and guidance on using data analysis software (Active Data for Excel) to neighbouring Councils across North Wales and the North West.

Assurance Mapping

Internal Audit performs an annual assurance mapping exercise to map out the key activities performed by the Council and how these are assured. This informs the Internal Audit Strategy so that it focusses on areas of greatest risk and maximise the value from Internal Audit. The assurance map is updated during the year to reflect key changes to risk or the control environment and, where appropriate, the list of audit priority projects is updated. The Chief Internal Auditor meets with Audit Wales officers regularly throughout the year to coordinate audit work and minimise duplication.

Internal Audit performance

There are no national performance indicators for Internal Audit, so we measure performance by benchmarking with other Councils' Internal Audit Services via the Welsh Chief Auditor's Group

The table below shows Internal Audit's performance for the year.

Performance Target	Target	Current Performance
Discuss, agree and issue scope for each audit	100%	100%
Draft report issued within 10 working days of the closing meeting	Avg. days >10	7
Final report issued within 5 working days of agreeing the draft report and action plan	Avg. days > 5	3
Implementation of Agreed actions	75%	48%

Overall, performance against the indicators has been good over the year. The audit agreed actions that have been implemented figure is lower than expected, as the number of follow ups are increasing and also certain services continue to prioritise resources on responding to the pandemic and other pressures.

Internal Audit are prioritising the completion of assurance work and continue to follow up previous reviews awarded a low assurance to ensure that necessary improvements are being made. While many actions are taking longer to resolve than originally envisaged by services, we are satisfied that progress is still being made to implement the requisite change.

The Chief Internal Auditor attends Service Management Team meetings to prompt completion and provide an update on the performance. Governance & Audit Committee monitor the completion of improvement actions arising from low assurance reports through Internal Audit's follow up reviews and may invite service representatives to explain if insufficient progress is made with audit actions arising from high or medium assurance reports.

A customer satisfaction survey to recipients of internal audit reviews in 2021/22 allows feedback on our performance - rated as either: "Not at all"; "Limited", "Satisfactory", "Good" or "Very Good". The percentage of scores marked as satisfactory or above are shown below. In total, 8 (out of total 23) completed the survey. The survey is anonymous to encourage honest feedback.

Customer Survey Question	Target	Current Performance
Consulted/made aware on the objectives and/or scope of the audit?	100%	100%
Level of consultation throughout the audit?	100%	100%
Professional and approachable auditor?	100%	100%
Results and conclusions of the review explained?	100%	100%
Accurate report that addressed the key issues?	100%	100%
Did you have an opportunity to comment on the results of the review?	100%	100%
Auditor took your views into account?	100%	100%
Was the audit constructive and did it add value overall?	100%	100%
How well has Internal Audit adapted to remote working	100%	100%

Performance relating to consultation with service has improved compared to last year's survey results. This year has seen Internal Audit scoring good/very good in all survey questions resulting in 100% scores. An additional question has been included within the survey around the new way Internal Audit are undertaking reviews, and all completed questionnaires were happy with the new remote working style.

Here are a few examples of the comments received:

"I always find Audit very professional, they are consultative and certainly engage you through the whole process and take into consideration your views. I feel that I have a good working relationship with the audit team."

"Our recent audit was very efficient - I felt it worked well for us by adding all documents to a shared 'Team' and the virtual feedback worked fine."

"The audit process and purpose were made clear from the outset and the process was fair throughout. We were offered opportunities to provide additional information where required and we felt our input was heard, valued and respected".

We consider all feedback to ensure we continue to meet our stakeholders' needs.

Conformance with Public Sector Internal Audit Standards

The Accounts and Audit (Wales) Regulations 2014 require the Council to perform an annual review of the effectiveness of its internal audit function. The PSIAS mandates that Internal Audit maintains a Quality Assurance and Improvement Programme (QAIP).

The results of the QAIP which includes the internal self-assessment by Internal Audit confirms that Denbighshire Internal Audit Service generally conforms to the requirements of the Public Sector Internal Audit Standards (PSIAS) for its internal audit activity.

Performance of internal audit was consistent with the Internal Audit Charter which sets out the purpose, authority and responsibility of the internal audit activity consistent with the Definition of Internal Auditing, the Code of Ethics and the Standards. Our Internal Audit charter is being submitted to Governance & Audit Committee for approval on the 8 June 2022 meeting.

The Chief Internal Auditor maintains a quality assessment process which includes reviews of all audit work. The quality assessment process and improvement is supported by a development programme and internal audit manual.

Quality Assessment

An external assessment of our service against the PSIAS in March 2018 stated "Internal Audit is operating in conformance with the standards" and the result was reported to Governance & Audit Committee in November 2018. The External Assessment provides independent assurance against the Institute of Internal Auditors (IIA) and appendix 4 shows progress with implementing the improvement actions identified. An external assessment must be carried out every five years. The Welsh Chief Auditors Group is coordinating the next round of this exercise and has allocated Ceredigion County Council's

Chief Audit Executive (CAE) as the external assessor for Denbighshire Internal Audit Service, to be conducted in 2022-23. The CAE for Denbighshire will perform the external assessment for Gwynedd County Council.

Improvement Programme

A quality improvement programme is in place which consists of all recommendations from the external assessment; all improvement actions arising from the external assessment have since been implemented. Additional improvement actions resulting from this year's annual internal self-assessment include:

- Update Audit Manual to provide greater coverage of consulting arrangements (Standard 2220)
- Update the assurance planning document to include the agreed corporate risk appetite (Standard 2010)

Appendix 1- Summary of Internal Audit Work 2021-22

The following table provides an overview of Internal Audit work conducted during the year, including the overall Assurance Ratings and the number of risks/issues raised in the action plans (where applicable).

Donout Title	Status of	Assurance	Risk	s/Issues	Raised
Report Title	Project	Rating	Critical	Major	Moderate
Risk Management	Complete	Medium •	0	0	5
ICT Capacity & Resilience	Complete	Medium •	0	0	4
Accounts Payable & Payroll	Complete	High ●	0	0	1
Treasury Management	Complete	Medium •	0	0	3
Capital Management	Complete	Medium •	0	0	3
Revenues & Benefits 2020- 21	Complete	High ●	0	0	0
Project Management - SC2	Complete	Medium •	0	1	2
Community Living Schemes	Complete	Medium •	0	0	3
Ysgol Bro Cinmeirch	Complete	Medium •	0	0	5
Project Management – Queen's Building follow up*	Complete	Medium •	N/a	N/a	N/a
Contract Management follow up*	Complete	Low •	N/a	N/a	N/a
Housing Support Grant	Complete	High ●	0	0	0
Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty (AONB) Grant Certification	Complete	High ●	0	0	1
Equalities	Complete	Medium •	0	0	3
Housing Rent Arrears	Complete	High ●	0	0	1
- Exceptions, Exemptions and Variations from	Complete	Low •	0	4	0

Damant Title	Status of	Assurance	Risk	s/Issues	Raised
Report Title	Project	Rating	Critical	Major	Moderate
Contract Procedure Rules (CPRs)					
Denbighshire Leisure Limited – Governance & Contract Management	Complete	Medium •	0	1	1
Payment Card Industry Data Security Standards (PCI- DSS) 3 rd Follow Up*	Complete	Medium •	N/a	N/a	N/a
Housing Tenancy 2 nd Follow Up*	Complete	Medium •	N/a	N/a	N/a
Revenues & Benefits 2020- 21	Complete	High ●	0	0	0
Ysgol Brynhyfryd	Completed	High •	0	0	2
Rhyl High School	Complete	High •	0	0	2
Ysgol Llanfair	Complete	High ●	0	0	1
Governance and Decision Making	Complete	Medium •	0	0	4
Housing Repair & Maintenance	Complete	Medium •	1	0	3
Additional Learning Needs Implementation	Complete	High ●	0	0	0

2021-22 Audits - Reporting stage

Report Title	Status of Project	Comment
Ysgol Hiraddug	Draft	High ●
Ysgol Tremeirchion	Draft	High ●

Ysgol y Castell	Draft	High ●
 Financial Services 2021-22 Control Risk Self-Assessment Outcomes, Any changes since the last review or planned future changes, Feeder System Transactions, Accounting Systems/Budgetary Control, Welsh Government Covid- 19 Related Payments, & Bank Reconciliation & Foreign Payments 	Fieldwork/Draft	
Families FirstPlanned for 2022-23	Fieldwork	

^{*} Reports are not yet finalised and so assurance rating and risk/issues raised have not been formally agreed with the respective customers.

2021-22 Audits Cancelled or Deferred

Report Title	Status of Project	Comment
Commercial Waste	Planned for 2022- 23	
Prestatyn High School/ Post 16 Education Grant	Planned for 2022- 23	
Ysgol Dewi Sant	Planned for 2022- 23	
Ysgol Melyd	Planned for 2022- 23	
High Ways Maintenance	Planned for 2022- 23	
Health & Well Being	Planned for 2022- 23	
Post 16 Education Grant	Planned for 2022- 23	
Community Safety	Planned for 2022- 23	

Workforce planning	Planned for 2022- 23
LAC	Planned for 2022- 23
Liberty Protection Safeguarding	Planned for 2022- 23
Youth Service	Planned for 2022- 23
Cefydy Health Care	Planned for 2022- 23

Appendix 2 – Audit Coverage by Corporate Risk

Corporate Risk	Coverage	Assurance Rating
CRR00001 The risk of a serious safeguarding error where the council has responsibility resulting in serious harm or death	Reasonable	High ●
CRR00006 The risk that the economic and financial environment worsens beyond current expectations, leading to additional demand on services and reduced income	Reasonable	Medium •
CRR00011 The risk of an ineffective response to a serious event, such as severe weather, contamination, public safety (including cyber-attack) or a public health event (such as Covid-19).	Reasonable	Medium •
CRR00012 The risk of a significantly negative report(s) from external regulators	No recent coverage	N/a
CRR00013 The risk of significant liabilities resulting from alternative models of service delivery	Reasonable	Medium •
CRR00014 The risk of a health and safety incident resulting in serious injury or the loss of life (where H&S is referred to, this incorporates fire safety)	Reasonable	High ●
CRR00018 The risk that programme and project benefits are not fully realised	Reasonable	Low •
CRR00021 The risk that effective partnership interfaces between BCU Health Board and Denbighshire County Council do not develop, leading to significant misalignment between strategic and operational direction of BCU and DCC.	Partial	Medium •
CRR00027 The risk that even if the settlement is as anticipated, decisions that are necessary to identify and deliver the savings programme and enable a balanced budget are not taken or implemented quickly enough	Reasonable	Medium •
CRR00030 The risk that Senior Leadership capacity and skills to sustain service and corporate performance is not available	Reasonable	High ●

Corporate Risk	Coverage	Assurance Rating
CRR00031 The risk of fraud and corruption resulting in financial and reputational loss and possibly impacting on service delivery	Reasonable	High ●
CRR00033 The risk that the cost of care is outstripping the council's resource	Partial	Medium •
CRR00034 The risk that demand for specialist care cannot be met locally	Partial	Medium •
CRR00035 The risk that the return on investment that Denbighshire receives from the Regional Growth Deal is disproportionate	No recent coverage	N/a
CRR00036 The risk that any negative impacts of leaving the European Union cannot be mitigated by the council	Partial	Medium •
CRR00037 The risk that partners don't have the resources, matching priorities or commitment to support delivery of shared plans and priorities	Reasonable	Medium •
CRR00043 The risk that the council does not have the funds or resources to meet its statutory obligations under the Additional Learning Needs and Education Tribunal (Wales) Act 2018	Partial	High ●
CRR00044 The risk of Ash Dieback Disease (ADB) in Denbighshire leading to significant health and safety issues that represent a potential risk to life	Reasonable	Medium •
CRR00045 The risk that the council is unable to deliver the agenda of council and external organisations within existing resources	Partial	High ●
CRR00047 The risk that the new North Wales Corporate Joint Committee (CJC) results in the council having less influence and control at a local level	Reasonable	High ●
CRR00048 The risk that recruitment and retention issues, leading to a loss of expertise and capacity, worsen resulting in poor or inadequate services	Reasonable	Medium •
CRR00049 The risk that the future funding regime doesn't allow the council to continue to support the most vulnerable learners and disengaged young people in the way we have been through EU funding	Reasonable	Low •

Corporate Risk	Coverage	Assurance Rating
CRR00050 The risk that Welsh Government's commitment to eliminate profit from the care of Looked After Children results in an unstable or unsuitable supply of placements	Reasonable	Medium •

CRR00012 The risk of a significantly negative report(s) from external regulators – regular meetings with Audit Wales and updates from Estyn, Care Inspectorate Wales and Ombudsman confirms that no significantly negative reports were received in 2021/22. A summary is included in the Annual Governance Statement 2021/22.

CRR00035 The risk that the return on investment that Denbighshire receives from the Regional Growth Deal is disproportionate – recent review by Audit Wales of the North Wales Economic Ambition Board was overall positive.

Appendix 3 – Definitions

Definitions of assurance ratings

High Assurance •	Risk and controls well managed and objectives are being achieved
Medium Assurance	Minor weaknesses in management of risks and/or objectives but no risk to achievement of objectives
Low Assurance	Significant weaknesses in management of risks and/or control that put achievement of objectives at risk
No Assurance •	Fundamental weaknesses in management of risks and/or controls that will lead to failure to achieve objectives

No opinion / Advisory • - Advisory opinions are used for audit work carried out at the request of senior management to provide advice on risk, governance and/or control or to develop potential solutions to problems and provide control assurance. They are also used for our reviews of major change projects that are at an early stage where an assurance rating cannot effectively be awarded.

Definition of risk ratings

Internal Audit reports include an action plan that raises risks/issues that highlight improvement areas. These risks/issues are defined in the following table as per the council's Risk Management Strategy. No 'Critical' risks/issues were raised during the year.

Low •	Advisory issues discussed with managers during the audit and not included in audit reports and action plans.
Moderate •	Operational issues that are containable at service level.
Major •	Corporate, strategic and/or cross-service issues potentially requiring wider discussion at SLT.
Critical •	Significant issues to be brought to the attention of SLT, Cabinet Lead Members and Corporate Governance & Audit Committee.

Internal Audit Annual Report 2021-22

Appendix 4 – Quality Assurance Improvement Programme

Progress against actions from the external assessment as at June 2021.

Dof	Ctandard	Agreed action	Commont	
Ref	Standard	Agreed action	Comment	
	Code of Ethics			
1.	Do internal auditors have regard to the Standards of Public Life's Seven Principles of Public Life?	Amend the Annual Declaration to include Standards of Public Life's Seven Principles of Public Life. Chief Internal Auditor, Completed	Complete. Auditors aware of the Standards of Public Life's principles and annual declaration updated and signed acceptance by all auditors.	
	1000: Purpose, Authority an			
2.	Does the internal audit charter cover the arrangements for appropriate resourcing?	Internal Audit Charter "Resources" should incorporate the reporting arrangements if there are insufficient resources. Chief Internal Auditor, May 2019	Complete. Internal Audit Charter updated accordingly.	
	1100: Independence and Ob	jectivity		
3.	The board approves the internal audit budget and resource plan.	Provide details of the annual resources available for Internal Audit, i.e. number of productive audit days available after taking into account non-productive time, e.g. annual leave, training etc. in the Internal Audit Strategy. Chief Internal Auditor, May 2019	Complete. Internal Audit Strategy states the annual resources available for Internal Audit.	
	1300: Quality Assurance and	d Improvement Programme		
4.	The "Checklist for Assessing Conformance with the PSIAS" produced by CIPFA to satisfy the requirements set out in PSIAS 1311 and 1312 was not used as a basis for the internal assessment.	The IIA's checklist was used for the internal assessment. Agree to use the PSIAS checklist as agreed by the Welsh Chief Auditors Group in future to conduct the internal assessment. Chief Internal Auditor, March 2019	Complete Internal Audit assessment checklist updated.	
	1300: Quality Assurance and Improvement Programme 1311: Internal Assessments			

Internal Audit Annual Report 2021-22

	l	T 1 4 1 A 12 1 A	
5.	Does the periodic assessment include a review of the activity against the risk-based plan and the achievement of its aims and objectives?	The Internal Audit Update report to Corporate Governance Committee to include a review of activity against the risk-based plan. Chief Internal Auditor, May 2019	Complete. Annual Internal Audit Report summarises work completed against the Internal Audit Strategy.
	1300: Quality Assurance and 1311: Reporting on the Quality		
6.	Has the CAE reported the results of the QAIP to senior management and the board and that the results of both external and periodic internal assessment must be communicated upon completion.	This has already been identified following the internal assessment. The external assessment report will be presented to the Corporate Governance Committee. Chief Internal Auditor, November 2018	External assessment presented to Corporate Governance Committee in November 2018.
7.	Has the CAE included the results of the QAIP and progress against any improvement plans in the annual report?	Include results of the QAIP and progress within the annual report Chief Internal Auditor, May 2019	Complete. Annual Internal Audit Report includes the results of the QAIP and progress.
	2000: Managing the Internal Audit Activity 2060: Reporting to Senior Management and the Board		
8.	Is the frequency and content of such reporting determined in discussion with senior management and the board and are they dependent on the importance of the information to be communicated and the urgency of the related actions to be taken by senior management and the board?	This was also highlighted as part of the review of the Corporate Governance Committee's effectiveness in line with the CIPFA Code of Practice. Review frequency of reporting on Internal Audit activity to the Corporate Governance and update the Forward Work Programme if required. Chief Internal Auditor, April 2019	Complete. Frequency of Internal Audit report reviewed and Forward Work Programme for the Corporate Governance Committee updated. All Low and No Assurance Reports continue to be reported to the Committee at the earliest opportunity.
	2100: Managing the Internal Audit Activity 2110: Governance		
9.	Has the internal audit activity evaluated the: a) Design b) Implementation, and c) Effectiveness of the organisation's ethics-	Include a review of Ethics within the Internal Audit Strategy. Chief Internal Auditor, May 2019	A review of Ethics has been completed and includes an agreed action plan. A follow up review of

Internal Audit Annual Report 2021-22

	related objectives, programmes and activities?		the agreed actions to be carried out in
	2400: Communicating Results 2410: Criteria for Communicating		
10.	If there are any areas of disagreement between the internal auditor and management, which cannot be resolved by discussion, are these recorded in the action plan and the residual risk highlighted?		Complete. Internal Audit Charter updated to include this requirement.
	5 5	This will be incorporated within the Internal Audit Charter for clarity. Chief Internal Auditor, May 2019	
11.	Does the annual report incorporate a comparison of work actually carried out with the work planned?	This action is difficult to achieve in practice as the Internal Audit plan changes during the year to correspond to changes in risk and priorities. Chief Internal Auditor to assess the effort required to perform this comparison, and if it is not excessive, the comparison will be included in the Internal Audit Annual report. Chief Internal Auditor, May 2019	Complete. Comparison between work planned and work carried out included in the Internal Audit Annual Report.



Eitem Agenda 9



Adrodd i'r Pwyllgor Llywodraethu ac Archwilio

Dyddiad y cyfarfod 8 Mehefin 2022

Aelod Arweiniol / Swyddog Nicola Kneale, Pennaeth Dros Dro Gwella Busnes a

Moderneiddio

Awdur yr adroddiad Bob Chowdhury, Prif Archwilydd Mewnol

Teitl Datganiad Llywodraethu Blynyddol 2021-22

1. Am beth mae'r adroddiad yn sôn?

1.1. I ddangos llywodraethu da, rhaid i'r Cyngor ddangos ei fod yn cydymffurfio â'r egwyddorion craidd a nodir yn Fframwaith Darparu Llywodraethu Da o fewn Llywodraeth Leol (Cymru), rhifyn 2016. Mae'r Datganiad Llywodraethu Blynyddol (DLIB) yn cael ei baratoi yn defnyddio hunanasesiad, ac yn adrodd ar drefniadau llywodraethu a gwelliant y Cyngor ar gyfer 2021-22, ynghyd â chynnydd yn rhoi sylw i'r camau gweithredu gwella a gynhwysir yn DLIB 2020-21. Mae'r DLIB yn cael ei adrodd fel rhan o'r "Datganiad Cyfrifon" terfynol.

2. Beth yw'r rheswm dros lunio'r adroddiad hwn?

2.1. Mae gan y Cyngor ddyletswydd statudol i gyhoeddi DLIB yn unol â Rheoliadau Cyfrifon ac Archwilio (Cymru) 2014, fel y'i diwygiwyd gan Reoliadau Cyfrifon ac Archwilio (Cymru) (Diwygiad) 2018. Mae'r adroddiad yn rhoi'r cyfle i'r Pwyllgor roi sylwadau ar ddatganiad llywodraethu blynyddol eleni ar wahân i'r Datganiad Cyfrifon er mwyn iddo gael ystyriaeth ddyledus.

3. Beth yw'r Argymhellion?

3.1. Bod y Pwyllgor yn adolygu ac yn cymeradwyo fersiwn ddrafft y datganiad llywodraethu blynyddol ar gyfer 2021-22 (Atodiad 1) ac monitro'r cynnydd a wnaed ar y cynllun gweithredu o 2020-21.

4. Manylion yr Adroddiad

- 4.1. Datblygwyd y Datganiad Llywodraethu Blynyddol 2021-22 (Atodiad 1) drwy gynnal hunanasesiad o drefniadau llywodraethu'r Cyngor yn erbyn y Fframwaith Darparu Llywodraethu Da Mewn Llywodraeth Leol (Cymru), rhifyn 2016. Cynhaliwyd hyn gan grŵp swyddogion yn cynrychioli'r swyddogaethau llywodraethu allweddol o bob rhan o'r Cyngor. Mae'r DLIB yn cyfeirio at ffynonellau tystiolaeth a ffynonellau sicrwydd amrywiol megis Adroddiad Blynyddol Archwilio Mewnol, Adroddiad Perfformiad Blynyddol, adroddiadau Archwilio Allanol, a chofrestrau risg.
- 4.2. Unwaith eto mae crynodeb o effaith Covid-19 ar drefniadau llywodraethu ac ystyriaethau mewn perthynas â gadael yr Undeb Ewropeaidd wedi'i gynnwys yn y datganiad, ynghyd ag adolygiad o ddulliau gweithio newydd staff ac aelodau. Mae'r datganiad hefyd wedi adolygu cyfarfodydd pwyllgor a sut maen nhw'n bellach ar-lein ac yn cael eu gweddarlledu i sicrhau trefniadau llywodraethu da.
- **4.3.** Mae'r DLIB yn tynnu sylw at unrhyw feysydd o welliant i drefniadau llywodraethu mewn cynllun gweithredu. Mae cynnydd yn erbyn cynllun gwella y flwyddyn flaenorol yn dangos cynnydd da ac mae unrhyw gamau gweithredu sydd yn parhau wedi cael eu cario ymlaen i gynllun gwella y flwyddyn bresennol.

5. Sut mae'r penderfyniad yn cyfrannu at y Blaenoriaethau Corfforaethol?

5.1. Er nad yw'r Datganiad Llywodraethu Blynyddol yn cyfrannu'n uniongyrchol at y blaenoriaethau corfforaethol, mae'n darparu asesiad a sicrwydd ar ddarpariaeth y Cynllun Corfforaethol, perfformiad gweithredol ac ariannol y Cyngor, trefniadau llywodraethu, ymgysylltu â'r gymuned ac ati sydd i gyd yn cael eu cyfeirio tuag at gyflawni'r Blaenoriaethau Corfforaethol.

6. Faint fydd hyn yn ei gostio a sut y bydd yn effeithio ar wasanaethau eraill?

6.1. Nid oes unrhyw gost uniongyrchol yn gysylltiedig â'r adroddiad hwn.

7. Beth yw prif gasgliadau'r Asesiad o'r Effaith ar Les?

7.1. Amherthnasol.

8. Pa ymgynghoriadau sydd wedi'u cynnal gyda Chraffu ac eraill?

8.1. Fe luniwyd y DLIB gyda chyfraniad gan brif swyddogion llywodraethu. Cafodd ei gyflwyno i'r Uwch Dîm Arweinyddiaeth a bydd yn cael ei adolygu gan Archwilio Cymru (Swyddfa Archwilio Cymru Gynt) fel rhan o'r Archwiliad cyfrifon ariannol.

9. Datganiad y Prif Swyddog Cyllid

9.1. Amherthnasol.

10. Pa risgiau sydd ac a oes unrhyw beth y gallwn ei wneud i'w lleihau?

- 10.1. Pe na bai'r Cynllun Gwella yn cael ei weithredu, byddai gwendidau yn aros yn nhrefn lywodraethol y Cyngor, a allai arwain at:
 - Adroddiadau rheoleiddiol niweidiol;
 - Defnydd gwael o arian cyhoeddus;
 - Methiant i wella meysydd corfforaethol a meysydd gwasanaeth allweddol;
 - Colli hyder budd-ddeiliaid; ac
 - Effaith andwyol ar enw da'r Cyngor.

11. Pŵer i wneud y Penderfyniad

11.1. Amherthnasol.





Annual Governance Statement 2021 - 2022

Contents

Contents	2
Introduction	4
The Governance Framework	5
Principle A - Behaving with integrity, with commitment to ethical values, and respect the rule of law	
Principle B - Ensuring openness and comprehensive stakeholder engagement	5
Principle C - Defining outcomes in terms of sustainable economic, social, and environmental benefits	6
Principle D - Determining the intervention necessary to achieve intended outcomes	6
Principle E - Developing capacity, including the capability of leadership and individual within the Council	
Principle F - Managing risks and performance through strong internal control and financial management	7
Principle G - Implementing good practices in transparency, reporting and audit to del effective accountability	
Covid-19 Impact on Governance	9
Key contributors to developing and maintaining the Governance Framework	11
Review of Effectiveness	13
Internal Sources of Assurance	.133
Assurances from External Regulators:	19
Action Taken in Response to 2020/21 Annual Governance Statement	22
Improvement Actions Arising from 2021-22 Annual Governance Statement	.255

ertification27

Tudalen 191

Introduction

Denbighshire County Council (the Council) is responsible for making sure that its business is carried out in accordance with the law and proper standards. The Accounts and Audit (Wales) Regulations 2014 (as amended by the Accounts and Audit (Wales) (Amendment) Regulations 2018) require the Council to conduct a review on the effectiveness of its system of internal control and include an Annual Governance Statement reporting on the review with the Statement of Accounts.

The statement has been prepared in accordance with the guidance produced by the Chartered Institute of Public Finance & Accountancy (CIPFA) and the Society of Local Authority Chief Executives and Senior Managers (SOLACE) – 'Delivering Good Governance in Local Government Framework' (2016). This is to show that the Council:

- Conducts its business in accordance with relevant laws and regulations;
- Properly accounts for and safeguards public money;
- Uses its resources economically, efficiently and effectively to achieve agreed priorities that benefit local people.

The Council has adopted the 'Core Principles' which underpin the CIPFA / SOLACE framework to form its Corporate Governance Framework. The seven core principles are set out below:

- A. Behave with integrity
- B. Engage with stakeholders
- C. Define outcomes
- D. Ensure planned outcomes are achieved
- E. Develop capacity, capability and leadership
- F. Manage risks and performance effectively
- G. Demonstrate transparency and accountability

The review against the CIPFA/SOLACE framework highlights if there are opportunities to improve the Council's arrangements. Where this is the case, an action plan is included to ensure that the necessary action is taken.

The Governance Framework

Principle A - Behaving with integrity, with commitment to ethical values, and respect for the rule of law

The Council's Constitution includes the Codes of Conduct for members and officers and demand a high standard of behaviour. Mandatory training for officers has been deployed to ensure that staff are aware of the code of conduct and other key policies. These are supported by more detailed guidance such as the Strategy for the Prevention and Detection of Fraud, Corruption and Bribery, Whistleblowing Policy, Financial Regulations and Contract Procedure Rules. The Head of Legal, HR & Democratic Services (Monitoring Officer) and Head of Finance & Property Services (Section 151 Officer) both have responsibilities to ensure that Council decisions meet legal requirements.

Principle B - Ensuring openness and comprehensive stakeholder engagement

The Council engages with stakeholders and partners through joint working arrangements, partnership boards and representation on external bodies' governing boards. Stakeholder engagement in response to Covid-19 has developed to ensure coordinated response involving multiple organisations and agencies.

The resident survey was replaced this year by the Stakeholder Survey to meet the requirements of the Local Government and Elections (Wales) Act 2021 and inform the Council's Self-Assessment of performance against its functions. The engagement was carried out during September and October 2021, and the results have been published within the Self-Assessment.

The Council publishes information on the website and all Council meetings are now webcast. Online meetings have been set up to maintain social distancing in response to Covid-19 and all council meetings are now held virtually.

Communication channels involve press releases and online releases through social media channels (Facebook and Twitter) and the County Conversation portal.

The Council has continued to make shielding calls to persons vulnerable to Covid-19 in response to the pandemic and these calls have been well received by members of the community.

Principle C - Defining outcomes in terms of sustainable economic, social, and environmental benefits

The strategic vision for Denbighshire is set out in its Corporate Plan. Within it, the Council defines specific priorities and outcomes to be achieved and this is overseen by the Corporate Plan Programme Board.

During 2021 to 2022, the majority of Corporate Plan projects have been able to recover from delays caused by the pandemic. The Corporate Plan Board formerly closed the programme in March, with projects either having already delivered and closed; ending imminently with their funding; or continuing as usual business within services. A separate programme board is focused on ensuring the Council's finances and services are sustainable.

A Wellbeing Impact Assessment is completed to inform significant decisions this has been updated to consider impact on Climate Change and Socio-economic equality duty.

Transaction are increasingly made available online with a superfast broadband project in progress to increase the availability to Denbighshire households and businesses.

The Council's Climate and Ecological Change Strategy sets out how the Council will achieve its ambition of becoming a net carbon zero authority by 2030. Work is underway to ensure that this is embedded throughout the council's decision making processes and systems.

Principle D - Determining the intervention necessary to achieve intended outcomes

Senior Management and Members (via Scrutiny committees and the Governance & Audit Committee), ensure the Council remains focussed on achieving its objectives and priorities. A new Chief Executive has been appointed and he is currently looking at

restructuring the Corporate Executive Team (CET) and Senior Leadership Team (SLT). The Council has approved the new CET structure and next year will see the Council move from two to three two Corporate Directors.

The council's Self-Assessment of Performance for 2021-22 is being drafted, and continues to include an assessment against our governance functions, as recommended by the statutory guidance for the Local Government & Elections (Wales) Act 2021, which came into effect in May 2022. The Quarterly Performance Reports that make up the Self-Assessment have also continued to catalogue the activity of our principle meetings (Council, Cabinet, Scrutiny, and Governance and Audit), key news items, and reports by our internal audit and external regulators.

Principle E - Developing capacity, including the capability of leadership and individuals within the Council

Development is directed by the leadership strategy, apprenticeship schemes and an elearning portal is used to develop staff at all levels.

The Council also works across a broad set of partnerships and collaborative arrangements, and uses commissioning and procurement processes to maximise capacity by delivering services in the most effective and efficient way. A partnership (Alternative Service Delivery model) toolkit has been approved to set out key requirements and tools for ensuring partnerships are managed effectively.

The new ways of working for staff and members has now been imbedded over the last 12 months and home working is now seen as the norm with ICT support in place.

Principle F - Managing risks and performance through strong internal control and financial management

Corporate risk registers are updated twice yearly, with significant risks brought to the attention of senior management and members. Risk Appetite statement has been defined and reviewed with members and senior management to ensure acceptable level of risk is being taken and recently updated to set the risk appetite for safeguarding and

environmental risk. Internal Audit assess the overall quality of risk management, governance and internal control and agree actions for improvement as necessary.

The Council has a strong track record in financial management, delivering services within budget and timely production of the accounts in response to the early closure requirements. Despite limited restrictions caused by the pandemic, the Council has managed to close its accounts for 2020/21 in keeping with the original deadline.

The Covid-19 response, including increased expenditure (e.g. PPE) and loss of income (leisure, parking etc) has caused significant pressure on the Council's financial situation, with administration of Welsh Government grants relating to business rates, social care bonus payments and free school meals at speed. Welsh Government support has enabled the council to continue its essential services and, in doing so, support its communities and businesses. The council undertook a review against the Financial Management Code to meet new requirements.

While information governance was considered to be sound overall; the pandemic has exposed instances of weaknesses caused in part by different working practices (e.g. majority of staff working from home) that previously were not considered a concern; revised Data Protection e-learning training has been deployed to refresh staff awareness.

Principle G - Implementing good practices in transparency, reporting and audit to deliver effective accountability

The external assessment of Internal Audit confirms it conforms to the Public Sector Internal Audit Standards. External regulators provide independent assessments, notably: Audit Wales, Care Inspectorate Wales, Estyn and Ombudsman for Wales; overall positive results with no significant issues raised.

The Council provides clear and accurate information, and has developed both its website and the format of Council reports to improve transparency and accessibility. The website has been updated to meet Accessibility Standards. Minutes of meetings and key decisions are published on the Council's website.

Council meetings are carried out online and are now also available to the public in accordance with legislative requirements.

Covid-19 Impact on Governance

The Covid-19 pandemic has continued to cause an impact to the Council and our residents, requiring us to adapt the way we deliver services to our residents as well as creation of new services. The Council had a significant role in responding to the pandemic under the Civil Contingencies Act. This has resulted in changes to governance arrangements, with council meetings moving to online, and prioritisation of service delivery to cope with changing demand. The Council continues to work in partnership with Welsh Government, NHS Wales and Public Health Wales to take necessary action in containing and delaying the spread of the virus. The Council established the Strategic Emergency Management Team (SEMT) comprising senior management, HR, ICT and Lead Members to monitor and respond to the emergency situation.

As reported in last year's Annual Governance Statement:

"Social distancing requirements mean that all Council meetings are now carried out online and comply with the legislative requirements and the Local Authorities (Coronavirus)(Meetings)(Wales) Regulations 2020 under powers granted to Welsh Government under the Coronavirus Act 2020.

As indicated in last year's Annual Governance Statement, alternative arrangements were initially introduced as agreed between Cabinet and Group Leaders to ensure proactive engagement of the wider elected membership. Group Leaders met remotely with the Chief Executive, Leader, Monitoring Officer and s151 Officer met on a regular basis for a briefing on the management of the crisis and proposals for recovery. Group Leaders could then brief their respective groups and call upon Lead Members and Lead Officers to attend Group Leaders' meetings or Group meetings where further information or discussion is required. Formal call-in arrangements were also available should the requisite number of members wish to challenge a decision.

The Council now has simultaneous translations to virtual meetings which are now able to be webcast to allow public access and increase transparency and openness.

The council's response also included the following:

- The Council implemented, with some adaptation, its emergency management processes and was represented on the regional emergency infrastructure.
- Enactment of business continuity processes through identification of essential services and redeployment of staff from non-critical services to support where there were capacity shortages.
- Delivery of core services has continued throughout the pandemic.
- As restrictions have been lifted, the Council implemented new rules to allow key employees access to work from a council office. The Council has also left shielding arrangements for employees classed as high risk.
- Communications arrangements put in place to support providing public health advice and information and council service and support to reach key audiences e.g. residents and businesses.
- A Covid-19 Financial Recovery Strategy covering the council's response to the significant financial pressures caused by Covid-19.
- Implementing processes at speed in response to Welsh Government grants for financial support to small businesses, and those in retail, hospitality and leisure sectors. Also, social care bonus payments, free school meal payments.
- Communications and support to staff with health messages to ensure that health and wellbeing was actively considered and managed.

The impact that Covid-19 has had on our communities including businesses will continue to be reviewed as the economy re-opens and restrictions are lifted. The Council is committed to ensuring it responds appropriately to the opportunities, challenges and issues Covid-19 presents.

Key contributors to developing and maintaining the Governance Framework

Key Contributors	Contribution
Council	 Approves the Corporate Plan Endorses the Constitution Approves the policy and financial frameworks
Cabinet	 Primary decision making body of the Council Comprises of the Leader of the Council and Cabinet members who have responsibility for specific portfolios
Governance & Audit Committee	Help raise the profile of internal control, risk management and financial reporting issues within the Council, as well as providing a forum for the discussion of issues raised by internal and external auditors
Standards Committee	Standards Committee promotes high standards of conduct by elected and co-opted members and monitors the operation of the Members' Code of conduct
Programme & Project Boards	 Track efficiencies, highlighting risk and mitigating actions to achievement Consider the robustness of efficiency planning and forecasting and consider resourcing of planned delivery Plan communication and engagement activity
Scrutiny Committees	 Review and scrutinise the decisions and performance of Council, Cabinet, and Committees Review and scrutinise the decisions and performance of other public bodies including partnerships
Licensing and Planning Committees	 Licensing Committee considers issues relating to taxis, entertainment, alcohol, food premises and miscellaneous licensing functions. Planning Committee makes decisions on development control issues, including applications for planning permissions.
Corporate Executive Team, Senior Leadership Team & Managers	Responsible for developing, maintaining and implementing the Council's governance, risk and control framework

Key Contributors	Contribution	
	Contribute to the effective corporate management and governance of the Council	
Internal Audit	Provide an independent opinion on the adequacy and effectiveness of internal control, risk management and governance arrangements	
	Delivers a programme of risk based audits, including counter fraud and investigation	
	Identifies areas for improvement in the management of risk	
External Audit	Audit and report on the Council's financial statements (including the Annual Governance Statement), providing an opinion on the accounts and use of resources, concluding on the arrangements in place for securing economy, efficiency and effectiveness in the use of resources	

[Caption; Key contributors to developing and maintaining the Governance Framework]

The Governance Framework above have now resorted back to pre-pandemic arrangements, with the exception of meetings taking place face to face. Meetings are now carried out online and webcast to allow the public to attend. Members and Officers have adapted to the new way of working and it ensures transparency and openness.

Review of Effectiveness

The effectiveness of governance arrangements is measured in several ways, and in 2020/21, the first year in which the Council has prepared group accounts, the Council has considered its relationship with its group entities, i.e. Denbighshire Leisure Limited, in conducting its review.

The Corporate Governance Officer's Group reviewed the Council's arrangements against the CIPFA/Solace Framework in March and April 2021 and confirmed that governance arrangements such as the Code of Conduct, Financial Regulations, and other corporate processes have broadly operated as intended during the year; there were instances of non-compliance as highlighted by Internal Audit reviews. The Corporate Governance Framework is updated to reflect the current arrangements and will continue to be updated to reflect developments and any further implications due to the Covid-19 pandemic.

Internal Sources of Assurance

The <u>Annual Performance Report 2020-21</u> is the first report to present information responding to the new duty, under the Local Government and Elections (Wales) Act 2021, for the council to self-assess its performance. This summarises performance against seven governance areas: Corporate Planning, Financial Planning, Performance Management, Risk Management, Workforce Planning, Assets, and Procurement. Our Self-Assessment report for 2021 to 2022 will be going through committees in June, before final approval by Council in July.

Internal Audit Annual Opinion

One of the key assurance statements, in reviewing effectiveness, is the annual report and opinion of the Chief Internal Auditor. Internal Audit operates a flexible audit plan which enables it to refocus on changing priorities during the year. The focus of Internal Audit work in 2021/22 was to again audit areas considered to be a higher risk due to the pandemic and the resultant changes to control processes. The Chief Internal Auditor's opinion is that the council's governance, risk management and internal control arrangements in the areas audited continue to operate satisfactorily. While the scope of assurance work was reduced due to the pandemic and redeployment of audit staff,

reasonable assurance can be given that there have been no major weaknesses noted in relation to the internal control systems operating within the Council. Improvement in the following areas were recommended:

Internal Audit Low Assurance Reports Issued in 2021/22	Agreed actions relating to significant risks/issues
Exceptions, Exemptions and Variations from Contract Procedure Rules (CPRs)	Presentation (awareness for new managers and refresher) to be delivered by all Procurement Business Partners at various DMG (or equivalent); and whole Service meetings where appropriate.
	Procurement Business Partners to support Services on improved awareness and understanding of CPRs and highlight at service management meetings areas of noncompliance or poor practice.
	Quick Guide (already produced) to be used as a starting point in any presentation
	Amend the Quick Guide if necessary to give greater clarity on sequence of legal/procurement comments in advance of Authorised Signatories.
	Utilise LINC and other methods to highlight good practices
	Variation Form – to be amended to include a section asking if previous variations have been sought and attaching copies of such signed variations; amend to reflect sequence of legal/procurement comments.

appropriately uploaded.

Scope to include contract risk categorisation score down the line once the contract management framework is launched.

A review of the current contract management system (Proactis) to be undertaken to establish if the system is still fit for purpose. If the current system is considered unfit, then a business case will be formed to justify replacement.

Review the commissioning form to include a section on KPIs to prompt for their inclusion in relevant contracts e.g. high and medium risk/strategic contracts.

Proactis has the potential to send out reminders if monitoring is not completed/uploaded through creation of tasks. This will be included as part of the Proactis contract management training (see action 2.1).

Review of the contract management system confirms it has the functionality to record contract risks. Mandatory field to be added to Proactis to capture the information and enable reporting

All risks associated with operating a contract need to be recorded on a pre-contract risk form.

A Contract Management framework will be taken to SLT for approval with the view for it to be adopted for all new contracts and applied by all services.

Contract risk scores will be picked up in Proactis reports generated for service management teams to review and Heads of Service to ensure that the framework is applied appropriately.

See also action 1.1, Heads of Service to ensure that any contracts deemed as a significant risk to the service or council are captured on the service risk register where appropriate.

Community Benefit Hub will monitor all community benefits centrally to coordinate and ensure that they are delivered. Links to Internal Audit review of Section 106 agreements

[Caption; Issues identified by internal Audit 2021/22 and agreed actions to mitigate the issues.]

Chief Finance Officer Statement on Compliance with the Financial Management Code

The CIPFA Financial Management Code (CIPFA FM Code) is designed to support good practice in financial management and to assist local authorities in demonstrating their financial sustainability. The CIPFA FM Code therefore sets the standards of financial management for local authorities.

The Code is based on a series of principles supported by specific standards and statements of practice which are considered necessary to provide the strong foundation to:

- Financially manage the short, medium- and long-term finances of a local authority;
- manage financial resilience to meet foreseen demands on services; and
- financially manage unexpected shocks in their financial circumstances.

Each local authority must demonstrate that the requirements of the Code are being satisfied.

As Section 151 Officer I have the Statutory Responsibility (supported by the Corporate Leadership Team and Elected Members) for ensuring compliance with the FM Code. I have carried out a full assessment of Denbighshire's compliance with the FM Code, as part of the annual review of the Annual Governance Statement and I can confirm that in my opinion Denbighshire is compliant with the code in the majority of areas. However, areas of improvement have been identified, many of which are already underway, including:

- Review and document complete Capital Process including SIG Terms of Reference,
 clear decision making, accounting and project management processes.
- Development a clear long-term capital strategy.
- Monitor on-going impact of Covid on services.
- Further develop the Budget Process to embed long term decision-making and consultation as core principles
- We will continue to lobby for multi-year indicative settlement figures from Welsh Government.
- Complete the annual review of the Medium Term Financial Strategy.

- Include Unearmarked Reserves figure in the Corporate Dashboard to compliment the annual outturn projections.
- •

Key indicators

The adequacy of governance arrangements can also be gauged using several key outcome indicators:

Key performance indicators	Outcomes 2021/22
Statutory reports issued by the Monitoring Officer (Section 5 - Local Government and Housing Act 1989)	None issued
Proven frauds by councillors or members of staff	None in 2021/22
Ombudsman referrals 2021/22	No complaints upheld
Internal audit reports	2 low assurance reviews
Complaints about elected members	2 in 2021/22
Number of negative reports from our External Regulators	None in 2021/22

Assurances from External Regulators:

Audit Wales

The Council's external auditor, Audit Wales, provides assurance on the accuracy of the year-end Statement of Accounts and the overall adequacy of arrangements for securing and improving value for money. The Auditor General gave an unqualified true and fair opinion on the council's financial statements on 29 November 2021.

Annual Audit Summary Report 2021 provided a summary of their audit work which included:

• Continuous Improvement – The Auditor General certified that the Council had met its remaining Local Government (Wales) Measure 2009 duties for the financial year

- 2020-21, as saved by an order made under the Local Government and Elections (Wales) Act 2021.
- Financial Sustainability In Denbighshire County Council we concluded that the
 Council is well placed to maintain its financial sustainability over the medium term –
 it has a good track record of managing its budget and continues to work to further
 improve its financial position.
- Recovery Plan Denbighshire County Council's recovery from the impact of the
 pandemic benefited from proactive engagement at both a regional and local level
 and the Council's planning and decision-making processes showed strong and
 consistent collective leadership. The Council's approach to recovery benefited from
 positive officer/member relations and addressed the challenges posed by the
 pandemic. Some actions taken during the response to the crisis, such maintaining a
 focus on its climate change ambitions and well-established financial reporting
 arrangements were particularly positive.
- Delivering Environmental Ambitions We concluded in our report that the Council is
 making excellent progress in embedding its environmental ambitions. We noted that
 the Council has moved quickly to embed its environmental ambitions in its strategic
 planning frameworks, it is communicating its ambitions well and has put baseline
 measures in place using an established performance framework. The full cost of the
 ambition is not yet known, more comprehensive stakeholder mapping would further
 strengthen engagement, and reporting over the next year will help the
 environmental ambitions to embed and the measures to evolve.
- Commissioning Older Peoples Care Home Placements In concluding this work,
 we recognised that responsibility for the current challenges in the commissioning
 arrangements was widespread. The Welsh Government sets the national
 framework which is complex, and local partners have responsibility for the way that
 national policy and guidance are implemented. We have therefore reported locally
 to councils and the Health Board, and nationally to the Welsh Government,
 recommending actions that these bodies should take.

Estyn and Care Inspectorate Wales

The Council is subject to Statutory External Inspections from various bodies including ESTYN and Care Inspectorate Wales (CIW). Recent work is summarised below:

- CIW and Healthcare Inspectorate Wales published their joint National review of the use of Deprivation of Liberty Safeguards (DoLS) in Wales.
- In November 2021, CIW also published its national overview report of assurance checks in Wales and Let me flourish, a national review of early help, care and support and transition for disabled children in Wales.
- In November 2021, CIW published its Assurance Check letter for the Council which summarises the findings of the CIW assurance check carried out in June and July 2021.

Action Taken in Response to 2020/21 Annual Governance Statement

Last year's Annual Governance Statement highlighted seven areas for improvement. The table below sets out the action taken to address these issues during 2021/22:

Improvement areas identified in 2020/21	Progress to date
Review and update Officers' code of conduct and the process for capturing and response taken to declaration of interest, gifts and hospitality.	This is still ongoing as the service over the last year has gone through a number of changes and has struggled with recruiting staff. It has been agreed at the HoS meeting in March 2022 that this would be rolled over into 2022/23.
Continuing budget pressures and uncertainty over funding. Also, address any actions arising from the review of the Financial Management Code	Welsh Government provided multi-year indicative settlement figures in 2021/22 for 2023/24 and 2024/25 and we will lobby for this practice to continue. We reviewed the Medium Term Financial
	Strategy and will continue to review on an annual basis.
	Work on the following areas are continuing and will be rolled over to 2022/23:
	 Review and document complete Capital Process including SIG Terms of Reference, clear decision making, accounting and project management processes.
	Develop a clear long-term capital strategy.
	Monitor on-going impact of Covid on services.
	Further develop the Budget Process to embed long term decision-making and consultation as core principles
	Include Unearmarked Reserves figure in the Corporate Dashboard to compliment the annual outturn projections.
Address contract management weaknesses highlighted by Internal Audit.	Internal audit completed the follow up review and the outcome was improvements had been made and the low assurance has been changed to a medium assurance rating. The next follow up has been scheduled for June 2022.

Improvement areas identified in 2020/21	Progress to date
Implement requirements of the Local Government & Elections (Wales) Act 2021.	The Head of Legal, HR & Democratic Services and Strategic Planning & Performance Manager have completed this task.
Workforce capacity and resilience and reliance on key positions	The appointment of the appointed of a new Chief Executive has been completed and on 14 March 2022 the Chief Executive took a report to Full Council to consider the strategic direction of the Council, including a proposal to restructure the Council's Senior Leadership Team (SLT).
	The report was approved by Council and going forward he Council will have three Corporate Directors, one is already in post and the other two will be appointed in 2022/23.
	The HOS for Education & Children Services post has been split into a Head of Education Services and Head of Children Services and have both been filled.
	The review and update of the workforce plan is still ongoing as the service has been through a number of recruitments including filling the HR Manager post following a secondment. This process has been made harder as the team have struggled to recruit staff into the vacant positions.
	Internal Audit has not carried out the workforce planning process review, but has agreed with the Head of Legal, HR, & Democratic Services in March 2022, to put the review back to the end of quarter 2, so that the service has sufficient time to carry out the review.
	As the Council is now moving out of the Pandemic and staff are slowly returning to the office, the emphasis is now on developing the New Ways of Working Project.
Review the Whistleblowing Policy	This review has not been completed and has been agreed to roll into the following year.
Uncertainty over future funding arrangements following EU Exit.	Resources and processes put in place to ensure that the Council maximises the opportunities in relation to the new UK Funding Initiatives including the UK Levelling Up Fund, UK

Improvement areas identified in 2020/21	Progress to date
	Community Renewal Fund and the forthcoming UK Shared Prosperity Fund. Also, ensure coordination with other funding streams e.g. WG Transforming Towns Fund.
	Matrix team established and work will continue to maximise opportunities from these new initiatives.

[Caption; Areas of improvements for 2020/21 and progress to date]

Improvement Actions Arising from 2021-22 Annual Governance Statement

Looking ahead, the following areas for improvement have been identified to be addressed in 2022/23. This takes into consideration the continued impact of the coronavirus pandemic on governance:

Improvement areas identified for 2022/23	Agreed action
Review and update Officers' code of conduct and the process for capturing and response taken to declaration of interest, gifts and hospitality.	Review and update Officers' code of conduct and the process for capturing and response taken to declaration of interest, gifts and hospitality.
	Revised system to capture officer declaration of interests and gifts and hospitality
	Strategic HR Manager by 31/03/2023
Workforce capacity and resilience and reliance on key positions	Recruit vacant Senior Management Team positions i.e. Two Corporate Directors.
	CET / Strategic HR Manager, Leader & Director Communities by 31/07/2022.
	Review and update the workforce plan and coordinate an assessment with services.
	Strategic HR Manager by 30/09/2022
	Internal Audit review of workforce planning process.
	Chief Internal Auditor by 31/10/2022.
	New Ways of Working Project includes a work- stream developing new HR policies to support future work patterns
	Head of Customer, Communications & Marketing / Head of Legal, HR & Democratic Services by 30/09/2022
Review the Whistleblowing Policy	Update the policy capturing lessons learned from recent concerns raised.

Improvement areas identified for 2022/23	Agreed action
	Head of Legal, HR & Democratic Services by 31/03/2023
Address exceptions, exemptions and variations from Contract Procedure Rules (CPRs)	Internal Audit will review progress in quarter 2, when the first follow up review is completed and findings will be reported to the next Governance & Audit committee.
Continuing budget pressures and uncertainty over funding. Also, address any actions arising from the review of the Financial Management Code	Welsh Government provided multi-year indicative settlement figures in 2021/22 for 2023/24 and 2024/25 and we will lobby for this practice to continue.
	We reviewed the Medium Term Financial Strategy and will continue to review on an annual basis.
	Work on the following areas are continuing and will be rolled over to 2022/23:
	 Review and document complete Capital Process including SIG Terms of Reference, clear decision making, accounting and project management processes.
	Develop a clear long-term capital strategy.
	Monitor on-going impact of Covid on services.
	Further develop the Budget Process to embed long term decision-making and consultation as core principles
	Include Unearmarked Reserves figure in the Corporate Dashboard to compliment the annual outturn projections.

[Caption; Areas of improvements for 2022/23 and agreed actions]

The areas for improvement that we have identified will be monitored by the Governance & Audit Committee and the Corporate Governance Officers Group. This plan also includes any issues raised in last year's action plan that have not yet been fully addressed.

Certification

We propose over the coming year to take steps to address the issues identified in our Governance Improvement Action Plan to enhance our governance arrangements. We are satisfied that these steps will address the need for improvements that were identified in our review of effectiveness and will monitor their implementation and operation as part of our next annual review.

Name	Cllr Jason McLellan, Leader of the Council	
Signed		
Dated		

Name	Graham Boase, Chief Executive
Signed	
Dated	



Eitem Agenda 10



Adroddiad i'r Pwyllgor Llywodraethu ac Archwilio

Dyddiad y Cyfarfod 09 Mehefin 2022

Aelod / Swyddog Arweiniol Nicola Kneale, Pennaeth Dros Dro Gwella Busnes a

Moderneiddio

Awdur yr Adroddiad Bob Chowdhury – Prif Archwilydd Mewnol

Teitl Siarter a Strategaeth Archwilio Mewnol 2022-23

1. Am beth mae'r adroddiad yn sôn?

1.1 Mae'r adroddiad hwn yn cyflwyno'r Siarter a Strategaeth Archwilio Mewnol ar gyfer 2022-23 i'r Pwyllgor Llywodraethu ac Archwilio. Mae'r Siarter yn diffinio pwrpas, awdurdod a chyfrifoldeb Archwilio Mewnol yn unol â Safonau Archwilio Mewnol y Sector Cyhoeddus. Mae'r Strategaeth yn darparu manylion y prosiectau Archwilio Mewnol arfaethedig ar gyfer y flwyddyn a fydd yn caniatáu i'r Prif Archwilydd Mewnol ddarparu 'barn' ar ddigonolrwydd ac effeithiolrwydd fframwaith lywodraethu, risg a rheolaeth y Cyngor yn ystod y flwyddyn.

2. Beth yw'r rheswm dros lunio'r adroddiad hwn?

- 2.1 Mae'n rhaid i Awdurdodau Lleol sy'n atebol i Reoliadau Cyfrifo ac Archwilio (Cymru) gynnal system ddigonol ac effeithiol o archwilio mewnol yn ei gofnodion cyfrifo a'i system reolau mewnol. Mae'r Siarter wedi'i diweddaru i nodi bod cyfrifoldeb dros dro'r Prif Archwilydd Mewnol am y Tîm wedi dod i ben yn ddiweddar. Yn unol â Safonau Archwilio Mewnol y Sector Cyhoeddus, bydd mesurau diogelu yn parhau mewn grym am gyfnod er mwyn cynnal annibyniaeth a gwrthrychedd Archwilwyr Mewnol.
- 2.2 Mae'r Strategaeth yn cynnwys cynllun archwilio mewnol yn seiliedig ar risg sy'n rhoi ystyriaeth i'r gofyniad Safonau Archwilio Mewnol y Sector Cyhoeddus i ddarparu barn ac adroddiad archwilio mewnol blynyddol y gall y sefydliad ei

ddefnyddio i lywio ei ddatganiad llywodraethu. Mae cylch gorchwyl y Pwyllgor hwn yn golygu fod angen iddo ystyried cynlluniau archwilio mewnol.

3. Beth yw'r Argymhellion?

3.1 Bod y Pwyllgor yn cymeradwyo'r Siarter Archwilio Mewnol (Atodiad 1) a'r Strategaeth Archwilio Mewnol ar gyfer 2022-23 (Atodiad 2).

4. Manylion yr Adroddiad

- 4.1 Mae'r prif newidiadau i'r Siarter Archwilio Mewnol yn Atodiad 1 wedi'u cynnwys yn yr adran 'Llinellau Lleoli ac Adrodd' fel a ganlyn:
- 4.2 Mae mân newidiadau wedi'u gwneud i'r Siarter o ran diweddaru rhagenwau a chymwysterau newydd y Prif Archwilydd Mewnol.
- 4.3 Mae'r Strategaeth yn Atodiad 2 yn darparu cefndir i'r gwasanaeth archwilio mewnol ynghyd â'r cynllun gwaith arfaethedig ar gyfer y flwyddyn yn seiliedig ar asesiad risg ac ymgynghori â gwasanaethau.
- 4.4 Bydd y cynllun gwaith arfaethedig yn caniatáu i'r Prif Archwilydd Mewnol ddarparu 'barn' gyffredinol ar gyfer Adroddiad Archwilio Mewnol Blynyddol ar gyfer 2022-223 a llywio'r Datganiad Llywodraethu Blynyddol. Bydd y Pwyllgor hwn yn derbyn adroddiadau gwybodaeth rheolaidd ar gynnydd.

5. Sut mae'r penderfyniad yn cyfrannu at y Blaenoriaethau Corfforaethol?

5.1 Nid oes angen gwneud penderfyniad ynglŷn â'r adroddiad hwn. Nid oes cyfraniad uniongyrchol at y Blaenoriaethau Corfforaethol, ond bydd rhai prosiectau yn y Cynllun yn adolygu meysydd Blaenoriaeth Corfforaethol ac yn darparu sicrwydd ar eu darpariaeth.

6. Faint fydd yn ei gostio a sut fydd yn effeithio ar wasanaethau eraill?

6.1 Amherthnasol – nid oes penderfyniad na chostau yn gysylltiedig â'r adroddiad hwn.

7. Beth yw prif gasgliadau'r Asesiad o'r Effaith ar Les?

7.1 Nid oes angen penderfyniad na chynnig ar gyfer newid mewn perthynas â'r adroddiad hwn, felly nid oes unrhyw effaith ar bobl sy'n rhannu nodweddion sydd wedi eu gwarchod.

8. Pa ymgynghoriadau a gynhaliwyd gyda Chraffu ac eraill?

8.1 Mae'r Prif Archwilydd Mewnol wedi ymgynghori â'r Cyfarwyddwyr Corfforaethol, y Swyddog Adran 151, yr uwch dîm rheoli a'u timau rheoli.

9. Datganiad y Prif Swyddog Cyllid

9.1 Nid oes unrhyw oblygiadau ariannol o ganlyniad i'r adroddiad hwn.

10. Pa risgiau sydd yna ac oes yna unrhyw beth y gallwn ei wneud i'w lleihau?

10.1 Gall methu â chyflwyno lefel ddigonol o archwilio mewnol olygu na all y
Pennaeth Archwilio Mewnol roi 'barn' flynyddol ar ddigonolrwydd ac
effeithiolrwydd fframwaith y Cyngor ar lywodraethu, risg a rheolaeth yn ystod y
flwyddyn. Gallai hyn arwain at godi problem lywodraethu sylweddol yn
'natganiad llywodraethu blynyddol' y Cyngor ar ddiwedd y flwyddyn ariannol.

11. Pŵer i wneud y Penderfyniad

11.1 Amherthnasol - nid oes angen gwneud penderfyniad gyda'r adroddiad hwn.





Internal Audit Charter 2021-22

Contents

Contents	2
Introduction	3
Our Purpose	4
Definition of internal auditing:	4
Our Mission	4
Our Objectives	5
Code of Ethics	5
Core Principles for the Professional Practice of Internal Auditing	6
Internal Audit Positioning and Reporting Lines	7
Authority	7
Scope of Internal Audit Activity	8
Resources	9
Internal Audit Plan	10
Quality Assurance and Improvement	11
Internal Assessments	11
External Assessments	11

Introduction

This Charter defines the purpose, authority and responsibility of internal audit. The Internal Audit Charter establishes the internal audit activity's position within the Council; authorises access to records; and defines the scope of internal audit activities.

All UK public sector internal audit service providers work to the Public Sector Internal Audit Standards (PSIAS).

The PSIAS use generic terms that, in Denbighshire County Council's case, are translated as:

PSIAS	DCC
Chief Audit Executive	Chief Internal Auditor
Senior Management	Senior Leadership Team (SLT)
The Board	Governance & Audit Committee

The PSIAS require the Chief Internal Auditor to develop and maintain an up to date Internal Audit Charter to establish:

- Internal Audit's purpose, mission and position within the Council
- The Chief Internal Auditor's functional reporting relationship with the CEO and Governance & Audit Committee
- Authorisation for Internal Audit to access records, personnel and physical properties relevant to the performance of its work
- The scope of Internal Audit's work, including the nature of its assurance role, consultancy services and its involvement in anti-fraud and corruption work
- Arrangements for resourcing the Internal Audit service
- Arrangements for avoiding conflicts of interest within the Internal Audit service

The Chief Internal Auditor will review the Charter each year and present it to the Governance & Audit Committee for final approval.

Our Purpose

The PSIAS include mandatory elements of the Chartered Institute of Internal Auditors (IIA) International Professional Practices Framework (IPPF):

- Definition of Internal Auditing
- Core Principles
- Code of Ethics
- International Standards for the Professional Practice of Internal Auditing

Definition of internal auditing:

"Internal auditing is an independent, objective assurance and consulting activity designed to add value and improve an organisation's operations.

It helps an organisation accomplish its objectives by bringing a systematic, disciplined approach to evaluate and improve the effectiveness of risk management, control and governance processes". (PSIAS)

Within the Council, Internal Audit is one of the cornerstones of effective governance. Our annual internal audit opinion and other reports are a key element of the framework of assurance that is used to complete the Annual Governance Statement. We give assurance to elected members and management, highlighting areas for improvement.

Our role is a unique one, providing effective challenge and acting as a catalyst for positive change and continual improvement in governance in all its aspects. Our role is particularly important when the Council is facing uncertain and challenging times.

Our Mission

"To enhance and protect organisational value by providing risk-based and objective assurance, advice and insight" (PSIAS)

Our Objectives

- Provide independent assurance and advice to management and elected members on risk management, governance and internal control
- Develop and promote our role to make a significant contribution to modernise the
 Council and deliver efficiencies and improve services for our customers
- Add value in all areas of our work, providing excellent service to our customers

Code of Ethics

All members of the Internal Audit service make an annual declaration that they agree to comply with the IIA Code of Ethics as follows:

Ethic	Principle
Integrity	The integrity of internal auditors establishes trust and this provides the basis for relying on their judgement.
Objectivity	Internal auditors demonstrate the highest level of professional objectivity in gathering, evaluating and communicating information about the activity or process being examined.
	Internal auditors make a balanced assessment of all the relevant circumstances and are not unduly influenced by their own interest or by others in forming judgements.
Confidentiality	Internal auditors respect the value and ownership of information they receive and do not disclose information without appropriate authority unless there is a legal or professional obligation to do so.
Competency	Internal auditors apply the knowledge, skills and experience needed in the performance of internal audit services.

In addition, our annual declaration states that we will declare any interests we may have in any services that we review; and have read the PSIAS, Code of Ethics, Council's Code of Conduct for Officers and have due regard to the Nolan Principles of Public Life.

Core Principles for the Professional Practice of Internal Auditing

Our internal audit approach is underpinned by the following Core Principles:

- Demonstrate integrity
- Demonstrate competence and due professional care
- Is objective and free from undue influence (independent)
- Aligns with the strategies, objectives, and risks of the organisation
- Is appropriately positioned and adequately resourced
- Demonstrates quality and continuous improvement
- Communicates effectively
- Provides risk-based assurance
- Is insightful, proactive, and future-focused
- Promotes organisational improvement

In addition, the Chief Internal Auditor will be appropriately experienced and hold a professional qualification (CCAB or CMIIA) and is responsible for:

- Developing an annual internal audit plan based on an understanding of the significant risks to which the Council is exposed.
- Submitting the plan to the Corporate Governance & Audit Committee and Senior Leadership Team for review and agreement.
- Implementing the plan and reporting any amendments that may occur.
- Ensuring compliance with the Standards.
- Developing and maintaining co-operative relationships with management, other internal auditors, external auditors and other review bodies to ensure the most effective audit coverage is achieved.
- Maintaining a professional internal audit team with sufficient knowledge, skills and experience to carry out the plan.
- Providing an annual opinion as to the adequacy and effectiveness of the Council's control environment including any issues which should be considered for inclusion in the Council's Annual Governance Statement.

Internal Audit Positioning and Reporting Lines

The Chief Internal Auditor has a functional reporting line to the Interim Head of Business Improvement & Modernisation, but also has direct access on internal audit issues to the Council's S151 Officer, the CEO, Cabinet, Governance & Audit Committee and Scrutiny Committees.

These extended reporting lines provide Internal Audit with sufficient independence of the activities that it reviews to enable our auditors to perform their duties objectively, allowing us to make impartial and effective professional judgements and raise issues for improvement.

The Interim Head of Business Improvement & Modernisation reviews the Chief Internal Auditor's performance with input and feedback from the CEO and Chair of the Governance & Audit Committee. This ensures that the Chief Internal Auditor's opinion and scope of work cannot be limited or affected by his functional line management position within the Council.

Governance & Audit Committee monitor the effectiveness of Internal Audit's activities. It should be involved in the selection process when/if an internal audit service provider changes, the appointment or termination of the Chief Internal Auditor and in ensuring that internal audit is adequately resourced.

The Chief Internal Auditor will ensure that the Internal Audit service remains free from all conditions that threaten the ability of Internal Auditors to perform their work in an unbiased manner. Internal Auditors have no direct operational responsibilities or authority over any of the activities audited. In the exceptional circumstance where this is required, the approval of the Governance & Audit Committee will be obtained and safeguards put in place to protect our independence and objectivity.

Authority

The Council's Financial Regulations stipulate Internal Audit's rights of access, providing the service with authority to:

- Access all Council premises at reasonable times
- Access all assets, records, documents, correspondence and systems
- Receive any information and explanation considered necessary concerning any matter made under consideration
- Require any employee of the Council to account for cash or any other Council asset under his or her control
- Access records belonging to third parties, such as contractors, when required.

The Chief Internal Auditor attends Governance & Audit Committee and will meet independently with the Chair of Governance & Audit Committee periodically and has right of access to all Governance & Audit Committee members.

Scope of Internal Audit Activity

The Internal Audit service is very proactive and innovative, constantly aiming to improve. We have a customer-focused approach to audit planning, project scoping and service delivery, involving elected members, senior management and operational staff.

Our Internal Audit Assurance Plan links closely to the Council's Governance Assurance Framework, taking account of other assurances that the Council may receive, internal or external, to prevent duplication and co-ordinate regulatory work. It also takes account of discussions with senior management.

Our work provides a risk-based approach that allows the Chief Internal Auditor to form and evidence his opinion on the control environment to support the Council's Annual Governance Statement.

Internal Audit is not responsible for managing the risk of fraud – this lies with the Council's senior management. Internal Auditors have sufficient knowledge to evaluate the risk of fraud and the manner in which it is managed by the Council, but are not expected to have the expertise of a person whose primary responsibility is detecting and investigating fraud.

The Council's Financial Regulations and investigation procedures require managers to inform the Chief Internal Auditor of any suspected financial irregularities. The Chief Internal Auditor retains the right to decide on an appropriate course of action, which may mean a

joint investigation or investigation by the service. All investigation reports should be sent to the Chief Internal Auditor for inclusion in a report on fraud investigations within the Internal Audit Annual Report. We will also consider any control issues identified in the fraud investigation in terms of the impact on current and future internal audit activity.

Internal Audit occasionally provide guidance and advice e.g. on new systems or may help to develop new processes using our specific skills. Services may also occasionally ask us to carry out specific projects on a consultancy basis for a fee. The Chief Internal Auditor will accommodate such requests only where there is sufficient capacity to carry out the work to the required standard. We make it clear from the outset that we are working on a consultancy basis and are not giving audit assurance on these occasions.

The PSIAS permit assurance services to be provided where internal audit has previously performed consulting services. This will only be the case where the consulting/advisory work completed has not impaired objectivity. Individual objectivity will be managed when assigning resources to the engagement.

Resources

The Governance & Audit Committee has the responsibility to ensure the internal audit function is sufficiently resourced and has the required skills and competencies required to meet the Council's audit needs.

The service structure remains the same, so the team continues to be 6FTE. This comprises of the Chief Internal Auditor, one Principal Auditor, two Senior Auditors and two Auditors.

We have a well-qualified and experienced team, mainly following the Chartered Institute of Internal Auditors qualification route (CIA) at Senior Auditor level and Association of Accounting Technicians (AAT) for the Auditor role. The Chief Internal Auditor holds the qualification of Chartered Institute of Public Finance Accountant (CIPFA).

In accordance with the Public Sector Internal Audit Standards, the Chief Internal Auditor will advise senior management and the Governance & Audit Committee of any changes to

resources that are likely to affect the completion of the planned work which may impact the ability to provide the necessary assurance.

Internal Audit Plan

At least annually, the Chief Internal Auditor will submit to senior management and the Governance & Audit Committee an internal audit plan for review and approval. The internal audit plan will consist of a list of audit priorities and resource requirements for the next financial year. The Chief Internal Auditor will communicate the impact of resource limitations and significant interim changes to senior management and the Governance & Audit Committee.

The internal audit plan will be developed based on a prioritisation of the audit universe using a risk-based methodology, including input of senior management and the Governance & Audit Committee. The Chief Internal Auditor will review and adjust the plan, as necessary, in response to changes in the organisation's business, risks, operations, systems, and controls. Any significant deviation from the approved internal audit plan will be communicated to senior management and the Governance & Audit Committee through the Internal Audit Update Report.

Reporting and Monitoring

A written report will be prepared and issued by the Internal Auditor following the conclusion of each internal audit engagement and will be distributed as appropriate. Internal audit results will also be communicated to the Governance & Audit Committee.

The internal audit report will include management's response and corrective action taken or to be taken in regard to the specific findings. Management's response will be incorporated into an action plan which will include a timetable for anticipated completion of action to be taken and an explanation for any corrective action that will not be implemented.

The internal audit activity will follow-up all low assurance and no assurance areas and report the results to the Governance & Audit Committee. A representative from the Service

will be asked by the Committee to attend to explain the action taken to address identified weaknesses.

The Chief Internal Auditor will periodically report to senior management and the Governance & Audit Committee on the internal audit activity's purpose, authority, and responsibility, as well as performance relative to its plan. Reporting will also include significant risk exposures and control issues, including fraud risks, governance issues, and other matters needed or requested by senior management and the Governance & Audit Committee.

Quality Assurance and Improvement

The Chief Internal Auditor maintains the quality assurance and improvement programme which covers all aspects of Internal Audit's activities. The programme includes internal and external assessments to evaluate Internal Audit's conformance with the Mission Statement, the Core Principles of Internal Auditing and the International Standards and application of the Code of Ethics.

Internal Assessments

The Accounts and Audit Regulations (Wales) 2014 places a statutory obligation on the Council to conduct a review of effectiveness of internal audit at least once a year. This comprises of:

- Ongoing monitoring of the performance of the internal audit activity
- Periodic self-assessment of the internal audit activity against the PSIAS.

External Assessments

PSIAS require an External Assessment to be conducted at least once every five years by a qualified, independent assessor from outside the Council.

An external assessment was carried out in 2017-18 on a peer review basis organised through the Welsh Chief Auditors Group. The results were reported to Corporate Governance & Audit Committee in November 2018 which concluded that:

"The overall opinion following the external validation of Denbighshire County Council Internal Audit Service is that it generally conforms with the PSIAS. Some opportunities for further improvement have been identified as shown in this report but none of the items of partial or non-conformance are considered to be a significant failure to meet the Standards".

Actions to address items of partial conformance have been completed as reported to the Governance & Audit Committee.

Any known instances of non-conformance with the PSIAS will be reported to the Governance & Audit Committee and any significant deviations will be considered for inclusion in the Council's Annual Governance Statement.



Contents

Contents	2
Introduction	3
High Level Audit Plan	4
Counter Fraud and Corruption Work including NFI	4
Partnership working with other auditors	5
Proposed Audit Priorities for 2021-22	6
Internal Audit Performance Monitoring	12
Public Sector Internal Audit Standards (PSIAS)	13

Introduction

The Internal Audit Service is an independent and objective internal team that provides assurance and advice to all levels of management and elected members on the quality of operations within the Council. We particularly focus on governance, risk management and control arrangements.

Internal Audit will continue to deliver its services in accordance with the Public Sector Internal Audit Standards and the Internal Audit Charter which sets out its purpose, authority and principle responsibilities.

The Internal Audit Strategy for 2022/23 aims to support the council in making the best use of its resources and takes into account strategic risks and the corporate priorities. The internal audit plan and the work of internal audit must focus on the things that matter to the organisation, and the opinions and improvement suggestions that internal audit provide must help the organisation achieve its objectives and be valued by stakeholders.

This Internal Audit Strategy contains the proposed internal audit activity for the year and gives an outline scope of coverage for each area of work. The plan must retain sufficient flexibility to allow us to react to changes in the risk environment. Any changes will be agreed with management and reported to the Governance & Audit Committee.

The plan of work provides the council with objective opinions on the effectiveness of the organisation's risk management, governance and control arrangements. These are key elements of the evidence which informs the:

- Internal Audit Annual Report; and
- Annual Governance Statement.

The Internal Audit structure comprises six full-time equivalent (FTE) members of staff, comprising the Chief Internal Auditor, 1 Principal Auditor, 2 Senior Auditors and 2 Auditors (1 Auditor is currently seconded to Senior Auditor until 31 October 2022). The equates to 781 days available for productive assurance work. The number of productive days does not include "non-productive" days such as annual leave, training, illness, management (e.g. 121s) and team meetings.

High Level Audit Plan

The Audit Plan 2022/23 takes into account the:

- Council's corporate and service risk registers;
- corporate assurance requirements, including the Annual Governance Statement;
- the outcome of previous audits and those of other assurance providers,
- discussions with service management teams.
- Planned work deferred from 2021-22

The plan recognises the need for additional assurance that controls are effective following the Covid-19 emergency. The plan remains flexible to ensure that it reflects any emerging or changes to risks and priorities of the Council. It will be regularly reviewed with services, and updated as necessary, to ensure it remains valid and appropriate so that internal audit resource is deployed effectively. As a minimum, the plan will be reviewed after six months.

The table on page 7 lists the priority audit areas for the year.

Counter Fraud and Corruption Work including NFI

Counter fraud arrangements are a high priority for the Council and assist in the protection of public funds and accountability. As per the Internal Audit Charter, Internal Audit is not responsible for managing the risk of fraud – this lies with the Council's senior management.

Internal Audit will continue to investigate instances of potential fraud and irregularities referred to it by management, and will also carry out pro-active counter fraud and corruption testing of systems considered to be most at risk of fraud. This is informed by CIPFA's 'Code of Practice on managing the risk of fraud and corruption'. Notable areas of fraud nationally include: Housing Benefit, Council Tax, Housing and Tenancy, Procurement, Insurance, Abuse of Position, Blue Badges and Direct Payments (Social Care).

Audit Wales facilitates a national data matching exercise (National Fraud Initiative – NFI) every two years. Work on the 2020/21 exercise is nearing completion; Internal Audit

coordinates with relevant Council services to ensure system reports are extracted accurately and on time, that data matches are reviewed and resulting action is taken as necessary. Progress will be reported to Governance & Audit Committee periodically as part of the Internal Audit Update report.

Internal Audit captures details of referrals where there are allegations/suspicions of fraud or corruption taking place and this is reported to the Governance & Audit Committee as part of the Internal Audit Update Report. An Annual Fraud Report will be included as part of the Internal Audit Annual Report to summarise and reflect on the work that has taken place during 2021/22.

Partnership working with other auditors

We continue to work to develop effective partnership working arrangements with other local authority audit services. We participate in audit networks, locally and nationally, which provide for a beneficial exchange of information and practices. This often improves the effectiveness and efficiency of the audit process, through avoiding instances of "reinventing the wheel", particularly in new areas of work which has been covered in other authorities. We continue to maintain an effective working relationship with the Council's external auditors, Audit Wales, and meet regularly to exchange information and minimise potential duplication.

Proposed Audit Priorities for 2022-23

This year's audit plan has been developed through discussions with senior and middle management, and aligned with the corporate priorities and corporate and service risks registers and the council's risk appetite. It is also informed by previous audit results, horizon scanning and current themes such as Climate Change and Covid-19. For 2021/22, key considerations for setting the plan include:

- ongoing covid-19 response, including the requirements for assurance over grants;
- financial challenges and related budget savings required to be delivered by the council;
- organisational changes including increased partnership working and major projects;
- organisational resilience and sustainability including workforce planning.

All audit areas identified as high priority within the plan will be undertaken together with annual audits of financial areas for the Section 151 Officer with particular focus on key changes and Covid-19 grants. Audit areas rated as medium priority will be kept under review and any changes or emerging risks will be captured and the audit plan updated as necessary.

The following list shows the current priority projects for 2022-23 that has been agreed between the CIA and each service management team and directors. The Governance & Audit Committee will continue to receive a regular progress update on Internal Audit work actually undertaken, which will include a list of upcoming work from the project priority schedule.

A summary brief for each audit area is listed in the table below, detailed scope of work will be developed and agreed with management prior to the start of each review. This is to ensure that key risks to the operation or function can be considered during the review.

Audit Project	Audit Brief
Risk Management	Review will focus on the corporate risks in the Corporate Risk Register that have not been covered elsewhere in the Audit Plan; with a specific review of the effectiveness of the mitigating controls and further actions specified against each risk.
Fostering	Provide assurance over the controls in place to support the robust management of the fostering service including payments to foster carers and compliance with good practice and relevant legislation. Also review the embedding and benefits gained from being part of the Foster Wales national network.
Looked after children – Independent Reviewing Officers	Corporate risk – safeguarding. The role and responsibilities of the independent reviewing officers in caring for looked after children. Review the effectiveness of the IRO service with consideration to strategic and managerial oversight, performance monitoring and reporting.
Programme & Project Management	Corporate risk. Review of a sample of key council programmes or projects to give assurance over governance, risks management, and controls.
Financial Systems	Annual assurance for the S151 Officer. Focus on Covid-19 grants and impacts.
Revenues & Benefits	Annual Assurance for the S151 Officer. Focus on Universal Credit and Covid-19 impact and the council's response. To provide assurance around how Revs and Benefits service is handed back from Civic to the Council.
Liberty Protection Safeguards	Support/advise the Council on its response to new Liberty Protection Safeguards (DOLS/DIDS).

Audit Project	Audit Brief
Mediquip	Review arrangements over Mediquip to include: contractual agreements and authorisation risk management management and supervision performance management financial arrangements
Court of Protection	Review to cover the following areas: governance and procedures management of client finances including investments fees access controls performance monitoring and reporting
Community Equipment Service	 Review to cover: Governance arrangements over partnership Procurement – compliance with financial regulations and contract procedure rules, financial management and monitoring to include pooled budget, inventory, stock of equipment, and equipment servicing and compliance with GDPR.
Commercial Waste	Linked to corporate priority – Environment. Focused review of key processes including contract management and income collection.
Denbighshire Leisure Limited (DLL)	Service Level Agreement to provide internal audit service to DLL.
Youth Service	Linked to corporate priority – young people. Review effectiveness of the council's arrangements and its response to the recent WG's Youth Work Strategy.

Audit Project	Audit Brief
Highways Maintenance	Linked to corporate priority – connected communities. Review implementation of the Highways Code of Practice: "Well-Managed Highways Infrastructure".
Procurement – pre- tender stage	 Review compliance with legislation, financial regulations and contract procedure rules, project planning & appraisal seeking quotations and invitations to tender Effectiveness of community benefits hub Environmental and carbon considerations
Partnership Arrangements	Review to inform the Annual Governance Statement to assess adequacy of corporate arrangements to manage key partnership risks and for a sample of individual partnership arrangements review: Governance arrangements Achievement of expected outcomes Data protection arrangements Monitoring of financial management Funding agreements and monitoring arrangements where grants involved.
Cefndy Healthcare	 Service risk – review impact of Brexit and key risks. Scope to include: Strategic planning Key controls – financial, policy and procedures. Procurement & contract management – compliance with Contract Procedure Rules and Financial Regulations. Consider ethical procurement and supply chain resilience. Legal & regulatory compliance – also Brexit considerations Customer service
Workforce Planning	Linked to corporate and service risk around capacity and resilience of key roles.

Audit Project	Audit Brief
Tackling Poverty	New corporate priority relating to reducing deprivation. Review to cover governance arrangements including roles and responsibilities, strategies and plans.
School Audits	Reviews of schools providing assurance over: governance, financial management, safeguarding and other key areas.
Asset Management	Asset management over property including acquisition and disposal process and authorisations.
IT Asset Management	Evaluate controls in place over the Council's technology assets including, computers, mobile devices, corporate network and key business applications. Review to also consider how ICT maintains the ICT assets to support the council's operations.
Health and Wellbeing	Impact of Covid-19 on staff health and wellbeing and organisational response. To include a review of the Occupational Health service.
Flood Risk Strategy	Review corporate arrangements to manage flood risk, scope to include: - Flood risk management strategy and operational plans - Coordination between services and partners - Systems and processes for identifying potential flood risk areas
Insurance	Evaluate controls to ensure the council has appropriate insurance in place to cover key risks associated with its activities and responsibilities. - Insurance coverage - Insurance renewals - Claims handling - Assessment of contractor liability for claims where applicable - Service charge for insurance cover

Audit Project	Audit Brief
Planning Applications	Review effectiveness of key controls in place around the processing of planning applications to ensure that applications are assessed appropriately and objectively and decisions are made in line with delegated officer responsibilities. Proactive counter-fraud review of the controls in place to mitigate the risk of fraud or conflicts of interests impacting the planning application process.
Post 16 Education Grant	Assurance over the grant claim preparation and authorisation process.
Housing Support Grant	Assurance on the preparation of the grant claim and authorisation process.
Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty (AONB) Grant Certification	Annual grant certification work on behalf of the AONB.
Homelessness	Review the effective controls in place for assessing people declared homeless and placing them into accommodation.
Blue Badges	This service has not been reviewed for several years and the service feel a review around the following areas would add benefit. Legislation and guidance Controls and procedures in place for recording and processing claims
Library fees & charges	Review to cover: Current fees and charges in operation within libraries Proposed new charging policy
Cash Collection	Review corporate arrangements in place for cash collection and current banking arrangements
ALN	Following on from previous review, advisory/assurance work on implementation of the ALN, this year we will undertake sample test around the controls and processes.

Internal Audit Performance Monitoring

Internal Audit will continue to use the following performance measures from 1 April 2022 to measure its customer service and its efficiency and effectiveness in following up action plans and ensuring that agreed improvement is delivered by services following an internal audit review.

Service Standards	Target
Internal Audit will discuss, agree and send services the Internal Audit Project Scoping Document before it commences work.	100%
At the conclusion of its work, Internal Audit will hold a closing meeting with all relevant people to discuss the outcome of its work, and then send services a draft report as soon as possible after that meeting.	Avg. Days (less than 10)
Internal Audit will issue a final audit report as soon as possible after agreeing the report and its action plan with services.	Avg. Days (less than 5)
Using performance management system (Verto), Internal Audit will monitor and report on the % of agreed improvement actions that have been implemented by services to show that Internal Audit's service is effective in helping to deliver improvement.	75%

Public Sector Internal Audit Standards (PSIAS)

PSIAS 1312 states that "External assessments must be conducted at least once every five years by a qualified, independent assessor or assessment team from outside the organisation. The CAE [Chief Audit Executive, which is Denbighshire's case is currently the CIA] must discuss with the board:

- The form and frequency of external assessments.
- The qualifications and independence of the assessor or assessment team, including any potential conflict of interest."

This external assessment was completed in 2017-18 by the arrangement of the Welsh Chief Auditors Group through a peer review by a local authority Internal Audit Service. Denbighshire's assessment was carried out by Gwynedd County Council's Internal Audit Service and reported that Denbighshire Internal Audit Services:

"...generally conforms with the PSIAS. Some opportunities for further improvement have been identified ... but none of the items of partial or non-conformance are considered to be a significant failure to meet the Standards".

The CIA has updated the self-assessment to capture the partial conformance items raised in the external assessment. The Quality Assurance Improvement Plan was reported to Governance & Audit Committee in November 2018 and an update was provided as part of the Annual Internal Audit Report in June 2019, July 2020 and June 2021. A further update will be included as part of the Annual Internal Audit Report in June 2022.

The Internal Audit Charter has been updated to capture the requirements highlighted in the report and a review of Ethics & Culture has recently been completed which means that all improvement actions arising from the external assessment have been addressed. A further update will be provided to the Governance & Audit Committee in June 2022 as part of the Annual Internal Audit Report.



Eitem Agenda 11



Adroddiad i'r Pwyllgor Llywodraethu Corfforaethol

Dyddiad y cyfarfod 7 Mehefin 2021

Aelod / Swyddog Arweiniol Gwilym Bury, Archwilio Cymru

Awdur yr adroddiad Nicola Kneale, Pennaeth Dros Dro ar y Cyd ar gyfer Gwella

Busnes a Moderneiddio

Teitl Cynllun Archwilio, Archwilio Cymru 2022-23

1. Am beth mae'r adroddiad yn sôn?

1.1. Cynllun Archwilio, Archwilio Cymru 2022-23

2. Beth yw'r rheswm dros lunio'r adroddiad hwn?

2.1. Rhoi gwybod i'r Pwyllgor Llywodraethu Corfforaethol am y pynciau allweddol y bydd Archwilio Cymru yn eu cwmpasu yn eu gwaith ar Gyngor Sir Ddinbych yn 2022-23.

3. Beth yw'r Argymhellion?

3.1. Bod y Pwyllgor Llywodraethu Corfforaethol yn nodi'r cynllun a'u bod yn cael cyfle i holi cwestiynau er mwyn deall cyd-destun a chanolbwynt y cynigion.

4. Manylion yr adroddiad

- 4.1. Cyn bob blwyddyn ariannol, mae Archwilio Cymru yn cyhoeddi cynllun archwilio ar gyfer y meysydd y bydd yn canolbwyntio arnynt ar gyfer pob awdurdod lleol. Mae'r cynllun yn cael ei ddatblygu ar y cyd â Chyngor Sir Ddinbych ac mae'n canolbwyntio ar feysydd risg uchel. Trafodwyd y cynllun gyda'r Tîm Arwain Strategol yn ddiweddar. Roedd Estyn ac Arolygiaeth Gofal Cymru yn bresennol yn y cyfarfod hwnnw hefyd.
- 4.2. Mae'r Cynllun Archwilio sydd ynghlwm yn nodi'r meysydd archwilio, sef:
 - Datganiadau Ariannol (swyddogaeth statudol Archwilio Cymru). Mae manylion

Tudalen 247

- am gwmpas y maes gwaith hwn i'w gweld ar dudalennau 6-7 y ddogfen sydd ynghlwm.
- Archwiliad Perfformiad, gan gynnwys canolbwynt ar Ofal heb ei Drefnu; Trefniadau ar gyfer Swyddogaethau Cynnal y Cyngor, ac un arall i'w benderfynu. Gweler tudalen 9 i gael rhagor o fanylion.
- 4.3. Nid yw'r manylion am amseru o fewn y flwyddyn wedi'u penderfynu eto, ond bydd Archwilio Cymru yn rhoi gwybod i Gyngor Sir Ddinbych am ei gynlluniau trwy gyfarfodydd rheolaidd gyda'r Pennaeth Dros Dro Gwella Busnes a Moderneiddio. Dylid nodi bod y cynllun yn hyblyg, gan gydnabod ei fod yn amodol ar y perygl y bydd Covid-19 yn effeithio ar amserlenni.
- 4.4. Caiff pob adroddiad am y pynciau uchod eu rhannu gyda'r Pwyllgor Llywodraethu ac Archwilio Corfforaethol pan fyddant ar gael.

5. Sut mae'r penderfyniad yn cyfrannu at y Blaenoriaethau Corfforaethol?

5.1. Bydd canlyniadau'r archwiliadau hyn yn helpu i sicrhau bod y Cyngor yn gweithredu'n effeithiol ar draws amryw swyddogaethau, gan gynnwys o ran ei flaenoriaethau corfforaethol.

6. Faint fydd hyn yn ei gostio a sut y bydd yn effeithio ar wasanaethau eraill?

6.1. Y ffi arfaethedig yw £333,372 (gweler dudalen 11 i gael manylion).

7. Beth yw prif gasgliadau'r Asesiad o'r Effaith ar Les?

7.1. Adroddiad am gynllun gwaith yw hwn, felly nid oes angen asesiad o'r effaith ar les.

8. Pa ymgynghoriadau sydd wedi'u cynnal gyda Chraffu ac eraill?

8.1. Mae hyn wedi'i drafod gyda'r Tîm Arwain Strategol, pan oedd Archwilio Cymru, Estyn ac Arolygiaeth Gofal Cymru yn bresennol fel grŵp rheoleiddio i drafod meysydd risg yn y Cyngor er mwyn galluogi datblygiad y cynllun hwn.

9. Datganiad y Prif Swyddog Ariannol

9.1. Mae'r archwiliad blynyddol yn ddarpariaeth statudol. Mae'r ffioedd yn ymrwymiad presennol yn y gyllideb ar gyfer yr awdurdod.

10. Pa risgiau sydd ac a oes unrhyw beth y gallwn ei wneud i'w lleihau?

10.1. Nid oes unrhyw risgiau yn gysylltiedig â'r cynllun hwn.

11. Pŵer i wneud y penderfyniad

11.1. Nid oes angen penderfyniad. Mae'r adroddiad hwn er gwybodaeth.





Cynllun Archwilio 2022 – Cyngor Sir Ddinbych

Blwyddyn archwilio: 2022

Dyddiad cyhoeddi: Mawrth 2022 Cyfeirnod y ddogfen: 2879A2022

Fersiwn drafft yw'r ddogfen hon wrth aros am drafodaethau pellach gyda'r corff a archwilir ac a arolygir. Efallai nad yw'r wybodaeth wedi'i dilysu'n llawn eto ac ni ddylid ei dosbarthu'n eang.

Paratowyd y ddogfen hon fel rhan o'r gwaith a gyflawnir yn unol â swyddogaethau statudol.

Archwilio Cymru yw'r enw cyfunol anstatudol ar gyfer Archwilydd Cyffredinol Cymru a Swyddfa Archwilio Cymru, sy'n endidau cyfreithiol ar wahân sydd â'u swyddogaethau cyfreithiol eu hunain. Nid yw Archwilio Cymru yn endid cyfreithiol ac nid oes ganddo unrhyw swyddogaethau.

Ni chymerir unrhyw gyfrifoldeb gan yr Archwilydd Cyffredinol na staff Archwilio Cymru mewn perthynas ag unrhyw aelod, cyfarwyddwr, swyddog neu gyflogai arall yn rhinwedd eu swydd unigol, nac unrhyw drydydd parti.

Os bydd cais am wybodaeth y gallai'r ddogfen hon fod yn berthnasol iddi, tynnir sylw at y Cod Ymarfer a gyhoeddwyd o dan adran 45 o Ddeddf Rhyddid Gwybodaeth 2000. Mae'r Cod adran 45 yn nodi'r arfer o ymdrin â cheisiadau a ddisgwylir gan awdurdodau cyhoeddus, gan gynnwys ymgynghori â thrydydd partïon perthnasol. Mewn perthynas â'r ddogfen hon, mae Archwilydd Cyffredinol Cymru, Archwilio Cymru a, phan fo'n berthnasol, yr archwilydd sy'n gweithredu ar ran yr Archwilydd Cyffredinol yn drydydd partïon perthnasol. Dylid anfon unrhyw ymholiadau ynghylch datgelu neu ailddefnyddio'r ddogfen hon at Archwilio Cymru: swyddog.gwybodaeth@archwilio.cymru

We welcome correspondence and telephone calls in Welsh and English. Corresponding in Welsh will not lead to delay. Rydym yn croesawu gohebiaeth a galwadau ffôn yn Gymraeg a Saesneg. Ni fydd gohebu yn Gymraeg yn arwain at oedi.

Mae'r ddogfen hon hefyd ar gael yn Gymraeg. This document is also available in Welsh.

Cynnwys

Ynglŷn â'r ddogfen hon	4
Fy nyletswyddau	4
Effaith COVID-19	4
Ein dyletswyddau	4
Archwilio datganiadau ariannol	6
Archwiliad perfformiad	8
Ardystio hawliadau grant a ffurflenni	10
Swyddogaethau archwilio statudol	10
Y ffi, y tîm archwilio a'r amserlen	11

Cynllun Archwilio 2022

Ynglŷn â'r ddogfen hon

Mae'r ddogfen hon yn nodi'r gwaith rwy'n bwriadu ei wneud yn ystod 2022 i gyflawni fy nghyfrifoldebau statudol fel eich archwilydd allanol ac i gyflawni fy rhwymedigaethau o dan y Cod Ymarfer Archwilio.

Fy nyletswyddau

2 Rwy'n cwblhau gwaith bob blwyddyn i gyflawni'r dyletswyddau canlynol.

Archwilio datganiadau ariannol

Bob blwyddyn, byddaf yn archwilio datganiadau ariannol Cyngor Sir Ddinbych (y Cyngor) i sicrhau bod arian cyhoeddus yn cael ei gyfrif yn briodol.

Gwerth am arian

4 Mae'n rhaid i'r Cyngor roi trefniadau ar waith i gael gwerth am arian am yr adnoddau y mae'n eu defnyddio, ac mae'n rhaid i mi fod yn fodlon ei fod wedi gwneud hyn.

Egwyddor datblygu cynaliadwy

Rhaid i'r Cyngor gydymffurfio â'r egwyddor datblygu cynaliadwy wrth bennu a chymryd camau i gyflawni eu hamcanion llesiant. Rhaid i'r Archwilydd Cyffredinol asesu i ba raddau y maen nhw'n gwneud hyn.

Effaith COVID-19

- 6 Mae pandemig COVID-19 wedi cael effaith ddigynsail ar y Deyrnas Unedig a gwaith sefydliadau'r sector cyhoeddus.
- Fr bod Cymru ar Lefel Rhybudd 0 y Coronafeirws ar hyn o bryd, bydd Archwilio Cymru yn parhau i fonitro'r sefyllfa a bydd yn trafod goblygiadau unrhyw newidiadau yn y sefyllfa gyda'ch swyddogion.

Archwilio datganiadau ariannol

- 8 Fy nghyfrifoldeb i yw cyhoeddi tystysgrif ac adrodd ar y datganiadau ariannol. Mae hyn yn cynnwys:
 - barn ar 'wirionedd a thegwch' datganiadau ariannol grŵp y Cyngor ar gyfer y flwyddyn ariannol a ddaeth i ben ar 31 Mawrth 2022; ac
 - asesiad ynghylch a yw Adroddiad Naratif a Datganiad Llywodraethu
 Blynyddol y Cyngor yn cael eu paratoi yn unol â Chod CIPFA a chanllawiau

perthnasol ac a yw'n gyson â'r datganiadau ariannol a gyda fy ngwybodaeth am y Cyngor.

- 9 Yn ogystal â fy nghyfrifoldebau dros archwilio datganiadau ariannol y Cyngor, rwyf hefyd yn gyfrifol am:
 - ardystio ffurflen i Lywodraeth Cymru sy'n darparu gwybodaeth am y Cyngor i gynorthwyo paratoi Cyfrifon y Llywodraeth Gyfan;
 - ymateb i gwestiynau a gwrthwynebiadau am y cyfrifon gan etholwyr lleol (codir ffioedd ychwanegol am y gwaith hwn, os bydd angen);
 - archwiliad Cyd-bwyllgor Ardal o Harddwch Naturiol Eithriadol Bryniau Clwyd a Dyffryn Dyfrdwy; ac
 - ardystio nifer o hawliadau a ffurflenni grant fel y cytunwyd gyda'r cyrff ariannu.
- Nid wyf yn ceisio cael sicrwydd llwyr ynghylch gwirionedd a thegwch y datganiadau ariannol a'r nodiadau cysylltiedig ond yn mabwysiadu cysyniad o berthnasedd. Fy nod yw nodi camddatganiadau perthnasol, hynny yw, y rhai a allai arwain at gamarwain rhywun sy'n darllen y cyfrifon. Bydd y lefelau y byddaf yn barnu bod camddatganiadau o'r fath yn berthnasol yn cael eu hadrodd i'r Cyd-bwyllgor Archwilio cyn cwblhau'r archwiliad.
- Rwy'n barnu nad oes angen ystyried unrhyw gamddatganiadau sy'n is na lefel ddibwys (a bennir ar 5% o berthnasedd) gan y rhai sy'n gyfrifol am lywodraethu ac felly ni fyddaf yn eu hadrodd.
- 12 Ni orfodwyd unrhyw gyfyngiadau arnaf wrth gynllunio cwmpas yr archwiliad hwn.
- Byddaf hefyd yn adrodd drwy eithriad ar nifer o faterion sydd wedi'u nodi'n fanylach yn ein <u>Datganiad o Gyfrifoldebau</u>, ynghyd â gwybodaeth bellach am fy ngwaith.

Risgiau archwilio datganiadau ariannol

Mae'r tabl canlynol yn nodi'r risgiau sylweddol rwyf wedi'u nodi ar gyfer archwilio'r Cyngor.

Arddangosyn 1: risgiau archwilio datganiad ariannol

Mae'r tabl hwn yn crynhoi'r risgiau archwilio datganiad ariannol allweddol a nodwyd yng ngham cynllunio'r archwiliad.

Risg archwilio

Ymateb archwilio arfaethedig

Risgiau sylweddol

Mae'r risg y bydd y rheolwyr yn diystyru rheolaethau yn bresennol ym mhob endid. Oherwydd y ffordd anrhagweladwy y gallai diystyru o'r fath ddigwydd, ystyrir ei fod yn risg sylweddol [ISA 240.31-33].

Byddwn ni yn:

- profi priodoldeb y cofnodion yn y dyddlyfrau ac addasiadau eraill a wnaed wrth baratoi'r datganiadau ariannol;
- adolygu amcangyfrifon cyfrifyddu i ganfod unrhyw ogwydd;
- gwerthuso'r sail resymegol dros unrhyw drafodiadau arwyddocaol y tu allan i fusnes arferol;

Risgiau archwilio eraill

Effaith COVID-19

Er bod cyfyngiadau COVID-19 bellach wedi'u dileu, bu pwysau parhaus ar adnoddau staff a gweithio o bell a allai effeithio ar baratoi, archwilio a chyhoeddi cyfrifon. Mae risg y gallai ansawdd y cyfrifon a'r gwaith papur ategol, e.e. ynghylch amcangyfrifon a phrisiadau, gael eu peryglu gan arwain at fwy o wallau. Gall trefniadau monitro ansawdd gael eu peryglu oherwydd materion amseru a/neu yr adnoddau sydd ar gael.

Byddwn yn trafod eich proses cau cyfrifon a'ch trefniadau monitro ansawdd gyda'r tîm paratoi cyfrifon ac yn gwneud trefniadau i fonitro'r broses o baratoi cyfrifon. Byddwn yn helpu i nodi meysydd lle y gall fod bylchau yn y trefniadau.

Risgiau archwilio eraill

Bydd pandemig COVID-19 yn cael effaith sylweddol ar risgiau camddatgan perthnasol a ffurf a dull fy archwiliad. Mae Llywodraeth Cymru wedi darparu ffrydiau ariannu amrywiol i'r awdurdod. Mewn rhai achosion, mae'r arian hwn yn rhoi cymorth ariannol i'r awdurdod ei hun. Mewn achosion eraill, mae'r arian wedi'i weinyddu gan yr awdurdod, gan wneud taliadau i drydydd partion ar ran Llywodraeth Cymru. Mae taliadau wedi'u darparu drwy nifer o wahanol gynlluniau yn ystod 2021-22 ac mae'r symiau dan sylw yn berthnasol i'r cyfrifon.

Mae enghreifftiau o risgiau archwilio yn cynnwys:

- Triniaeth gyfrifyddu anghywir ar gyfer cyllid COVID-19 h.y. prif drefniadau neu drefniadau asiantaeth
- Risgiau twyll/gwallau
- Ansicrwydd prisio posibl ar ddiwedd y flwyddyn
- Amcangyfrif o'r darpariaethau gwyliau blynyddol cronedig

Byddwn yn adolygu'r ffrydiau ariannu a gafwyd gan Lywodraeth Cymru ac yn cadarnhau'r driniaeth gyfrifyddu briodol gyda'r Cyngor.

Prisio asedau

Roedd cyfrif am Eiddo, Offer a Chyfarpar ac Asedau Anniriaethol yn parhau i fod yn un o feysydd mwyaf heriol y cyfrifon a dyma sy'n gyfrifol am y rhan fwyaf o ganfyddiadau ein harchwiliad.

Yng ngoleuni'r cyfyngiadau COVID a oedd ar waith drwy gydol 2021-22 ac ansicrwydd ynghylch gwerthoedd y farchnad ar gyfer asedau ers dechrau'r pandemig, mae perygl y gallai gwerth cario asedau a adroddwyd yn y cyfrifon fod yn sylweddol wahanol i werth presennol asedau ar 31 Mawrth 2022. Yn benodol, gall hyn fod yn wir pan fo asedau wedi'u prisio ar sail dreigl ac nid ar ddiwedd yc flwyddyn ariannol.

Byddwn yn adolygu rhaglen prisio asedau'r Cyngor i weld pryd y cafodd grwpiau unigol o asedau eu prisio ac yn ceisio cadarnhau nad yw prisiadau a gynhaliwyd yn 31 Mawrth 2022 yn sylweddol wahanol i werth presennol asedau ar ddiwedd y flwyddyn.

Archwiliad perfformiad

- 15 Yn ogystal â fy Archwiliad o Ddatganiadau Ariannol, rwyf hefyd yn cynnal rhaglen o waith archwilio perfformiad i gyflawni fy nyletswyddau fel Archwilydd Cyffredinol fel y nodir ym mharagraffau 4 a 5 mewn perthynas â gwerth am arian a datblygu cynaliadwy.
- 16 Mewn ymateb i'r pandemig, mabwysiadais ddull hyblyg o ymdrin â fy ngwaith archwilio perfformiad o ran cwmpas a methodoleg y pwnc. Galluogodd hyn i mi ymateb i'r amgylchedd allanol sy'n symud yn gyflym a darparu adborth mwy amser real mewn amrywiaeth o fformatau.
- Ar gyfer 2022-23, rwy'n bwriadu parhau â'r dull hwn i helpu i alluogi fy ngwaith i fod yn ymatebol ac yn amserol, a phan fo'n bosibl rhannu dysgu'n gyflymach. Fel rhan o'r dull hwn, rwy'n rhagweld y bydd cyfran sylweddol o fy rhaglen archwilio perfformiad leol yn parhau i gael ei chyflawni drwy'r Prosiect Sicrwydd ac Asesu Risg, a fydd yn mynd rhagddo drwy gydol y flwyddyn.
- O ystyried y graddau uchel o gyffredinedd yn y risgiau sy'n wynebu cynghorau, rwyf hefyd yn bwriadu cyflawni nifer o brosiectau thematig sy'n archwilio risgiau sy'n gyffredin i bob cyngor.
- 19 Yn ystod 2020-21, ymgynghorais â chyrff cyhoeddus a rhanddeiliaid eraill ar sut y byddaf yn ymdrin â'm dyletswyddau mewn perthynas â Deddf Llesiant Cenedlaethau'r Dyfodol (Cymru) 2015 o 2020-2025.
- Ym mis Mawrth 2021, ysgrifennais at y cyrff cyhoeddus a ddynodwyd o dan y Ddeddf yn nodi fy mwriadau, sy'n cynnwys a). cynnal archwiliadau penodol o sut mae cyrff cyhoeddus wedi pennu eu hamcanion llesiant a b). integreiddio fy mhrif archwiliadau datblygu cynaliadwy o gamau i gyflawni amcanion llesiant gyda fy rhaglenni archwilio cenedlaethol a lleol.
- 21 Mae fy archwilwyr yn cysylltu â Chyngor Sir Ddinbych i gytuno ar yr amser mwyaf priodol i archwilio'r ffordd y mae amcanion llesiant yn cael eu pennu.
- Bydd camau i gyflawni amcanion llesiant yn cael eu harchwilio fel rhan o'r gwaith a nodir yn y cynllun archwilio hwn a chynlluniau archwilio olynol, gan arwain at fy adroddiad statudol o dan y Ddeddf yn 2025.
- Ar gyfer 2022-23, mae fy ngwaith archwilio perfformiad yng Nghyngor Sir Ddinbych wedi'i nodi isod.

Arddangosyn 2: Rhaglen Archwilio Perfformiad 2022-23

Mae'r tabl hwn yn crynhoi'r rhaglen archwilio perfformiad ar gyfer 2022-23

Rhaglen archwilio perfformiad	Disgrifiad byr
Sicrwydd ac Asesu Risg	Prosiect i nodi lefel y sicrwydd archwilio a/neu lle y gallai fod angen gwaith archwilio pellach yn y dyfodol mewn perthynas â risgiau i'r Cyngor roi trefniadau priodol ar waith i sicrhau gwerth am arian wrth ddefnyddio adnoddau a gweithredu yn unol â'r egwyddor datblygu cynaliadwy. Yng Nghyngor Sir Ddinbych, mae'r prosiect yn debygol o ganolbwyntio'n benodol ar: Sefyllfa ariannol Rheoli rhaglenni cyfalaf Defnyddio gwybodaeth am berfformiad – gan ganolbwyntio ar adborth a chanlyniadau defnyddwyr gwasanaeth Gosod amcanion llesiant
Adolygiad thematig – gofal heb ei drefnu	Rydym yn bwriadu cynnal adolygiad traws-sector sy'n canolbwyntio ar lif cleifion y tu allan i'r ysbyty. Bydd yr adolygiad hwn yn ystyried sut mae Cyngor Sir Ddinbych yn gweithio gyda'i bartneriaid i fynd i'r afael â'r risgiau sy'n gysylltiedig â darparu gofal cymdeithasol i gefnogi rhyddhau cleifion o'r ysbyty, yn ogystal ag atal derbyniadau i'r ysbyty. Bydd y gwaith hefyd yn ystyried pa gamau sy'n cael eu cymryd i ddarparu atebion tymor canolig i dymor hwy.
Adolygiad thematig (i'w gadarnhau)	I'w gadarnhau yn dilyn yr ymgynghoriad y cyfeirir ato ym mharagraff 24 isod.
Adolygiad lleol	Trefniadau ar gyfer swyddogaethau cymorth corfforaethol y Cyngor.

- Ym mis Mawrth 2022, cyhoeddais <u>ymgynghoriad</u> yn gwahodd sylwadau i lywio ein rhaglen waith archwilio yn y dyfodol ar gyfer 2022-23 a thu hwnt. Yn benodol, mae'n ystyried pynciau y gellir eu datblygu drwy ein harchwiliadau ac astudiaethau gwerth am arian cenedlaethol a/neu drwy waith archwilio lleol ar draws nifer o gyrff y GIG, llywodraeth ganolog a llywodraeth leol. Wrth i ni ddatblygu a chyflawni ein rhaglen waith yn y dyfodol, byddwn yn rhoi themâu allweddol ar waith yn ein strategaeth pum mlynedd newydd, sef:
 - darparu rhaglen archwilio strategol, ddeinamig ac o ansawdd uchel; a gefnogir gan
 - ddull wedi'i dargedu ac sy'n cael effaith o gyfathrebu a dylanwadu.
- Lluniwyd y meysydd pwyslais posibl ar gyfer gwaith archwilio a nodwyd gennym yn yr ymgynghoriad yng nghyd-destun tair thema allweddol o'n dadansoddiad <u>Darlun o Wasanaethau Cyhoeddus</u> yn hydref 2021, sef: byd sy'n newid; y pandemig parhaus; a thrawsnewid y modd y darperir gwasanaethau. Gwahoddwyd sylwadau hefyd ar feysydd posibl ar gyfer gwaith dilynol.
- Byddwn yn rhoi'r wybodaeth ddiweddaraf am y rhaglen archwilio perfformiad drwy ein diweddariadau rheolaidd i'r rheini sy'n gyfrifol am lywodraethu.

Ardystio hawliadau a ffurflenni grant

27 Gofynnwyd i mi hefyd ymgymryd â gwaith ardystio ar hawliadau grant y Cyngor, a fydd, rwy'n rhagweld, yn cynnwys budd-daliadau tai, Pensiwn Athrawon, Ardrethi Annomestig, Cynllun Datblygu'r Gweithlu Gofal Cymdeithasol a ffurflenni cyllideb cyfun.

Swyddogaethau archwilio statudol

- Yn ogystal ag archwilio'r cyfrifon, mae gennyf gyfrifoldebau statudol i dderbyn cwestiynau a gwrthwynebiadau i'r cyfrifon gan etholwyr lleol. Nodir y cyfrifoldebau hyn yn Neddf Archwilio Cyhoeddus (Cymru) 2004:
 - Adran 30 Arolygu dogfennau a chwestiynau mewn archwiliad; a
 - Adran 31 Yr hawl i wneud gwrthwynebiadau mewn archwiliad.
- 29 Gan fod y gwaith hwn yn adweithiol, nid wyf wedi rhoi unrhyw lwfans yn y tabl ffioedd isod. Os byddaf yn cael cwestiynau neu wrthwynebiadau, byddaf yn trafod ffioedd archwilio posibl ar y pryd.

Y ffi, y tîm archwilio a'r amserlen

- Mae fy ffioedd a fy amserlenni arfaethedig ar gyfer cwblhau'r archwiliad yn seiliedig ar y tybiaethau canlynol:
 - darperir y datganiadau ariannol yn unol ag amserlen y cytunwyd arni gan ystyried effaith COVID-19, i'r ansawdd a ddisgwylir ac maent wedi bod yn destun adolygiad sicrhau ansawdd cadarn;
 - bod yr wybodaeth a ddarperir i gefnogi'r datganiadau ariannol yn unol â'r ddogfen y cytunwyd arni ar gyfer cyflawni archwiliadau;
 - darperir chyfleusterau priodol i alluogi fy nhîm archwilio i gyflawni'r archwiliad mewn modd effeithlon;
 - bydd yr holl swyddogion priodol ar gael yn ystod yr archwiliad;
 - bod gennych yr holl reolaethau a gwiriadau angenrheidiol ar waith i alluogi'r Swyddog Ariannol Cyfrifol i roi'r holl sicrwydd sydd ei angen arnaf yn y Llythyr Sylwadau a gyfeiriwyd ataf; ac
 - mae rhaglen waith arfaethedig yr Archwiliad Mewnol wedi'i chwblhau ac mae'r rheolwyr wedi ymateb i faterion a allai fod wedi effeithio ar y datganiadau ariannol.
- Os byddaf yn cael cwestiynau neu wrthwynebiadau, byddaf yn trafod ffioedd archwilio posibl ar y pryd.

Y ffi

- Fel y nodir yn ein Cynllun Ffioedd 2022-23, mae ein cyfraddau ffioedd ar gyfer 2022-23 wedi cynyddu 3.75% o ganlyniad i'r angen i fuddsoddi'n barhaus mewn ansawdd archwilio ac mewn ymateb i bwysau cost cynyddol.
- Nodir y ffi amcangyfrifedig ar gyfer 2022 yn **Arddangosyn 3**. Mae hyn yn cynrychioli cynnydd o 3.2% o'i gymharu â'ch ffi wirioneddol ar gyfer 2020.

Arddangosyn 3: ffi archwilio

Mae'r tabl hwn yn nodi'r ffi archwilio arfaethedig ar gyfer 2022, yn ôl maes gwaith archwilio, ochr yn ochr â'r ffi archwilio wirioneddol ar gyfer y llynedd.

Maes archwilio	Ffi arfaethedig (£)1	Ffi wirioneddol y llynedd (£)
Archwilio cyfrifon ²	184,702	178,234
Gwaith archwilio perfformiad ³	99,148	95,270

¹ Nodiadau: Nid yw'r ffioedd a ddangosir yn y ddogfen hon yn cynnwys TAW, nad yw'n cael ei chodi arnoch chi.

² Yn daladwy o fis Tachwedd 2021 i fis Hydref 2022.

³ Yn daladwy o fis Ebrill 2022 i fis Mawrth 2023.

Maes archwilio	Ffi arfaethedig (£)1	Ffi wirioneddol y llynedd (£)
Gwaith ardystio grantiau ⁴	48,333	48,333
AHNE Bryniau Clwyd a Dyffryn Dyfrdwy ⁵	1,189	1,134
Cyfanswm y ffi	333,372	322,971

- Bydd cynllunio'n mynd rhagddo, ac efallai y bydd angen newidiadau i'm rhaglen waith archwilio, ac felly fy ffi, os daw unrhyw risgiau newydd allweddol i'r amlwg. Ni wnaf unrhyw newidiadau heb eu trafod yn gyntaf gyda'r Cyngor.
- 35 Mae rhagor o wybodaeth ar gael yn fy Nghynllun Ffioedd 2022-23.

Y tîm archwilio

Ceir crynodeb o brif aelodau fy nhîm, ynghyd â'u manylion cyswllt, yn **Arddangosyn 4**.

Arddangosyn 4: fy nhîm archwilio

Mae'r tabl hwn yn rhestru aelodau'r tîm archwilio lleol a'u manylion cyswllt.

Enw	Swydd	Rhif cyswllt	Cyfeiriad e-bost
Matthew Edwards	Cyfarwyddwr Ymgysylltu	02920 320663	matthew.edwards@audit.cymru
Mike Whiteley	Rheolwr Archwilio (Archwiliad Ariannol)	02920 829389	mike.whiteley@audit.cymru
David Williams	Arweinydd Archwilio (Archwiliad Ariannol)	07812 670234	david.williams@audit.cymru
Jeremy Evans	Rheolwr Archwilio	07825 052861	jeremy.evans@audit.cymru

⁴ Yn daladwy wrth i waith gael ei wneud.

⁵ Taladwy Hydref 2022.

Enw	Swydd	Rhif cyswllt	Cyfeiriad e-bost
	(Archwilio Perfformiad)		
Gwilym Bury	Arweinydd Archwilio (Archwilio Perfformiad)	02920 320500	gwilym.bury@audit.cymru

- Mae'r unig fygythiadau hysbys i annibyniaeth y mae angen imi dynnu eich sylw atynt yn ymwneud â Matthew Edwards, (Cyfarwyddwr Ymgysylltu) ac aelod o'r tîm, gan fod gan y ddau berthynas a gyflogir gan y Cyngor. Yn sgil hyn, ni fyddant yn ymwneud ag unrhyw waith yn gysylltiedig â'r gwasanaethau perthnasol ac fe'u caniateir dim ond yn dilyn cynnal asesiad risg
- Gallaf gadarnhau nad oes unrhyw fygythiadau hysbys eraill i annibyniaeth aelodau fy nhîm. Yn ogystal â hyn, nid wyf yn ymwybodol o unrhyw wrthdaro buddiannau posibl y mae angen i mi ei ddwyn i'ch sylw.

Amserlen

- Dangosir y cerrig milltir allweddol ar gyfer y gwaith a nodir yn y cynllun hwn yn **Arddangosyn 5**.
- Mae Deddf Archwilio Cyhoeddus (Cymru) 2004 yn rhoi'r hawl i etholwyr ofyn cwestiynau a gwneud gwrthwynebiadau i gyfrifon yr Awdurdod i'r Archwilydd Cyffredinol. Mae'r hawliau i ofyn cwestiynau a gwneud gwrthwynebiadau mewn archwiliad yn gysylltiedig â hawliau etholwyr i archwilio'r cyfrifon sydd hefyd wedi'u nodi yn Neddf 2004.

Arddangosyn 5: amserlen archwilio

Allbwn wedi'i gynllunio	Gwaith a wnaed	Adroddiad wedi'i gwblhau
Cynllun Archwilio 2022	Chwefror a Mawrth 2022	Mawrth 2022

Allbwn wedi'i gynllunio	Gwaith a wnaed	Adroddiad wedi'i gwblhau	
 Archwiliad o waith datganiadau ariannol: Adroddiad Archwilio Datganiadau Ariannol Barn ar Ddatganiadau Ariannol Memorandwm Cyfrifon Ariannol 	Mehefin i Awst 2022	Medi 2022 Medi 2022 Hydref 2022	
 Gwaith archwilio perfformiad: Prosiect Sicrwydd ac Asesu Risg Adolygiad Thematig – gofal heb ei drefnu Adolygiad Thematig – i'w gadarnhau Adolygiad Lleol – trefniadau ar gyfer swyddogaethau cymorth corfforaethol y Cyngor. 	Bydd amserlenni ar gyfer prosiectau unigol yn cael eu trafod gyda'r Cyngor a byddant yn cael eu nodi yn y sesiynau briffio prosiect penodol a gynhyrchir ar gyfer pob darn o waith.		
 Gwaith ardystio grantiau Budd-dal Tai Ardrethi Annomestig Ffurflen Bensiynau Athrawon 	Hydref/Gaeaf Hydref/Gaeaf 202 2022		
Crynodeb Archwilio Blynyddol	Not yn berthnasol	Rhagfyr 2022	



Archwilio Cymru 24 Heol y Gadeirlan Caerdydd CF11 9LJ

Ffôn: 029 2032 0500 Ffacs: 029 2032 0600

Ffôn testun: 029 2032 0660

E-bost: info@audit.cymru

Gwefan: www.archwilio.cymru

We welcome correspondence and telephone calls in Welsh and English. Rydym yn croesawu gohebiaeth a galwadau ffôn yn Gymraeg a Saesneg.

Cyfarfod		Eitem (disgrifiad / teitl)	Pwrpas yr Adroddiad	Angen penderfy niad y Cabinet (oes/nac oes)	Awdur - swyddog cyswllt
27 Gorffennaf 22	1	Materion a Gyfeiriwyd gan y Pwyllgorau Craffu (os oes rhai)	Derbyn a materion a godwyd gan y Pwyllgor Craffu		Rhian Evans - Cydlynydd Craffu
	2	Adroddiadau Rheoleiddio Allanol a Dderbyniwyd yn ddiweddar (os oes rhai)	Ystyried unrhyw adroddiadau a dderbyniwyd		Nicola Kneale - Rheolwr y Tîm Cynllunio Strategol
	3	Rhaglen Gwaith i'r Dyfodol	,		Gwasanaethau Democrataidd
		Adroddiadau			
	4	Datganiad Cyfrifon Drafft 2021/22	Derbyn trosolwg o Ddatganiad Cyfrifon Drafft 2021/22		Pennaeth Cyllid - Steve Gadd
	5	Rheoli Trysorlys (Adroddiad Adolygu Rheoli Trysorlys 2021/22/ Adroddiad Diweddariad Rheoli Trysorlys 2022/23)	Derbyn Adroddiad Rheoli Trysorlys blynyddol 2021/22		Pennaeth Cyllid - Steve Gadd
	6	Adroddiad Dilynol – Archwiliad Mewnol Rheoli Contractau	Derbyn a diweddaru yn dilyn adolygiad Archwiliad Mewnol sicrwydd isel		Prif Archwilydd Mewnol
	7	Adroddiad Dilynol - Archwiliad Mewnol - Eithriadau ac Esemptiad	Derbyn a diweddaru yn dilyn adolygiad Archwiliad Mewnol sicrwydd isel		Prif Archwilydd Mewnol

Cyfarfod	Eitem (disgrifiad / teitl)		Eitem (disgrifiad / teitl) Pwrpas yr Adroddiad		Awdur - swyddog cyswllt
	8	Adroddiad RIPA Blynyddol	Derbyn yr Adroddiad RIPA Blynyddol		Gary Williams, Pennaeth y Gwasanaethau Cyfreithiol, AD a Democrataidd
	9	Adroddiad diweddaru ar dderbyniad Proactis	Derbyn adroddiad diweddariad gwasanaeth ar y defnydd o Proactis		Lisa Jones – Rheolwr Gwasanaethau Cyfreithiol
	10	Adroddiad Blynyddol Chwythu'r Chwiban			Gary Williams, Pennaeth y Gwasanaethau Cyfreithiol, AD a Democrataidd
	11	Ardystiol Grantiau a ffurflenni grant 2020-21	Derbyn - crynodeb o brif ganlyniadau o waith ardystio Swyddfa Archwilio Cymru ar grantiau a ffurflenni grantiau'r Cyngor yn 2020/21.		Pennaeth Cyllid - Steve Gadd
	12	Ymateb i Ymholiadau Archwilio			Pennaeth Cyllid - Steve Gadd
21 Medi 22	1	Materion a Gyfeiriwyd gan y Pwyllgorau Craffu (os oes rhai)	Derbyn a materion a godwyd gan y Pwyllgor Craffu		Rhian Evans - Cydlynydd Craffu
	2	Adroddiadau Rheoleiddio Allanol a Dderbyniwyd yn ddiweddar (os oes rhai)	Ystyried unrhyw adroddiadau a dderbyniwyd		Nicola Kneale - Rheolwr y Tîm Cynllunio Strategol

Cyfarfod		Eitem (disgrifiad / teitl)	Pwrpas yr Adroddiad	Angen penderfy niad y Cabinet (oes/nac oes)	Awdur - swyddog cyswllt
	3	Y Wybodaeth Ddiweddaraf ynghylch Archwilio Mewnol	Diweddaru'r pwyllgor ar gynnydd diweddaraf yr Archwiliad Mewnol.		Archwiliwr Mewnol
	4	Rhaglen Gwaith i'r Dyfodol			Gwasanaethau Democrataidd
		Adroddiadau			
	5	Adroddiad Blynyddol Iechyd a Diogelwch Corfforaethol	Ystyried rheolaeth lechyd a Diogelwch yn CSDd yn ystod 2021-2022.		Rheolwr Iechyd a Diogelwch Corfforaethol- Gerry Lapington
	6	Adroddiad Diogelwch Tân	Derbyn yr adroddiad blynyddol ar y rhaglen a pherfformiad Diogelwch Tân		Rheolwr Diogelwch Tân - Dawn Jones
	7	Cymeradwyo'r Datganiad Cyfrifon 2021/22	Derbyn y cyfrifon sydd wedi eu harchwilio	Oes	Pennaeth Cyllid - Steve Gadd
	8	Archwilio Cyfrifon 2021-22			Pennaeth Cyllid - Steve Gadd
	9	Camau Dilynol – Rheoli Prosiect Adeilad y Frenhines y Rhyl	Derbyn adroddiad dilynol yn dilyn adolygiad Archwiliad Mewnol sicrwydd isel.		Prif Archwilydd Mewnol
	10	Adroddiad Arolygu AGC - Gwasanaethau Plant	Derbyn yr adroddiad diweddaru		Rhiain Morrlle – Pennaeth Dros Dro Gwasanaethau Plant

Cyfarfod	Eitem (disgrifiad / teitl)		Pwrpas yr Adroddiad	Angen penderfy niad y Cabinet (oes/nac oes)	Awdur - swyddog cyswllt
23 Tach 22	1	Materion a Gyfeiriwyd gan y Pwyllgorau Craffu (os oes rhai)	Derbyn a materion a godwyd gan y Pwyllgor Craffu		Rhian Evans - Cydlynydd Craffu
	2	Adroddiadau Rheoleiddio Allanol a Dderbyniwyd yn ddiweddar (os oes rhai)	Ystyried unrhyw adroddiadau a dderbyniwyd		Nicola Kneale - Rheolwr y Tîm Cynllunio Strategol
	3	Rhaglen Gwaith i'r Dyfodol			Gwasanaethau Democrataidd
		Adroddiadau			
	4	Cofrestr Risg Gorfforaethol	Derbyn adolygiad o'r Gofrestr Risg Gorfforaethol.		Arweinydd y Tîm Cynllunio Strategol a Pherfformiad - Iolo McGregor
	5	Arolygiaeth Gofal Cymru - Archwiliad Sicrwydd 2021 - diweddaru	Cael adroddiad diweddaru ar y camau gweithredu (Cadarnhewch os yw'n barod)		Nicola Stubbins – Cyfarwyddwr Corfforaethol

EITEMAU'R DYFODOL			
	1	Adroddiad Archwilio Cymru - Diweddariad	Nicola Stubbins - Archwilio Cymru

Sylwer: Nid yw union ddyddiad cyhoeddi adroddiadau achlysurol gan er enghraifft Swyddfa Archwilio Cymru neu Adroddiadau Blynyddol gan yr Ombwdsmon yn hysbys ar hyn o bryd. Bydd dyddiad cyfarfod yn cael ei neilltuo ar eu cyfer cyn gynted ag y bo'n ymarferol.

Dyddiad Diweddaru: 22/02/2022 SJ

Mae tudalen hwn yn fwriadol wag

Eitem Agenda 13



Ysgogi Gwelliant Parhaus mewn Perfformiad – Cyngor Sir Ddinbych

Blwyddyn archwilio: 2021-22 Dyddiad cyhoeddi: Ionawr 2022 Cyfeirnod y ddogfen: 2784A2022-23 Paratowyd y ddogfen hon ar gyfer defnydd mewnol Cyngor Sir Ddinbych fel rhan o waith a gyflawnir/ yn unol ag Adran 17 Deddf Archwilio Cyhoeddus (Cymru) 2004 ac Adran 15 Deddf Llesiant Cenedlaethau'r Dyfodol (Cymru) 2015.

Ni chymerir unrhyw gyfrifoldeb gan yr Archwilydd Cyffredinol na staff Archwilio Cymru mewn perthynas ag unrhyw aelod, cyfarwyddwr, swyddog neu gyflogai arall yn eu cymhwyster unigol, nac mewn perthynas ag unrhyw drydydd parti.

Os ceir cais am wybodaeth y gall y ddogfen hon fod yn berthnasol iddi, tynnir sylw at y Cod Ymarfer a gyhoeddwyd o dan adran 45 Deddf Rhyddid Gwybodaeth 2000. Mae Cod adran 45 yn nodi'r arfer o ran trin ceisiadau a ddisgwylir gan awdurdodau cyhoeddus, gan gynnwys ymgynghori â thrydydd partïon perthnasol. Mewn perthynas â'r ddogfen hon, mae Archwilydd Cyffredinol Cymru ac Archwilio Cymru yn drydydd partïon perthnasol. Dylid anfon unrhyw ymholiadau ynglŷn â datgelu neu ailddefnyddio'r ddogfen hon at Archwilio Cymru yn swyddog.gwybodaeth@archwilio.cymru.

Rydym yn croesawu gohebiaeth a galwadau ffôn yn Gymraeg a Saesneg. Ni fydd gohebu yn Gymraeg yn arwain at oedi.

Mae'r ddogfen hon hefyd ar gael yn Saesneg. This document is also available in English.

Cynnwys

Mae trefniadau rheoli perfformiad y Cyngor o gymorth i gyflawni blaenoriaethau corfforaethol y Cyngor, gyda chyfleoedd i gryfhau trefniadau mewn rhai meysydd.

Adrodo	diad cryno	4
Adrodo	diad manwl	7
	efniadau rheoli perfformiad y Cyngor o gymorth i gyflawni blaenoriaethau aethol y Cyngor, gyda chyfleoedd i gryfhau trefniadau mewn rhai meysydd	7
1	Mae'r Cyngor wedi sefydlu fframwaith rheoli perfformiad effeithiol	7
	Mae trefniadau'r Cyngor ar gyfer mesur perfformiad ac adrodd arno'n effeithiol gyda rhai cyfleoedd i wella'i feddalwedd rheoli perfformiad	9
f r	Mae gan y Cyngor drefniadau da i adrodd ar berfformiad yn erbyn ei flaenoriaethau ond gallai wella'r modd y mae'n adrodd ar berfformiad mewn meysydd nad ydynt yn flaenoriaeth ac adrodd ar ddata ariannol a data ynghylch perfformiad gyda'i gilydd	10

Adroddiad cryno

Crynodeb

Yr hyn y gwnaethom ei adolygu a pham

- Mae rheoli perfformiad yn rhoi cyfle i gynllunio ar gyfer gwelliannau, mesur llwyddiant, dysgu o brofiad ac ysgogi gwelliant. O'i wneud yn dda, mae'n brofiad cadarnhaol o'i wneud yn wael gall hybu'r arfer o fwrw bai a diwylliant lle caiff perfformiad gwael ei gelu a'i gadw oddi wrth y rhai a all gefnogi ac ysgogi gwelliant.
- 2 Mae fframwaith rheoli perfformiad y Cyngor yn amcanu at helpu rheolwyr a chynghorwyr i gyflawni gwelliant, dangos eu bod yn darparu gwasanaethau effeithlon ac effeithiol ac yn defnyddio adnoddau'n effeithiol. Mae rheoli perfformiad yn rhan annatod o ddull y Cyngor o ysgogi gwelliant cynaliadwy.
- 3 Ym mis Rhagfyr 2019, rhoddodd adroddiad Archwilio Mewnol ar reoli perfformiad sgôr sicrwydd uchel ar y cyfan. Daeth yr adroddiad i'r casgliad bod y fframwaith rheoli perfformiad yn y Cyngor yn cael ei reoli'n dda, a bod cymorth priodol ar gael. Ni chanfuwyd unrhyw risgiau mawr na chritigol yn yr adroddiad.
- 4 Er bod gan y Cyngor hanes da o reoli perfformiad, mae'n wynebu rhai heriau sylweddol. Mae Adolygiad Blynyddol y Cyngor o Berfformiad ar gyfer 2020-21 yn dangos mai cymysg yw ei gyflawniad yn erbyn dangosyddion perfformiad gyda'r sgôr ar gyfer rhai ohonynt yn 'dda' neu'n 'dderbyniol' a llawer yn cael eu dangos fel 'blaenoriaethau ar gyfer gwella'. Mae diffyg data mewn rhai meysydd yn gwneud cymariaethau'n anodd. Er bod swyddogion wedi rhoi blaenoriaeth i ymdrin â phandemig diweddar COVID-19 (y pandemig), a fydd yn effeithio ar berfformiad mewn sawl maes gwasanaeth, mae'n bwysig bod y trefniadau rheoli perfformiad yn parhau i ddarparu sicrwydd a rhybuddio rheolwyr ynghylch amrywiadau o ran darparu gwasanaethau craidd a chyflawni deilliannau craidd.
- Mae effaith y pandemig ar 'fusnes fel arfer' yn y Cyngor wedi bod yn sylweddol. Fe wnaeth llawer o wasanaethau newid ac addasu mewn ymateb i'r pandemig. Mae'r Cyngor wedi bod yn ailddiffinio 'busnes fel arfer' gan gydnabod y gall y pandemig fod wedi newid y galw am wasanaethau a'r ffyrdd y mae'r Cyngor yn eu darparu hefyd.
- Mae'r Cyngor wedi adolygu ei flaenoriaethau oherwydd y pandemig ond fe benderfynodd y dylent aros yr un fath. Fe sefydlodd y Cyngor set ar wahân o flaenoriaethau adfer o COVID hefyd y mae bellach naill ai wedi eu cyflawni neu a fydd yn rhan o'i brosiect Ffyrdd Newydd o Weithio.
- 7 Cynhaliwyd ein hadolygiad rhwng mis Mehefin 2021 a mis Medi 2021, ac roedd yn cynnwys adolygiadau o ddogfennau, cyfweliadau a grwpiau ffocws gyda swyddogion a chynghorwyr, ac arsylwi ar gyfarfodydd rhithwir. Canolbwyntiodd yr adolygiad ar drefniadau rheoli perfformiad corfforaethol y Cyngor ac fe archwiliodd wasanaethau Amgylcheddol a Phobl Ifanc fel gwasanaethau olrhain i ddangos sut yr oedd y trefniadau corfforaethol yn cael eu rhoi ar waith mewn meysydd gwasanaeth.

Yr hyn a ganfuom

- Roedd ein hadolygiad yn ceisio ateb y cwestiwn: A yw trefniadau rheoli perfformiad y Cyngor yn gadarn ac yn debygol o gefnogi gwelliant parhaus a chynaliadwy wrth iddo adfer cydbwysedd o effaith COVID-19?
- Ar y cyfan, canfuom fel a ganlyn: Mae trefniadau rheoli perfformiad y Cyngor o gymorth i gyflawni blaenoriaethau corfforaethol y Cyngor, gyda chyfleoedd i gryfhau trefniadau mewn rhai meysydd. Daethom i'r casgliad hwn am y rhesymau canlynol:
 - Mae'r Cyngor wedi sefydlu fframwaith rheoli perfformiad effeithiol
 - Mae trefniadau'r Cyngor ar gyfer mesur perfformiad ac adrodd arno'n effeithiol gyda rhai cyfleoedd i wella'i feddalwedd rheoli perfformiad
 - Mae gan y Cyngor drefniadau da i adrodd ar berfformiad yn erbyn ei flaenoriaethau ond gallai wella'r modd y mae'n adrodd ar berfformiad mewn meysydd nad ydynt yn flaenoriaeth ac adrodd ar ddata ariannol a data ynghylch perfformiad gyda'i gilydd

Argymhellion

Arddangosyn 1: argymhellion

Mae'r tabl isod yn nodi'r argymhellion yr ydym wedi'u canfod yn dilyn yr adolygiad hwn.

Argymhellion

- A1 Dylai'r Cyngor ystyried sut y gall roi cymorth gwell i staff ddefnyddio'r system Verto. Mae angen iddo:
 - adolygu cynnwys a mynychder yr hyfforddiant a'r cymorth sydd ar gael i staff; ac
 - ystyried a yw'r contract Verto newydd yn caniatáu iddo wneud y system yn haws i'w defnyddio.
- A2 Mae angen i'r Cyngor gyflwyno gwybodaeth ariannol a gwybodaeth am berfformiad ar yr un pryd, fel bod gan aelodau etholedig a swyddogion fwy o ddealltwriaeth a chyd-destun mewn perthynas â'r cysylltiadau rhwng perfformiad a gwariant/cost.
- A3 Dylai'r Cyngor ystyried ffyrdd y mae'n sicrhau bod gwybodaeth am berfformiad ar lefel gwasanaeth ar gael yn rheolaidd i gynghorwyr ac i'r cyhoedd graffu arni.

Argymhellion

A4 Mae angen i'r Cyngor sicrhau bod cyfarfodydd un-i-un ar gyfer staff yn digwydd fel a fwriadwyd a'u bod yn cael eu cofnodi'n gywir a hynny mewn modd amserol.

Adroddiad manwl

Mae trefniadau rheoli perfformiad y Cyngor o gymorth i gyflawni blaenoriaethau corfforaethol y Cyngor, gyda chyfleoedd i gryfhau trefniadau mewn rhai meysydd

Mae'r Cyngor wedi sefydlu fframwaith rheoli perfformiad effeithiol

- Caiff blaenoriaethau'r Cyngor eu nodi yn ei Gynllun Corfforaethol 2017-2022. Ategir pob blaenoriaeth gan gamau gweithredu diffiniedig a deilliannau disgwyliedig. Y pum blaenoriaeth yw:
 - Mae pawb yn cael eu cefnogi i fyw mewn cartrefi sy'n bodloni eu hanghenion
 - Mae cymunedau wedi eu cysylltu ac mae ganddynt fynediad at nwyddau a gwasanaethau lleol, ar-lein a thrwy gysylltiadau cludiant da
 - Mae'r Cyngor yn gweithio gyda phobl a chymunedau i fagu annibyniaeth a chadernid
 - Mae'r amgylchedd yn ddeniadol ac wedi ei warchod, gan gefnogi lles a ffyniant economaidd
 - Man lle bydd pobl iau am fyw a gweithio ynddo, a bod ganddynt y sgiliau i wneud hynny
- 11 Mae gan y Cyngor broses eglur a thryloyw i osod targedau ar gyfer pob maes blaenoriaeth sy'n ystyried data ynghylch perfformiad ar lefel Cymru gyfan. Os yw perfformiad y Cyngor yn y chwartel uchaf o'i gymharu â'r cynghorau eraill yng Nghymru caiff ei gategoreiddio fel perfformiad 'rhagorol'. Os yw perfformiad y Cyngor rhwng y chwartel canolrifol a'r chwartel uchaf caiff ei gategoreiddio fel perfformiad sydd naill ai'n 'dda' neu'n 'dderbyniol' ac os yw perfformiad y Cyngor islaw'r canolrif ar gyfer Cymru gyfan caiff ei gategoreiddio fel perfformiad sy'n 'flaenoriaeth ar gyfer gwella'. Fodd bynnag, mae cyhoeddi llai o setiau data cenedlaethol dros y blynyddoedd diwethaf wedi herio'r fethodoleg hon. Lle nad oes data cymharol cenedlaethol ar gael, gosodir targedau yn dilyn trafodaethau rhwng penaethiaid gwasanaeth a swyddogion perfformiad ynglŷn â'r hyn sy'n lefel dderbyniol o berfformiad. Mae'n anorfod bod y broses hon yn fwy goddrychol. Bydd angen i gynghorau sicrhau bod amrywiaeth addas o wybodaeth gymharol ar gael, os nad yn genedlaethol yna'n rhanbarthol, yn y dyfodol, gan bod hyn yn elfen bwysig o hunanwerthuso/hunanasesu.
- Mae gan bob gwasanaeth gynllun gwasanaeth sydd o gymorth i gyflawni blaenoriaethau'r cynllun corfforaethol. Cytunir ar gynlluniau gwasanaeth yn flynyddol a phrin eu bod yn newid yn sylweddol o un flwyddyn i'r llall am eu bod yn gysylltiedig â'r blaenoriaethau corfforaethol, a gaiff eu pennu am gyfnod o bum mlynedd. Mae cynlluniau gwasanaeth yn nodi trosolwg o'r gwasanaeth a'r deilliannau y mae'r gwasanaeth yn amcanu at eu cyflawni. Mae'r cynlluniau'n

- cynnwys y dangosyddion perfformiad, mesurau a gweithgareddau a fydd yn cael eu defnyddio i asesu cynnydd tuag at gyflawni'r amcanion. Rhoddir sgôr coch, ambr neu wyrdd (CAG) i bob deilliant, sy'n dynodi'r lefel o welliant y mae ei hangen, a chaiff y rhain eu diweddaru pan adroddir ar y cynlluniau gwasanaeth bob chwarter. Caiff adroddiadau ar gynlluniau gwasanaeth eu hystyried fel rhan o'r broses o herio gwasanaethau, er nad yw hyn wedi bod yn digwydd yn y ffordd arferol yn ystod y pandemig.
- 13 Mae Tîm Cynllunio Strategol y Cyngor yn cynorthwyo rheolwyr i ddatblygu cynlluniau gwasanaeth. Mae'r broses yn ystyried deilliannau bwriadedig, dangosyddion, a thargedau ar gyfer perfformiad. Mae'r broses hon yn nodweddiadol yn dechrau ym mis Rhagfyr, gyda'r Pennaeth Gwasanaeth ac aelodau portffolio arweiniol yn cytuno ar y cynllun erbyn dechrau'r flwyddyn ariannol nesaf.
- 14 Mae cynllun y Gwasanaethau Addysg a Phlant a chynllun y Gwasanaethau Priffyrdd ac Amgylcheddol o gymorth i gyflawni eu blaenoriaeth gorfforaethol berthnasol er y gallai'r cysylltiadau fod yn fwy eglur. Mae cynllun y Gwasanaethau Priffyrdd ac Amgylcheddol yn cyfeirio at flaenoriaethau'r Cynllun Corfforaethol ond nid yw'n nodi'n benodol sut y mae amcanion y cynllun gwasanaeth yn cysylltu â'r Cynllun Corfforaethol. Nid yw cynllun y Gwasanaethau Addysg a Phlant yn cyfeirio'n benodol at y Cynllun Corfforaethol, er ei bod yn amlwg bod blaenoriaethau'r gwasanaethau'n gysylltiedig â'r amcan yn y Cynllun Corfforaethol 'Man lle bydd pobl iau am fyw a gweithio ynddo, a bod ganddynt y sgiliau i wneud hynny'.
- Caiff targedau ar gyfer y cynlluniau gwasanaeth eu hadolygu'n flynyddol, ym mis Mehefin neu fis Gorffennaf, gan yr Uwch Dîm Arwain a'r Cabinet, gyda chymorth swyddogion perfformiad. Os yw targed wedi cael ei gyrraedd yn hawdd, neu os nad yw targed yn gyraeddadwy mwyach, gellir ei ddiwygio fel rhan o'r broses hon. I gysylltu'r broses o gyflawni blaenoriaethau corfforaethol a blaenoriaethau gwasanaeth ag aelodau unigol o staff, mae'r Cyngor yn defnyddio cyfarfodydd un-i-un misol, yn lle proses arfarnu flynyddol. Roedd swyddogion y siaradom ni gyda hwy yn ystod yr adolygiad hwn yn gadarnhaol ynglŷn â'r fethodoleg hon, gan ddweud bod y cyfarfodydd un-i-un misol yn fwy effeithiol o ran rheoli staff a'u perfformiad. Fodd bynnag, yn y Gwasanaethau Addysg a Phlant a'r Gwasanaethau Priffyrdd ac Amgylcheddol, arweiniodd asesiad o ganran y staff a gafodd o leiaf dri chyfarfod un-i-un yn y 12 mis diwethaf at roi sgôr 'coch' i'r deilliant hwn. Roedd swyddogion yn credu mai mater sy'n ymwneud â chofnodi oedd hwn yn hytrach nag adlewyrchiad gwirioneddol o fynychder cyfarfodydd un-i-un.

Mae trefniadau'r Cyngor ar gyfer mesur perfformiad ac adrodd arno'n effeithiol gyda rhai cyfleoedd i wella'i feddalwedd rheoli perfformiad

- 16 Lle mae perfformiad islaw'r canolrif ar gyfer Cymru, fel a nodir uchod, caiff ei gategoreiddio fel perfformiad coch ac mae hynny'n sbarduno lefelau uwch o graffu ar lefel uwch swyddogion. Os yw perfformiad uwchlaw'r canolrif neu yn y chwartel cyntaf, caiff ei gategoreiddio fel perfformiad ambr neu wyrdd ac nid yw'n ofynnol rhoi ystyriaeth bellach iddo.
- 17 Mae'r Cyngor yn coladu ac yn cofnodi data ynghylch perfformiad gan ddefnyddio meddalwedd rheoli perfformiad pwrpasol, o'r enw Verto, sydd â nifer o fanteision dros feddalwedd mwy generig. Er enghraifft, gall Verto gynhyrchu adroddiadau'n uniongyrchol, ac mae'n cynnig mwy o sefydlogrwydd wrth ymdrin â setiau data mawr. Fodd bynnag, dywedodd llawer o reolwyr wrthym eu bod yn cael Verto yn anodd i'w ddefnyddio. Fe wnaeth y tîm Archwilio Mewnol nodi bod defnyddio ac ymgodymu â'r system yn risg yn ei adroddiad ar reoli perfformiad ym mis Rhagfyr 2019 hefyd.
- Dim ond yn chwarterol y mae llawer o staff yn defnyddio Verto a hynny i ddarparu'r data a ddefnyddir i adrodd ar berfformiad wrth yr Uwch Dîm Arwain a'r Cabinet. O ganlyniad, cyfyngedig yw'r cyfleoedd iddynt ymgyfarwyddo â'r system. Nid oedd staff y siaradom ni gyda hwy'n ystyried bod Verto yn reddfol ac fe ddwedon nhw fod angen cymryd sawl cam i gael mynediad at yr adran berthnasol, sy'n gallu bod yn anodd i ddefnyddwyr gofio. Mae'r Cyngor wedi darparu hyfforddiant ar gyfer staff ac wedi trefnu bod canllawiau i ddefnyddwyr ar gael. Mae'r canllawiau ar gael ar Verto a hefyd yn ddwyieithog ar fewnrwyd y Cyngor. Fe siaradom ni gyda swyddogion a oedd wedi cael hyfforddiant, ond a oedd yn dal i gael y system yn anodd i'w defnyddio. Mae swyddogion perfformiad corfforaethol ar gael i gynorthwyo, ond yn amlwg mae'n fwy effeithlon os yw defnyddwyr yn gallu gwneud eu gwaith yn annibynnol.
- Oherwydd yr amser sydd wedi mynd heibio ers cyflwyno Verto (oddeutu saith mlynedd), yn ddiweddar fe gwblhaodd y Cyngor ymarfer tendro ar gyfer meddalwedd rheoli perfformiad. Daeth y Cyngor i'r casgliad bod Verto'n dal i gynnig yr ymarferoldeb a gwerth am arian gorau i'r Cyngor. Felly bydd y Cyngor yn parhau i ddefnyddio Verto, gyda pheth amser datblygwr ychwanegol wedi'i ymgorffori yn y contract newydd.
- Ac yntau wedi penderfynu parhau i ddefnyddio Verto, mae gan y Cyngor gyfle i fyfyrio ynghylch perfformiad staff sy'n defnyddio'r system. Trwy ymgysylltu â staff, bydd y Cyngor yn deall yn well pa gymorth ychwanegol all swyddogion gael budd ohono a pha un a ellir cynnwys hyn fel rhan o'r amser datblygwr ychwanegol yn y contract newydd. Gallai hyn arwain at ychwanegu data ynghylch perfformiad at y system a chael mynediad haws a mwy effeithlon ato.

Mae gan y Cyngor drefniadau da i adrodd ar berfformiad yn erbyn ei flaenoriaethau ond gallai wella'r modd y mae'n adrodd ar berfformiad mewn meysydd nad ydynt yn flaenoriaeth ac adrodd ar ddata ariannol a data ynghylch perfformiad gyda'i gilydd

- Caiff perfformiad yn erbyn blaenoriaethau'r cynllun corfforaethol a chynlluniau gwasanaeth ei adolygu bob chwarter gan yr Uwch Dîm Arwain, gan y Cabinet a chan y Pwyllgor Craffu ar Berfformiad. Mae'r adroddiadau ar gael yn gyhoeddus fel rhan o bapurau agenda'r pwyllgor craffu a'r Cabinet. Mae'r adroddiadau'n darparu diweddariad naratif ar gynnydd gyda'r blaenoriaethau ac yn adrodd ar berfformiad mewn perthynas â mesurau penodol. Mae'r adroddiadau'n cynnwys pa un a yw perfformiad cyfredol yn dynodi y dylai'r mesurau fod yn flaenoriaeth ar gyfer gwella, pan a ydynt yn dderbyniol, yn dda ynteu'n rhagorol. Er bod yr wybodaeth a ddarperir yn gynhwysfawr, gallai gael ei chyflwyno mewn ffordd fwy gweledol, er enghraifft gan ddefnyddio siartiau, tablau, a chod lliw i amlygu amrywiadau rhwng y targed a pherfformiad gwirioneddol.
- Mae Pwyllgor Craffu ar Berfformiad y Cyngor yn cwrdd bob chwe wythnos. Mae'r Pwyllgor yn ystyried yr adroddiadau ar berfformiad cyn iddynt gael eu hystyried gan y Cabinet. Mae hefyd yn bwrw golwg ar eitemau megis Cynllun Blynyddol y Cyfarwyddwr Gwasanaethau Cymdeithasol, y gofrestr risgiau corfforaethol, safonau Llyfrgelloedd a strategaethau a chynlluniau eraill sy'n ymwneud â gwasanaethau penodol.
- 23 Lle mae aelodau'r Cabinet a'r pwyllgor craffu'n gofyn am eglurhad pellach fel rhan o'r broses chwarterol ar gyfer adrodd ar berfformiad, gall yr eglurhad dros berfformiad gwael a chamau unioni gael eu trafod ar y pryd. Lle mae angen rhagor o eglurder neu fanylion, ond bod y rhain yn methu â chael eu darparu ar unwaith yn y cyfarfod, gellir adrodd yn ôl ar hynny wrth yr aelodau yn dilyn y cyfarfod, trwy'r swyddogion cefnogi pwyllgorau. Mae gan gynghorwyr yr opsiwn i ychwanegu eitemau at flaenraglen waith y pwyllgor craffu hefyd.
- Mae'r prosesau sydd gan y Cyngor i reoli perfformiad ac adrodd arno'n effeithiol gan mwyaf ond maent yn amlwg yn canolbwyntio ar flaenoriaethau'r Cynllun Corfforaethol a Chynlluniau Gwasanaeth. Yn hanesyddol, nid oes adroddiadau am berfformiad mewn meysydd iechyd corfforaethol megis absenoldeb oherwydd salwch, neu dalu anfonebau o fewn graddfeydd amser y cytunwyd arnynt, wedi bod yn cael eu cyflwyno i'r Cabinet na phwyllgorau craffu ac felly nid oedd yr wybodaeth yn hygyrch i'r cyhoedd. Ym mis Mehefin 2021, fe ychwanegodd y Cyngor set newydd o fesurau at ei Adroddiad Blynyddol ar Berfformiad, a oedd yn cynnwys perfformiad mewn meysydd megis iechyd ariannol, gwasanaeth cwsmeriaid, presenoldeb aelodau, cyflog y rhywiau ac absenoldeb oherwydd salwch. Mae'r Cyngor yn bwriadu i adroddiadau chwarterol dilynol barhau i gyflwyno'r data hwn.

- 25 Mae'r Cyngor wedi sefydlu proses flynyddol i herio gwasanaethau, lle mae swyddogion, aelodau Cabinet a chadeiryddion pwyllgorau craffu'n ystyried perfformiad maes gwasanaeth penodol. Mae'r sesiynau herio gwasanaethau hyn yn cwmpasu holl wasanaethau'r Cyngor ac yn rhoi cyfle i reolwyr rannu gwybodaeth bwysig am eu gwasanaethau a chael eu herio am berfformiad diweddar, cyfredol ac arfaethedig. Yn y sesiynau herio gwasanaethau, mae'r mynychwyr yn cael trosolwg o'r gwasanaeth cyfan.
- Ar gyfer eleni, roedd yr wybodaeth a ddarparwyd i gynghorwyr yn llai manwl gan mai'r bwriad oedd canolbwyntio ar effaith y pandemig a'r ymateb iddo. Mae hyn yn golygu bod llai o wybodaeth wedi cael ei darparu am berfformiad ar lefel gwasanaethau. Roedd adborth gan y mynychwyr am y dull diwygiedig yn gadarnhaol, oherwydd dan y fformat blaenorol roedd rhai o'r mynychwyr yn cael bod lefel y manylder a swm yr wybodaeth yn her i'w llyncu a'u deall.
- 27 Mae'n ddigon hawdd deall ac mae'n briodol y bydd ymateb y Cyngor i'r pandemig wedi golygu llai o ffocws ar fusnes fel arfer. Fodd bynnag, wrth drefnu sesiynau herio gwasanaethau yn y dyfodol, bydd ar y Cyngor eisiau ystyried pa wybodaeth fydd yn helpu i hwyluso her effeithiol a sicrhau nad yw'r cyfle hwn i ganolbwyntio ar berfformiad ehangach y Cyngor yn cael ei golli.
- Er bod swyddogion yn cyflwyno adroddiadau chwarterol ar berfformiad i'r Cabinet ochr yn ochr â diweddariadau ar gyllid a bod yr Adroddiad Blynyddol ar Berfformiad yn cynnwys peth gwybodaeth ariannol lefel-uchel, nid yw'r Cyngor yn alinio gwybodaeth ariannol a gwybodaeth am berfformiad yn effeithiol yn ei adroddiadau. Fe wnaeth y tîm Archwilio Mewnol nodi bod hyn yn risg ac mae'r Cyngor yn derbyn canfyddiadau'r tîm Archwilio Mewnol, er nad yw wedi gweithredu ar yr argymhelliad eto. Mae dangos y cysylltiad rhwng gwariant/costau ac effaith yn gallu bod yn gymhleth, ond ni ddylai hynny atal y Cyngor rhag defnyddio dull mwy pragmatig o gyflwyno gwybodaeth am y gyllideb/gwariant a pherfformiad ar yr un pryd. Byddai hynny'n galluogi swyddogion a chynghorwyr i weld y cysylltiad rhwng allbwn/gweithgarwch a gwariant a byddai'n gam defnyddiol ymlaen o'r sefyllfa gyfredol o ran darparu cyd-destun ychwanegol ar gyfer data ynghylch perfformiad.



Archwilio Cymru 24 Heol y Gadeirlan Caerdydd CF11 9LJ

Ffôn: 029 2032 0500 Ffacs: 029 2032 0600

Ffôn testun: 029 2032 0660

E-bost: post@archwilio.cymru
Gwefan: www.archwilio.cymru

We welcome correspondence and telephone calls in Welsh and English. Rydym yn croesawu gohebiaeth a galwadau ffôn yn Gymraeg a Saesneg.

Eitem Agenda 14



Llamu Ymlaen – Cyngor Sir Ddinbych

Blwyddyn archwilio: 2021–22 Dyddiad cyhoeddi: Mai 2022

Cyfeirnod y ddogfen: 2969A2022

Paratowyd y ddogfen hon ar gyfer defnydd mewnol gan Gyngor Sir Ddinbych yn rhan o waith a gyflawnwyd/gyflawnir yn unol ag Adran 17 o Ddeddf Archwilio Cyhoeddus (Cymru) 2004, ac Adran 15 o Ddeddf Cenedlaethau'r Dyfodol (Cymru) 2015].

Nid yw Archwilydd Cyffredinol na staff Swyddfa Archwilio Cymru yn derbyn unrhyw gyfrifoldeb o ran unrhyw aelod, cyfarwyddwr, swyddog, neu gyflogai arall yn eu rhinwedd unigol, neu unrhyw drydydd parti.

Os bydd cais am wybodaeth y gallai'r ddogfen hon fod yn berthnasol iddo, tynnir sylw at y Cod Ymarfer a gyhoeddwyd o dan adran 45 o Ddeddf Rhyddid Gwybodaeth 2000.

Mae Cod adran 45 yn nodi'r arfer a ddisgwylir gan awdurdodau cyhoeddus wrth ymdrin â cheisiadau, gan gynnwys ymgynghori â thrydydd partïon perthnasol. Mewn cysylltiad â'r ddogfen hon, mae Archwilydd Cyffredinol Cymru ac Archwilio Cymru yn drydydd partïon perthnasol. Dylid anfon unrhyw ymholiadau ynglŷn â datgelu neu ailddefnyddio'r ddogfen hon i Archwilio Cymru yn swyddog.gwybodaeth@archwilio.cymru.

Rydym yn croesawu gohebiaeth a galwadau ffôn yn Gymraeg a Saesneg. Ni fydd gohebu yn Gymraeg yn arwain at oedi. We welcome correspondence and telephone calls in Welsh and English. Corresponding in Welsh will not lead to delay.

This document is also available in English.

Cynnwys

Mae'r Cyngor wrthi'n datblygu ei Brosiect Ffyrdd Newydd o Weithio, a fydd yn arwain at newidiadau yn ei asedau adeiladau a'i weithlu, gan integreiddio'r gweithgaredd hwn â strategaethau ehangach, ac wrth edrych ymhellach ymlaen, a fydd yn cryfhau ystyriaeth y Cyngor o'r egwyddor datblygu cynaliadwy.

Crynodeb	4
Adroddiad manwl	
Asedau	8

Mae'r Cyngor yn parhau i ddatblygu ei strategaeth Ffyrdd Newydd o Weithio, ond nid yw wedi ymgorffori ei gynlluniau mewn cynllun rheoli asedau corfforaethol eto sy'n nodi dyfodol ei asedau adeiladau

Mae swyddogion, a gefnogir gan gynghorwyr, yn rhagweithiol wrth reoli asedau er bod cyfleoedd i wella prosesau a chysondeb rheoli asedau ar draws y Cyngor 9

Trwy gydol y pandemig, bu uwch reolwyr ac aelodau'r Cabinet yn monitro effaith COVID-19 ar asedau adeiladau'r Cyngor yn ofalus

Y gweithlu

Mae gan y Cyngor drefniadau cynllunio gweithlu ar waith a bydd angen datblygu'r rhain ymhellach wrth iddo lunio ei weledigaeth ar gyfer ei weithlu yn y dyfodol 12

Mae camau gweithredu'r Cyngor mewn cysylltiad â chynllunio'r gweithlu yn canolbwyntio i raddau helaeth ar y 'presennol': hyd nes iddo nodi ei anghenion gweithlu yn y dyfodol yn briodol, ni all gymryd camau i'w diwallu 13

Mae'r Cyngor yn canolbwyntio ar ymdrin â'r heriau cyfredol o ddydd i ddydd ac nid yw wedi nodi ei gamau gweithredu tymor hwy er mwyn mynd i'r afael â'i heriau parhaus o ran y gweithlu eto

Adroddiad cryno

Crynodeb

Yr hyn a adolygwyd gennym a pham

- Wrth i'r byd symud ymlaen, gan ddysgu o'r pandemig byd-eang, mae'r adolygiad hwn wedi edrych ar sut y mae'r Cyngor yn cryfhau ei allu i drawsnewid, addasu a chynnal y broses o ddarparu gwasanaethau, gan gynnwys y rhai a ddarperir mewn partneriaeth â rhanddeiliaid a chymunedau allweddol.
- 2 Gwnaethom adolygu trefniadau'r Cyngor ar gyfer rheoli ei asedau a'i weithlu.
 - a. o ran asedau, ein prif bwyslais oedd swyddfeydd ac adeiladau y mae'r
 Cyngor yn darparu gwasanaethau i'w drigolion ohonynt; a
 - b. o ran y gweithlu, rydym wedi canolbwyntio ar yr heriau a amlygwyd yn ystod y pandemig sydd wedi gwaethygu rhai materion gweithlu hirsefydlog.
 - Gwnaethom edrych ar sut y mae'r Cyngor yn cynllunio'n strategol i ddefnyddio ei asedau a'i weithlu, sut y mae'n monitro'r defnydd ohonynt a sut y mae'n adolygu ac yn gwerthuso effeithiolrwydd ei drefniadau.
- Pan wnaethom ddechrau ein gwaith archwilio o dan Ddeddf Llesiant Cenedlaethau'r Dyfodol (Cymru) 2015, gwnaethom gydnabod y byddai'n cymryd amser i gyrff cyhoeddus ymwreiddio'r egwyddor datblygu cynaliadwy, ond gwnaethom nodi hefyd ein disgwyliad, dros y tymor canolig, y byddem yn disgwyl i gyrff cyhoeddus allu dangos sut y mae'r Ddeddf yn llywio'r hyn y maent yn ei wneud. Mae'n agosáu at saith mlynedd ers pasio Deddf Llesiant Cenedlaethau'r Dyfodol bellach ac rydym yn ail gyfnod adrodd y Ddeddf bellach. Felly, byddem yn disgwyl bellach i gyrff cyhoeddus allu dangos bod y Ddeddf yn rhan annatod o'u ffordd o feddwl ac yn llywio yr hyn y maent yn ei wneud yn wirioneddol.
- 4 Roedd tri phrif nod i'r prosiect hwn:
 - cael sicrwydd bod y Cyngor yn rhoi trefniadau ar waith i drawsnewid, addasu a chynnal y modd y darperir gwasanaethau;
 - esbonio'r camau y mae'r Cyngor yn eu cymryd yn unigol ac mewn partneriaeth i gryfhau ei drefniadau yn ogystal ag ymwreiddio'r egwyddor datblygu cynaliadwy ymhellach; ac
 - ysbrydoli'r Cyngor a sefydliadau eraill i gryfhau eu trefniadau ymhellach drwy gasglu a rhannu enghreifftiau o arferion nodedig, a thrwy ddysgu a gwneud argymhellion priodol.
- Mae hyn yn bwysig oherwydd bod Cyngor Sir Ddinbych yn buddsoddi symiau sylweddol yn ei asedau adeiladau a'i weithlu. Dangosir rhywfaint o wybodaeth allweddol o 2020–21 yn **Arddangosyn 1**.

Arddangosyn 1: ffeithiau a ffigurau allweddol sy'n ymwneud ag asedau adeiladau a'r gweithlu.

Nifer yr adeiladau yr oedd y Cyngor yn berchen arnynt yn 2020–21	4,000 o adeiladau, a stoc dai oedd 3,372 o'r rhain
Gwerth yr eiddo, ar 31 Mawrth 2021	Oddeutu £387 miliwn
Nifer y staff	4,564
Gwariant ar y gweithlu	£143 miliwn sy'n cyfateb i 69% o gyfanswm ei gyllideb refeniw net
Canran y gweithlu a oedd yn ddynion	26.5%
Canran y gweithlu a oedd yn fenywod	73.5%
Canran y staff a oedd yn gweithio'n llawn amser	63.6%
Canran y staff a oedd yn gweithio'n rhan-amser	36.4%
Canran y staff a oedd dros 55 oed	27.8%
Nifer y staff a adawodd y Cyngor yn ôl eu dewis eu hunain yn 2020–21	265

Mae pandemig COVID-19 wedi effeithio ar y galw am adeiladau a'r ffordd y mae staff yn gweithio. Mae'r adroddiad hwn yn archwilio rhai o'r effeithiau hyn a'r ffordd y mae'r Cyngor yn elwa ar y nodweddion cadarnhaol ac yn lliniaru risgiau o'r nodweddion negyddol wrth gynllunio ar gyfer y gwaith o ddarparu gwasanaethau yn y dyfodol.

7 Cynhaliwyd yr adolygiad yn ystod y cyfnod rhwng mis Rhagfyr 2021 a mis Chwefror 2022.

Yr hyn a ganfuwyd gennym

- Ceisiodd ein hadolygiad ateb y cwestiwn: A yw dull strategol y Cyngor yn cryfhau ei allu i drawsnewid? Wrth wneud y gwaith hwn, gwnaethom nodi rhywfaint o effaith uniongyrchol y pandemig yn ogystal â rhai materion gweithredol a llywodraethu a waethygwyd gan y pandemig.
- 9 Yn gyffredinol, canfuom fod y Cyngor wrthi'n datblygu ei Brosiect Ffyrdd Newydd o Weithio, a fydd yn effeithio ar ei asedau adeiladau a'i weithlu, gan integreiddio'r gweithgaredd hwn â strategaethau ehangach, ac wrth edrych ymhellach ymlaen, a fydd yn cryfhau ystyriaeth y Cyngor o'r egwyddor datblygu cynaliadwy.
- 10 Daethom i'r casgliad hwn am y rhesymau canlynol:
 - mae'r Cyngor yn parhau i ddatblygu ei strategaeth Ffyrdd Newydd o Weithio, ond nid yw wedi ymgorffori'r cynlluniau hyn mewn cynllun rheoli asedau corfforaethol eto sy'n nodi dyfodol ei asedau adeiladau;
 - mae swyddogion, a gefnogir gan gynghorwyr, yn rhagweithiol wrth reoli asedau, er bod cyfleoedd i wella prosesau a chysondeb rheoli asedau ar draws y Cyngor;
 - trwy gydol y pandemig, bu uwch reolwyr ac aelodau'r Cabinet yn monitro effaith COVID-19 ar asedau adeiladau'r Cyngor yn ofalus;
 - mae gan y Cyngor drefniadau cynllunio gweithlu ar waith a bydd angen datblygu'r rhain ymhellach wrth iddo lunio ei weledigaeth ar gyfer ei weithlu yn y dyfodol;
 - mae camau gweithredu'r Cyngor mewn cysylltiad â chynllunio'r gweithlu yn canolbwyntio i raddau helaeth ar y 'presennol': hyd nes iddo nodi ei anghenion gweithlu yn y dyfodol yn briodol, ni all gymryd camau i'w diwallu;
 - mae'r Cyngor yn canolbwyntio ar ymdrin â'r heriau cyfredol o ddydd i ddydd ac nid yw wedi nodi ei gamau gweithredu tymor hwy er mwyn mynd i'r afael â'i heriau parhaus o ran y gweithlu eto.

Argymhellion

Arddangosyn 2: argymhellion

Mae'r tabl isod yn cynnwys yr argymhellion a nodwyd gennym yn sgil yr adolygiad hwn.

Argymhellion

Dysgu ar ôl y pandemig

A1 Ystyried gwersi a meysydd i'w gwella o'r pandemig er mwyn helpu i lywio'r defnydd o asedau a'r gweithlu yn y dyfodol, lle mae'r pandemig wedi tynnu sylw at gyfleoedd o'r fath. Dangosir y rhain mewn testun trwm drwy gydol yr adroddiad.

Gweledigaeth

A2 Egluro gweledigaeth y Cyngor ar gyfer siâp a maint ei asedau adeiladau a'i weithlu yn y tymor byr, canolig a'r hir.

Strategaethau a chynlluniau cyflawni

A3 Datblygu strategaethau asedau a gweithlu a chynlluniau cyflawni sy'n adeiladu ar y gwersi a ddysgwyd o brofiad y Cyngor o bandemig COVID-19 a chyflawni gweledigaeth y Cyngor yn y meysydd hyn.

Strategaethau a chynlluniau cyflawni

A4 Nodi costau cyflawni'r cynlluniau hyn a'u hymgorffori yn y cynllun ariannol tymor canolig.

Adroddiad manwl

Asedau

Mae'r Cyngor yn parhau i ddatblygu ei strategaeth Ffyrdd Newydd o Weithio, ond nid yw wedi ymgorffori ei gynlluniau mewn cynllun rheoli asedau corfforaethol eto sy'n nodi dyfodol ei asedau adeiladau

- 11 Wrth ddod i'r casgliad hwn, nodwyd y canlynol:
 - mae gan y Cyngor strategaeth Ffyrdd Newydd o Weithio ddrafft ac iddi ddwy elfen; mae un yn cwmpasu arferion gwaith aelodau'r Cyngor ac mae'r ail yn cynnwys y defnydd o swyddfeydd. Ar adeg ein hadolygiad, nid oedd y strategaeth Ffyrdd Newydd o Weithio wedi ei chwblhau. Fodd bynnag, o ran asedau adeiladau, y bwriad yw adolygu'r galw am swyddfeydd, newid portffolio ei swyddfeydd a diweddaru cynlluniau ei swyddfeydd yn unol â hynny. Mae'r Cyngor yn rhagweld y bydd llai o staff yn mynychu'r swyddfa, y bydd y galw am fideo-gynadledda yn parhau ac y bydd ganddo ormod o swyddfeydd.
 - nod strategaeth Ffyrdd Newydd o Weithio y Cyngor yw cyflwyno model 'gweithio cyfunol' lle mae staff yn awgrymu i'w rheolwr faint o amser y maent yn ei dreulio'n gweithio gartref, yn gweithio yn y swyddfa, ac yn gweithio ar y safle. Er mwyn osgoi teithio diangen i'r tair prif swyddfa, bwriad y Cyngor yw y caiff staff gwrdd yng nghyfleusterau eraill y Cyngor, megis llyfrgelloedd, neu safleoedd mewn cynghorau cyfagos hyd yn oed.
 - mae Strategaeth ddrafft Swyddfeydd Ffyrdd Newydd o Weithio y Cyngor dyddiedig Medi 2021 yn nodi portffolios swyddfa presennol, cynigion ar gyfer prif swyddfa a lleoliadau ar gyfer swyddfeydd ategol, casgliadau a'r camau nesaf. Mae'r adran camau nesaf yn cynnwys yr angen i gynnal asesiad o'r effaith ar les, cael uwch reolwyr a chytundeb gwleidyddol, trafod anghenion gwasanaethau, a datblygu cynlluniau swyddfa sy'n adlewyrchu anghenion y dyfodol. Nid yw'r strategaeth yn cynnwys amserlenni, oherwydd bod swyddogion yn deall bod staff a sensitifrwydd gwleidyddol yn gysylltiedig â'r newidiadau hyn ac maent yn bwriadu mabwysiadu dull gweithredu oportiwnistaidd pan gredir bod yr amser yn iawn.
 - mae'r Cyngor yn adolygu ei flaenoriaethau corfforaethol a'i nod yw cael cynllun corfforaethol newydd sy'n adlewyrchu blaenoriaethau'r weinyddiaeth newydd ar ôl etholiadau mis Mai 2022. Mae'n glir bod ei 'Cynllun Corfforaethol 2017–2022' presennol wedi ymrwymo i wella ei asedau adeiladau. Yn unol â'i uchelgeisiau amgylcheddol, mae'n ymrwymo i gyflawni lleihad o 15% neu fwy mewn allyriadau carbon o asedau'r Cyngor erbyn 2022, i wella effeithlonrwydd ynni tai Cyngor ac i leihau nifer yr eiddo sydd mewn perygl oherwydd lifogydd yn Sir Ddinbych.
 - mae'r Cyngor yn paratoi strategaeth rheoli asedau newydd i ddisodli ei 'Strategaeth Rheoli Asedau 2017–2021' flaenorol. Er bod y strategaeth

- rheoli asedau newydd a'r strategaeth gyfalaf tymor canolig newydd i gefnogi'r strategaeth rheoli asedau wrthi'n cael eu datblygu ar adeg ein hadolygiad, nid oedd y naill na'r llall wedi eu cymeradwyo. Ar hyn o bryd, nid yw cynlluniau o natur hirdymor ac nid yw cynlluniau asedau wedi eu hintegreiddio'n dda yn unol â'r disgwyliadau a nodir yn y pum ffordd o weithio o dan Ddeddf Llesiant Cenedlaethau'r Dyfodol (Cymru) 2015.
- mae'r pandemig diweddar wedi newid tirwedd bosibl asedau adeiladau y Cyngor yn y dyfodol yn sylweddol. Yn ogystal ag ystyried ei brosiect Ffyrdd Newydd o Weithio, bydd angen i'r Cyngor ystyried economi'r canol tref lleol os bydd yn cau ei swyddfeydd, effaith technoleg ar y ffordd y mae cynghorwyr a swyddogion yn gweithio, yr achos dros fod yn berchen ar adeiladau o'i gymharu â rhentu a maint yr ystâd gyfredol mewn cysylltiad â'r galw disgwyliedig. Wrth i fwy o staff weithio gartref, bydd angen i'r Cyngor adolygu polisïau a gweithdrefnau gan gynnwys teithio a threuliau ac ystyried iechyd a diogelwch y staff er mwyn sicrhau ei fod yn cyflawni ei gyfrifoldebau o ran eu lles.

Mae swyddogion, a gefnogir gan gynghorwyr, yn rhagweithiol wrth reoli asedau er bod cyfleoedd i wella prosesau a chysondeb rheoli asedau ar draws y Cyngor

- Wrth ddod i'r casgliad hwn, nodwyd y canlynol:
 - yn ystod camau cynnar y pandemig, addasodd staff i gyfyngiadau COVID-19 Llywodraeth Cymru ac roedd amheuon dealladwy ynghylch cael cyswllt agos ag eraill. Rhoddodd y Cyngor flaenoriaeth i waith atgyweirio allanol ar y dechrau, ond wrth i amser fynd heibio ac wrth i arferion gweithio diogel gael eu sefydlu'n well, dechreuodd y staff fynd i'r afael â llithriad y gwaith yr oedd yn anochel ei fod wedi cronni. Gwnaed gwaith atgyweirio brys a gwaith risg uchel yn ystod y pandemig.
 - bu cynnydd sylweddol mewn prisiau deunyddiau adeiladu yn ystod y pandemig, ac effeithiodd hyn ar gontractau a chontractwyr. Mewn un prosiect cyfalaf, datganodd y contractwr ei fod yn fethdalwr, ac effeithiodd hyn ar y broses o gyflawni'r prosiect. Cefnogodd Llywodraeth Cymru y Cyngor gyda hyblygrwydd o ran amserlenni a'r 'amlen' gyllido. Bydd angen i'r Cyngor ystyried y pwysau hyn wrth iddo bennu ei gyllideb ei hun a sicrhau bod contractau yn y dyfodol yn darparu gwerth am arian, yn ymarferol i fusnesau contractwyr, ac yn cefnogi ei flaenoriaethau o amgylch yr economi leol.
 - trwy gydol y pandemig, mae'r pwysau ar gartrefi gofal wedi cael cyhoeddusrwydd eang. Yn yr adolygiad hwn, clywsom fod cynllun ffisegol rhai cartrefi gofal wedi cael effaith negyddol ar eu gweithrediad. Er enghraifft, roedd angen rhai ystafelloedd i storio cyfarpar diogelu personol hanfodol ac roedd rhai cartrefi'n ei chael hi'n anodd hwyluso ymweliadau diogel oherwydd cyfluniad yr adeilad pan ganiatawyd ymweliadau. Ceisiodd

- y Cyngor gael cyllid drwy Gronfa Galedi Cymdeithas Cyfarwyddwyr Gwasanaethau Cymdeithasol Cymru er mwyn cefnogi buddsoddiad cyfalaf yn ei gartrefi gofal ei hun a rhoddodd gyngor i ddarparwyr cartrefi gofal ar ble y gallent geisio cael cyllid tebyg.
- cydweithredodd rheolwyr a staff yn dda drwy'r pandemig. Mae'r Cyngor wedi gweithio gyda chydweithwyr iechyd i ddarparu canolfannau profi a brechu. Mae Tîm Adnoddau Cymunedol wedi ei leoli yn Neuadd y Sir ers cryn amser ac mae'r Cyngor hefyd wedi rhannu llety â'r Crwner a'r gwasanaethau Cofrestru. Bydd angen i'r Cyngor barhau i archwilio mwy o gyfleoedd i rannu a chydweithredu yn ei ddefnydd o lety yn rhan o'i adolygiad o'i gapasiti swyddfa.
- rheolir prosesau caffael, gwaredu a chynnal a chadw asedau adeiladau gan y Tîm Asedau sy'n rhan o'r Gwasanaeth Cyllid ac Eiddo. Mae'r tîm hwn yn cysylltu â rheolwyr gweithredol ac yn eu cefnogi, gan ddod â sgiliau a gwybodaeth arbenigol i'r gwaith o reoli adeiladau. Mae'r Cyngor yn gweithredu trefniad 'Landlord Corfforaethol' lle mae adeiladau'n eiddo i'r Cyngor ac nid gwasanaethau unigol, er mai gwasanaethau sy'n talu costau rhedeg. Mae'r pandemig wedi cynyddu pwysigrwydd asedau adeiladau wrth ddarparu gwasanaethau ac mae'n amlwg bod y Cyngor wedi ymrwymo i adolygu'r ffordd y mae'n eu defnyddio yn y dyfodol. Mae'n bwysig bod y Cyngor hefyd yn adolygu ei seilwaith ehangach i sicrhau ei fod yn cefnogi'r defnydd o'r adeiladau hyn er mwyn sicrhau y ceir yr effeithlonrwydd a'r gwerth mwyaf posibl o'r ased.
- ar lefel swyddogion, yn y gorffennol, roedd asedau adeiladau'n cael eu cydgysylltu drwy grŵp rheoli asedau dan arweiniad swyddogion a oedd yn 'dŷ clirio' ar gyfer cynigion cyn ceisio cymeradwyaeth drwy'r broses ffurfiol o wneud penderfyniadau. Disodlwyd y grŵp hwn gan Grŵp Rheoli Asedau a chanddo aelodaeth o swyddogion a chynghorwyr, dan gadeiryddiaeth y Dirprwy Arweinydd sydd â chyfrifoldeb portffolio dros asedau adeiladau. Nid oes gan y grŵp hwn bwerau i wneud penderfyniadau, ond mae'n darparu cyfrwng cyfathrebu defnyddiol ar gyfer caffael a gwaredu adeiladau sylweddol. Mae swyddogion yn cyflwyno adroddiadau i'r grŵp i'w trafod, yna gwahoddir cynghorwyr i ofyn cwestiynau. Nid yw'r grŵp hwn wedi ei gyfansoddi'n ffurfiol, ac nid yw'r cofnodion ar gael i'r cyhoedd, er bod cofnodion o benderfyniadau i gaffael neu waredu tir ac adeiladau a ystyrir gan Gabinet y Cyngor ar gael ar wefan y Cyngor. Mae'r Cyngor wrthi'n adolygu ei strwythur rheoli a dywedwyd wrthym y gallai hyn effeithio ar leoliad y tîm rheoli asedau yn y strwythur hwnnw. Wrth i'r Cyngor adolygu'r seilwaith sy'n cefnogi'r gwaith rheoli asedau, dylai fanteisio ar y cyfle i adolygu'r trefniadau llywodraethu hefyd er mwyn sicrhau tryloywder wrth wneud penderfyniadau a gwahanu swyddogaethau rhwng aelodau etholedig a swyddogion.

Trwy gydol y pandemig, bu uwch reolwyr ac aelodau'r Cabinet yn monitro effaith COVID-19 ar asedau adeiladau'r Cyngor yn ofalus

- Wrth ddod i'r casgliad hwn, nodwyd y canlynol: 13
 - trwy gydol y pandemig, mae uwch reolwyr wedi derbyn adroddiadau rheolaidd yn tynnu sylw at effaith COVID-19 ar wasanaethau ac adnoddau. Derbyniodd yr Uwch Dîm Arwain ddiweddariadau ar thema adfer a oedd yn cynnwys cyfeiriadau at asedau adeiladau. Er enghraifft, ym mis Mehefin 2020, cafodd yr wybodaeth ddiweddaraf am adfer tai, ym mis Gorffennaf 2020, cafodd yr wybodaeth gyffredinol ddiweddaraf am adfer gan gynnwys materion gyda'r Grŵp Rheoli Asedau a'r wybodaeth ddiweddaraf am y Rhaglen Newid yn yr Hinsawdd ac Ecolegol.
 - effeithiodd y pandemig ar drefniadau llywodraethu, yn enwedig yn ystod y camau cynharach, gyda'r mwyafrif o'r cyfarfodydd yn cael eu hatal rhwng mis Mawrth 2020 a mis Mehefin 2020. Yna, adferwyd y rhain drwy ddefnyddio technoleg o bell i hwyluso cyfarfodydd rhithwir. Yn rhan o'i drefniadau cynllunio wrth gefn/cynllunio at argyfyngau, bydd angen i'r Cyngor ystyried yr effaith a gafodd y pandemig ar ei drefniadau llywodraethu ac adolygu a gafodd uwch reolwyr a chynghorwyr wybodaeth briodol yn ystod y cyfnod hwn.
 - Cafodd aelodau'r Cabinet gyfarwyddiadau rheolaidd gan uwch reolwyr, er na chafodd y Cabinet adroddiadau penodol yn nodi effaith COVID-19, gan gynnwys ar yr effaith ar asedau adeiladau y Cyngor.
 - mae swyddogion wedi parhau i gwrdd â'u cydweithwyr a'u cymheiriaid o sefydliadau eraill i rannu profiadau o'r pandemig a dysgu o ddulliau ei gilydd. Cynhaliodd y Prif Weithredwr sesiynau cyfarwyddo rhithwir ar gyfer pob aelod o staff yn ystod y pandemig, ac mae'r rhain wedi cynnwys cyfeiriad at y defnydd o swyddfeydd ac arferion gwaith yn y dyfodol. Fodd bynnag, oherwydd nad yw'r prosiect Ffyrdd Newydd o Weithio wedi ei gymeradwyo'n ffurfiol eto, a bod y dull gweithredu yn 'oportiwnistaidd', cyfyngwyd ar faint o fanylion y câi rheolwyr eu rhannu â'r staff a sut y gallai effeithio arnynt yn bersonol. I rai aelodau staff, clywsom fod yr ansicrwydd hwn yn bryder a'i fod yn effeithio ar eu hysbryd.

Y gweithlu

Mae gan y Cyngor drefniadau cynllunio gweithlu ar waith a bydd angen datblygu'r rhain ymhellach wrth iddo lunio ei weledigaeth ar gyfer ei weithlu yn y dyfodol

- 14 Wrth ddod i'r casgliad hwn, nodwyd y canlynol:
 - mae gan y Cyngor hanes o gynllunio'r gweithlu, a tharfodd y pandemig ar hynny. Roedd cynlluniau gweithlu'r gwasanaeth ar gyfer 2018–19 yn cynnwys y cyfansoddiad staff yn y gwasanaeth, heriau a risgiau allweddol, a'r camau gweithredu yr oedd angen i'r gwasanaethau eu cymryd yn ystod y flwyddyn. Mae Partneriaid Busnes Adnoddau Dynol wedi dechrau gweithio gyda Phenaethiaid Gwasanaethau i ddatblygu cynlluniau gweithlu ar gyfer 2022–23. Roedd y broses hon yn ei chamau cynnar yn ystod ein hadolygiad, sy'n cadarnhau nad oes gan y Cyngor gynllun gweithlu cyfredol eto. Bydd angen i gynlluniau'r gweithlu integreiddio'n ehangach â chynlluniau eraill hefyd megis y Prosiect Ffyrdd Newydd o Weithio.
 - i gefnogi'r gwaith o gynllunio'r gweithlu, mae swyddogion wedi cynnal dadansoddiad o'r prosiect Ffyrdd Newydd o Weithio sy'n edrych ar gryfderau, gwendidau, cyfleoedd a bygythiadau y prosiect. Mae gan bob gwasanaeth wybodaeth proffil gweithlu sy'n cynnwys y gweithlu cyfredol, megis nifer y staff llawn amser neu ran-amser, rhywedd, data presenoldeb a rhesymau pam mae staff wedi gadael. Mae hyn yn rhoi darlun defnyddiol o'r gweithlu cyfredol a dylai rheolwyr ei ddefnyddio i'w helpu i nodi eu gweledigaeth o ffurf y gweithlu yn y dyfodol. Pan fydd hyn ar waith, bydd cynlluniau'r gweithlu yn helpu rheolwyr i ystyried camau gweithredu ar gyfer cyflawni'r weledigaeth honno.
 - mae Cofrestr Risgiau y Cyngor yn cofnodi dau risg allweddol sy'n ymwneud â'r gweithlu. Mae'n nodi'r risg nad yw capasiti a sgiliau Uwch Arweinwyr i gynnal perfformiad gwasanaeth a chorfforaethol ar gael a'r risg y bydd materion recriwtio a chadw, gan arwain at golli arbenigedd a chapasiti, yn gwaethygu, ac yn arwain at wasanaethau gwael neu annigonol. Mae'n cydnabod rheolaethau i reoli'r risgiau hyn, a bydd angen i'r Cyngor ystyried goblygiadau'r rhain wrth ddatblygu ei gynllun gweithlu newydd.
 - mae'r Cyngor wedi gweld rhai uwch reolwyr allweddol yn ymddeol neu'n ymadael yn ystod 2021–22 ac mae'r Prif Weithredwr yn cynnig newidiadau i strwythur yr uwch reolwyr ar hyn o bryd. Gydag etholiadau llywodraeth leol ym mis Mai 2022, dylai'r weinyddiaeth, ynghyd â'r uwch dîm arwain newydd, fod mewn sefyllfa dda i nodi gweledigaeth y Cyngor ar gyfer gweithlu'r dyfodol, gan gynnwys ei gynlluniau ar gyfer patrymau gwaith cyfunol.

mae Deddf Llesiant Cenedlaethau'r Dyfodol (Cymru) 2015 yn gosod dyletswydd ar gyrff cyhoeddus i gynllunio ar gyfer y tymor byr, canolig a hir. Fel y nodir uchod, mae'r Cyngor yn cynllunio'n flynyddol. Er bod y prosiect Ffyrdd Newydd o Weithio yn arwydd o ffordd wahanol o weithio, nid yw'n newid ffurf y gweithlu'n sylfaenol. Bydd angen i'r Cyngor ystyried pa mor bell i'r dyfodol y mae'n rhesymol nodi ei gynlluniau ar gyfer y gweithlu a pha sgiliau, gwybodaeth a chapasiti y bydd eu hangen arno dros y cyfnod hwnnw.

Mae camau gweithredu'r Cyngor mewn cysylltiad â chynllunio'r gweithlu yn canolbwyntio i raddau helaeth ar y 'presennol': hyd nes iddo nodi ei anghenion gweithlu yn y dyfodol yn briodol, ni all gymryd camau i'w diwallu

- Wrth ddod i'r casgliad hwn, nodwyd y canlynol: 15
 - mae'r Tîm Adnoddau Dynol wedi gweithio'n galed i gefnogi staff ac i fynd i'r afael ag effaith y pandemig. Mae partneriaid busnes wedi gweithio'n agos gyda rheolwyr gweithredol i ddarparu cymorth Adnoddau Dynol.
 - yng nghamau cynnar y pandemig, addasodd llawer o staff i weithio gartref, roedd rhai yn methu â gweithio oherwydd bod y gwasanaethau a ddarperid ganddynt wedi eu hatal ac roedd rhai staff wedi eu hadleoli i ddyletswyddau eraill. Roedd hon yn gyfres ddigynsail o amgylchiadau a oedd, ynghyd ag ymrwymiadau personol a theuluol, yn rhoi llawer o'r gweithlu o dan bwysau sylweddol. Mae mwyafrif y staff wedi dychwelyd i'w dyletswyddau arferol bellach, er eu bod yn dal i weithredu o dan yr heriau a achosir gan y pandemig parhaus, megis ynysu a phryderon am COVID-19.
 - yn unol â deddfwriaeth, bu'n ofynnol i staff weithio gartref pan oedd hynny'n bosibl. Mae hyn wedi ei gwneud yn ofynnol i staff weithio'n wahanol iawn ac mae wedi achosi straen ychwanegol, yn enwedig i staff sydd â chyfrifoldebau gofalu a phwysau ychwanegol addysgu gartref. Cyfarwyddodd y Cyngor reolwyr i ganiatáu i staff weithio'n hyblyg ac i gydnabod, ar rai diwrnodau, na fydd y staff yn gallu gweithio eu 'sifft lawn'. Ystyriodd uwch reolwyr geisiadau gan staff i ddychwelyd i'r swyddfa, pan nad oedd gweithio gartref yn gweddu i'w hamgylchiadau personol neu eu bod yn teimlo'n arbennig o ynysig. I lawer, mae'r ffordd newydd hon o weithio wedi bod yn llwyddiannus, ac mae'n debygol y bydd llawer o'r staff yn mabwysiadu patrymau gwaith cyfunol yn y dyfodol, gan dreulio amser yn gweithio cymysgedd o weithio gartref, yn y gweithle arferol neu ar y safle. Er ei bod yn anodd i unrhyw sefydliad o faint y Cyngor sicrhau cydymffurfedd cyson â chyfarwyddebau, yn enwedig pan fo lle i ddehongli, gall hyn ysgogi ymdeimlad o annhegwch weithiau. Un enghraifft a godwyd yn ystod yr adolygiad oedd bod llawer o athrawon yn gweithio gartref yn ystod y pandemig tra bod rhai cynorthwywyr addysgu yn gweithio yn eu hysgolion.

Dylai'r Cyngor ystyried sut y mae'n cyfleu'r rhesymeg dros ei benderfyniadau er mwyn lleihau rhai o'r heriau diwylliannol hyn.

- mae gweithio gartref yn dod â rhai heriau ymarferol hefyd. Mae'n anodd gwybod pryd neu sut y gellir cysylltu â swyddogion, yn enwedig pan fo staff yn gweithio oriau ansafonol i ddarparu ar gyfer cyfrifoldebau gofalu. Gallai rhai aelodau o staff fod yn amharod i rannu eu rhifau ffôn cartref, sy'n ei gwneud yn anodd i gydweithwyr gysylltu â nhw. Ac os yw staff yn gweithio gartref, sut mae diogelu eu preifatrwydd pan fyddant yn gweithio gyda chwsmeriaid? Dylai'r Cyngor ddatblygu protocol sy'n nodi ei ddisgwyliadau o ran sut a phryd y dylid cysylltu â staff pan fyddant yn gweithio gartref.
- roedd y staff hynny nad oeddent yn gallu gweithio gartref ac yr oedd eu gwasanaethau'n gweithredu drwy'r pandemig yn wynebu heriau gwahanol. Cynhaliodd y Cyngor asesiad risg ar y staff a oedd angen rhyngweithio wyneb yn wyneb â'r cyhoedd, gan ddarparu cyfarpar diogelu a newid arferion gweithio er mwyn cadw'r staff a'r cyhoedd yn ddiogel. Parhaodd cynrychiolwyr Undebau Llafur i gwrdd â chydweithwyr Adnoddau Dynol ac uwch reolwyr drwy gydol y pandemig er mwyn monitro a mynd i'r afael â materion staffio a oedd yn dod i'r amlwg.
- er mwyn lliniaru'r risg o brinder gyrwyr mewn gwasanaethau casglu gwastraff, gofynnodd y Cyngor am fanylion staff a oedd eisoes yn meddu ar drwydded cerbyd nwyddau trwm ac a allai fod yn barod i helpu pe byddai prinder staff. Cynigiodd gefnogi staff a oedd yn dymuno dysgu sut i yrru cerbydau nwyddau trwm a sefyll eu prawf hefyd. O ystyried ei brofiad yn ystod y pandemig, dylai'r Cyngor feddwl am ba sgiliau trosglwyddadwy eraill sydd gan staff a sut y gellir cofnodi'r rhain yn ei ddata gweithlu.
- mae'r pandemig wedi effeithio'n arbennig ar staff gofal cymdeithasol. Mae staff gofal cartref wedi bod ar flaen y gad, gan weithio gyda defnyddwyr gwasanaeth sy'n arbennig o agored i niwed, sydd mewn mwy o berygl o gael COVID-19 eu hunain a gweithio, fel y gwnânt, gan fod wedi eu hynysu oddi wrth gydweithwyr yn aml. Mae gweithwyr cymdeithasol wedi gweithio drwy'r amser hefyd. Gyda'r pwysau ychwanegol ar lwythi gwaith cynyddol, a'r marwolaethau plant diweddar a adroddwyd yn y Deyrnas Unedig a bwysleisiodd bwysigrwydd arferion diogelu cadarn, bu mwy o ofn 'gwneud pethau'n anghywir'.
- mae heriau recriwtio staff wedi parhau drwy gydol y pandemig, gan arwain at brinder staff. Cydnabyddir bod cystadleuaeth am weithwyr cymdeithasol, therapyddion galwedigaethol a gweithwyr gofal cartref yn bryder rhanbarthol a chenedlaethol o ran cyflog, a dyfynnir cystadleuaeth am staff asiantaeth yn aml yn ffactorau arwyddocaol. Mae'r Cyngor wedi gweithio'n galed i recriwtio staff gofal ac mae wedi cyflogi arbenigwyr recriwtio i fynd i'r afael â swyddi gwag. Ym mhob rhan o'r Cyngor, mae'n gweithredu dull 'tyfu eich hun' i ddatblygu ei staff talentog ei hun, ac mae'r Cyngor yn gweithredu cynllun ymddeol hyblyg i helpu i reoli canlyniadau staff profiadol sy'n ymddeol yn

- gynt na'r disgwyl. O dan y cynllun, mae'n rhaid i staff leihau eu horiau gwaith ac mae'n rhaid iddynt adael y Cyngor erbyn diwedd cyfnod o ddwy flynedd. Mae gan rai cynghorau eraill yng ngogledd Cymru bolisi mwy hyblyg lle gall y cyfnod i adael cyflogaeth gyda'r Cyngor fod yn fwy na dwy flynedd. Gweinyddir y cynllun gan Gronfa Bensiynau Clwyd ac mae'n galluogi'r Cyngor i recriwtio staff newydd dros gyfnod hwy, sy'n rhoi rhywfaint o amser trosglwyddo iddo gyda'r staff sy'n gadael.
- mae gwasanaethau eraill y Cyngor wedi cael anawsterau recriwtio hefyd, yn enwedig pan fo angen sgiliau technegol sy'n brin, megis ym maes caffael, cyfreithiol, iechyd galwedigaethol a rheoli asedau. I rai, mae'r pandemig a'r defnydd cynyddol o fynediad o bell wedi caniatáu i staff weithio mewn rhannau eraill o Gymru neu ymhellach i ffwrdd, heb gymudo yn ddyddiol. Mae hyn wedi arwain at rai aelodau o staff a darpar recriwtiaid yn Sir Ddinbych yn cael eu denu at gyflogwyr eraill. Mae'r Cyngor yn deall yr heriau hyn mewn cysylltiad â recriwtio, a bydd angen iddo sicrhau bod atebion posibl yn cael eu cynnwys yng nghynlluniau'r gweithlu er mwyn atal y canlyniadau wrth ddarparu gwasanaethau a'r effaith ar breswylwyr.
- mae'r pandemig wedi effeithio ar absenoldeb oherwydd salwch. Gostyngodd absenoldeb oherwydd salwch ar draws y Cyngor yn gyffredinol yn ystod camau cynnar y pandemig, ond yn ddiweddar, mae'r niferoedd wedi dechrau cynyddu eto. Nid yw'r Cyngor yn cofnodi staff sy'n ynysu yn ei ddata salwch. Bu cynnydd yn lefelau salwch rhai gwasanaethau sy'n gofyn am gyswllt wyneb yn wyneb, a bu gostyngiad yn lefelau salwch gwasanaethau eraill lle mae'r staff wedi bod yn gweithio gartref. Dywedodd rheolwyr wrthym mai straen yw'r prif reswm dros absenoldeb bellach, a'i fod o ganlyniad i sawl ffactor. Er enghraifft, yn y gorffennol, byddai staff sydd wedi cynnal cyfarfod heriol ac anghyfforddus ag aelod o'r cyhoedd wedi dychwelyd i'r swyddfa lle gallai gael cymorth gan gymheiriaid. Pan fo'r staff hyn yn gweithio gartref, ni fydd cydweithwyr yno i sylwi ar arwyddion o bryder a straen, a bydd yr aelod o staff hwnnw'n cael ei adael heb gymorth yn aml. Gallai staff rheng flaen ac uwch reolwyr sydd wedi gweithio drwyddi draw i gadw gwasanaethau'n weithredol ac sydd wedi cydlynu gweithgarwch er mwyn mynd i'r afael ag effaith y pandemig deimlo'n flinedig ac effeithiau straen hirdymor. Mae rheolwyr yn deall effaith COVID-19 ar gyfraddau salwch y staff sydd yn eu gwasanaethau, ond mae angen i'r Cyngor gasglu'r wybodaeth hon er mwyn sicrhau bod y ffactorau hyn yn cael sylw drwy'r cynllun aweithlu.
- mae'r pandemig wedi darparu cyfleoedd hefyd. Mae Technoleg Gwybodaeth a Chyfathrebu (TGCh) wedi tanategu gwaith y Cyngor yn ystod y pandemig. Pe byddai rhwystrau i ddefnyddio technoleg o bell yn y gorffennol, mae'r rhain wedi eu goresgyn i raddau helaeth. Mae'r staff wedi cael cymorth i weithio gartref ac mae ysgolion wedi cefnogi disgyblion â mynediad o bell. Dylai'r Cyngor archwilio'r manteision a sicrhawyd drwy'r defnydd cynyddol o TGCh yn ystod y pandemig er mwyn nodi cyfleoedd

ehangach mewn gwasanaethau eraill. Hefyd, mae angen iddo adolygu capasiti'r gwasanaeth TGCh i sicrhau y gall barhau i gynnal a chyflawni gwelliannau.

Mae'r Cyngor yn canolbwyntio ar ymdrin â'r heriau cyfredol o ddydd i ddydd ac nid yw wedi nodi ei gamau gweithredu tymor hwy er mwyn mynd i'r afael â'i heriau parhaus o ran y gweithlu eto

- 16 Wrth ddod i'r casgliad hwn, nodwyd y canlynol:
 - mae'r Pennaeth Adnoddau Dynol yn adrodd i'r Pennaeth Gwasanaethau Cyfreithiol, Adnoddau Dynol a Democrataidd sy'n aelod o'r Uwch Dîm Arwain ac a oedd yn gallu cynnig cyngor Adnoddau Dynol arbenigol wrth i faterion godi yn ystod y pandemig. Cafodd yr Uwch Dîm Arwain yr wybodaeth ddiweddaraf am y thema adfer yn rheolaidd, ac roedd hyn yn cynnwys cyfeiriadau at y gweithlu. Er enghraifft, ym mis Mai 2020, cafodd yr wybodaeth ddiweddaraf a oedd yn cynnwys manylion y Swyddfa Adleoli ac ym mis Gorffennaf 2020, cafodd yr wybodaeth gyffredinol ddiweddaraf am adferiad gan gynnwys offeryn asesu risg COVID-19 yr holl weithlu.
 - yng nghamau cynnar y pandemig, ataliwyd holl gyfarfodydd y Cyngor, gan gynnwys y Cabinet. Ailddechreuodd y Cabinet ym mis Mai 2020 a chafodd rai adroddiadau ar COVID-19, ond nid yw wedi cael unrhyw adroddiadau sy'n ymwneud ag effaith gyffredinol y pandemig ar y gweithlu.
 - mae aelodau'r pwyllgor craffu wedi ystyried adroddiadau ar effaith COVID-19, a chynlluniau adfer y Cyngor, ond nid ydynt wedi ystyried adroddiadau ar effaith gyffredinol COVID-19 ar ei weithlu. Dylai'r Cyngor ystyried sut y gallai'r Cabinet a phwyllgorau craffu fod wedi cefnogi ei drefniadau adfer cyffredinol, yn enwedig mewn cysylltiad â rheoli'r gweithlu.
 - mae swyddogion wedi parhau i gwrdd â chymheiriaid mewn cynghorau eraill a chynrychiolwyr undebau llafur er mwyn trafod materion sy'n dod i'r amlwg mewn cysylltiad â'r gweithlu, ac mae gwybodaeth meincnodi genedlaethol ar gael drwy InfoBaseCymru¹.
 - mae'r Cyngor wedi ymgysylltu'n rheolaidd â staff drwy gydol y pandemig, fodd bynnag, oherwydd nad yw prosiect Ffyrdd Newydd o Weithio wedi ei gytuno'n ffurfiol eto, nid yw'r Cyngor wedi ymgysylltu ar y goblygiadau ehangach i'r gweithlu. Dylai'r Cyngor ystyried sut y gall gynnwys staff yn y gwaith o ddatblygu ymhellach ac o weithredu ei brosiect Ffyrdd Newydd o Weithio.

¹ Caiff InfoBaseCymru ei ddatblygu, ei gefnogi a'i gynnal gan Uned Ddata Llywodraeth Leol Cymru gyda'r nod o ddarparu mynediad rhwydd at wybodaeth i Gymru, gan ddefnyddio mapiau a thablau.



Archwilio Cymru 24 Heol y Gadeirlan Caerdydd CF11 9LJ

Ffôn: 029 2032 0500 Ffacs: 029 2032 0600

Ffôn testun: 029 2032 0660

E-bost: post@archwilio.cymru
Gwefan: www.archwilio.cymru

Rydym yn croesawu gohebiaeth a galwadau ffôn yn Gymraeg a Saesneg. We welcome correspondence and telephone calls in Welsh and English.